

Exploring the Discursive Construction of the Drug Court Participant in Appellate Cases

by

Danielle E R Misell

Thesis Submitted to Flinders University for the degree of

Master of Laws

College of Business, Government and Law 23 January 2018

CONTENTS

SUMMARY	iii
DECLARATION	iv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	v
1. INTRODUCTION / LITERATURE REVIEW	1
I WHAT IS DISCOURSE?	
II THE DRUG COURT OF SOUTH AUSTRALIA	4
A Sentencing Practice in Australian Drug Courts	7
III LITERATURE ABOUT DRUG COURT SOCIAL PRACTICE	
A Non-Adversarial Court Process	9
B The Drug Court Subject	11
C Knowledge Exchanges and Translations between Therapy and Law	
D Discursive Construction of Progress and Non-progress	24
IV RESEARCH IN FORMAL LEGAL CONTEXTS	
A Appeal Decisions	
B Sentencing Decisions	
C Trial Transcripts	
V WIDER LITERATURE AND CONTEXT	
VI SUMMARY: CONTRIBUTION TO RESEARCH	
2. METHODOLOGY	38
I RESEARCH QUESTIONS AND ANALYSIS OVERVIEW	
A Research Aims	
B Research Questions	
II RESEARCH DESIGN	
A Case Study Research	
B Why Discourse Analysis?	
C Sample Selection	
III THE PROCESS OF DATA COLLECTION	
A Critical Discourse Analysis	
B The Pilot Study	
C Recording the Data and the Initial Analysis	
D Emerging Themes and Issues	
IV APPROACHES TO DATA ANALYSIS	
A Interactional Analysis, Discourse and Power	
B Secondary Sources and Context	
V JUSTIFYING CLAIMS IN QUALITATIVE RESEARCH	
A Reliability and Validity	
B Triangulation and Crystallization	
C External Validity (Generalisability)	
D Researcher Bias, Assumptions and Reflexivity	60
E Ethical Issues	
F Further Limitations	
VI SUMMARY: RESEARCH METHODS	64
3. DISCIPLINARY POWER AND NORMALISATION	65
I THE DRUG DEPENDENT OFFENDER: AN OBJECT OF KNOWLEDGE	
II NORMALISATION AND THE LAW-ABIDING CITIZEN	
A Normalisation of Lifestyle	
B Responsibilisation and Individualisation	

C Norms Defined Through Deviance	73
III LEGAL COERCION AND NORMATIVE PROCESS	
A Choosing to Enter the Program	
IV LEGAL COERCION DURING THE PROGRAM	87
A Judicial Involvement	
B Participant Investment	95
V SUMMARY	98
4. SURVEILLANCE AND COMPLIANCE DISCOURSE	99
I DEFINING COMPLIANCE DISCOURSE	
II COMPLIANCE WITH PROGRAM REQUIREMENTS	
A Drug Testing	
B Bail	
C Re-offending	
D Failure to Respond to Case Managers or Counsellors	116
III COMPLIANCE AND "SUCCESS"	
IV COMPLIANCE AND RECOVERY	124
A Program Requirements and Internal Transformation	124
B Transformation in Prison	128
C Barriers to Recovery	
V COMPLIANCE AND TREATMENT DISCOURSE	138
VI SUMMARY	141
5. REHABILITATION AND RISK: DISCOURSE ABOUT PUNISHMENT	143
I PUNISHMENT AS AN OBJECT OF STUDY	
II REHABILITATION AND RISK	
III PUNISHMENT: DRUG COURT SANCTIONS	149
IV PUNISHMENT, REHABILITATION AND RISK	154
A Compliance and Risk	
B Punishment and Exclusion	157
V INCAPACITATION, DETERRENCE AND RISK	158
A Chaotic and Disrupted Lives	162
B The Drug Addict	164
C Offending Categories	
D Serious Offending and Deterrence	
VI PROSPECTS OF REHABILITATION	
A Punishment and Inclusion	
VII SUMMARY	178
6. CONCLUSION	180
APPENDIX ONE	190
Table Three: Sample of record of initial analysis for inclusion and exclusion	
APPENDIX TWO	191
Case Summaries	
BIBLIOGRAPHY	201

SUMMARY

This thesis examines the intersection between the therapeutic context of treatment in a drug court program and subsequent formal legal sentencing and appeal process. During treatment, drug courts operate within a less formal and less adversarial context and adopt language and concepts consistent with the therapeutic goal of treating drug dependence. In contrast, sentencing and appeal occurs within a more formalised legal adversarial setting. This suggests fundamental differences in social practice between treatment in a drug court and sentencing and appeal. During treatment, much information is generated to assist the drug court team to monitor compliance with program requirements and assess progress towards recovery. This thesis seeks to understand how this information is considered later in formal legal contexts. By focussing on discourse in appeal decisions which feature former participants from the Drug Court of South Australia, the research explores how the courts discursively represent former drug court participants using different sources of information provided for the appeal process. This includes, but is not limited to, information about an appellant's progress or non-progress whilst participating in the program. The research design is qualitative and uses case study and critical discourse analysis to locate and analyse discourse in these legal texts. An overview of literature finds some research which explores the discursive construction of drug court participants during program participation. There is research which considers treatment and legal discourses that arise in drug court programs. A large body of research exists which focusses on how criminal courts discursively construct the defendant/appellant. There is little research seeking to understand the ways discourse about program participation is later recontextualised in formal legal contexts.

DECLARATION

I certify that this thesis does not incorporate without acknowledgment any material previously submitted for a degree or diploma in any university; and that to the best of my knowledge and belief it does not contain any material previously published or written by another person except where due

reference is made in the text. Signed 201 Date

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I acknowledge and express my gratitude to my principal supervisor Emeritus Professor Kathy Mack for her ongoing invaluable time, support and guidance. I also thank my co-supervisor Professor Mark Halsey for his guidance during my candidature. Thank you also to Senior Lecturer Maria Giannacopoulos for your encouragement to complete this thesis. I also thank the professional staff for your help and assistance along the way.

Thank you to my husband Philip, our girls Emily and Alice, my Mum, my brother David, my sisters Sandra, Sue and Sharon for your steadfast love and support, and for always believing in me.

To my current and former work and university friends and colleagues, thank you for cheering me onwards, making me laugh and for giving me the courage to seek a higher degree.

I dedicate this thesis to my late brother Richard who I know would be proud.

1. INTRODUCTION / LITERATURE REVIEW

This thesis investigates how drug court participants are discursively constructed in the space between therapy and law by analysing discourse in judicial decisions in which participants (or prosecution) from the South Australian drug court (SA drug court) appealed their sentences. These decisions include discourse about program participation from the treatment phases of the program. This chapter commences with discussion of the nature of discourse as conceptualised in this thesis, followed by an overview of drug court practice, from acceptance into the program, through the treatment phases of the program, to sentencing and later appeal in a higher court.

Much therapeutic and legal discourse identified in existing research can be characterised as normative and compliance discourse because the focus remains on compliance or non-compliance with program requirements. In contrast to existing research, this thesis defines compliance discourse broadly as discourse about program requirements and does not distinguish that discourse based on therapeutic or legal intent. This thesis identifies how discourse reflecting the normative goal of drug courts, to promote recovery from drug dependence by addressing deviant behaviours and attitudes and by encouraging participant investment the program, was considered by later courts. This thesis shows how, and theorises why, compliance discourse created with normative intent in the drug court is used in subsequent legal contexts to discursively construct the participant/appellant.

I WHAT IS DISCOURSE?

In this thesis, discourse is conceptualised as social interaction shaped by social practices, social structures and social events.¹ Speaking and writing are social actions capable of shaping and representing reality.² Discourses are different ways of representing the world from different

¹ See, eg, Linda A Wood and Rolf O Kroger, *Doing Discourse Analysis: Methods for Studying Action in Talk and Text* (Sage Publications, USA, 2000), 4; Norman Fairclough, *Analysing Discourse: Textual Analysis for social research* (Routledge, London and New York, 2003), 25, 206.

² See, eg, Fairclough, above n 1, 25; Mary Lacity and Marius Janson, 'Understanding Qualitative Data: A Framework of Text Analysis Methods' (1994) 11 *Journal of Management Information Systems* 137, 147.

perspectives, relations, positions, identities and relationships.³ The discourse of different social actors plays a role in the 'constitution of identities'⁴ and social agents 'are in some sense the effects of discourse'.⁵ Consensus about the meaning of discourse can be found amongst people who 'share the same cultural and socio-political perspective'.⁶ Accordingly, discourse from the treatment phases of the program can be considered socially constructed with consensus about the meaning of that discourse found amongst the people who create the discourse. Similarly, legal discourse and the meaning attached to that discourse is created by the people involved in legal processes. Legal discourse has been described as 'self or auto-referential, the internal discourse or monologue of a metaphysics'.⁷ Fairclough observed that social events such as court proceedings are 'causally shaped by (networks of) social practices' which influence how people act and interact.⁸ That fundamental assumption is consistent with the aim of this thesis to explore the discursive construction of the appellant, taking into account fundamental differences in social practices and discourses which occur during treatment in a drug court and in subsequent formal legal contexts. This thesis does not seek to analyse the formal legal reasoning of appellate decisions, but rather seeks to develop a more nuanced understanding of the ways the courts use discourse and information to construct representations of the participant/appellant.

Discourses (otherwise known as discursive formations) are evident in *archives* of different layers of interrelated texts, "texts" meaning people, events and writing.⁹ Discourses are located within particular fields of knowledge and consist of *statements* signifying what can be said, written and

³ Fairclough, above n 1, 124.

⁴ Ibid 206.

⁵ Ibid 209.

⁶ Klaus Krippendorff, *Content Analysis: An Introduction to Its Methodology* (Sage, London, 1980), 22. See also Mick Finn, Martin Elliott-White and Mike Walton 'Chapter 8: The Analysis of Qualitative Data — Content Analysis and Semiological Analysis', in *Tourism and Leisure Research Methods* — Data Collection, Analysis, and Interpretation (Pearson Longman, Harlow, 2000) 160.

⁷ Wood and Kroger, above n 1, 82.

⁸ Fairclough, above n 1, 25.

⁹ Michel Foucault, Archaeology of Knowledge (Routledge, London and New York, 1972), 142-8. See also Martin D Schwartz and David O Friedrichs, 'Postmodern Thought and Criminological Discontent: New Metaphors for Understanding Violence' (1994) 32 Criminology 221, 225 ft 7.

thought in particular moments in time.¹⁰ Statements function within discourse to bring about a certain effect, a certain "truth" through the things that have actually been said or written within a particular field of knowledge.¹¹ Statements perform the function of enabling, and also constraining, what can be known and imagined at a point in time.¹²

Discourse is an instrument of power located at the centre of all social practice.¹³ Discourse is about knowledge and it is through knowledge that power in its discursive form is exercised.¹⁴ Discourses create 'the objects of which they speak' and inform 'meanings, subjects and subjectivities'.¹⁵ The discursive formation of objects, subjects and meaning shape and constrain social practice and influence the 'relations, identities and institutions' within social practice.¹⁶ Institutions and disciplines exercise power through the authority of scientific "truths" which sustains the power to name, divide, describe and explain "what is" through knowledge discourse.¹⁷ This view of discourse sheds light on the relationship between 'bodies of knowledge' (institutions and disciplines) 'and forms of social control' (disciplinary practices).¹⁸ This thesis investigates how the drug dependent offender is constructed discursively as an object of knowledge through institutional relations and normative understandings as a drug court participant and as an appellant. In this thesis, the term "normalisation" focuses on how norms constructed through knowledge discourse and disciplinary practices are applied to drug court participants.

¹⁰ Foucault, above n 9; Alex McHoul and Wendy Grace, *A Foucault Primer: Discourse, power and the subject* (Melbourne University Press, Victoria, 1993), 33, 37.

¹¹ Foucault, above n 9, 142-3.

¹² Foucault, above n 9, 143; McHoul and Grace, above n 10, 31, 34, 37; Jan Wright, 'Disciplining the body: power, knowledge and subjectivity in a physical education lesson' in Alison Lee and Cate Poynton (eds), *Culture and Text / Discourse and Methodology in Social Research and Cultural Practices* (Allen and Unwin, NSW, 2000) 152, 154-5; Mark Bevir, 'How Narratives Explain' in Dvora Yanow and Peregrine Schwartz-Shea (eds), *Interpretation and Method: Empirical Research Methods and the Interpretive Turn* (M E Sharpe, New York, 2006) 281. See also Julie Novkov, 'Legal Archaeology' (2011) 64 *Political Research Quarterly* 348, 348-61.

¹³ Michel Foucault, *The History of Sexuality Volume 1: An Introduction* (Robert Hurley trans, Pantheon Books, New York, 1978): According to Foucault, the use of power to manage populations 'is tolerable only on condition that it mask a substantial part of itself. Its success is proportional to its ability to hide its own mechanisms', at 86; Norman Fairclough, *Discourse and Social Change* (Polity Press, Cambridge, 1992), 50.

¹⁴ Josue V Harari (ed), *Textual Strategies: Perspectives in Post-Structuralist Criticism* (Methuen & Co Ltd, London, 1979), 43; McHoul and Grace, above n 10, 21.

¹⁵ Foucault, above n 9, 42 as cited in Wright above n 12.

¹⁶ Fairclough, above n 13, 63-4.

¹⁷ McHoul and Grace, above n 10, 23.

¹⁸ Ibid 26.

In this thesis, data analysis focusses on the sources of information the appeal courts rely on to build or frame discoursal images or "representations" or "constructions" of the participant/appellant subject. The words "represent", "representation", "construct" and "construction" are used to indicate this process.

II THE DRUG COURT OF SOUTH AUSTRALIA

This thesis is positioned within the South Australian criminal justice system, with particular focus on appeals arising from sentencing decisions made by the SA drug court and other courts that sentenced drug court participants. As a federal system, each state and territory in Australia has its own legal system with distinct criminal laws, court powers, court practice and procedure, and court hierarchies. As such, this research is specific to Australia, and particularly specific to South Australia. In South Australia, the Magistrates Court is the lowest court in the state court hierarchy and it has power to hear and determine summary and some indictable offences.¹⁹ The SA drug court operates from the Adelaide Magistrates Court and a magistrate presides over drug court proceedings. This drug court is a post-plea court. Participants initially enter guilty pleas to offences but the sentencing process is delayed until program completion. Once program participation has ended, the participant is usually sentenced by the drug court magistrate who takes into account progress made towards rehabilitation during the program.

Conviction and/or sentence can be appealed to the Supreme Court. This court has the power to hear and determine serious indictable matters, and hears appeals from the Magistrates Court, the District Court as well as decisions made by single judges in the Supreme Court.²⁰ Most appeals from the Magistrates Court are heard by a single judge of the Supreme Court.²¹ The Full Court of Criminal Appeal consisting of three judges hears appeals from the District and Supreme Courts.²² During the

¹⁹ Magistrates Court Act 1991 (SA) s 9.

²⁰ Supreme Court Act 1935 (SA) s 17.

²¹ *Magistrates Court Act 1991* (SA) s 42.

²² District Court Act 1991 (SA) s 43; Supreme Court Act 1935 (SA) ss 48, 50.

appeal process, legal counsel present their argument orally before the judge. Counsel submissions are supported through documentation listing relevant case law and affidavits outlining the submissions made by the prosecutor and defence counsel during the original sentencing process. These affidavits may include attachments ie the Information and/or Complaint and allegations outlining the basic facts of each offence and the appellant's criminal history. In addition, the Magistrates Court file and the drug court file are brought to the appeal court. These files contain information ie the original sentencing remarks, court orders, drug court progress reports and final report, psychiatric and psychological reports.

The SA drug court provides a twelve month program for treatment of drug dependence before conviction and sentence.²³ The program targets medium to hard end offenders who are facing a term of imprisonment of twelve months or more for a wide range of drug *related* crimes.²⁴ To be eligible for consideration for this program there must be a connection between the offence(s) and the offender's drug dependence,²⁵ and the applicant must enter guilty pleas to the more significant offences and most of the offences before the court(s).²⁶ The requirement for guilty pleas is on the basis that drug courts are treatment courts and not a forum for contesting charges.²⁷ Sentencing is

²³ See Courts Administration Authority of South Australia, *Drug Court* <<u>http://www.courts.</u> sa.gov.au/OurCourts/MagistratesCourt/InterventionPrograms/Pages/Drug-Court.aspx> for the programs eligibility criteria (last viewed 13 May 2016).

²⁴ Elissa Corlett, Grace Skrzypiec and Nicole Hunter, Offending Profiles of SA Drug Court Pilot Program 'completers' (Office of Crime Statistics and Research, 2004), 5: To be eligible for the program the offences would "probably" attract a term of imprisonment; Grace Skrzypiec, The South Australian Drug Court: A profile of participants during its first thirty eight months of operation (Office of Crime Statistics and Research, 2006), 3: During the first three years of operation applicants needed to be facing a "probable" term of imprisonment; Andrew Cannon, 'Therapeutic Jurisprudence in the Magistrates Court: Some Issues of Practice and Principle' in Greg Reinhardt and Andrew Cannon AM (eds), Transforming Legal Processes in Court and Beyond (Australian Institute of Judicial Administration Incorporated, 2007) 129, 132: Applicants 'are only selected if they face an immediate term of imprisonment'; Emma Ziersch and Jayne Marshall, The South Australian Drug Court: a recidivism study (Office of Crime Statistics and Research, 2012), 7: Applicants must be 'charged with an offence related to their drug use' for which they are "likely" to be imprisoned [emphasis added]. See generally Arie Freiberg, 'Drug Courts: Sentencing responses to drug use and drug-related crime' (2002) 27(6) Alternative Law Journal 282, 283 which confirms Australian drug courts target hard end offenders; Toni Makkai, Drug Courts: Issues and Prospects (Trends and Issues in Crime and Criminal Justice No 95, Australian Institute of Criminology, 1998), 4 which recommends Australian drug courts focus on high end recidivist offenders; Australian Institute of Criminology, Drug Courts: reducing drug related crime (AICrime Reduction Matters No 24, 2004) which states 'Australian programs are primarily aimed at offenders with a long history of property offending and are used as a final option before incarceration'.

²⁵ See, eg, Skrzypiec, above n 24, 3; Ziersch and Marshall, above n 24, 7; Freiberg, above n 24, 283.

²⁶ Ziersch and Marshall, above n 24, 7.

²⁷ Freiberg, above n 24, 283.

deferred to allow participants to undertake treatment for drug dependence through a highly structured court supervised program.²⁸

The program combines judicial supervision with bail conditions such as home detention and curfews, urine testing and treatment for drug dependence.²⁹ During program participation, the court adopts therapeutic language and concepts consistent with addressing drug dependence with the focus on 'the provision of treatment rather than the imposition of blame and punishment' for offending behaviour.³⁰ The defendant is accountable to the court and treatment providers for their participation in treatment and for their recovery from drug dependence.³¹ There is a system of escalating sanctions for breaching program conditions and rewards for program compliance.³² Program participation can end in different ways, such as successful completion and graduation, completion of time in the program with not enough progress to merit graduation, and program termination due to non-compliance with program requirements or non-responsiveness to treatment.³³

The sentencing process is a legal process. The sentencing court must take into consideration numerous factors when determining an appropriate penalty. These factors are based on statute and common law.³⁴ The establishment of drug courts has not affected these sentencing principles.³⁵

²⁸ *Criminal Law (Sentencing) Act 1988* (SA) s 19B provides for deferral of sentence for rehabilitation.

²⁹ See <<u>http://www.courts.sa.gov.au/OurCourts/MagistratesCourt/InterventionPrograms/Pages/Drug-Court.aspx></u> (last viewed 8 March 2016).

³⁰ Richard C Boldt, 'The Adversary System and Attorney Role in the Drug Treatment Court Movement' in James L Nolan Jr (ed), *Drug Courts in Theory and in Practice* (Aldine De Gruyter, 2002) 115, 117.

³¹ See, eg, Susan Meld Shell, 'Drug Treatment Courts: A Traditional Perspective' in Nolan, above n 30, 173, 180; Sara Steen, 'West Coast Drug Courts: Getting Offenders Morally Involved in the Criminal Justice Process' in Nolan, above n 30, 51, 54; Boldt, above n 30, 133.

³² See, eg, Skrzypiec, above n 24, 3.

Bail Act 1985 (SA) s 21B(6): Allows for assessment by the program manager that the 'failure to comply (of itself or in connection with other matters) suggests that the person is unwilling to participate in the ... program as directed' and for the court to determine whether the non-compliance constitutes a breach of the bail agreement. This section provides for the process of program termination for non-compliance or non-responsiveness to treatment. See also Grace Skrzypiec, *The South Australian Drug Court: An Analysis of Participant Retention Rates* (Office of Crime Statistics and Research, 2006), 19: The common reasons for termination included program non-compliance, bail breaches, re-offending, drug use, warrants, imprisonment, referrals to the mental impairment court and failure to appear at court hearings.

³⁴ See, eg, *Criminal Law (Sentencing) Act 1988* (SA) s 10 for factors a sentencing court must take into consideration when determining sentence.

³⁵ *R v Tran* [2000] SASC 431, [1], [29]-[30], [40].

Participants who successfully graduate generally receive suspended sentences of imprisonment.³⁶ Participants who do not successfully complete and graduate may be sentenced to actual imprisonment as well as other penalties. Prosecution and the defendant have a right to appeal the sentence imposed by the drug court to the Supreme Court. Drug court participants who believe their sentence is too harsh ('manifestly excessive') are able to appeal that sentence. Likewise, prosecution can appeal sentences they regard as too lenient ('manifestly inadequate'). In each case, appeals are to a single judge sitting in the Supreme Court.³⁷

A Sentencing Practice in Australian Drug Courts

Warner and Kramer observe:

The movement to connect drug treatment to sentencing has been explicitly set in some jurisdictions through the establishment of drug courts, whereas in other jurisdictions it has been developed as a sentencing option, either as a condition of probation or as an intermediate punishment.³⁸

Many drug courts convict and sentence participants to undertake the program as a sentencing option. Literature on sentencing in drug courts from Australia describes the process of treatment during the program as if it were part of the actual sentencing process rather than distinguishing between program participation and sentencing.³⁹ For example, the sentencing process in drug courts has been described 'as an opportunity to manage change in the offender'⁴⁰ and participation in treatment as a sentencing option. The information generated during this "sentencing" process, which includes regular reports documenting participant progress during the program, is considered 'material placed before the court during sentencing procedures'.⁴¹ Professor Freiberg argues that a 'major difference between drug courts and the normal sentencing courts is the ability of the drug court to vary or adjust the sentence

³⁶ See especially Cannon, above n 24, 132. See also *Criminal Law (Sentencing) Act 1988* (SA) s 10(5): a defendant's participation in an intervention program and their achievements in the program is a relevant sentencing consideration.

³⁷ Magistrates Court Act 1991 (SA) s 42.

³⁸ Tara Warner and John Kramer, 'Closing the revolving door?' (2009) 36(1) *Criminal Justice and Behavior* 89, 91. See also Douglas Longshore et al, 'Drug Courts: A Conceptual Framework' (2001) 31 *Journal of Drug Issues* 7, 13-4; Arthur Lurigio, 'Drug Treatment Availability and Effectiveness: Studies of the General and Criminal Justice Populations' (2000) 27(4) *Criminal Justice and Behavior* 495, 508.

³⁹ See, eg, Cannon, above n 24, 129; Freiberg, above n 24, 284-5; Michael King, Solution-Focused Judging Bench Book (Australasian Institute of Judicial Administration, 2009), 18; Roger Dive, Sentencing Drug Offenders (Paper presented to the Sentencing Principles, Perspectives and Possibilities Conference, Canberra, 10-12 February 2006).

⁴⁰ Dive, above n 39, 1.

⁴¹ Cannon, above n 24, 130.

whilst it is in operation in response to the offender's progress on the treatment program'.⁴² This observation refers to drug courts that sentence before program participation. The concept of treatment as a sentencing option applies to drug courts where defendants are sentenced before participation but does not apply to programs which sentence after program completion.⁴³ In South Australia, participants enter guilty pleas but are not convicted and sentenced by the drug court until program completion. This thesis distinguishes between program participation and the sentencing process. The data consists of 36 appeal decisions where appellants were sentenced by the drug court or by a different court following program completion. In these decisions, appellants were re-sentenced by the appeal court, or the original sentence was upheld. This research strategy enables understanding how program information is used by other courts during sentencing and appeal.

There are important differences in social practice between less adversarial court hearings during treatment on a program and later more formal adversarial legal contexts such as sentencing and appeal. This is evident in the appeal decisions, which focus on the legal issues raised for appeal and apply the relevant law to the facts of the case. On the other hand, the discourse evident in drug courts during the treatment process is not about legal issues, but rather focusses on the participant and is therapeutic in nature. There is an absence of research seeking to understand how treatment information and drug court responses to participant progress or non-progress during the program is later conceptualised in formal adversarial legal contexts. This thesis addresses that gap.

III LITERATURE ABOUT DRUG COURT SOCIAL PRACTICE

This thesis investigates fundamental differences in social practice between program participation and formal legal contexts such as sentencing and appeal. This builds on literature about the less adversarial approach evident in drug courts during treatment in the program. This section starts with an overview of literature about the informal and non-adversarial context in which the treatment stages of drug courts occur. This can be compared to later formal and more fully adversarial contexts of sentencing

⁴² Freiberg, above n 24, 284.

⁴³ Cannon, above n 24, 132.

and appeal which occurs in South Australia when the program ends. It is important to acknowledge that drug courts vary from jurisdiction to jurisdiction because of the different 'historical, cultural, and legal' contexts in which they are formed.⁴⁴ According to Nolan, drug courts have '... a very different form when transplanted from one location to another'.⁴⁵ Drug court research has been conducted in many different jurisdictions using different methodologies to discourse analysis. Nevertheless, this section includes literature describing non-adversarial process in drug courts and research from other jurisdictions which investigates differences in social practice between treatment and legal drug court team members. None of these studies are discussed as examples of discourse analysis per se, but rather to explore existing research findings into drug court social practice.

A Non-Adversarial Court Process

Therapeutic jurisprudence is considered the 'jurisprudential foundation' of the drug court movement,⁴⁶ being consistent with the ways drug courts address drug dependence and recidivism through less adversarial court procedure and treatment programs.⁴⁷ Therapeutic jurisprudence demands attention be paid to the impact of the law on the psychological or emotional well-being of those who come into contact with the law, that impact potentially being therapeutic or anti-therapeutic.⁴⁸ The less adversarial approach evident in drug courts is based on a belief that the traditional more adversarial structure of court systems conflicts with the therapeutic aim of drug courts to address drug dependence and reduce drug related crime.⁴⁹ Nolan observes that therapeutic jurisprudence is the foundation of Australian (and Canadian) problem solving courts, including drug courts.⁵⁰

⁴⁴ Nolan, above n 30, xii.

⁴⁵ Ibid.

⁴⁶ Peggy Fulton Hora, William G Schma and John T A Rosenthal, 'Therapeutic Jurisprudence and the Drug Treatment Court Movement: Revolutionizing the Criminal Justice System's Response to Drug Abuse and Crime in America' (1999) 74 Notre Dame Law Review 439, 440.

⁴⁷ Ibid 453.

⁴⁸ David Wexler, 'Therapeutic Jurisprudence and its Application to Criminal Justice Research and Development' (2010) 7 *Irish Probation Journal* 94, 95 citing David B Wexler and Bruce J Winick (eds), *Law in a Therapeutic Key: Developments in Therapeutic Jurisprudence* (Carolina Academic Press, 1996).

⁴⁹ Hora, Schma and Rosenthal, above n 46, 454, 467-8.

⁵⁰ James L Nolan Jr, *Legal Accents, Legal Borrowing: The International Problem-Solving Court Movement* (Princeton University Press, 2009), 79-81.

Much literature describes the collaborative and multi-disciplinary team approach adopted by drug courts.⁵¹ The drug court team consists of the drug court judge (or magistrate),⁵² treatment team members (ie counsellors, therapists and case managers) and other legal team members (ie lawyers and correctional services officers)⁵³ who share their expertise in a non-adversarial decision-making environment. Less adversarial and more collaborative practice is a benchmark for all drug courts.⁵⁴ Team members are encouraged to focus on problem solving rather than engage in conflict.⁵⁵ During the program, the drug court team create and share therapeutic discourse, concepts and information about the progress or non-progress of participants and develop strategies to encourage compliance with program requirements through rewards and sanctions. This entails collaborative sharing of multi-disciplinary knowledges as well as sharing 'information of opinion and fact about the person and their performance'.⁵⁶ Baker observes that despite guidelines for drug courts advocating collaborative team work and decision-making,⁵⁷ and critics raising a broad range of concerns about this process,⁵⁸ very little research exists into how decisions are actually reached in drug courts.⁵⁹ Indeed, drug courts have

⁵¹ See generally, Greg Berman and John Feinblatt, 'Problem Solving Courts: A Brief Primer' (2001) 23(2) Law & Policy 125; Peggy Fulton Hora, 'The Synergy Between Therapeutic Jurisprudence and Drug Treatment Courts' in Greg Reinhardt and Andrew Cannon (eds), Transforming Legal Processes in Court and Beyond (Australian Institute of Judicial Administration Incorporated, 2007) 155; Boldt, above n 30, 115 on the role of defence counsel within the context of a non-adversarial court system; Julia Foster, 'The Drug Court: A Police Perspective' in Greg Reinhardt and Andrew Cannon (eds), Transforming Legal Processes in Court and Beyond (Australian Institute of Judicial Administration Incorporated, 2007) 107 on the role of the prosecutor in a non-adversarial court system; Cannon, above n 24, 129 discussing the drug court team.

⁵² The Magistrates Court of South Australia has jurisdiction over the SA drug court and magistrates preside in that court. In broad terms, magistrates have jurisdiction to hear and determine minor criminal cases and conduct preliminary hearings for more serious criminal cases before arraignment in the District or Supreme Court. In other drug court jurisdictions such as in New South Wales, the drug court is presided over by judges. That court has the criminal jurisdiction of both a District and Local Court: *Drug Court Act 1998* (NSW) pt 3, div 2, s 24.

⁵³ Freiberg, above n 24, 285.

⁵⁴ Office of Justice Programs, *Defining Drug Courts: The Key Components* (US Department of Justice, 1997): In particular, see Key Component Two: 'Using a non-adversarial approach, prosecution and defence counsel promote public safety while protecting participants' due process rights', Key Component Six: 'A coordinated strategy governs drug court responses to participants' compliance' and Key Component Seven: 'Ongoing judicial interaction with each drug court participant is essential'. These key components incorporate the non-adversarial team approach to addressing drug dependence.

⁵⁵ Cannon, above n 24, 131.

⁵⁶ Ibid 129.

⁵⁷ Kimberly M Baker, 'Decision Making in a Hybrid Organization: A Case Study of a Southwestern Drug Court Treatment Program' (2013) 38(1) *Law and Social Inquiry* 27, 28 citing Office of Justice Programs, above n 54.

⁵⁸ See, eg, Baker, above n 57, 29-31.

⁵⁹ Ibid 27-8.

been provided with little practical guidance as to how decision-making should occur within a team environment.⁶⁰

Research seeking to investigate the cross-disciplinary collaborative decision-making that occurs inside drug courts and its impact on defendants provides insight into non-adversarial court practice and the interactions between therapy and law found to occur in some drug courts. This research (outlined below) is relevant to this thesis which investigates the ways decision-making in drug courts becomes recontextualised in the legal context of appeal decisions.

B The Drug Court Subject

This section includes discussion about how this thesis contributes towards existing research which highlights how participants are constructed as particular types of subjects and the consequences of that construction. This thesis builds on existing research by showing how normative and compliance discourse from the drug court was recontextualised into the appeal decisions to construct the participant/appellant as responsibilised for program non-compliance. This subsequently informed assessments about rehabilitation and risk of future drug use and offending, and contributed towards the appeal outcome.

Baker conducted a case study into the decision-making process evident in an anonymous drug court located in southwestern United States.⁶¹ In this post-sentence program, participants plead guilty to offences before commencing the program but the sentencing process is delayed until program completion.⁶² Participants who complete the program have their record expunged of the offence, however, participants who fail the program have their case returned to the criminal list to be sentenced.⁶³ In contrast to literature describing non-adversarial process and collaborative team work,

⁶⁰ Ibid.

⁶¹ Ibid 34 ft 3. Details of drug court staff was kept anonymous.

⁶² Ibid 34.

⁶³ Ibid.

Baker observed an organisational structure which was 'hierarchical rather than collaborative'.⁶⁴ In particular, Baker observes:

While the idea of a "team" helps us to think about the drug court staff working together to coordinate their actions, this metaphor does not capture key dynamics revealed in this analysis, including the hierarchical structure of the court as a legal entity in which the judge has the final authority to make decisions, and the efforts of clients to negotiate their treatment and sanctions in the programs.⁶⁵

Baker found no mechanism for clients and case managers to appeal the final decision of the judge⁶⁶ and suggests that adversarial process should not be completely eliminated from drug court procedure.67

Baker's research focussed on the decision-making and organisational structure of one drug court. As such, the findings are not necessarily generalisable across drug courts. Nevertheless this research suggests there may be variation from the ideal of the non-adversarial collaborative process in other drug courts. The observation by Baker that a drug court can be viewed "as a legal entity" with the "judge the final decision-maker" suggests that drug courts should be conceptualised as both a legal entity and a therapeutic entity when seeking to understand how those courts discursively construct the drug court participant. This thesis considers the drug court as a legal and a therapeutic entity which assists to explain why drug court discourse appears to resonate with how the appeal courts construct representations of the participant/appellant.

Baker investigated how the 'two distinct institutional logics for defining and responding to drug use and addiction: medicalization and criminalization'68 were rationalised and navigated.69 Baker recognised the wider historical and political context in which discourses about drug dependence, treatment, crime and punishment occur.⁷⁰ From a broad medical perspective, drug dependence is a

⁶⁴ Ibid. 65

Ibid 50. 66 Ibid 52.

⁶⁷

Ibid citing Timothy Casey, 'When Good Intentions Are Not Enough: Problem Solving Courts and the Impending Crisis of Legitimacy' (2004) 57(4) SMU Law Review 1459. 68

Ibid 31.

⁶⁹ Ibid 31-4. 70

Ibid 32.

treatable medical condition. Patients are diagnosed and treatment is tailored to meet individual treatment needs, including the level of commitment to achieving recovery held by that individual.⁷¹ On the other hand, from a broad criminal justice perspective, drug dependence can be considered as the use of illicit substances which is a criminal offence. Illicit drug use impacts on the community particularly when "drug addicts" commit crimes to fund their dependence.⁷² Both treatment and punishment focus on the individual offender with 'the criminal law component focusse[d] on matters of individual responsibility and blame, the treatment component defin[ing] the problem as one of individual pathology and personal recovery'.⁷³ Both logics for treatment and punishment seek 'to transform addicts into healthy, responsible citizens'.⁷⁴ In describing a drug court as a hybrid organisation, Baker observes:

In the drug court, professionals from mental health and criminal justice backgrounds work together on a daily basis and all officials are expected to embrace both the therapeutic and coercive aspects of the court. As a result, decision makers in the drug court operate with a dual focus on medical and criminal definitions of addiction, on improving the well-being of the individual and the community, and on accomplishing the tasks of giving treatment and enforcing the law. In essence, drug court staff members are expected to uphold the inconsistent meanings, goals, and processes of two opposing institutions.⁷⁵

In relation to treatment and punishment, Baker observed that disagreements occurred between the judge and case managers 'because the two parties held different beliefs over the role of punishment in treatment'⁷⁶ with case managers considering 'punishment ... a therapeutic tool if it was used correctly'.⁷⁷ The judge, on the other hand, considered punishment as part of the 'program because it was a criminal justice program'.⁷⁸ Accordingly, sanctions were considered to be "court sanctions" by the judge rather than "treatment sanctions".⁷⁹ Baker found case managers advocating for more severe sanctions including removal from the program when dealing with difficult

⁷¹ Ibid 31.

⁷² Ibid.

 ⁷³ Ibid 33 quoting Richard C Boldt, 'Rehabilitative Punishment and the Drug Treatment Court Movement' (1998)
 76 Washington University Law Quarterly 1205, 1218.

⁷⁴ Ibid 33.

⁷⁵ Ibid.

⁷⁶ Ibid 43.

 ⁷⁷ Ibid.
 ⁷⁸ Ibid.4

 ⁷⁸ Ibid 45.
 ⁷⁹ Ibid

⁷⁹ Ibid.

participants, whereas the judge would want to give the participant 'one more shot at therapy'.⁸⁰ Furthermore, Baker observed:

While the cases of successful and failing clients fall along professional lines where case managers supervise therapy and the judge dismisses failures, the at-risk cases appear counterintuitive. For at-risk clients, the case managers speak of the need for more punitive interventions by the court (e.g., jail time, community service, fines, etc.), while the judge advocates for more therapeutic interventions (e.g., twelve-step meetings, counseling [sic] sessions, and in-patient treatment).⁸¹

Similarly, Lyons conducted a qualitative critical ethnographical study into the impact of the non-adversarial model on drug court participants.⁸² The research focused on the Ottawa drug court over a 25 month period.⁸³ This is a post-sentence program and participants are required to plead guilty to all outstanding charges before commencing the program.⁸⁴ If they leave the program or the program is terminated, they are sentenced for those offences.⁸⁵ Lyons made observational field notes of interactions during court hearings, informal conversations and interviews,⁸⁶ and conducted a text discourse analysis of court policy documents.⁸⁷ Analysis was conducted through the lens of critical ethnography which 'moves beyond descriptions of the social world and calls on the ethnographer to be political'⁸⁸ to explore the impact of the non-adversarial model on drug court participants.⁸⁹ Subsequently, Lyons used the data collected for that study to explore how the court constructed participants as individuals who were simultaneously treatable and punishable addicted subjects requiring therapeutic intervention through the imposition of judicial sanctions.⁹⁰ Lyons observes,

⁸⁰ Ibid 43.

⁸¹ Ibid.

Tara Lyons, 'Judges as therapists and therapists as judges: the collision of judicial and therapeutic roles in drug treatment courts' (2013) 16(4) *Contemporary Justice Review* 412, 414.
 Ibid

 ⁸³ Ibid.
 ⁸⁴ Ibid 413

 ⁸⁴ Ibid 413.
 ⁸⁵ Ibid

⁸⁵ Ibid.

⁸⁶ Ibid 414-5: These notes were transcribed and subjected to qualitative data analysis using NVivo software to develop emerging themes and codes.

⁸⁷ Ibid.

⁸⁸ Ibid 414.

⁸⁹ Ibid.

⁹⁰ Tara Lyons, 'Simultaneously treatable and punishable: Implications of the production of addicted subjects in a drug treatment court' (2014) 22(4) Addiction Research and Theory 286, 290-1: Lyons considers the creation of subjects through Foucault's dual definition of the subject. The subject is 'subject to someone else by control and dependence and tied to his own identity by a conscience or self-knowledge', at 288 quoting Michel Foucault, 'The subject and power' (1982) 8 Critical Inquiry 777, 781. These meanings, according to Foucault, 'suggest a form of power which subjugates and makes subject to', at 781.

from assessment for the program onwards, participants are continuously evaluated to determine whether or not they remain treatable, with those determined untreatable receiving criminal sanctions including removal from the program.⁹¹

Lyons observes that when an 'addicted subject ... is constructed as simultaneously treatable and punishable by judicial sanctions' the result is application of 'a wider range of punishment and interventions in individuals' lives and behaviors'⁹² including criminal sanctions for non-criminal behaviour.⁹³ Furthermore, Lyons found the court constructed a universal definition of the genderless addicted subject which did not take into account gender specific treatment needs.⁹⁴ This approach to treatment led to assessments about non-responsiveness to treatment and contributed towards lower completion rates for women.⁹⁵ This research demonstrates the importance of understanding how drug courts construct versions of the participant subject because of the potential implications and consequences that may arise. Of relevance to this thesis, Lyons observes:

... subjects in the ODTC [Ottawa Drug Treatment Court] are also constituted within historical, cultural and political contexts and there are consequences to the production of subjects. How subjects are constructed in DTCs [drug treatment courts] and within treatment programs is overlooked in the literature and this work is an example of the importance of examining how subjects are produced within specialized courts.⁹⁶

Baker (discussed above) similarly found the drug court team categorising participants as either successful, at-risk of failing or failing.⁹⁷ Baker also found consistent patterns in decision-making based on these categories with '[s]uccessful participants receiving therapy and failing participants receiving punishment'.⁹⁸ This research identifying discourses about treatment and punishment by Baker and Lyons suggest other drug courts are similarly engaging in ongoing discourse about whether or not participants are treatable or untreatable subjects. Discourse analysis of the appeal decisions in

⁹¹ Lyons, 'Simultaneously treatable', above n 90, 289.

⁹² Ibid 290.

⁹³ Ibid 290-1.

⁹⁴ Ibid 288.

⁹⁵ Ibid 288-9, 291.

⁹⁶ Ibid 291.

⁹⁷ Baker, above n 57, 37.

⁹⁸ Ibid.

this thesis located similar themes in the courts' construction of the participant/appellant as failing to demonstrate internal transformation and being at risk of future relapse into drug use and related offending.

According to Baker the research (discussed below) conducted by Paik, Burns and Payrot, and Makinhem and Higgens 'suggest that drug court staff members are making decisions based on their general assessment of the client as succeeding or failing in the program and as people capable or not capable of recovery'.⁹⁹ In research on decision-making, Paik conducted a qualitative ethnographic study in a juvenile drug court located in southern California, United States¹⁰⁰ to explore how staff reactions and interpretations of drug test results can shape the meaning and consequences of those results.¹⁰¹ This is a "post-dispositional" court which deals with difficult youth offenders who have breached probation and now require a higher level of supervision.¹⁰² Those youth who successfully complete the program may have their probation ended, charges dismissed and fees waived. Those participants who are rearrested or found to be non-compliant are referred back to the mainstream Youth Court.¹⁰³ Paik took field notes of court sessions and interviews with staff and applied grounded theory to identify, code and analyse emerging themes.¹⁰⁴ Paik found drug court staff interpreting the results of positive or negative drug tests based on assessments of 'overall performance in other key areas, such as school, home and, drug treatment'.¹⁰⁵ They were more likely to question the validity of positive drug tests and to regard them as false positives in situations where the participant was assessed as doing well in the program.¹⁰⁶

Similarly, Mackinem and Higgins conducted qualitative research into how drug court staff deal with participants who test positive to urine tests in three southwestern drug courts in the United

¹⁰¹ Ibid 936.

¹⁰³ Ibid 940. ¹⁰⁴ Ibid 937

⁹⁹ Ibid 29.

¹⁰⁰ Leslie Paik, 'Organizational Interpretations of Drug Test Results' (2006) 40(4) *Law and Social Review* 931, 938.

¹⁰² Ibid 939.

 ¹⁰⁴ Ibid 937.
 ¹⁰⁵ Ibid 943.

¹⁰⁶ Ibid

¹⁰⁶ Ibid.

States.¹⁰⁷ In two courts, defendants were required to sign an admission of guilt before commencing the program. If they failed the program they faced further legal action.¹⁰⁸ In the third court, defendants were either referred as a diversion away from the criminal courts and no admission of guilt was required, or they were ordered into the program as a condition of probation.¹⁰⁹ Mackinem and Higgins made field notes of court observations and conducted interviews with drug court staff. They applied grounded theory to understand the themes that emerged from the data.¹¹⁰ Mackinem and Higgins found drug court staff constructing participants who admitted drug use as truthful and those who denied drug use as liars.¹¹¹ They found drug court staff creating "moral identities" through construction of truths and lies based on participant responses to positive drug tests.¹¹² These moral constructions suggested worthiness (or not) for continuing treatment and informed assessments about progress or non-progress in the program.¹¹³ Mackinem and Higgins observe, 'judgement as to whether clients are telling the truth or lying … is one occasion of many when the staff creates moral identities for its clients and for those applying to be clients'.¹¹⁴

In a qualitative ethnographical study, Burns and Peyrot investigated interaction between drug court judges and participants and how those interactions served 'to construct' the participant as a 'responsible ... changed, "recovering" person', or as a person requiring punishment in the form of a sanction.¹¹⁵ Burns and Peyrot observed court appearances of participants in three anonymous drug courts located in California.¹¹⁶ Most participants entered the program without entering guilty pleas and upon successful completion (graduation) had their drug offences dismissed.¹¹⁷ They attended 75

¹⁰⁷ Mitchell B Mackinem and Paul Higgins, 'Tell me about the test: The Construction of Truth and Lies in Drug Court (2007) 36(3) *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography* 223, 223.

¹⁰⁸ Ibid 228.

¹⁰⁹ Ibid.

 ¹¹⁰ Ibid 229 citing Barney G Glaser and Anselm L Strauss, *The Discovery of Grounded Theory: Strategies for Qualitative Research* (Aldine Publishing Company, 1967).
 ¹¹¹ Machinem and Higgins, above p 107, 235 9, 244.

¹¹¹ Mackinem and Higgins, above n 107, 235-9, 244.

¹¹² Ibid 244-5.

¹¹³ Ibid 245.

¹¹⁴ Ibid 244.

¹¹⁵ Stacy Lee Burns and Mark Peyrot, 'Tough Love: Nurturing and Coercing Responsibility and Recovery in California Drug Courts' (2003) 50(3) *Social Problems* 416, 418.

¹¹⁶ Ibid 420.

¹¹⁷ Ibid 432.

hearings and the research included field note observations of exchanges between the judge and participant.¹¹⁸ Burns and Peyrot also conducted semi-structured interviews with judges,¹¹⁹ informal interviews with prosecution and defence,¹²⁰ and analysed television interviews and media accounts.¹²¹ They found drug courts 'engaged in the business of constructing defendants as salvageable and rehabilitating, or as irremediably deficient selves'¹²² to determine worthiness for treatment and whether participants were 'succeeding according to the court's terms'.¹²³ They observed participants being encouraged by judges to characterise themselves as "drug addicts".¹²⁴ To do so was considered a demonstration of insight into their own addiction, or alternatively, as denial when participants refused to acknowledge their own addiction.¹²⁵ Acknowledgement of drug dependence was considered a step towards taking responsibility for recovery, whereas denial was considered a symptom of drug dependence.¹²⁶

Burns and Peyrot identified competing discourse between participants and judges whilst constructing versions of the participant as either 'that of a person who can benefit from his mistakes, move forward and take responsibility, or someone who is essentially unchanged, a manipulative addict who lacks self-control and the personal motivation for recovery'.¹²⁷ Similar forms of discourse about the treatable and punishable subject (outlined in the research above) was located in the appeal decisions with the appeal court translating deviant behaviour into deviant attitudes such as dishonesty or lack of motivation to change. These translations then informed judgements about lack of internal transformation. Furthermore, similar characterisations such as "drug addict" were located in the appeal decisions. These characterisations supported assessments of risk of future relapse.

- ¹²⁰ Ibid.
- ¹²¹ Ibid.

¹²⁴ Ibid 424. ¹²⁵ Ibid

¹¹⁸ Ibid 420-1.

¹¹⁹ Ibid 421.

¹²² Burns and Peyrot, above n 115, 417, 433.

¹²³ Ibid 433.

¹²⁵ Ibid.

¹²⁶ Ibid.
¹²⁷ Ibid 425-6.

Burns and Peyrot observe that in order to manage the progress of participants towards recovery, much individualised information about participants was accumulated and provided to the judges.¹²⁸ This information was used during court hearings to make it clear to the participant that the judge knows '*every*thing I can know about you in order to try and see if I can help you'.¹²⁹ Detailed information about participants empowered judges 'to show ... [participants] that they are known and will be held accountable by the court'.¹³⁰ In addition to the accumulation and use of information in drug courts, Burns and Peyrot observed ongoing assessments of suitability to remain in the program based on levels of program compliance or non-compliance which were 'contingently negotiated in court interchanges'.¹³¹ Progression through program stages was not always linear, with participants moving backwards and forwards through the stages (backwards as a sanction).¹³² These observations by Burns and Peyrot are similar to those of Baker who also found the behaviour of participants being intensively observed, and those assessed as not progressing were punished.¹³⁴

C Knowledge Exchanges and Translations between Therapy and Law

This section outlines research into knowledge exchanges and translations which occur across therapeutic and legal disciplines during the treatment stages of drug courts. Existing research explores the space between treatment and law in the context of the treatment and legal roles adopted by members of drug court teams supervising and monitoring participant progress. Research conducted by Moore, Lyons, Bull and Wolf (discussed below) confirm unique exchanges of knowledges, rationalities and translations occur between therapy and law during the treatment phase.¹³⁵ This is

¹²⁸ Ibid 419.

¹²⁹ Ibid quoted from an extract of interview with a drug court judge (emphasis in original).

¹³⁰ Ibid.

¹³¹ Ibid 426.

¹³² Ibid 422.

¹³³ Baker, above n 57, 37-52.

¹³⁴ Ibid 37.

¹³⁵ Dawn Moore, 'Translating Justice and Therapy: The Drug Treatment Court Networks' (2007) 47 *British Journal* of Criminology 42; Lyons, 'Judges as therapists', above n 82, 412: Lyons acknowledges the methodology and some of the data for her PhD was borrowed from previous work conducted in the Ottawa drug treatment court by Dr Dawn Moore; Lyons, 'Simultaneously treatable', above n 90: In this article Lyons acknowledges the methodology and some data was borrowed from previous work conducted by Dr Dawn Moore in the Ottawa drug treatment court; Melissa Bull, *Just Treatment: Testing the Limits of Therapeutic Jurisprudence* (Paper presented

important to this thesis, which seeks to locate similar knowledge exchanges and translations through a discourse analysis of appeal decisions.

Moore investigated knowledge exchanges and translations that occur between the disciplines of therapy and law during court hearings in two Canadian drug courts located in Toronto and Vancouver,¹³⁶ based on courtroom observations and interviews across a three year period.¹³⁷ In both courts the sentence is delayed until program completion with clients assessed as being of high risk required to enter guilty pleas before commencing the program.¹³⁸ Participants who successfully complete the program are guaranteed a non-custodial sentence.¹³⁹ Drawing on the work of Latour on Actor-Network and Rose on psy knowledges,¹⁴⁰ Moore develops a 'descriptive map' of the knowledge exchanges evident in courtroom observations.¹⁴¹ In doing so, Moore considers how court actors translate and justify their decisions so that legal actions serve therapeutic purposes and therapeutic actions justify legal decisions.¹⁴² She found a mixing of disciplines which created an environment where 'therapeutic knowledge cohabits with legal knowledge', the result being a blurring between the 'disciplinary barriers erected around epistemologies'.¹⁴³ For example, the treatment team participated in 'knowledge exchanges and translations', which included the use of 'legal knowledges and participat[ion] in legal actions'.¹⁴⁴ This meant the legal 'notion of punishment' (ie issuing a warrant for a person's arrest) was 'translated into the therapeutic goal of motivation' by the treatment team.¹⁴⁵

at the 3rd International Conference on Therapeutic Jurisprudence, Perth, 7-9 June 2006); Elaine M Wolf, 'Systematic Constraints on the Implementation of a Northeastern Drug Court' in Nolan, above n 30, 27.

 ¹³⁶ Moore, above n 135, 47-8.
 ¹³⁷ Ibid 44

¹³⁷ Ibid 44. ¹³⁸ Ibid 47

¹³⁸ Ibid 47.

¹³⁹ Ibid.

 ¹⁴⁰ Ibid 44 citing Bruno Latour, *Science in Action* (Harvard University Press, 1987); Nikolas Rose, *Powers of Freedom: Reframing Political Thought* (Cambridge University Press, 1998).
 ¹⁴¹ Ibid 45

¹⁴¹ Ibid 45.

¹⁴² Ibid 48-51. ¹⁴³ Ibid 46

¹⁴³ Ibid 46. ¹⁴⁴ Ibid 50

 ¹⁴⁴ Ibid 50.
 ¹⁴⁵ Ibid

¹⁴⁵ Ibid.

Moore concluded that knowledge exchanges and 'translation ... [were] designed into the unique structure of the DTC's [Drug Treatment Courts] ... [as] shared knowledge'.¹⁴⁶ This finding is consistent with wider literature about non-adversarial court procedures and the functions of the treatment and legal team in drug courts. In particular, Moore found:

... therapeutic discourse about ... levels of motivation ... not about ... status as law breaker, but rather about ... level of commitment to change ... Just as therapeutic actions and knowledges need not be altered in order to be marshalled by legal actors, punitiveness can translate into therapeutic practice without need of removing itself from even the most literal place of punishment — a prison.¹⁴⁷

Similar to Moore, Lyons (discussed in detail above) located knowledge exchanges about therapy to justify punishment. Lyons observed the judge operating as a key therapeutic actor as well as treatment counsellors empowered to and engaged in punitive legal decision-making. In particular, treatment counsellors had power to enforce program compliance by requesting criminal sanctions such as revocation of bail for non-compliance.¹⁴⁸ Lyons observes, '[t]reatment counsellors play a powerful role ... one that focusses far more on punishment than in non-DTC treatment programs'.¹⁴⁹ In addition, Lyons observes the language of therapy serves to conceal 'the fact that those who fail to conform are punished'.¹⁵⁰

Bull also conducted research into knowledge exchanges between treatment and law in drug courts. Bull conducted a discourse analysis of transcripts from drug court hearings¹⁵¹ to explore how court procedures, substantive rules and the roles played by legal actors produced therapeutic and anti-therapeutic consequences for participants.¹⁵² Bull identified and tracked the progress of 16

¹⁴⁶ Ibid 51.

¹⁴⁷ Ibid.

¹⁴⁸ Lyons, 'Judges as therapists', above n 82, 420.

¹⁴⁹ Ibid 422.

¹⁵⁰ Ibid.

Melissa Bull, above n 135, 6: The court hearings included: bail hearings, assessment and eligibility hearings, progress reviews, termination arguments and graduation hearings.
 Ibid 1. This is based on theremutic included: which acquiders the impact of the law on the psychological or

¹⁵² Ibid 1. This is based on therapeutic jurisprudence which considers the impact of the law on the psychological or physical well-being of those who come into contact with the law, that impact potentially being therapeutic or antitherapeutic. See, eg, Hora, Schma and Rosenthal, above n 46, 442, 454; David B Wexler, *From Theory to Practice and Back Again in Therapeutic Jurisprudence: Now Comes the Hard Part* (Arizona Legal Studies Discussion Paper No 10-12, University of Arizona, 2010), 2; David B Wexler, 'Two Decades of Therapeutic Jurisprudence' (2008) 24 *Touro Law Review* 17, 22.

participants through drug court transcripts and court observations in the Parramatta drug court in New South Wales and the Beenleigh, Southport and Ipswich drug courts located in South East Queensland, Australia.¹⁵³ All of these courts operate as pre-sentence courts. Participants are required to enter guilty pleas and initially receive suspended sentences to allow for participation in the program. The initial sentence is reviewed by the court upon program completion or termination.¹⁵⁴ Bull identified themes and trends in the 'rationalities and knowledges expressed' during the court hearings¹⁵⁵ which were then analysed and discussed through the lens of theories by Garland, Foucault, Rose, and Rose and Miller on governmentality and governmental power.¹⁵⁶ Bull observes, drug courts operate through a 'range of institutions, experts and systems of thought' which combined adopt 'liberal practices of government'.¹⁵⁷ The common goal of these expert knowledges is the creation of 'individuals who do not need to be governed by others but will govern themselves, master themselves, care for themselves'.¹⁵⁸ Bull concludes, drug courts are not just about monitoring and compliance.¹⁵⁹ Rather, drug courts can be viewed as 'a space of freedom for participants who would normally be in prison'.¹⁶⁰

In contrast, Wolf conducted an evaluation into the 'situated determinants of recovery' in the Northeastern Drug Court, United States¹⁶¹ which 'dismisses or reduces ... charges in exchange for clients' compliance with court requirements'.¹⁶² Wolf observed court sessions and team meetings over a two year period¹⁶³ to compile a court evaluation to consider how 'the organization of treatment, social service, and criminal justice systems presents systematic contradictions that impose constraints

¹⁵³ Bull, above n 135, 5.

¹⁵⁴ See, eg, <<u>http://www.drugcourt.justice.nsw.gov.au/></u> (last viewed 4/10/17); <<u>http://www.courts.qld.gov.au</u>/courts/drug-court> (last viewed 4/10/17); Jason Payne, *Final report on the North Queensland Drug Court* (Australian Institute of Criminology, 2005), 27.

¹⁵⁵ Bull, above n 135, 6. ¹⁵⁶ Ibid 4-5, 18

¹⁵⁶ Ibid 4-5, 18.

¹⁵⁷ Ibid 18.

 ¹⁵⁸ Ibid quoting Nikolas Rose, 'Governing 'advanced' liberal democracies' in Andrew Barry, Thomas Osborne and Nikolos Rose (eds), *Foucault and Political Reason: Liberalism, Neoliberalism and Rationalities of Government,* (UCL Press, 1996), 45.
 ¹⁵⁹ Bull above p 135, 4, 5, 18

¹⁵⁹ Bull, above n 135, 4-5, 18.

¹⁶⁰ Ibid 18.

¹⁶¹ Wolf, above n 50, 32.

¹⁶² Ibid 27.

¹⁶³ Ibid 32-3.

upon the court's ability to function in a way that is consistent with its design and its purpose'.¹⁶⁴ The notes from interviews and field observations were transcribed and imported into a qualitative data analysis software package which facilitated the coding in relation to 'structural barriers to the court's implementation'.¹⁶⁵ Wolf found treatment providers focus on addiction recovery from a public health perspective whereas prosecution focus on public safety and defence counsel focus on the protection of client rights.¹⁶⁶ These fundamental differences in how treatment and legal systems define goals indicate competing moral and philosophical ideologies.¹⁶⁷ According to Wolf, '[t]hese fundamental differences affect the ways in which staff go about their work, defend their turf, assess the behaviour of the court's clients, and view the purposes and responsibilities of the court'.¹⁶⁸ The contradictions between treatment and legal social practice affected that court's ability to function due to '[i]ssues of turf, of expertise, of financial incentives, of ideology, of culture, of purpose'.¹⁶⁹

The research conducted by Moore, Lyons, Bull and Wolf are different to this thesis because they focus on interactions between therapeutic and legal team members arising during program participation. In these instances, legal discourse was used to achieve therapeutic goals and vice versa. These types of discoursal interactions, however, are relevant to this thesis but in the context of sentencing and appeal, to the extent similar discourse from the drug court may be recontextualised into the appeal decision. This thesis expands on these findings by exploring how discourses about program participation are recontextualised in those legal contexts. In particular, the discoursal interactions identified in existing research are mostly normative and focus on compliance or noncompliance with program requirements. Information about program compliance is used in drug courts to justify decision-making about progress towards and deviance away from the norms and goals of the program. This thesis builds on existing research by identifying similar discourse in the appeal

¹⁶⁷ Ibid.

¹⁶⁴ Ibid 28.

¹⁶⁵ Ibid 33.

¹⁶⁶ Ibid.

¹⁶⁸ Ibid.

¹⁶⁹ Ibid 45.

decisions and in understanding how this discourse is used to justify punishment during sentencing and appeal processes.

The research outlined above is in the context of treatment during the program. Existing research examining the treatment and legal discourses that occur in drug courts divides that discourse according to the different institutional knowledges and roles of treatment and legal team members. Treatment discourse in that context is characterised as having therapeutic intent and/or is discourse from treatment team members. In this thesis, treatment discourse is conceptualised literally as internal progress towards recovery from drug dependence facilitated through counselling and other forms of therapy. This thesis builds on existing research by looking at how discourse about the drug court participant subject is recontextualised in legal contexts. Information about drug court participants collected through surveillance in the drug court with the intention of monitoring progress and addressing deviant behaviour was used to justify in part the sentencing and appeal decisions. Discourse about program compliance and non-compliance was located in many of the appeal decisions. This partly informed the appeal outcome through assessments about program compliance, risk of future drug use and re-offending, and prospects of rehabilitation.

D Discursive Construction of Progress and Non-progress

This section includes research identifying how drug court teams define participant progress and nonprogress and the elusiveness of defining these concepts. This is relevant to this thesis because assessments about progress and non-progress were revisited in later legal contexts. This is followed by a brief overview of literature about drug courts generally. This establishes a paucity of research examining movement of discourse from during the program into more formal legal contexts.

Baker found drug court staff and the judge were often in consensus on who was succeeding and who was failing in the program. However, there was a third group of participants where it was not clear if they were progressing or failing the program. This led to disagreement about whether or not to punish through criminal sanctions. One explanation for this posited by Baker was uncertainty about the nature of drug dependence and recovery, described by Baker as 'an x-factor'¹⁷⁰ or the 'mysterious' and 'elusiveness of addiction'.¹⁷¹ According to Baker:

This inability to predict when addicts would be able to follow through on recovery made the task of treating addiction challenging and sometimes seemingly impossible ... understanding this ambivalent relationship with addiction treatment is fundamental to understanding how the drug court staff makes decisions regarding the most challenging clients.¹⁷²

An overview of literature suggests that defining progress towards recovery remains an elusive concept for drug courts.¹⁷³ This is important for this thesis because determination of progress or non-progress is later considered during sentencing and appeal. Relapse into drug use, breaches of program requirements and some re-offending while in the program are tolerated to a degree within the therapeutic context of treatment.¹⁷⁴ This is particularly evident in research which analyses the progress and non-progress of drug court participants. For example, Taxman and Bouffard conducted a retrospective analysis of the progress of 2,357 former drug court participants from four drug courts.¹⁷⁵ They found during the program: 64 per cent of graduates tested positive at least once;¹⁷⁶ 60 per cent of graduates completed at least 75 per cent of required drug tests;¹⁷⁷ 62 per cent of graduates

¹⁷⁰ Baker, above n 57, 39.

¹⁷¹ Ibid 40.

¹⁷² Ibid.

¹⁷³ See, eg, Dive, above n 39, 3-4; Freiberg, above n 24, 285; Adele Harrell, 'Judging Drug Courts: Balancing the Evidence' (2003) 2(2) Criminology and Public Policy 207; Gill McIvor et al, Establishing Drug Courts in Scotland: Early Experiences of the Pilot Drug Courts in Glasgow and Fife (Scottish Executive Social Research, Crime and Criminal Justice Research Programme, Research Findings No 71, 2003); Makkai, above n 24, 4-5; Douglas B Marlowe et al, 'Matching Judicial Supervision to Clients' Risk Status in Drug Court' (2009) 52(1) Crime & Delinquency 52, 60-1, 70-3; National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers, America's Problem-Solving Courts: The Criminal Costs of Treatment and the Case for Reform (National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers, 2009); Skrzypiec, above n 33; Karen Freeman, New South Wales Drug Court Evaluation: Health, Well-being and Participant Satisfaction (NSW Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research, 2002) 35-40; Dale K Sechrest and David Shicor, 'Determinants of Graduation from a Day Treatment Drug Court in California: A Preliminary Study' (2001) 31(1) Journal of Drug Issues 129; Stephanie Taplin, The New South Wales Drug Court Evaluation (NSW Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research, 2002); Elaine Wolf and Corey Colyer, 'Everyday Hassles: Barriers to Recovery in Drug Court' (2001) 31(1) Journal of Drug Issues 233.

See, eg, Office of Justice Programs, above n 54, 13: Key Component Six recognises that whilst public safety and abstinence from drug use are the ultimate goal, it would be rare for a participant to immediately cease drug use. Relapses are also expected following periods of sustained abstinence from drug use. This key component also calls for coordinated strategies for non-compliant behaviour; Hora, Schma and Rosenthal, above n 46; Cannon, above n 24; Wolf and Colyer, above n 173.

¹⁷⁵ Faye S Taxman and Jeffrey A Bouffard, 'Treatment as Part of Drug Court' (2005) 42(1) *Journal of Offender Rehabilitation* 23, 28.

¹⁷⁶ Ibid 35.

¹⁷⁷ Ibid 35, 44.

attended at least 75 per cent of their treatment sessions;¹⁷⁸ 53 per cent spent more time in the program than the planned duration, having to repeat program phases due to program non-compliance;¹⁷⁹ and 14 per cent of graduates were arrested.¹⁸⁰ In relation to program compliance, Taxman and Bouffard conclude, '[t]aken together, nearly all drug court participants were not in compliance with treatment or testing requirements during the 12-month program period'.¹⁸¹ Whilst this research suggests tolerance for degrees of program non-compliance, the findings also suggest high termination rates for non-compliance. In this study 67 per cent of participants were terminated from programs for non-compliance. Similarly, Lyons observes Canadian drug courts have graduation rates between 6 – 36 per cent and the majority of participants do not complete the program.¹⁸² Research on the SA drug court indicates the most common reason for program termination is non-compliance (ie failing to attend urine testing or counselling, breaching bail and not following the directions of case managers) and participants in that study 'were not necessarily terminated for drug use or offending'.¹⁸³

Taxman and Bouffard suggest research is needed into the decision-making process in drug courts that affect termination and graduation rates because these decisions affect the integrity of whether the court is serving the overall goal of advancing offender progress towards abstinence and self-management of addiction.¹⁸⁴ This is relevant to this thesis *only* because discourse reflecting the decision-making process during treatment about progress and non-progress is later revisited during the sentencing and appeal process. Whilst this thesis is not about termination or graduation rates or the decision-making process during treatment, it does provide insight into some of the non-compliance issues raised during treatment. Similar findings of non-compliance were located in the appeal decisions.

¹⁷⁸ Ibid.

¹⁷⁹ Ibid 35-6, 45.

¹⁸⁰ Ibid 36.

¹⁸¹ Ibid 35, 45.

¹⁸² Lyons, 'Simultaneously treatable', above n 90, 287.

¹⁸³ Skrzypiec, above n 24, 20.

¹⁸⁴ Taxman and Bouffard, above n 175, 36.

Determining progress in treatment is complex. Drug courts cannot address an individual's drug dependence and criminal behaviour in isolation.¹⁸⁵ The key to successful treatment is addressing cooccurring problems which negatively impact a participant's ability to comply with program requirements and which affects success in the program.¹⁸⁶ This means that, aside from abstinence from drug use and not offending, there is a large range of expectations placed on participants which complicate assessments of progress or non-progress towards recovery. Tiger analysed documents from drug court advocacy organisations, government departments and research agencies about the expansion of drug courts.¹⁸⁷ The aim was to explore the 'theories drug court advocates use to legitimate their activities and how they articulate a role for the courts in solving the complex problem of addiction¹⁸⁸ Tiger applied the works of Garland on punishment to analyse 'the "discursive tropes" that constitutes "the institutionalized culture of control" evident in the discourse.¹⁸⁹ Tiger found that moral and medical considerations often merged to form the therapeutic goals of drug courts.¹⁹⁰ These therapeutic goals span issues such as abstinence from drug use, gaining employment and improving personal relationships. According to Tiger, as these therapeutic goals expand so does the 'scope of activities the court monitors'.¹⁹¹ The expansion of monitoring is then justified through the 'prevailing theories of addiction and recovery'.¹⁹²

This expanded role of drug courts was observed by Wolf (discussed above) in a case study of drug court hearings and the statements made in court about one drug court participant over a two year period.¹⁹³ The field notes of the court observations over that period focussed on the discursive

¹⁸⁵ Wolf and Colyer, above n 173; Mary P Brewster, 'An Evaluation of the Chester County (PA) Drug Court Program' (2001) 31(1) *Journal of Drug Issues* 177, 184.

 ¹⁸⁶ Kevin Burke, 'Just What Made Drug Courts Successful' (2010) 36(1) New England Journal on Criminal and Civil Confinement 39, 43-4; Wolf and Colyer, above n 173; Dive, above n 39, 1. See also Shannon M Carey, Michael W Finigan and Kimberly Pukstas, Exploring the Key Components of Drug Courts: A Comparative Study of 18 Adult Drug Courts on Practices, Outcomes and Costs (NPC Research, 2008), 34; Makkai, above n 24, 1.
 ¹⁸⁷ Behaven Tierr, Drug Courts and the Legis of Conrest Tractment? (2011) 26(1) Societation Ferror 100, 172

¹⁸⁷ Rebecca Tiger, 'Drug Courts and the Logic of Coerced Treatment' (2011) 26(1) Sociological Forum 169, 173.
188 Ibid.

¹⁸⁹ Ibid.

¹⁹⁰ Ibid 174.

¹⁹¹ Ibid 179.

¹⁹² Ibid.

¹⁹³ Wolf, above n 50, 40-4.

interactions that occurred between the judge and the participant.¹⁹⁴ In addition, Wolf conducted interviews with drug court staff and observed team meetings.¹⁹⁵ Wolf found earlier achievements and progress such as regularly attending treatment, abstinence from drugs and not offending were 'eclipsed in the minds of ... treatment providers and the judge' when other issues of non-compliance occurred such as not paying the fees for treatment.¹⁹⁶ This thesis furthers research by Tiger and Wolf by considering how similar behaviours indicative of progress or non-progress are later considered by a different court. Findings of compliance discourse related to wider lifestyle issues were located in the appeal decisions. In some findings, the participant/appellant had been complicit in the non-compliance, and in others, non-compliance had been beyond the participant/appellant's control. In both instances the participant/appellant was represented as responsibilised by the appeal court for that non-compliant behaviour.

IV RESEARCH IN FORMAL LEGAL CONTEXTS

This section reviews research into how courts construct discursive representations of the legal subject. Whilst none of this research is particular to drug court participants, it does demonstrate the value of research into how courts construct discursive versions of events, representations of the defendant/appellant and the potential consequences of particular kinds of representations. By conceptualising the drug court as a legal and therapeutic entity, this thesis is able to theorise why normative discourse from the drug court appears more consistent with legal institutional practices and knowledges than is currently recognised in existing research.

Much research explores discourse in appeal decisions and other legal contexts. Novkov¹⁹⁷ argues that appeal decisions provide important data for research because appeal discourse reveals how judges 'construct coherent narratives that support particular outcomes in legally cognizable

¹⁹⁴ Ibid.

¹⁹⁵ Ibid.

¹⁹⁶ Ibid 46.

¹⁹⁷ Novkov, above n 12.

terms' and the significant legal questions considered.¹⁹⁸ Furthermore, discourse analysis of legal texts shows the kinds of cases being appealed, the issues raised and the discursive construction of contested issues as they take place in adversarial contexts.¹⁹⁹ The following are examples of research conducted through discourse analysis of legal texts: Pether and Threadgold,²⁰⁰ and Schiavi²⁰¹ conducted discourse analysis of appeal decisions; MacMartin and Wood,²⁰² Bohours and Daly,²⁰³ Weisman,²⁰⁴ and Phoenix²⁰⁵ conducted discourse analysis of sentencing decisions; Gurevich²⁰⁶ analysed trial transcripts.

A Appeal Decisions

Pether and Threadgold conducted a feminist discourse analysis of a single appeal decision and the judgements of other courts cited in that decision.²⁰⁷ They found the appeal judgements were highly intertextualised with 'repeated, discursively constituted sets of statements and attitudes' revealing the 'ideological underpinnings of the judgement' as well as the 'habitus and investments of the judge'.²⁰⁸ They found examples in the intertextual chain of legal reasoning where the judgements changed legal meanings to reflect contemporary social values about gendered relationships, thus affecting the 'lived realities' of some people.²⁰⁹ This research is different to this thesis because it focusses on how judges

¹⁹⁸ Ibid 351.

¹⁹⁹ Ibid.

²⁰⁰ Penny Pether and Terry Threadgold, 'Chapter 8: Feminist methodologies in discourse analysis: sex, property equity' in Alison Lee and Cate Poynton (eds), *Culture and Text / Discourse and Methodology in social research and cultural practices* (Allen and Unwin, 2000) 132.

²⁰¹ Petrina Schiavi, 'Chapter 9: The Construction of Truth in Legal Decision-making' in Anne Wagner and Le Cheng (eds), *Exploring Courtroom Discourse: The Language of Power and Control* (Ashgate Publishing Company, 2011) 193.

²⁰² Clare MacMartin and Linda Wood, 'Sexual Motives and Sentencing: Judicial Discourse in Cases of Child Sexual Abuse' (2005) 24 *Journal of Language and Social Psychology* 139.

²⁰³ Brigitte Bouhours and Kathleen Daly, 'Youth sex offenders in Court: An analysis of judicial sentencing remarks' (2007) 9(4) *Punishment and Society* 371.

 ²⁰⁴ Richard Weisman, 'Being and Doing: the Judicial Use of Remorse to Construct Character and Community' (2009) 18(1) Social and Legal Studies 47.

²⁰⁵ Jo Phoenix, 'Pre-sentence reports, magisterial discourse and agency in the Youth Courts in England and Wales' (2010) 12(3) *Punishment and Society* 348, 349.

 ²⁰⁶ Liena Gurevich, 'Patriarchy? Paternalism? Motherhood Discourses in Trials of Crimes against Children' (2008)
 51 Sociological Perspectives 515.

²⁰⁷ Pether and Threadgold, above n 200, 132: This was the NSW appeal decision in equity *Brown v Brown* (1993) 31 NSWLR 582. Pether and Threadgold found the decision was 'contextualised by a series of Australian judicial decisions which fall in the period 1982-92' relating to family relationship breakdowns and in particular to de facto relationships, at 137.

²⁰⁸ Pether and Threadgold, above n 200, 138.

²⁰⁹ Ibid.

intertextualised other judgements in the course of their decision-making. Nevertheless that research shows that discourse analysis can penetrate the complexity of appeal judgements and reveal how appeal judgements 'perform the tensions between tradition and change characteristic of the law as social process',²¹⁰ which is relevant to this thesis because drug courts introduced new ideas and concepts consistent with addressing drug dependence and related offending into the criminal jurisdiction. Whilst existing research (outlined above) establishes differences (and exchanges) in therapeutic and legal social practice in drug courts, no research expands these findings by exploring how such discourses are considered by other courts. In particular, this thesis demonstrates how the drug court participant/appellant can be conceptualised as a legal subject.

Schiavi studied 20 published case reports of judgements in the Family Court of Australia from 1976 – 1995 which included allegations of domestic violence.²¹¹ Schiavi explored narratives of domestic violence using theoretical approaches drawn from ethnomethodology and sociological analysis of motivational accounts and narratives in discourse to investigate how judges construct the "truth" in legal decision-making. Similar to Pether and Threadgold, Schiavi found the judgements revealed how the judges constructed facts which combined with the authority of the law became the truth and thus 'the definitive legal reality of the litigants'.²¹² The research conducted by Pether and Threadgold, and Schiavi shows how discourse analysis can penetrate the complexity of appeal judgements, how judges intertextualise other judgements, the effect of judgements on the parties and how the courts can change legal meanings to reflect contemporary social values. This is relevant to this thesis considering drug courts introduced different social practices and knowledges consistent with treating drug dependence into the court system.

²¹⁰ Ibid 151.

²¹¹ Schiavi, above n 201, 194.

²¹² Ibid.

B Sentencing Decisions

MacMartin and Wood²¹³ conducted a discourse analysis of 74 Canadian judicial sentencing decisions from 1993 – 1997 in which offenders had sexually abused children and adolescents.²¹⁴ They applied the theories of discursive social psychology to analyse the judges' explanations for the offences and the implications for mitigation and aggravation in sentencing.²¹⁵ The study looked for the attributions given by judicial officers to explain the sexual offences and explored how those attributions were then used to highlight the seriousness of the offences.²¹⁶ MacMartin and Wood observe, '[t]hese studies stress the constitutive role of discourse in legal activities and the ways in which language constructs versions of reality, the rhetorical consequences of which may have serious implications for social justice'.²¹⁷

Bouhours and Daly²¹⁸ conducted an analysis of sentencing discourses in 55 sexual offence cases in the South Australian Youth Court from 1995 – 2001.²¹⁹ They investigated how the judges' characterised the offending and justified the sentence. The study explored the judges' aims and orientations in sentencing and how they reconciled the competing interests of offenders and victims within the sentencing framework. They found variation in the judges' justifications for particular sentences relating to adolescent sex offenders, however, these justifications 'were consistently patterned by victims' ages, offence contexts and the youths previous offending'.²²⁰ These categories aligned with particular types of constructions about the offender and the offence: the 'potential sex offender' whose offending 'may escalate in seriousness', 'the experimenter' whose offending 'is likely to disappear' as they mature, and those offenders 'viewed as dangerous because of their violent

²²⁰ Ibid 386.

²¹³ MacMartin and Wood, above n 202.

²¹⁴ Ibid 142.

²¹⁵ Ibid.

²¹⁶ Ibid.

²¹⁷ Ibid 141. ²¹⁸ Bouhourg

²¹⁸ Bouhours and Daly, above n 203.

²¹⁹ Ibid 376: The research was conducted as part of the Sexual Assault Archival Study (SAAS). The SAAS explored restorative justice in youth sexual violence cases. The original data for the SAAS consisted of 385 cases, namely '226 court cases, 118 conference cases, and 41 caution cases', at 376. Bouhours and Daly found many of the relevant magistrates sentencing remarks were 'not formally documented or readily available' which reduced the current study to 55 judicial sentencing remarks. The researchers also accessed police apprehension reports, criminal histories and the Certificate of Record from the court.

or persistent offending, but the danger lay in their general antisocial attitude rather than sex offending'.²²¹ This study is particularly relevant to this thesis which investigates how legal decision-makers justify and explain their sentence with particular focus on whether or not information about program participation informs the courts' construction of the participant/appellant.

Weisman²²² investigated 178 Canadian judgements from 2002 – 2004 where remorse figured 'prominently in the judgement or would be more fully elaborated upon' in order 'to elicit as fully as possible the criteria used in judicial discourse to characterize an offender as remorseful or without remorse'.²²³ Weisman observes:

At one level, the most obvious contingency is the gravity of the offense — those offenses that are accorded longer sentences are also the same offenses for which there is more contestation as well as expanded expectations. But the thrust of this analysis is to suggest that juridical speech does not merely respond to what are more serious offenses by adding more conditions for claims of remorse to be validated.²²⁴

Weisman observes 'that juridical discourse constitutes not only when remorse should be demonstrated but how it should be demonstrated'.²²⁵ Furthermore, this discourse demonstrates how '[t]hrough the prospect of mercy and moral accreditation but also the concealed threat of violence, judicial discourse shapes the content of remorse in a way that reflects the context in which it is produced'.²²⁶

Phoenix researched the influence of wider social policy and institutional changes towards 'riskassessment, risk thinking and risk governance' in youth justice on sentencing in a youth court.²²⁷ Similar to drug courts, youth courts operate less formally than adult courts.²²⁸ There is also direct interaction between the magistrate and youth as occurs in drug courts. Phoenix conducted semi-

²²¹ Ibid.

²²² Weisman, above n 204.

²²³ Ibid 50.

²²⁴ Ibid 65. ²²⁵ Ibid

²²⁵ Ibid.

²²⁶ Ibid.

²²⁷ Phoenix, above n 205, 349.

²²⁸ Ibid 388.

structured interviews with magistrates from a youth court located in the United Kingdom.²²⁹ Phoenix found the magistrates engaged directly with youth during the sentencing process in order 'to assess the 'real' young person' against other sources of information such as pre-sentence reports.²³⁰ In addition, Phoenix identified magisterial discourse about having limited sentencing options.²³¹ Despite sentencing constraints, the magistrates 'operated within an interpretive frame that allowed them to bring to bear other (ie non-actuarial, non-risk) knowledge ... in their decision making processes — and ultimately their sentences'.²³² This interpretive framework included their own assessments of the 'real' young person as well as their own privileged knowledges and experiences, particularly 'in knowing young people (and young offenders) ... thereby construct[ing] narratives about how young people should or should not act in any given situation'.²³³

The research by MacMartin and Wood, Bouhours and Daly, Weisman and Phoenix shows that research on sentencing discourse can clarify how defendants are constructed discursively within the sentencing framework. This is relevant to this thesis as the predominant source of information about program compliance evident in the appeal decisions are the original sentencing remarks, not other sources of information from the drug court. Existing research also suggests discourse analysis of legal texts can provide insight into the discursive construction of drug court participants as legal subjects and the implications of those constructions for the participant.

C Trial Transcripts

The following study is different to this thesis because it is an analysis of trial transcripts, however, it demonstrates how a broad range of theoretical perspectives can be applied to analyse legal texts. Gurevich conducted a discourse analysis of the transcripts from two trials of women accused of murdering their children to analyse the discourses constructed through the legal strategies of

²²⁹ Ibid 349.

²³⁰ Ibid 358.

²³¹ Ibid 355-6, 362.

²³² Ibid 362.

²³³ Ibid.

prosecution and defence.²³⁴ Gurevich considered discourse through the lens of the works of Durkheim, Erikson and Foucault and concluded both trials were 'expressions of societal needs for cohesion and boundary-making' as well as 'potent forms of "governmentality" and "normalization".²³⁵ Gurevich found the court constructing the defendant discursively and observes, '... legal stories are discursive attempts to produce compelling versions of reality, and they include not only creative reconstruction and interpretation of the evidence and the context of the offense but also active construction of the defendant's character and identity'.²³⁶ This research shows how discourse analysis of legal texts is able to explore the discursive construction of the defendant as a legal subject.

The research outlined above was positioned in legal contexts and sought to answer different questions to this thesis. Nevertheless, that research reveals common themes which are relevant. These themes include: the role of the appeal court in constructing discursive versions of the truth including how courts construct representations of the defendant/appellant consistent with legal principles; the effect of judgements on the legal and lived realities of parties; and how courts respond to social and cultural change. This thesis contributes to this research by exploring further how courts construct the legal subject with interest in how the courts use information about program participation.

The studies outlined above come from a range of disciplines and are framed by different methodological and theoretical perspectives. They show how a broad theoretical approach to discourse analysis of legal texts can provide insight into how appeal judgements reflect the law as social process.²³⁷ Such analysis can explore 'how movements seize upon legal discourse to frame and constrain their own goals and argumentative strategies'.²³⁸ As Novkov states:

Attending to these dynamics permits direct focus on the pivotal role of discourse in linking social and cultural agendas for change to the legal process, whether individual legal actors are seeking to facilitate or thwart change. It also allows the researcher to consider struggles over strategy within or between

²³⁴ Gurevich, above n 206, 516.

²³⁵ Ibid.

²³⁶ Ibid 518.

²³⁷ Pether and Threadgold, above n 200, 151.

²³⁸ Novkov, above n 12, 358-9.

organizations sharing reformist goals and to map out how these struggles shaped later articulations of movement goals and principles that the movement then translated to the public sphere.²³⁹

Understanding the role of law as social process is relevant to this thesis because existing research is built upon an assumption that there are fundamental philosophical differences between the social practice and institutional knowledges shared in drug courts and in more formal legal contexts. Drug courts introduced new concepts for the treatment of drug dependence into the criminal court system. Existing research into how courts construct discursive representations of the legal subject suggests potential for considering how the courts in other legal contexts accept or reject drug court practice and knowledge. This thesis demonstrates how, and theorises why, discourse about program participation is used to partly inform the sentencing and appeal process and explores how the drug court participant/appellant becomes the responsibilised legal subject.

V WIDER LITERATURE AND CONTEXT

There is much literature and research covering areas such as the theoretical and historical foundations of drug court programs,²⁴⁰ practice and procedure,²⁴¹ evaluation reports²⁴² and effective methods to evaluate program success.²⁴³ This is practice orientated and particular to the treatment phases of

²³⁹ Ibid 359.

²⁴⁰ See especially Hora, Schma and Rosenthal, above n 46, 439-527 on the development of the drug court movement in the United States. See also Makkai, above n 24; Freiberg, above n 24; Australian Institute of Criminology, above n 24: These outline the development of drug court programs in Australia.

²⁴¹ See, eg, Carey, Finigan and Pukstas, above n 186 to assess consistency in practice between programs; Dive, above n 39 which highlights some features from the NSW drug court. See also National Association of Drug Court Professionals, *Defining Drug Courts: The Key Components* (Drug Courts Program Office, 1997, 2004); Cannon, above n 24, 129 which refers to the SA program; John S Goldkamp, Michael D White and Jennifer B Robinson, 'Do Drug Courts Work? Getting Inside the Drug Court Black Box' (2001) 31(1) Journal of Drug Issues 27; Morris B Hoffman, 'The Denver Drug Court and its Unintended Consequences' in Nolan, above n 30, 67.

See, eg, Corlett, Skrzypiec and Hunter, above n 24; Ziersch and Marshall, above n 24; Skrzypiec, above n 23; These are the evaluation reports from the SA drug court. See also Steven Belenko, 'Research on Drug Courts: A Critical Review 2001 Update' (The National Center on Addiction and Substance Abuse, 2001) which provides a critical review of some drug court evaluations; Berman and Feinblatt, above n 51, 132-3; Makkai, above n 24, 5-7; Centre for Health Economics Research and Evaluation, *The Costs of NSW Drug Court* (Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research, 2008); Department of the Attorney-General, *A review of the Perth Drug Court* (Department of the Attorney-General, 2006); Bronwyn Lind, Don Weatherburn and Shuling Chen, *New South Wales Drug Court Evaluation: Cost Effectiveness* (NSW Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research, 2002); Cassia Spohn et al, 'Drug Courts and Recidivism: The Results of an Evaluation Using Two Comparison Groups and Multiple Indicators of Recidivism' (2001) 31(1) *Journal of Drug Issues* 149.

²⁴³ See, eg, Office of Crime Statistics and Research, *Common Performance Measures for the Evaluation of Specialist Court Programs: Discussion Paper* (Attorney-General's Department, 2010); Berman and Feinblatt, above n 51, 132-3; Belenko, above n 242; Goldkamp, White and Robinson, above n 241; Jeffrey Tauber, *Drug Courts: A Research Agenda* (National Drug Court Institute, 1999).

programs. Whilst this literature is not directly relevant to this thesis, it is important for illustrating the local and wider contexts in which the discourse in appeal decisions may arise and for providing support for the assertions made about that discourse in this thesis. This is discussed in detail in the methodology chapter.

VI SUMMARY: CONTRIBUTION TO RESEARCH

Drug court literature is predominately about drug court procedure and outcomes rather than the direct experiences of individual drug court participants.²⁴⁴ There is research providing insight into the experiences of drug court participants during the program (through surveys and interviews). Some of these insights are included in the analysis/discussion sections of this thesis to illustrate the context in which these types of discourse occur. Quinn observes that the experiences of defendants who fail drug courts is often overlooked in literature²⁴⁵ and it is those experiences which are often 'missing from the conversation'.²⁴⁶ The appeal decisions considered in this thesis include discourse about participants who did not successfully complete the program. This thesis does not focus on the direct experiences of drug court participants, but rather the discursive construction of the participant during subsequent legal process. This thesis contributes to a gap in literature by exploring how the experiences of such defendants are constructed within the appeal decision.

This chapter outlines research showing how drug court team members implicitly construct participants as particular types of subjects. As well as the paucity of research tracking similar representations about participants from treatment in the program into other legal contexts. This thesis investigates how the participant/appellant is constructed discursively through information about program participation from a drug court (and other types of information) in sentencing and appeal processes. There appears to be no research investigating the role of treatment discourse and

²⁴⁴ Evaluation reports, for example, focus on measures of *program* success such as cost effectiveness and outcome measures such as program retention, recidivism and relapse rates.

²⁴⁵ Mae C Quinn, 'The Modern Problem-Solving Court Movement: Domination of Discourse and Untold Stories of Criminal Justice Reform' (2009) 31 Washington University Journal of Law & Policy 57, 65.

²⁴⁶ Ibid 69.

information in the sentencing process in drug courts or later on appeal. There is a paucity of research on how traditional courts view treatment discourse and information arising from drug courts. How issues such as program compliance, relapse into drug use and re-offending are viewed when considered within the sentencing process or how these concepts are filtered and transformed to fit the legal concepts of sentencing and appeal has not been explored in literature. This thesis addresses that gap by contemplating the drug court as a court, a legal entity, which constructs normative and compliance discourse in line with assessments of rehabilitation and risk. This discourse resonates with later legal decision-making such as sentencing and appeal process which also constructs normative discourse to inform assessments about rehabilitation and risk to justify sentencing and appeal court outcomes.

Drug court research primarily focusses on the treatment phases of programs. This is evident in the research outlined in this chapter which sought insights into drug court decision-making and social practices, and which identified trends and themes (ie treatment and punishment, therapy and law) in the ways progress or non-progress in the program is defined by drug court social actors. This chapter also provides examples of research using discourse analysis located in both drug court and more formal legal contexts.

This thesis addresses a gap in existing literature and provides a significant contribution to existing research because, in contrast to existing research, this thesis reveals how information generated about participants by the drug court is later used by different courts to construct representations of the participant/appellant and the consequences of these discursive constructions.

2. METHODOLOGY

I RESEARCH QUESTIONS AND ANALYSIS OVERVIEW

A Research Aims

This research analyses discourse about former drug court participants to determine how information about program participation is later used in appeal decisions by exploring how the appeal court constructs discursively the participant/appellant throughout the appeal decision.²⁴⁷ This research examines discourse in decisions in which participants were originally sentenced, by the drug court or another court, after program completion and the defendant/participant or prosecution subsequently appealed the sentence.²⁴⁸ The research seeks how the appeal courts use information about drug court participant(appellant consistent with sentencing and appeal. The research identifies the sources of information the courts rely upon to construct representations of the appellant and the sources of information considered more persuasive and to what effect. This allows investigation of the extent to which the appeal court appropriates, accepts, rejects or excludes aspects of other social practices.

B Research Questions

The following research questions provide a conceptual framework for data analysis and discussion:

- What types of discourse from the drug court are evident in the appeal decisions?
- *How does discourse from the drug court (and discourses from other sources) function in the appeal decisions?*
- *How does normative discourse about compliance and risk contribute towards narratives about rehabilitation and risk in the appeal decisions?*

The research questions evolved when it became apparent during the case analysis that the appeal court was engaging in and relying upon some discourses from the drug court but none of that discourse

²⁴⁷ This involves analysing and discussing any categories, themes and patterns evident in how the appeal court constructs the participant/appellant. See generally Valerie J Janesick, 'Chapter 12: The Dance of Qualitative Research Design' in Norman K Denzin and Yvonne S Lincoln (eds), *Handbook of Qualitative Research* (Sage Publications, Thousand Oaks, 1994) 209, 215.

²⁴⁸ Where prosecution appeals the sentence, the drug court participant is the respondent.

suggested therapeutic or treatment discourse.²⁴⁹ Initial analysis found the appeal court constructing the participant/appellant discursively using discourse about compliance with drug court program requirements and assessments about risk in many of the appeal decisions. The development of the research questions is consistent with Stake who argues '[t]oo much emphasis on original research questions and contexts can distract researchers from recognizing new issues when they emerge'.²⁵⁰ The research questions allow exploration of the discursive construction of the participant/appellant which is consistent with the aim of this research.

The research questions enable exploration of the binding concepts of compliance, rehabilitation and risk that hold the cases together. Whilst initial discourse analysis focusses on each appeal decision, it is ultimately the group of appeal decisions this research seeks to understand. This requires consideration of the similarity and differences in themes and issues located across the decisions.²⁵¹ Answering the research questions requires exploration of the nature of discourse as well as more specific normative discourses of compliance, rehabilitation and risk. In this thesis, data analysis and discussion involves conceptualising emerging themes and issues through the lens of theoretical perspectives to identify and theorise former drug court participants' place between treatment on the drug court program and later formal legal contexts. This is achieved by focusing on how power is used to enforce and normalise certain types of behaviour through discourse about surveillance, coercion, control, punishment and risk.

²⁴⁹ The original research questions were: To what extent and to what effect does the appeal court take into account therapeutic discourse, concepts and information? To what extent and to what effect does the appeal court take into consideration assessments of progress, success and failure on the drug court program? Is the appeal courts assessment of progress, success or failure consistent with the therapeutic application of those concepts in the drug court? These initial research questions provided the project with initial purpose and a framework within which to conduct the study. However, lack of therapeutic/treatment discourse in the appeal decisions meant the original research questions were not able to address the research aims. Refining the research questions became necessary as issues emerged then faded, whilst other issues continued to develop in complexity during analysis.

²⁵⁰ Robert E Stake, *Multiple Case Study Analysis* (Guilford Press, 2006), 13.

²⁵¹ Ibid 6.

II RESEARCH DESIGN

This is a qualitative study which uses discourse analysis to identify and analyse the appeal decisions. Qualitative research methods operate from an ontological assumption 'that reality is constructed by individuals interacting with their social worlds'.²⁵² Qualitative research enables insight into '... *the meaning people have constructed*'²⁵³ about their world as well as the 'multiple realities ... constructed socially by individuals'.²⁵⁴ The acceptance that there is no single truth or reality is both an ontological position about the nature of the world as well as an epistemological position about the status of knowledge.²⁵⁵ This viewpoint is consistent with the meaning of discourse underpinning this thesis. Accordingly, qualitative research methods best suit this research project which is based on 'insight, discovery, and interpretation rather than hypothesis testing'.²⁵⁶

The research design is a multi-staged study which applies critical discourse analysis to appeal decisions. This is an interpretive research design which seeks to develop deep understanding of a process or experience through observation and intuitive understanding.²⁵⁷ This produces a 'rich, "thick" description of the phenomenon under study' and 'include[s] as many variables as possible in order to portray their interaction'.²⁵⁸ The research design is intended to enable inductive, theory generating research.²⁵⁹ According to Denzin and Lincoln, qualitative research provides insight into phenomena through "emergent construction"²⁶⁰ which 'changes and takes new forms as different tools, methods, and techniques are added to the puzzle'.²⁶¹ Case studies enable investigation of

²⁵² Sharan B Merriam, *Qualitative Research and Case Study Applications in Education* (Jossey-Bass Publishers, San Francisco, 1998), 6.

²⁵³ Ibid (emphasis in original).

²⁵⁴ Ibid 4.

Stephanie Taylor, 'Locating and Conducting Discourse Analytic Research' in Margaret Wetherell, Stephanie Taylor and Simeon J Yates (eds), *Discourse as Data: A Guide for Analysis* (Sage Publications, London, 2001) 5, 12.

²⁵⁶ Sharan B Merriam, *Qualitative Research: A Guide to Design and Implementation* (Jossey-Bass, San Francisco, 2nd ed, 2009), 42.

²⁵⁷ Merriam, above n 252, 7.

²⁵⁸ Merriam, above n 256, 43.

²⁵⁹ Merriam, above n 252, 4; Merriam, above n 256, 39.

²⁶⁰ Norman K Denzin and Yvonna S Lincoln (eds), *Handbook of Qualitative Research* (Sage Publications, California, 1994), 2 citing Deena Weinstein and Michael A Weinstein, 'George Simmel: Sociological flaneur bricoleur' (1991) 8(3) *Theory, Culture and Society* 151, 161.

²⁶¹ Denzin and Lincoln, above n 260, 2.

complex social entities with numerous variables important to understanding the activities evident in the unit of analysis under investigation.²⁶² In addition, case studies shed light on complex or problematic relationships,²⁶³ as well as ordinary experiences, and the operation of disciplines of knowledge.²⁶⁴ These qualities make case study research and critical discourse analysis ideal for achieving the interpretive aims of this research.

A Case Study Research

Analysis of the discourse is multi-staged. First, discourse analysis of individual cases uses linguistic methods for interpreting text from critical discourse analysis and second, discourse analysis considers, among others, compliance and risk discourse. The first step in case study research is to define the "case" or unit of analysis to be studied. A unit of analysis is an enclosed entity such as a person, an institution or a program²⁶⁵ within which the issue to be studied can be conceptually fenced in by boundaries.²⁶⁶ A case has an inside and an outside;²⁶⁷ there is an edge which defines that which will and which will not be studied.²⁶⁸ The unit of analysis is 'a choice of object [or what is] to be studied',²⁶⁹ not the *topic* of investigation.²⁷⁰ In this research, appeal court decisions are the units of analysis. Identifying the unit of analysis is considered:

... fundamental to qualitative case study. It is an epistemological reason. Qualitative understanding of cases requires experiencing the activity of the case as it occurs in its contexts and in its particular situation. The situation is expected to shape the activity, as well as the experiencing and the interpretation of the activity. In choosing a case, we almost always choose to study its situation.²⁷¹

²⁶² Merriam, above n 256, 50.

²⁶³ Stake, above n 250, 10.

²⁶⁴ Ibid.

²⁶⁵ Ibid 1-2; Merriam, above n 256, 40-3.

²⁶⁶ Ibid 40.

²⁶⁷ Stake, above n 250, 3.

<sup>Merriam, above n 256, 41.
Robert E Stake, 'Case Studies' in Denzin and Lincoln above n 260, 236. See also Merriam, above n 256, 40; Stake, above n 250, 6: Stake names the object, phenomenon or condition to be studied — the quintain — (pronounced 'kwin'ton') at 6.</sup>

²⁷⁰ Merriam, above n 256, 41.

²⁷¹ Stake, above n 250, 2.

B Why Discourse Analysis?

This research seeks to understand how the appeal court constructs discursive versions of the participant/appellant. Whilst this research is focussed on understanding discourse in appeal decisions, the importance of this research lies in understanding that discourse as a location where the fundamental philosophical differences underlying decision-making that occurs in the drug court during program participation intersects with the more formal legal contexts of sentence and appeal. Drug courts are guided by therapeutic principles and focus on treatment and recovery from drug dependence. Sentencing and appeal courts, on the other hand, are bound by strict legal principles and court process. This research does not seek to use legal method to understand the legal reasoning of the appeal decision, but rather, to develop a deeper understanding of how information about the drug court participant is used in the appeal decision.

Public documents or records such as appeal decisions form 'the ongoing, continuing records of a society'.²⁷² They are a 'product of the context in which they were produced and therefore grounded in the real world'.²⁷³ Appeal decisions are 'texts ... written with particular readerships in mind, and are orientated to (and anticipate) particular sorts or reception and responses' which makes them inherently interactive.²⁷⁴ This creates potential for a text to incorporate and recontextualise 'different perspectives, objectives, interests and so forth'.²⁷⁵ Discourse analysis of texts can demonstrate how social actors within a social practice represent their own social practice as well as represent and incorporate other social practices.²⁷⁶ Discourse analysis is therefore ideal for this research because this method assists to identify and analyse discourse in the appeal decisions arising from other sources, as well as investigate the appeal decisions themselves.

²⁷² Merriam, above n 252, 113.

²⁷³ Ibid 126-7.

²⁷⁴ Norman Fairclough, 'The Discourse of New Labour: Critical Discourse Analysis' in Margaret Wetherell, Stephanie Taylor and Simeon J Yates (eds), *Discourse as Data: A Guide for Analysis* (Sage Publications, London, 2001) 229, 239-40.

²⁷⁵ Fairclough, above n 1, 48. See also Valentin Nikolaevich Volosinov, *Marxism and the Philosophy of Language* (Ladislav Matejka and I R Titunik trans, Seminar Press, New York and London, 1973).

Fairclough, above n 1, 206.

C Sample Selection

1 Appeal decisions

This research requires a purposive sample of decisions in which a sentence imposed on a participant from a drug court was appealed. This sample 'derives from the researcher targeting a particular group, in the full knowledge that it does not represent the wider population; it simply represents itself'.²⁷⁷ Purposive sampling suits the research aims which seek to locate and explore discursive data representing interplay between discourse arising from program participation and later legal contexts. This is consistent with Taylor who observes that purposive sampling for sources of discourse is justifiable where 'language use reflects the knowledge or skills shared by members of the same culture'.²⁷⁸ The appeal decisions in the sample are bound together through a common characteristic, they are all appeals challenging the sentence imposed on a former drug court participant and these appeals come from the same criminal jurisdiction.

Another sampling selection criterion requires that the appeal decisions come from a single drug court jurisdiction. There are a number of drug courts in Australia. These drug courts were developed separately, are empowered and operate through different legislative provisions, and have adopted different methods of court practice and procedure. This was confirmed by a search on the Australasian Legal Information Institute website (AustLii)²⁷⁹ for legislation governing Australian drug courts at the beginning of the research project. For example, the SA drug court sentences participants at the end of the program and operates mainly through South Australian bail and sentencing legislation.²⁸⁰ In contrast, the NSW drug court sentences participants before program participation with participation ordered as part of the sentencing penalty. This court operates through specific drug court legislation.²⁸¹ Because each drug court is distinctive, the sample of cases must derive from a population of appeal decisions featuring drug court participants from one drug court jurisdiction.

Louis Cohen, Lawrence Manion and Keith Morrison, *Research Methods in Education* (Routledge, 6th ed, 2007), 113.
 Taylor, above p 255, 25

Taylor, above n 255, 25.

²⁷⁹ See <http://www.austlii.edu.au>.

²⁸⁰ Bail Act 1985 (SA); Criminal Law (Sentencing) Act 1988 (SA).

²⁸¹ Drug Court Act 1998 (NSW).

In 2010 a database search for a sample of appeal decisions from any Australian drug court was conducted using AustLii. This publically available on-line database provides access to Australian case law and legislation. All case law database portals for each State, Territory and the Commonwealth were searched using the Boolean terms: "drug court", "drug rehabilitation", "drug diversion" and "drug intervention". The search located cases from courts across Australia. Table One below shows the results from the Boolean terms for each State and Territory.

Search Words	ACT	NSW	NT	Qld	SA	Tas	Vic	WA	Cth
Drug Court	4	134	2	8	26	0	2	10	20
Drug Rehabilitation	0	247	11	62	40	1	70	34	179
Drug Intervention	0	3	1	1	1	0	4	0	1
Drug Diversion	0	1	0	6	3	1	1	0	0
Total	4	385	14	77	70	2	77	44	200

TABLE ONE: The total number of results from the Boolean terms for each State and Territory.²⁸²

Every case was recorded on an excel sheet which detailed the search date, Boolean term, case name, State/Territory, court or tribunal, and the category²⁸³ of each case. Not all cases related to drug court participants or drug courts. To eliminate these cases, every case was examined to determine whether or not the appellant had been a drug court participant or the case referred to a drug court. These results were recorded on the excel sheet along with a brief notation about the case.

The database search indicated the most likely population of cases for the sample were from South Australia or New South Wales. In 2010 there were 32 cases from the South Australian Supreme and District Court jurisdictions and 141 cases from New South Wales which related to drug court participants or a drug court. The sample was drawn from *all* of the appeal decisions related to the SA

²⁸² This data combines instances where different Boolean search terms located the same case. Duplicates were counted twice.

²⁸³ For example, whether the case was an appeal, a sentence, a judicial review or a tribunal decision.

drug court for the following reasons: 1) There is a paucity of research considering discourse from drug courts that sentence after program completion; 2) The smaller sample is more manageable for the time available to complete the research; 3) The researcher has experience as a legal practitioner representing clients in that drug court which may contribute towards understanding the discourse from that court.

The cases located during the preliminary search were re-examined to confirm whether they referred to a SA drug court participant or the South Australian program. This process identified a number of decisions from different jurisdictions other than appeal decisions such as sentencing in higher courts and tribunal decisions. Further searches to update the sample were conducted in 2012, 2013 and 2015. Table Two below lists the South Australian cases for this research project. This includes the jurisdiction of the original sentence (drug court or not) and appeal as well as the status of the participant as having just completed the program or having completed the program previously. The decisions are listed in three columns according to whether the participant/appellant is a drug court participant sentenced following program completion, participated in the program previously, or the decision does not relate specifically to a participant/appellant who completed the program but includes discourse about the drug court program and/or related sentencing principles. This third column lists decisions which do not relate directly to a former drug court participant but do potentially include discourse about the South Australian program. A summary of each decision, including personal /background information about each appellant is located in Appendix Two.

TABLE TWO: Decisions which feature SA drug court participants or the program

Court in which appeal was heard / Court from which appeal was taken	Drug Court Participant (just completed)	Previous Drug Court Participant	Discussion of drug court program / sentencing principles / unresolved offences in other courts / applying for the program
Supreme Court – Magistrates Appeal – Sentence imposed in drug court	Chandler / Ryan / Andreasen / B, WR / Reed / Kells / Richards / Robson / Lawrie (1) / Ashton / Bieg / Parsons / Monterola / Hughes / Van Boxtel / Roberts	-	-
Supreme Court – Magistrates Appeal ²⁸⁴ – sentence imposed in Magistrates Court but not drug court	-	Habra / Ketoglou /Field / Lawrie (2)	Norman / H, T / Madden / Gasmier
Supreme Court, Court of Criminal Appeal ²⁸⁵ – sentence imposed in District Court	Place	Proom / Caplikas	Tran / Becker / Waugh / Thompson / Patzel / Pennington
Supreme Court – Civil Judicial Review	Crockford	-	-
District Court – Rulings	-	Pumpa	Lawrence
Administrative Appeals Tribunal – migration / deportation	-	Narayan / Whiston / "SAAC" / Pull / "BHFC" **EXCLUDED ²⁸⁶	-
SAMPLE TOTAL = 36	18	7	11

After excluding the AAT cases, as explained below, there are 36 cases in the sample:

- 16 cases are Magistrates Appeal decisions from the Supreme Court of South Australia directly arising from a sentence imposed by the drug court after program completion.
- 17 cases are appeals arising from criminal courts not the drug court where former participants were later sentenced.
- Two cases are rulings from the District Court, and

²⁸⁴ Appeals on conviction and/or sentence from the Magistrates Court are heard in the Supreme Court by a single justice.

²⁸⁵ Appeals on conviction and/or sentence from the District Court are decided by the Full Court which comprises three justices.

²⁸⁶ These AAT cases are excluded from the sample because they do not relate to the criminal jurisdiction. They are not included in the sample total in the table.

• One case is a civil administrative review from a decision to terminate program participation. This was included because it related directly to practice and procedure in the drug court.

All 36 cases in the sample include information about drug court participation or the drug court program and were subjected to the data collection process of discourse analysis as outlined in Part III below.

2 Administrative Appeals Tribunal Decisions

Excluded from the sample are five cases heard in the Administrative Appeals Tribunal in relation to deportation because those hearings occurred outside the criminal jurisdiction and are not connected with drug court practice and procedure.

3 Sentencing Remarks

Consideration was given to whether or not the Magistrates Court sentencing remarks related to each appeal decision could be included. Sentencing remarks held on Magistrates Court files can be inspected or copied by members of the public.²⁸⁷ Sentencing remarks are recorded in the drug court but may not necessarily be transcribed. The release of sentencing remarks required the approval of each Magistrate which was not readily available. Acquiring copies of those remarks would be costly so they were not included.

4 Supreme Court Appeal and Magistrates Court files

Consideration was given as to whether counsel transcripts and other documents located in the Supreme Court files for the appeal decisions should be included.²⁸⁸ One Supreme Court file was accessed and counsel transcripts of submissions made on appeal were viewed. The court file contained other documents such as affidavits from prosecution and defence counsel attending the original sentencing process and attachments. Progress reports and the final drug court report were located on the Magistrates Court file and not available to the public. As some of the appeal decisions

²⁸⁷ *Magistrates Court Act 1991* (SA) s 51(10)(e).

²⁸⁸ In accordance with the *Supreme Court Act 1935* (SA) s 131, most information in these files including Counsel Transcripts is open to the public unless the files are suppressed.

in the sample had court files which were suppressed and access to this source of information was costly and time consuming, a decision was made to not include them.

5 Case Summaries

Each appeal decision in the sample was carefully examined and an outline/summary was recorded into an excel document. These summaries included basic information such as:

- Case name
- Jurisdiction
- Judicial officers presiding
- Court hearing dates
- Court file numbers
- Jurisdiction of original sentence
- Offences for which original sentence imposed
- Penalty imposed
- Result of appeal
- Dates/length of time participated on the drug court program
- Timelines outlining when offences were committed, acceptance into the program, events which occurred during the program, end of program participation and subsequent legal events
- Researcher notes for research project
- Whether or not the appeal decision was cited in journal articles

The case summaries were provided to the research supervisors for feedback. This process provided an opportunity to become familiar with "the whole case" rather than focus on information about program participation. In addition to the case summaries, a case analysis was conducted on one appeal decision randomly selected from the sample.²⁸⁹ Although this analysis did not directly address the research questions, it was an important first step in developing the discourse analysis used in the research.

²⁸⁹ *Police v B, WR* [2005] SASC 163.

III THE PROCESS OF DATA COLLECTION

The following outlines how methods from critical discourse analysis (CDA) were used for data collection and analysis. Data collection and analysis has been a continuous process during conduct of this research with analysis being conducted alongside data collection.

A Critical Discourse Analysis

The method used to construct a 'corpus of discourse samples'²⁹⁰ and undertake initial analysis of that discourse was guided by linguistic methods from CDA. This stage of analysis involved methods to enhance familiarity with the appeal decisions in a holistic manner, to identify discourse samples for the data set, to locate themes and patterns, and to refine the research questions. The linguistic methods were able to reveal how the appeal court: 1) Represented the actions of the participant/appellant as activated and/or passivated; 2) Included or excluded sources of information in constructing the participant/appellant; and 3) Recontextualised information into the authorial voice of the appeal decision. Linguistic analysis of the appeal decisions also ensured the research was grounded in the discourse located in those decisions as a strategy for reliability and validity.

B The Pilot Study

A pilot study was conducted to assess the viability of these methods to gather data able to address the research aims and questions. $R \lor Place^{291}$ (*Place*) was randomly selected from the case sample. In this decision, the appellant Mr Place (first name not included in the decision) (male) age 42 has a good employment history and no significant history of offending. He has one son, 15 years of age. Following the breakdown of his marriage, Mr Place used amphetamines heavily and committed

²⁹⁰ Fairclough, above n 13, 226. See also Alan McKee, *Textual Analysis: A Beginner's Guide* (Sage Publications, 2003), 75: According to McKee, we do not need to analyse 'every element of every text', instead, 'you need to pick out the bits of text that, based on your knowledge of the culture within which it's circulated, appear to you to be relevant to the question you're studying', at 75.

²⁹¹ [2002] SASC 101. This is a Court of Criminal Appeal decision arising from a sentence imposed in the District Court on 12 September 2001. The appellant, Mr Place participated on the drug court program from October 2000 until May 2001 (a period of less than 6 months on a 12 month program). After Mr Place ceased participating in the program, he was arraigned to appear in the District Court for sentence. The offences before the District Court for sentence were: six counts of armed robbery committed between 11 - 27 July 2000 and four counts of failing to comply with a bail agreement. Mr Place had an insignificant criminal history until these charges. In the District Court he was sentenced to a head sentence of 11 years and 6 months imprisonment. A non-parole period was not mentioned in the appeal decision. Mr Place was re-sentenced by the appeal court to a head sentence of 11 years and 6 months imprisonment with a non-parole period of 6 years commencing on 12 September 2001.

armed robberies to fund his amphetamine dependence. The following outlines the linguistic methods adopted from CDA and provides examples of the findings and initial analysis from the pilot study. This includes an explanation as to why each method suited the research project.

1 Activated and Passivated

Analysis of text for activation and passivation can reveal how the appeal court represents the appellant. Social actors can be represented as activated or passivated in texts. As a participant, the social actor is represented in a clause as an Actor + Process + Affected (within a circumstance).²⁹² When 'social actors are mainly activated, their capacity for agentive action, for making things happen, for controlling others and so forth is accentuated'.²⁹³ When social actors 'are mainly passivated, what is accentuated is their subjection to processes, them being affected by the actions of others ...'.²⁹⁴ Some findings of activation and passivation are underlined below.

In *Place* most paragraphs which include information about Mr Place (the participant/appellant in this decision) realise Mr Place as a Participant represented often as solely contributing towards a process and the consequential effect of that process. For example, Mr Place is represented discursively as activated and responsibilised by the appeal court for his offending and the consequences of that offending. The findings include: 'You used all of your money to purchase amphetamine and then <u>turned</u> to robbery';²⁹⁵ and 'For each robbery you used the gun, and your <u>victims</u> were aware that you were armed'.²⁹⁶ On the other hand, the appeal court represents Mr Place as passivated in relation to court processes. The findings include: his bail is revoked, his counsellor is changed, imprisonment is believed to be inevitable, it was agreed he would leave the program, he is committed to sentence and he is placed on home detention bail.

²⁹² Fairclough, above n 1, 142.

²⁹³ Ibid 150.

²⁹⁴ Ibid.

²⁹⁵ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101, [94] (direct quote from sentencing remarks).

²⁹⁶ Ibid [94] (emphasis added and direct quote from sentencing remarks).

Action represented in discourse defines relations with others and includes consideration of 'action on others', and power.²⁹⁷ Analysis for activation and passivation in *Place* reveals the court constructing the appellant discursively as an offender, or as a drug court participant or as the appellant. The construction of Mr Place discursively as responsibilised as an offender and as a drug court participant as well as instances of representations of passivation in relation to court process was then explored through theoretical perspectives drawn from other disciplines.

2 Inclusion and Exclusion

Texts can be analysed by determining what events (or parts of events) are included in the representation of the event and by determining what events (or parts of events) are excluded. When considering the parts of events that are included, it is important to consider which elements of the event 'are given the greatest prominence or salience'.²⁹⁸ Analysis for inclusion and exclusion is useful to assess the sources of information included or excluded by the appeal court when constructing representations of the appellant. An example of exclusion (marked "^") in relation to program participation is 'you substantially reduced your drug habit, notwithstanding some breaches^ which saw your home detention bail revoked'.²⁹⁹ This statement raises a number of issues worthy of exploration. Details of Mr Place's "breaches" are excluded, which could have included a wide range of situations such as failure to attend counselling, breaching bail by returning home late, failure to attend urine testing, relapse into drug use and so forth.

An overview of the appeal decision suggests the court relied upon the original sentencing remarks as a main source of information in constructing the appellant. There is a large amount of information potentially available to the original sentencing court and to the appeal court about the progress of the appellant while in the program excluded or not mentioned such as a final progress report, progress reports, reports from counsellors and other rehabilitative services, psychological reports, psychiatric reports and affidavits from prosecution and defence counsel present during the

²⁹⁷ Fairclough, above n 1, 26-8.

²⁹⁸ Ibid 136.

²⁹⁹ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101, [97] (direct quote from sentencing remarks).

original sentencing process (see discussion of court files above). Analysis for inclusion and exclusion reveals the predominant legal concepts considered by the court as well as the sources of information referred to by the court. This method reveals themes evident in the text worthy of discussion and theoretical exploration.

3 Recontextualisation, Dialogicality and Intertextuality

When social actors adopt ideas from other practices, they recontextualise those other practices. Recontextualisation is the 'relationship between different (networks of) social practices' and 'a matter of how elements of one social practice are appropriated by, relocated in the context of, another'.³⁰⁰ Recontextualisation is consistent with Bakhtin's view that language and texts are dialogical ie texts set up 'relations between different 'voices''.³⁰¹ Accordingly, when a text reports the 'speech or writing or thought of another', the effect is to bring different texts and different voices into dialogue. The relation between the authorial voice of the appeal court and other voices and 'the extent to which these voices are represented and responded to, or conversely excluded and suppressed' are measurable.³⁰² Intertextuality is a method for this type of analysis.

Analysis of text for intertextuality logically followed on from analysis of text for inclusion and exclusion which locates the sources of information relied upon in the appeal decision. Intertextuality is a method which can track the recontextualisation of the content of texts as they move 'from one context to another' and can capture 'particular transformations consequent upon how the material that is moved, [and] recontextualised, figures within that new context'.³⁰³ Intertextuality involves asking

³⁰⁰ Fairclough, above n 1, 222.

³⁰¹ Ibid 214. See, eg, Fairclough, above n 13; Mikhail Bakhtin, *The Dialogic Imagination: Four Essays by M M Bakhtin* (Caryl Emerson and Michael Holquist trans, University of Texas Press, Austin, 1981); Mikhail Bakhtin, 'The Problem of Speech Genres' in *Speech Genres Imagination and Other Late Essays* (University of Texas Press, Austin, 1986) 60-7; Mikhail Bakhtin, 'The Problem of the Text in Linguistics, Philology and the Human Sciences: An Experiment in Philosophical Analysis' in *Speech Genres and Other Late Essays* (University of Texas Press, Austin, 1986) 103-28; Michael Holquist, *Dialogism: Bakhtin and his Works* (Routledge, London, 1990); Michael Gardiner, *The Dialogics of Critique: M.M. Bakhtin and the Theory of Ideology* (Routledge, London, 1992); Tzvetan Todorov, *Mikhail Bakhtin: The Dialogical Principle* (Wlad Godzich trans, Manchester University Press, 1984).

³⁰² Fairclough, above n 1, 214. See also Fairclough, above n 13; Bakhtin, 'The Dialogic Imagination: Four Essays', above n 301, 291-3, 352, 358, 424-5, 433; Bakhtin, 'The Problem of Speech Genres', above n 301, 60-7; Bakhtin, 'The Problem of the Text in Linguistics, Philology and the Human Sciences', above n 301, 103; Holquist, above n 301; Gardiner, above n 301.

³⁰³ Fairclough, above n 1, 51.

'which texts and voices are included, which are excluded, and what significant absences are there?'³⁰⁴ This is done by finding the ways other voices and texts are reported in the text,³⁰⁵ and may include consideration of how other texts and voices are reported and attributed to the source within the text.³⁰⁶ Intertextuality involves 'the presence of actual elements of other texts within a text' through direct and attributed quotation as well as 'less obvious ways of incorporating elements of other texts' such as summarising what has been said or written elsewhere in the form of direct or indirect speech.³⁰⁷

Intertextual analysis of *Place* found very limited evidence of recontextualisation and dialogicality between texts except for where parts of the original sentencing remarks are included in the appeal decision as stand-alone quotations, then restated or recontextualised into the authorial voice of the appeal judgement. For example, in relation to drug use, the original sentencing judge in the sentencing remarks states 'you <u>substantially reduced</u> your drug habit'³⁰⁸ and 'you are <u>now drug</u> free'.³⁰⁹ The appeal court recontextualises these statements to 'significantly reducing his drug habit to the point where he <u>might</u> be said to be drug free'.³¹⁰ There is a subtle difference between these statements. Analysis of text for recontextualisation is a useful tool for this research as it reveals whether, how and to what extent the appeal court uses and responds to information from other sources.

C Recording the Data and the Initial Analysis

Following the pilot study, six other appeal decisions were similarly analysed and a detailed paper produced outlining the linguistic analysis and discussion of the issues evident in each case. These papers were between 3,000 - 6,000 words and were provided to the research supervisors for feedback.³¹¹ Due to time constraints, not all the appeal decisions were analysed in this way. The

³⁰⁴ Ibid 47.

³⁰⁵ Ibid 49. See also Geoffrey Leech and Mick Short, *Style in Fiction: A Linguistic Introduction to English Fictional Prose* (Pearson Longman, London, 1981).

³⁰⁶ Ibid 49.

³⁰⁷ Ibid 40.

³⁰⁸ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101, [97].

³⁰⁹ Ibid [98].

³¹⁰ Ibid.

³¹¹ The cases which were analysed and a detailed paper produced were: *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101; *Ashton v Police* [2008] SASC 174; *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130; *Habra v Police* [2004] SASC 430; *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42; *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339; *Hughes v Police* [2012] SASC 183.

remainder of the decisions in the sample contained less discourse about program participation. These were examined and notations of the linguistic analysis and issues were written directly onto copies of the decisions. As data collection and analysis has been ongoing throughout this project, the more detailed analysis of issues was written directly into the body of the thesis rather than in a separate paper for each case.

In addition to the papers and case notations, a table was produced summarising the linguistic analysis of the appeal decisions. This table was a useful guide and thinking tool for identifying issues and patterns in the data. Some examples of inclusion and exclusion are provided in Table Three in Appendix One.

During the initial data collection and analysis stage, it became clear each appeal decision had issues particular to itself, its own stories to tell about the appellant and its own problems and relationships.³¹² It also became clear that there were issues that appeared in common across some appeal decisions.

D Emerging Themes and Issues

The research design enabled the researcher to consider what issues questions would bring out concerns? Which ones might become a dominant theme for the whole study? Which issues sought out compelling uniqueness? And which issues helped to better understand the group of cases?³¹³ The linguistic methods from CDA drew out and revealed elements of discourse from which further analysis and discussion could follow based on the categories, themes and patterns located in each appeal decision as well as across appeal decisions.

³¹² Stake, above n 250, 11.

³¹³ Ibid.

IV **APPROACHES TO DATA ANALYSIS**

Interactional Analysis, Discourse and Power A

The analytical framework is based on interactional analysis. Interactive analysis can include linguistic, interdiscursive and social interaction analysis of text.³¹⁴ In addition, text analysis involves analysing textual works for representing, relating, identifying and valuing.³¹⁵ CDA is influenced by Mikhail Bakhtin who claims that 'linguistic signs ... are the material of ideology, and that all language use is ideological'.³¹⁶ CDA is also influenced by the works of Michel Foucault on discourses as 'systems of knowledge ... that inform the social and governmental 'technologies' which constitute power in modern society'.³¹⁷ CDA is considered 'critical in the sense that it aims to show non-obvious ways in which language is involved in social relations of power and domination, and in ideology'.³¹⁸ CDA is interdisciplinary because '[it] opens a dialogue between disciplines concerned with linguistic and semiotic analysis (including discourse analysis), and disciplines concerned with theorizing and researching social processes and social change'.³¹⁹ These methods provide a useful tool to describe and analyse the relationship between discourse, power, ideology and social practice.³²⁰ This involves a further review of literature about discourse and power as well as the operation of drug court programs during the treatment phases of the program. The chapters in this thesis which provide analysis and discussion commence with an outline of the theoretical position from which the data is considered.

B Secondary Sources and Context

In this thesis, secondary sources including research and literature about drug courts is cited alongside analysis and discussion of the data. The role of secondary sources is to illustrate the context in which such discourses occur and to provide evidence to support and challenge the researcher's assertions.³²¹

318 Ibid 229. 319

³¹⁴ Fairclough, above n 274, 240.

³¹⁵ Ibid 241.

³¹⁶ Ibid 233.

³¹⁷ Ibid.

Ibid 230. 320

Fairclough, above n 1, 205. 321

Taylor, above n 255, 26.

Secondary sources provide a means to cross-check the accuracy of interpretation 'of both the language and meaning of discourses'.³²² Furthermore, from a Foucauldian perspective, analysis and description involves situating discourse within its local and wider social, political and historical contexts. This is consistent with Stake who argues '[t]he case's activities are expected to be influenced by contexts, so contexts need to be studied and described, whether or not evidence of influence is found'.³²³ Furthermore, Stake observes:

Each case to be studied is a complex entity located in its own situation. It has special contexts or backgrounds. Historical context is almost always of interest, but so are cultural and physical contexts. Others that are often of interest are the social, economic, political, ethical, and aesthetic contexts. The program or phenomenon operates in many different situations. One purpose of a multicase study is to illuminate some of these many contexts, especially the problematic ones.³²⁴

To achieve this aim, the discourse evident in the appeal decisions is presented within a narrative about

the local and wider context in which such discourse occurs. Stake describes this process as follows:

People simultaneously experience many things. In qualitative case study, a researcher has certain possible influences in mind — but, sweeping widely, the researcher lets his or her mind and eye scan a large number of happenings, variables and contexts. He or she examines different activity in different settings, looking for "correspondence". Correspondence means patterns of covariation. It is correlation. It means that things are happening together. When we experience repetitious correspondence, we usually think we understand some of the "interactivity" of the case — that is, some ways in which the activity of the case interacts with its contexts.³²⁵

McKee argues that other texts can assist to 'contextualise and help make sense' of the discourse under

analysis. In this way, other texts provide 'contextual evidence'³²⁶ which demonstrate to the reader

that a particular interpretation is reasonable.³²⁷ Furthermore, according to McKee:

That evidence consists of other texts that make it clear that other people might have made such an interpretation — that you haven't imposed a reading on a text where nobody else would see it. Doing textual analysis means making an educated guess at some of the most likely interpretations that might be made of a text.³²⁸

Jean Carabine, 'Unmarried Motherhood 1830-1990: A Genealogical Analysis' in Margaret Wetherell, Stephanie Taylor and Simeon J Yates (eds), *Discourse as Data: A Guide for Analysis* (Sage Publications, 2001) 267, 292.
 Stehe above a 250, 27, See also McKee above a 200, 02: According to McKee (Wile on the weap second to make a second second

Stake, above n 250, 27. See also McKee, above n 290, 92: According to McKee: 'When you come to make your educated guess about the likely interpretations of a text, bear in mind: context; context; context', at 92.
 Stake, above n 250, 12.

Stake, above n 250, 325 Ibid 28

³²⁵ Ibid 28.

³²⁶ McKee, above n 290, 28.

³²⁷ Ibid 70.

³²⁸ Ibid.

V JUSTIFYING CLAIMS IN QUALITATIVE RESEARCH

A Reliability and Validity

In qualitative research, theory is developed by 'the researcher [who] is the primary instrument of data collection and analysis' with the researcher becoming 'responsive to the context' of the data.³²⁹ This epistemological position understands knowledge to be 'personal, subjective and unique' and this accordingly 'imposes on researchers an involvement with their subjects'.³³⁰ According to Stake:

Both report writers and report readers have to deal with *ill-structured* knowledge. The quintain, contexts, narratives, and understandings are nuanced, internally contradictory, time-bound, and defying easy conceptualization.³³¹

The limitations of case study research become evident through considerations of reliability and validity.³³² These limitations include 'lack of representativeness ... lack of rigour in the collection, construction and analysis ... and bias through the subjectivity of the researcher'.³³³ The data in this research was limited to that evident in the appeal decisions. Documents are a stable and objective source of discourse because they are non-reactive and not affected by the research. They have stability because 'the presence of the investigator does not alter what is being studied'.³³⁴ The appeal decisions are publically available and accessible through AustLii.

In qualitative research, '[o]bjective reality can never be captured'.³³⁵ The validity of research is related to the credibility of the description and explanation³³⁶ as well as the development of themes and categories. Accordingly, the assumptions presented in this research project need to be coherent, persuasive and demonstrate rigour through systematic investigation of the data in multiple stages.³³⁷ The data was repeatedly revisited and analysed in multiple stages and different theoretical lenses

³²⁹ Merriam, above n 252, 7; Merriam, above n 256, 39.

³³⁰ Cohen, Manion and Morrison, above n 277, 7.

³³¹ Stake, above n 250, 35.

³³² Merriam, above n 256, 52.

³³³ Ibid.

³³⁴ Merriam, above n 252, 126.

³³⁵ Denzin and Lincoln, above n 260, 2.

³³⁶ Janesick, above n 247, 216.

³³⁷ Stephanie Taylor, 'Evaluating and Applying Discourse Analytic Research' in Margaret Wetherell, Stephanie Taylor and Simeon J Yates (eds), *Discourse as Data: A Guide for Analysis* (Sage Publications, 2001) 311, 320.

applied. Furthermore, case studies have inbuilt checks and balances to ensure validity and accuracy of the findings. This was described as follows:

By looking at a range of similar and contrasting cases, we can understand a single-case finding, grounding it by specifying *how* and *where* and, if possible, *why* it carries on as it does. We can strengthen the precision, the validity, and the stability of the findings.³³⁸

Discourse analysis can be considered systematic because 'it encourages analysts to develop multiple explanations before they argue for one'.³³⁹ Similarly, in relation to validity, Stake observes that '[t]he author needs to repeat key assertions in several ways. He or she needs to give illustrations. He or she will leave some of the work for the readers to do, but should give them the makings of understanding'.³⁴⁰

In qualitative research, some researchers use the terms "some" or "many" to describe relationships across cases, other researchers use numbers to express relationships across cases. This is not quantitative research per se, but rather a tool to clarify the strength of an assertion. During write up of this thesis it was decided that where the data was discussed across cases, the number of cases indicating that specific issue would be stated.

B Triangulation and Crystallization

One of the tests for validity and reliability is triangulation. According to Stake:

We researchers want our descriptions to be accurate. We know that our perceptions are subject to different interpretations — which is all the more reason for wanting to record those perceptions with precision. We know that what appears real to one person will not seem real to another; we want these multiple realities to be recognized. It is the process by which we mean to keep misunderstandings to a minimum. Triangulation is mostly a process of repetitious data gathering and critical review of what is being said.³⁴¹

³⁴¹ Ibid 34.

³³⁸ Matthew B Miles and A Michael Huberman, *Qualitative Data Analysis: An Expanded Sourcebook* (Sage Publications, California, 2nd ed, 1994), 29 (emphasis in original). See also Merriam, above n 256, 49-50: Merriam asserts, '[t]he more cases included in a study, and the greater the variation across cases, the more compelling an interpretation is likely to be', at 50.

³³⁹ Johnstone, above n 232, 271.

³⁴⁰ Stake, above n 250, 35.

Denzin identifies four ways that triangulation can be achieved: data triangulation, investigator triangulation, theory triangulation and methodological triangulation. A limitation of this research project is an inability to confirm triangulation through varied sources of data because the only source of data is the appeal decisions. In addition, the research design does not provide for investigator triangulation. As this thesis is supervised and feedback on data collection and analysis was provided by supervisors, it may be reasonable to argue that feedback contributed towards triangulation. The supervisory role could be considered consistent with Stakes observation:

Getting another person to watch and hear is routine, especially a person from another point of view ... Some understandings will converge, whereas others will break into separate perceptions, leaving both to be reported with lower confidence that the meaning has been reached.³⁴²

Similarly, Merriam observes that triangulation can also be considered the development of 'plausible explanations' rather than 'a technological solution for ensuring validity'.³⁴³ This research project adopts a number of theoretical perspectives to analyse the data and the research design includes multiple stages.

According to Richardson, postmodernist texts do not attempt to triangulate, but rather, they attempt to crystalize.³⁴⁴ Crystallization occurs through acceptance that there can be no single truth. Crystallization provides 'a deepened, complex, thoroughly partial understanding of the topic' with '[w]hat we see depend[ing] upon our angle of repose'.³⁴⁵ This process is evident in mixed genre postmodernist texts which incorporate research findings alongside quotations from a wide variety of other sources such as literature (including poetry and fiction) and theory.³⁴⁶ Whilst this thesis does not incorporate poetry and fiction, it does draw on a wide range of secondary sources to position the discourse in context. This approach is consistent with crystallization 'which combines symmetry and

³⁴² Ibid 35.

³⁴³ Merriam, above n 252, 204.

³⁴⁴ Laurel Richardson, 'Writing: a Method of Inquiry' in Norman K Denzin and Yvonna S Lincoln (eds), *Handbook of Qualitative Research* (Sage Publications, 1994) 516, 522.

³⁴⁵ Ibid.

³⁴⁶ Ibid 522-3.

substance with an infinite variety of shapes, substances, transmutations, multidimensionalities, and angles of approach'.³⁴⁷

C External Validity (Generalisability)

This research commenced with a purposive sample of documents. The sample selection was not made with an intention to represent the population as a whole but rather to represent a specific category from the population.³⁴⁸ The sample derives from the population of *all* South Australian appeal decisions in which drug court participants or the drug court feature. The aim of this research is to capture discourses in moments in time that are situational and specific. Whilst this may be considered a limitation, much can nevertheless be learned from a case study project. As Merriam argues:

... case researchers ... pass along to readers some of their personal meanings of events and relationships — and fail to pass along others. They know that the reader, too will add and subtract, invent and shape — reconstructing the knowledge in ways that leave it — more likely to be personally useful.³⁴⁹

Similarly, Erickson observes:

The task of the analyst is to uncover the different layers of universality and particularity that are confronted in the specific case at hand — what is broadly universal, what generalizes to other similar situations, what is unique to the given instance. This can only be done, interpretive researchers maintain, by attending to the details of the concrete case at hand. Thus the primary concern of interpretive research is particularizability, rather than generalizability.³⁵⁰

D Researcher Bias, Assumptions and Reflexivity

A limitation of 'qualitative research is that the researcher is the primary instrument of data collection and analysis'.³⁵¹ The gathering and analysis of data is instinctual and subjective which means the research project is continuously at risk of researcher bias.³⁵² Credible research openly acknowledges

³⁴⁷ Ibid 522.

³⁴⁸ Taylor, above n 255, 24-5.

³⁴⁹ Merriam, above n 256, 51.

³⁵⁰ Frederick Erickson, 'Qualitative Methods in Research on Teaching' in Merlin C Wittrock (ed), *Handbook on Research on Teaching* (Macmillan, London, 3rd ed, 1986) 119, 130. See also Merriam, above n 256, 51: Merriam observes, 'since the general lies in the particular, what we learn in a particular case can be transferred to similar situations. It is the reader, not the researcher, who determines what can apply to his or her context', at 51.

³⁵¹ Merriam, above n 252, 7; Merriam, above n 256, 39.

³⁵² Merriam, above n 256, 52.

the qualifications and experience of the researcher and also maintains checks and balances for the process of description and interpretation.³⁵³

It is important to remember that you come to discourse analysis as a member of the culture, as a speakerhearer and writer-reader of the language. This raises some dangers, but it also means that you can draw on your own knowledge ... the critical feature is not how you come up with patterns, interpretations, and so forth, but how you justify your identification of patterns, how you ground your interpretations.³⁵⁴

From a post-structuralist perspective, '[k]nowing the Self and knowing "about" the subject are intertwined, partial, historical, local knowledges'.³⁵⁵ Accordingly, it is important for researcher/writers 'to understand themselves reflexively as persons writing from particular positions at specific times'.³⁵⁶ It is through reflexivity that writing becomes 'validated as a method of knowing'.³⁵⁷

The researcher is a legal practitioner who represented clients in the SA drug court for many years. During that time I watched drug court participants benefit greatly from participating in the program with improvements in physical, emotional and psychological health, stronger family relationships (including gaining access to children), gaining employment, paying off debts, gaining stable housing and commencing some form of study. Many participants, however, failed the program. Some of those participants nevertheless made significant positive changes in lifestyle. At the time this research commenced, I was no longer in legal practice but wished to develop my interest in drug courts. One phenomenon from previous experience worthy of research was how drug court participation was subsequently viewed in more formal legal contexts. This interest is based on my experience assisting clients through the appeal process which was more formal and legalistic in comparison with program participation. Interpretation of the data is influenced by my engagement with theory as a scholar as well as insider knowledge³⁵⁸ of the local South Australian context in which

³⁵³ Janesick, above n 247, 212, 216.

³⁵⁴ Wood and Kroger, above n 1, 95.

³⁵⁵ Richardson, above n 344, 518.

³⁵⁶ Ibid.

³⁵⁷ Ibid.

³⁵⁸ Taylor, above n 337, 321.

the discourse in the appeal decisions occurred. This includes drug court practice and procedure in relation to the treatment phases of the SA drug court program and the legal principles underlying sentencing and appeal decisions in the South Australian criminal jurisdiction. This insider knowledge assisted to identify secondary sources to support and challenge assertions made about the discourse in the appeal decisions.

There are risks involved with the researcher being familiar with the drug court and the appellants. The first is inadvertently breaching client confidentiality during analysis and discussion, the second is the risk of a perception of bias that the researcher has selected or analysed the data in particular ways not consistent with valid research methods. These issues are addressed through the research design which ensures analysis of the discourse remains grounded in, and limited to, that evident in the appeal decisions.

E Ethical Issues

An enquiry was made with the Social and Behavioural Research Ethics Committee (SBREC) regarding ethics approval. Of concern was the researcher's employment with the Legal Services Commission of South Australia from 2001 – 2010 as a legal practitioner. Some appellants are former clients and others were represented in the drug court on instructions from other solicitors. In response, SBREC concluded ethics approval is not required for this research because 'the research will draw on information contained in publically available court documents' and as such 'contains low if any risk as it relates to the SBREC'.³⁵⁹ In relation to using appeal decisions connected to former clients, the opinion of the SBREC was 'the information (including the parties) contained in the documents lost its confidentiality (or legal privilege) upon being filed in the court and made public'.³⁶⁰ Finally, SBREC concluded:

^{...} the research is based on the text in publically available documents and not information neither acquired from representing clients nor acquired in the role with the Legal Services Commission. Although it is not anticipated to be substantial, there may be a conflict of interest given that the researcher will be drawing on data that the researcher herself has been involved in generating through representations. However, as noted

³⁵⁹ Email from Andrea Fiegert to Danielle Misell, 24 October 2012, <human.researchethics@flinders.edu.au>.

in the correspondence, the research involves some type of discourse analysis, putatively not incorporating any confidential or privileged information acquired through legal representation.³⁶¹

F Further Limitations

In addition to the limitations outlined above, this research is limited to analysis and discussion of discourse evident in the appeal decisions. These documents were not generated for research purposes and are therefore 'incomplete from a research perspective' because they are unable to 'afford a continuity of unfolding events in the kind of detail that the theorist requires'.³⁶² Subsequently, the research is limited by the researcher not knowing what other materials were before the sentencing and appeal court which are not mentioned in the appeal judgement.

³⁶¹ Ibid.

³⁶² Merriam, above n 252, 124 quoting Barney G Glaser and Anselm L Strauss, *The Discovery of Grounded Theory: Strategies for Qualitative Research* (AldineTransaction, New Brunswick and London, 1967), 182.

VI SUMMARY: RESEARCH METHODS

RESEARCH AIM (p 38)						
How does the appeal court discursively construct the participant/appellant?						
RESEARCH QUESTIONS (pp 38-9)						
 What types of discourse from the drug court are evident in the appeal decisions? How does discourse from the drug court (and discourses from other sources) function in the appeal decisions? How does normative discourse about compliance and risk contribute towards narratives about rehabilitation and risk in the appeal decisions? 						
The Process of Data Collection and Initial Analysis (pp 49-54) METHOD : CRITICAL DISCOURSE ANALYSIS (Interactive analysis – linguistic, interdiscursive) • To ground the research to discourse evident in the appeal decisions • To draw out or reveal elements of discourse from which further analysis and discussion can follow						
METHOD - CASE STUDY ANALYSIS (pp 49-54)	ACTIVATED/PASSIVATED Reveals how the court represents the appellant	These constructions involve reference to and characterisation of the behaviour of the appellant based on information from outside sources such as sentencing remarks and information from the drug court.				
Understand each case – what themes arise in this case? How do these themes relate to the other cases?	INCLUSION/EXCLUSION Reveals what information about the appellant is included or excluded	Reveals the predominant legal concepts and sources of information referred to by the court and the possibility of information excluded by the court.				
	RECONTEXTUALISATION, DIALOGICALITY AND INTERTEXTUALITY Reveals the degree to which information from other sources (social practices) are recontextualised into the authorial voice of the appeal decision	Reveals whether, how and to what extent the appeal court uses and responds to information from other sources.				
Approaches to Data Analysis (pp 55-6) METHOD : CRITICAL DISCOURSE ANALYSIS (Interactive analysis – discourse, power and social relations) • To analyse and discuss the discourse drawing upon theoretical approaches to discourse analysis • To analyse and discuss any categories, themes and patterns evident in the discourse • To theorise the space between therapy and law						
METHOD - CASE STUDY ANALYSIS (pp 41, 54) What common and different themes emerge in the cases?	SIGNIFICANCE / EFFECT The dominant themes located in the appeal cases were normative/compliance discourse, internal transformation, rehabilitation and risk. These themes provided a conceptual framework to theorise the effect of that discourse on the appellant.					

3. DISCIPLINARY POWER AND NORMALISATION

The goal, often reiterated by Sylvia, the men's program's enthusiastic director, was to join the mainstream, to become 'Joe taxpayer'. 'When we go to the bowling alley,' Sylvia insisted, 'and people see you with your baggy pants, prison tattoos, and do-rags, they get worried. Your average Joe,' she continued, 'is a taxpayer. He's a contributing member of society. That's what you guys should be striving to be.³⁶³

This chapter draws on the works of Foucault about disciplinary power, deviance and the normalisation of attitudes and behaviours attributed to the "law-abiding citizen" such as Joe taxpayer in the quote above. Analysis of the appeal decisions from this perspective found discourse consistent with the drug court using legal coercion to encourage drug dependent offenders into the program, the first step towards transformation, and during the program to monitor and promote participant investment in the normative goals of the program. Based on this information, appellants were represented discursively as responsibilised for their wide ranging deviant attitudes, behaviours and lifestyle choices (including drug use) before and during the program. Failure to demonstrate participant investment in the normative goals of the program through deviance was considered by the original sentencing and appeal courts as failure to demonstrate transformation into the law-abiding citizen. In this thesis, "normalisation" focuses on how socially constructed norms are identified and applied to drug court participants through assessments of their conduct as deviant.

After an introductory discussion on the nature of normative discourse and disciplinary power, this chapter identifies normative discourse about lifestyle changes in the appeal decisions. This is followed by discussion of the discourse in the appeal decisions consistent with legal coercion to get drug dependent offenders *into* treatment and *during* treatment to promote participant investment in the normative goals of the program.

I THE DRUG DEPENDENT OFFENDER: AN OBJECT OF KNOWLEDGE

This thesis explores how the appeal court constructs discursive representations of appellants as an object of knowledge based on different sources of information. Discourse represents the world by

³⁶³ Teresa Gowan and Sarah Whetstone, 'Making the criminal addict: Subjectivity and social control in a strong-arm rehab' (2012) 14(1) *Punishment and Society* 69, 80.

'constituting and constructing the world in meaning'.³⁶⁴ It is through discourse that 'official knowledges ... work as instruments of 'normalisation', continually attempting to manoeuvre populations into 'correct' and 'functional' forms of thinking and acting'.³⁶⁵ Norms are standards of behaviour socially constructed according to the rules, knowledge and practices of a particular social group. For example, social groups such as "the family", "the work situation" and "the religious community" are normative and susceptible to deviation.³⁶⁶ The power to define norms (and deviance) cuts across multiple sites, knowledges and understandings.

Foucault demonstrated how discourse on "psychopathology" in the 19th century constituted *madness* as an object of knowledge.³⁶⁷ Mental illness was defined through 'all that was said in all the statements that named it, divided it up, described it, explained it ...'.³⁶⁸ Similarly, *delinquency* was defined as an object of knowledge through complex institutional relations and normative understandings including: medical modes of decision-making, knowledge about psychological characteristics and definitions of pathological behaviour;³⁶⁹ penal understandings about criminal behaviour, methods of police enforcement and modes of legal decision-making including judicial understandings about criminal responsibility;³⁷⁰ and through relations forged between the authority of medical institutions and the authority of the courts.³⁷¹ Defining the source and authority of norms (and deviance) involves complex understandings about the relationship between the knowledge and practice of social institutions³⁷² such as the medical and legal professions, the differences in how such

³⁶⁴ Fairclough, above n 13, 63-4.

³⁶⁵ McHoul and Grace, above n 10, 17.

³⁶⁶ Foucault, above n 9, 45.

³⁶⁷ Foucault, above n 9, 35-6. See also Fairclough, above n 13, 41.

³⁶⁸ Ibid.

³⁶⁹ Foucault, above n 9, 48.

³⁷⁰ Ibid.

³⁷¹ Ibid.

³⁷² Ibid 46, 49: The process of understanding the relationship between the knowledge and practices of institutions is termed "defining the authorities of delimitation".

institutions define an object of knowledge³⁷³ as well as how that object of knowledge is 'divided, contrasted, related, regrouped, [and] classified'³⁷⁴ within and across institutions.

The drug court imposes behavioural normative standards on drug court participants based on therapeutic institutional understandings of treatment for drug dependence. Drug court participants are closely monitored and that information facilitates the therapeutic intent of drug courts which is to monitor recovery from drug dependence. This information reflects the normative standards of behaviour required by the drug court which is assessed through deviance from the norm. From a treatment perspective, there is an expectation that participants will initially struggle with program requirements and experience relapses into drug use. The appeal court may later apply a different normative standard to such deviant behaviour including behaviour which is illegal.

Knowledge expressed through discourse must be understood within its historical, social, cultural and political context because knowledge is historically variable but also overlaps and intersects as it alters across time.³⁷⁵ This thesis is limited to understanding the discourse evident in appeal decisions and to understanding how information from the drug court is selected and used by the appeal court. However, it is important to also understand the contexts in which such discourse arises in drug courts and the institutional knowledges and practices underlying that discourse because the appeal court may be using information created with a therapeutic intention to achieve a different normative goal to that of the drug court. Accordingly, discourses from the appeal decisions are presented alongside examples from literature reflecting the local context of the SA drug court and the wider context of drug court programs to show the possible therapeutic intent of some discourse located in the appeal decisions. Furthermore, reference to secondary sources provides contextual

³⁷³ Ibid 45, 49: The difference in how an object of knowledge is defined by institutions is about "locating the surfaces of emergence".

³⁷⁴ Ibid 46, 49: This analytical process is about locating "the grids of specification", the different systems and ways an object of knowledge has been conceptualised.

³⁷⁵ Foucault, above n 9, 35; Fairclough, above n 13, 41; McHoul and Grace, above n 10, 29, 31, 38; Novkov, above n 12, 348-61.

evidence to demonstrate to the reader that the interpretation of the data is reasonable and reliable. This strategy is discussed further in the Methodology Chapter (see pp 55-6).

II NORMALISATION AND THE LAW-ABIDING CITIZEN

In this thesis, "normative power" is considered the power to make normative constructs and judgements. Normative power can be considered a form of disciplinary power such as when coercion is used to normalise deviant behaviours and attitudes. In Foucauldian terms, normalisation is inherently disciplinary with the norms imposed being 'conformity, obedience, and behaviour control'.³⁷⁶ Disciplinary power involves detailed observation or surveillance and the individualisation of those people subject to it.³⁷⁷ It is through individualisation that the individual becomes 'the proper object and unit of analysis'.³⁷⁸ Disciplinary power is about individuality because differences need to be sought, identified and then normalised.³⁷⁹ Surveillance is considered further in Chapter Four. Discourse analysis seeking representation of appellants as activated (suggesting responsibilisation) or as passivated (suggesting subjection to the action of others) reveals normative discourse covering deviant attitudes and behaviour aside from drug dependence, as outlined below.

A Normalisation of Lifestyle

At the time of the appeal, *Chandler v Police*³⁸⁰ (*Chandler*) Michelle Lea Chandler was 37 years of age and her 16 year old son was in the care of her mother. Michelle had spent most of the past 10 years in custody for dishonesty offences committed to support her heroin dependence. Prior to her program participation, Michelle was released from custody and gained employment which led to a partnership in a hotel. When that business failed leaving her in debt, Michelle relapsed into heroin

³⁷⁶ David Garland, *Punishment and Modern Society: A Study in Social Theory* (The University of Chicago Press, Chicago, 1990), 169 discussing Michel Foucault, *Discipline and Punish: The Birth of the Prison* (Routledge, London, 1977): Garland clarifies that Foucault in later works 'did much to extend and develop this vision of power, emphasizing its capacity to induce pleasure, discourse, action, and subjectivity', at 169. See also Foucault, above n 13, 85: According to Foucault, '[a]ll the modes of domination, submission, and subjugation are ultimately reduced to an effect of obedience', at 85.

³⁷⁷ David Garland, 'The Criminal and His Science: A Critical Account of the Formation of Criminology at the End of the Nineteenth Century' (1985) 25 *British Journal of Criminology* 109, 115-6; Alan Hunt and Gary Wickham, *Foucault and Law: Towards a Sociology of Law as Governance* (Pluto Press, London, 1998), 21.

³⁷⁸ Garland, above n 377, 122.

³⁷⁹ McHoul and Grace, above n 10, 72.

³⁸⁰ [2002] SASC 130.

use and re-offended. Following four months in custody, she was released to participate in the drug court program, where she remained for eight months. The appeal court recontextualised a drug court report and a psychological report outlining her "dysfunctional behaviour" and inability to achieve "an independent lifestyle" while in the program.381 The appeal court constructs representations of Michelle as activated (and therefore responsible) for her lack of progress in the program. Michelle is described as 'struggling with an independent lifestyle'³⁸² while in the program. The psychological report attributed 'the appellant's dysfunctional behaviour as being caused by financial stresses and unsettled living arrangements'.³⁸³ After her release into the program, Michelle encountered a number of financial and relationship problems ie 'outstanding rental from her Housing Trust unit, overdue utilities accounts with threatened disconnections, [and] drug debts³⁸⁴ In addition, Michelle was dealing with '... the breakdown of a personal relationship of about 18 months standing and a problem in her relationship with her mother which made access to her son difficult'.³⁸⁵ The drug court report outlines how the 'needs of the appellant'386 were not met by her case manager who 'at the time of supervising the appellant ... was supervising a large quantity of clients and due to the demands of the large client group could not adequately address the needs of the appellant'.³⁸⁷ The report also describes how '[t]he case manager became aware within a few weeks of the appellant's release into the program that she was struggling with an independent lifestyle'.³⁸⁸

Both reports outline financial and relationship problems. These problems, and the fact Michelle had spent much of the previous 10 years in custody,³⁸⁹ suggest she had little positive support in the community. This was compounded by a case manager who 'could not adequately address the needs of the appellant' due to her case load.³⁹⁰ Michelle's failure in the program was characterised by the

- ³⁸⁴ Ibid [11]. ³⁸⁵ Ibid
- ³⁸⁵ Ibid.

³⁸⁷ Ibid.
 ³⁸⁸ Ibid.

³⁸¹ Ibid [14].

³⁸² Ibid (emphasis added).
³⁸³ Ibid

³⁸³ Ibid. ³⁸⁴ Ibid [1

³⁸⁶ Ibid [14].

³⁸⁹ Ibid [9].

³⁹⁰ Ibid [14]

³⁹⁰ Ibid [14].

appeal court through multiple issues aside from drug dependence. Information about Michelle's need for support in a wide range of areas while in the program and the inability of the case worker to assist, was relevant to the drug court when monitoring Michelle during the program because drug courts need to identify and address lifestyle issues which affect program compliance and progress towards recovery.³⁹¹ That same information is now used by the appeal court, filtered into a different context, to construct Michelle's lack of progress towards recovery based on issues aside from drug use or offending behaviour, to inform and justify the appeal outcome. In three appeal decisions, including *Chandler* (outlined further below) the court represented appellants as responsible for addressing wider changes in their lifestyle and for not making progress in the program.

B Responsibilisation and Individualisation

In *Chandler*³⁹² the appeal court used information from a psychological report and the drug court to responsibilise Michelle discursively for not making progress in the program. The appeal court considers the drug court report and the psychological report as both indicating 'the appellant had a commitment to change of attitude and lifestyle but had never been successful in achieving that goal'.³⁹³ Furthermore, Michelle is represented as activated for her failure to complete the program through submissions of defence counsel at the appeal hearing who refers to 'the appellant's failure to complete the Drug Court program'³⁹⁴ and 'the reasons for the appellant's failure to comply'.³⁹⁵ The appeal court concludes: '[t]he appellant to date has failed to take advantage of opportunities made available to her to assist in her rehabilitation'.³⁹⁶

³⁹¹ See, eg, Caroline S Cooper, Drug Courts – Just the Beginning: Getting Other Areas of Public Policy in Sync (Justice Programs Office, Washington DC, 2006), 2-3. See also Dive, above n 39, 1; Burke, above n 186, 42; Susan Eley et al, The Glasgow Drug Court in Action: The First Six Months (Scottish Executive Social Research, Scotland, 2002), 31; Regan Gibson, 'Review: Rebecca Tiger, Judging Addicts: Drug Courts and Coercion in the Justice System, New York University Press (2013)', The American Criminal Law Review (online), 28 January 2013 <http://www.americancriminallawreview.com/aclr-online/review-rebecca-tiger-judging-addicts-drug-courts-andcoercion-justice-system-new-york-university-press-2013/> (last viewed 16 May 2015); Tiger, above n 187, 179.

³⁹² Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130.

³⁹³ Ibid [15].

³⁹⁴ Ibid [16].

³⁹⁵ Ibid.

³⁹⁶ Ibid [18].

Michelle is represented as passivated in having rehabilitation and other resources made available to her, but activated in the way she is described as having "exhausted" those resources. The findings include statements such as 'a letter written by the appellant setting out her personal circumstances and the <u>rehabilitation and resources that were available to her</u>³⁹⁷, 'it is evident from her remarks that [the sentencing magistrate] ... considered that at the time of sentencing the appellant had exhausted the considerable resources <u>which had to date been made available to her to assist in her rehabilitation</u>³⁹⁸. The appeal court concludes '[t]he appellant to date has failed to take advantage of opportunities made available to her to assist in her rehabilitation although is it regrettable that <u>there were not greater support systems in place to assist her</u> with the various problems she faced when released from gaol'.³⁹⁹ In this appeal decision, Michelle is represented discursively as subject to the actions of others in the availability of support services, yet responsibilised for creating a situation where no more resources were available for her assistance.

In two further appeal decisions, appellants were similarly responsibilised discursively for not seeking support when difficulties arose during the program. In *Police v B, WR*⁴⁰⁰ (*B, WR*) the appellant Mr B (name suppressed) is a 47 year old man with a long history of offending. He is the father of two children with whom he maintains regular contact. Mr B was due to successfully complete the program, but re-offended. The sentencing magistrate accepted those offences were committed to raise money to pay a drug debt in circumstances where Mr B and his family were threatened by a drug dealer.⁴⁰¹ During the sentencing process, prosecution argued the offences were committed whilst Mr B '<u>was receiving substantial support and assistance</u>' and '<u>had various avenues for assistance</u>'.⁴⁰² Similar to Michelle, Mr B is represented as passivated in "receiving" support and yet activated for not seeking further assistance when threatened by a drug dealer. Similar responsibilisation for not

³⁹⁷ Ibid [13].

³⁹⁸ Ibid [16].

³⁹⁹ Ibid [18].

⁴⁰⁰ [2005] SASC 163. ⁴⁰¹ Ibid [12]

⁴⁰¹ Ibid [13]. ⁴⁰² Ibid [20]

⁴⁰² Ibid [20].

seeking assistance was evident in *Reed v Police*⁴⁰³ (*Reed*) where the appellant Michael Reed is represented as activated for failing to 'engage the support services when he encountered difficulties' on two occasions following relapses into drug use.⁴⁰⁴

... the appellant appears to have relapsed into amphetamine use and eventually withdrew himself from the programme. I further note that the appellant also failed to engage the support services when he encountered difficulties^ whilst on the programme. He was remanded into custody for detoxification and on his release he relapsed after two more reviews. He again failed to seek the assistance of the Drug Court staff and instead provided them with an altered medical certificate to excuse his non-attendance. He then voluntarily withdrew from the programme.⁴⁰⁵

Michael demonstrated insight into a vulnerability to relapse and further offending by voluntarily withdrawing from the program, however, the appeal court considers '... that must be put into a context in which <u>he had earlier failed to take full advantage of the help that was available to him</u>'.⁴⁰⁶

These findings demonstrate how normalisation places responsibility upon individuals for adjustments to their deviant behaviours and attitudes in the appeal decisions. Failure to make the most of available support services is a "fault" indicating an inability to adjust to an independent lifestyle. In turn, an inability to adjust to an independent lifestyle suggests lack of internal transformation towards becoming a law-abiding citizen. Similarly, failure to confide in staff when threatened by a drug dealer becomes demonstration of lack of trust, honesty or commitment to the program. It is through the identification of deviance or "fault" that the process of normalisation of an individual's behaviours and attitudes into those expected of the "law-abiding citizen" takes place. This is consistent with Tiger who argues the aim of drug courts 'is not sobriety', but rather 'to create a sober, law-abiding citizen'.⁴⁰⁷ By deviating from the norm of the law-abiding citizen during the program, Michelle, Mr B and Michael failed to demonstrate transformation to the appeal court.

⁴⁰³ [2007] SASC 26.

⁴⁰⁴ Ibid [28].

⁴⁰⁵ Ibid.

⁴⁰⁶ Ibid [31].

⁴⁰⁷ Gibson, above n 391; Tiger, above n 187, 179.

C Norms Defined Through Deviance

Representation of deviant behaviour and attitudes in the appeal decisions demonstrates the relationship between surveillance, disciplinary power and normative process. According to Foucault, '[t]he 'norm' is also implicit in surveillance in that it provides the criteria that the gaze invokes ... and deviance involves infraction of the norm'.⁴⁰⁸ The discourses evident in *Chandler, B, WR* and *Reed* demonstrates how states of mind or attitudes such as "honesty", "trust" and "commitment" are inferred from behavioural signs and judgements about deviance.

Similar inferences about dishonest states of mind based on previous behaviour were evident in two further appeal decisions. Eamon Patrick William Ryan, the appellant in *Ryan v Police*⁴⁰⁹ (*Ryan*) is a 50 year old man with a history of drug dependence including heroin and a long offending history related to that drug use. Eamon participated in the drug court program for a short period until his participation was terminated for drug use. He tested positive for methamphetamine on a number of occasions but denied drug use.⁴¹⁰ The sentencing remarks (restated)⁴¹¹ suggest Eamon 'was substituting someone else's urine for [his] urine tests'.⁴¹² Further information is excluded and the allegation does not appear to have been confirmed.

Although <u>he made some progress</u>,[^] as was observed by the sentencing magistrate, when one looks overall <u>at his performance</u> in the Drug Court program, <u>it was not promising</u>. <u>He tested positive</u> for methylamphetamine on more than one occasion, although <u>maintaining a denial</u> of <u>the use of the substance</u>. There is a suggestion[^] also <u>that he was substituting</u> someone else's urine for urine tests.⁴¹³

Eamon wrote a letter to the sentencing magistrate apologising for offending and further denied drug use while in the program.⁴¹⁴ Continual denial of drug use was characterised by the sentencing magistrate (directly quoted) as:

⁴⁰⁸ Hunt and Wickham, above n 377, 49-50.

⁴⁰⁹ [2003] SASC 108.

⁴¹⁰ Ibid [9].

⁴¹¹ See Fairclough, above n 1, 40: Intertextuality is the presence of other texts within a text. The other text may be indirectly restated or directly quoted within the text. This is discussed in the Methodology Chapter in the pilot study. Analysis of text for intertextuality can show how and to what extent information from other sources is recontextualised into the authorial voice of the appeal decision.

⁴¹² Ibid [9].

⁴¹³ Ibid.

⁴¹⁴ Ibid [10].

<u>Your dishonest behaviour</u> during that period of involvement in the program was <u>of concern</u>^{$^}$ and <u>does</u> <u>colour any positive outcomes</u>.^{$^}$ It also <u>makes it very difficult</u> for me <u>to accept as genuine the pleas that you</u> <u>make</u> to me in your letter.⁴¹⁵</sup></sup>

Eamon was responsibilised for testing positive for drug use, denial of drug use and for substituting urine. Similarly, in *Richards v Police*⁴¹⁶ (*Richards*) Walter John Richard's plea for another chance is characterised as "hollow" and "not genuine" in the sentencing remarks (restated) in the appeal decision.⁴¹⁷

He observed that <u>the appellant</u> had been given choices^ in the past <u>to deal with his</u> addiction <u>but had not</u> <u>taken them up</u>. <u>His latest opportunity</u> came with his acceptance into the Drug Court program. <u>He failed by</u> <u>his own conduct</u> to take advantage of that. <u>The appellant's plea</u> before the Magistrate <u>to be given another</u> <u>chance</u> rang <u>rather hollow</u>. <u>The Magistrate</u> was justifiably <u>not convinced</u> <u>about the genuineness</u> of that plea.⁴¹⁸

In the quote above, the appeal court responsibilises Walter discursively for failing to make the most of opportunities to address his drug dependence. Walter had removed the home detention monitoring device and absconded.⁴¹⁹

These appeal decisions show how:

[b]y both medicalizing and moralizing the problem(s), judges are less interested in particular actions and more so in what the actions reveal about the selves under consideration. Because selves are at stake, surveillance takes a different form and expands to a new depth; judges look beyond, behind, and beneath surface appearances to see if defendants are worthy of "treatment" in drug court and if they are succeeding according to the court's terms. Drug court judges try to determine if they are dealing with persons who can be repaired and restored, or with irremediably deficient selves.⁴²⁰

Characterisation of behaviour and attitudes as deviant in the appeal decisions illustrate the observations of Foucault on disciplinary power,⁴²¹ whereby 'knowledge gained on the basis of disciplinary power is formulated according to 'norms of behaviour''.⁴²² Norms focus on behaviours characterised as faults such as lateness or untidiness and attitudes such as disobedience or

- ⁴¹⁷ Ibid [25].
- ⁴¹⁸ Ibid.
- ⁴¹⁹ Ibid [24].
- ⁴²⁰ Burns and Peyrot, above n 115, 433.

⁴¹⁵ Ibid [11].

⁴¹⁶ [2007] SASC 368.

⁴²¹ Foucault, above n 376, 217; McHoul and Grace, above n 10, 66.

⁴²² McHoul and Grace, above n 10, 70-1.

insolence.⁴²³ Judgements about norms involve assessment of an individual's level of deviancy away from normal behaviours or attitudes.⁴²⁴ By displaying deviant behaviour, Michelle, Mr B, Michael, Eamon and Walter (discussed above) failed to demonstrate an ability to "be repaired and restored", instead remaining "irremediably deficient". They failed to demonstrate transformation into the lawabiding citizen.

This section analysed normative discourse about certain deviant attitudes and behaviours originally observed by the drug court and shows how the appeal courts use that deviance to construct appellants discursively as failing to demonstrate transformation into the law-abiding citizen. The next section identifies normative discourse considered from a wider perspective, that is, legal coercion to encourage participants into and to remain in the program through judicial interaction and strategies to enhance participant investment in the normative goals of the program. In this section, the focus is on how the appeal courts use information from the drug court related to coercion including the drug courts assessment of the participant/appellant's response to that coercion (suggesting compliance or deviance).

III LEGAL COERCION AND NORMATIVE PROCESS

Legal coercion *initiates* normative process by encouraging participants into the program. Legal coercion is described as active and forceful intervention intended to 'break the cycle of substance abuse, addiction, and crime'.⁴²⁵ Analysis of the appeal decisions reveals appellants' being represented discursively as passivated (suggesting representation as *subject to process* or *the actions of others*) when the appeal court refers to their commencement in the program. Five appellants are represented as having been "recommended"⁴²⁶ or "referred"⁴²⁷ for assessment for participation in the program.

⁴²³ Hunt and Wickham, above n 377, 21.

⁴²⁴ McHoul and Grace, above n 10, 71.

⁴²⁵ C West Huddleston, Karen Freeman-Wilson and Donna L Boone, *Painting the Current Picture: A National Report Card on Drug Courts and Other Problem Solving Court Programs in the United States* (National Drug Court Institute, USA, 2004), 1. This statement is also cited in Burke, above n 186, 40.

⁴²⁶ Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42, [3]; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174, [7].

 ⁴²⁷ Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [32]; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82, [25]; R v Place [2002] SASC 101, [97].

Two appellants are represented as having been "determined" eligible⁴²⁸ or not eligible for the program.⁴²⁹ Nineteen appellants are represented as having been "accepted",⁴³⁰ "placed",⁴³¹ "admitted",⁴³² or "released",⁴³³ into the program.

Two appeal decisions yielded explicit findings of legal coercion. In *Monterola v Police*⁴³⁴ (*Monterola*) Rex Monterola was released on strict bail conditions which "required him" to participate in the program.⁴³⁵ He is <u>recommended</u> for participation in the program;⁴³⁶ <u>accepted</u> into the program;⁴³⁷ and <u>released</u> on strict bail conditions which <u>require him</u> to participate in the program.⁴³⁸ In *Madden v Police*⁴³⁹ (*Madden*) the appellant Jarrod Allan John Madden was found not suitable for "management in",⁴⁴⁰ the program:

The Magistrate was provided with three reports on the appellant assessing his suitability for the Magistrates Court Diversion Programs. The authors of those reports assessed the appellant as being <u>unsuitable for</u> <u>participation</u> in either the Mental Health Diversion Program <u>or for management in</u> the Drug Court Program.⁴⁴¹

The representation of appellants' as passivated when outlining *initial* commencement in the program shows the appeal courts acknowledging the role of legal coercion to initiate program participation, the first step towards recovery from drug dependence. The use of coercion in drug

⁴²⁸ Crockford v AMC & Anor [2008] SASC 62, [20].

⁴²⁹ *Madden v Police* [2005] SASC 304, [21].

 ⁴³⁰ Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42, [3]; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [13]; Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255, [4]; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26, [28]; Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368, [25]; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395, [4]; Police v B,WR [2005] SASC 163, [9]; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117, [6]; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183, [5]; Police v Bieg [2008] SASC 261, [7]; R v Place [2002] SASC 101, [97].

 ⁴³¹ *R v Pumpa* [2013] SADC 157, [33]: This is a decision of the District Court on an application that the accused not be sentenced as a serious repeat offender under section 20B(a1) of the *Criminal Law (Sentencing) Act 1988* (SA); *Kells v Police* [2007] SASC 224, [3].

⁴³² *Ryan v Police* [2003] SASC 108, [9]; *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21, [6]; *R v Caplikas* [2002] SASC 258, [66].

 ⁴³³ Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42, [3]; Crockford v AMC & Anor [2008] SASC 62, [20]; Police v Bieg [2008] SASC 261, [7].

⁴³⁴ [2009] SASC 42.

⁴³⁵ *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42, [3].

⁴³⁶ Ibid.

⁴³⁷ Ibid.

⁴³⁸ Ibid.

⁴³⁹ [2005] SASC 304.

 ⁴⁴⁰ Ibid [19]: The appellant was also determined not suitable for referral to the Mental Health Diversion Program.
 ⁴⁴¹ Ibid.

courts to get offenders into treatment and for keeping them in treatment is evident in literature.⁴⁴² Coercion to respond to treatment is justified by research indicating the effectiveness of treatment when combined with criminal justice sanctions,⁴⁴³ research suggesting coerced treatment can achieve the same results as voluntary treatment⁴⁴⁴ and research suggesting treatment for drug dependence can

442 See especially Michael Hough, Drugs Misuse and the Criminal Justice System: A Review of the Literature, Home Office Paper 15 (Home Office, London, 1996), 35 citing M Douglas Anglin and Yih-Ing Hser, 'Legal Coercion and Drug Abuse Treatment: Research Findings and Policy Implications' in James A Inciardi (ed), Handbook of Drug Control in the United States (Greenwood, Westport, 1990): In relation to "treatment and coercion" Hough found: '... the majority of findings, including those from the best-designed studies, suggest that clients receiving legally coerced treatment respond no worse than others. Legal coercion seems to be an effective way first of getting drug misusers into treatment early and, secondly, of keeping them there', at 35; David Farabee, Michael Prendergast and M Douglas Anglin, 'Effectiveness of Coerced Treatment of Drug-Abusing Offenders' (1998) 62(1) Federal Probation 3: who reviewed 11 published studies on the relationship between criminal justice referrals for drug-abusing offenders and treatment outcomes. The findings of these studies were varied yet supported coercive measures as increasing the likelihood of offenders remaining in treatment, at 7. See Steven Belenko, 'Research on Drug Courts: A Critical Review' (1998) 1(1) National Drug Court Institute Review 1, 4; Sally L Satel, Drug Treatment: The Case for Coercion (American Enterprise Institute Press, USA, 1999), 1. See also Tiger, above n 187; Huddleston, Freeman-Wilson and Boone, above n 425, 3; Warner and Kramer, above n 38, 91; Hora, Schma and Rosenthal, above n 46, 475-6; Joula Dekker, Kate O'Brien and Nadine Smith, An Evaluation of the Compulsory Drug Treatment Program (CDTP) (NSW Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research, NSW, 2010); Longshore et al, above n 38; Lurigio, above n 38; William H McGlothlin 'Criminal Justice Clients' in Robert I DuPont, Avram Goldstein and John O'Donnell (eds), Handbook on Drug Abuse (National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA), USA, 1979), 203; M Douglas Anglin, Mary-Lynn Brecht, and Ebrahim Maddahian, 'Pretreatment Characteristics and Treatment Performance of Legally Coerced versus Voluntary Methadone Maintenance Admissions' (1989) 27(3) Criminology 537; Warner and Kramer, above n 38, 91; Francis X Baird and Arthur J Frankel, 'The Efficacy of Coerced Treatment for Offenders: An Evaluation of Two Residential Forensic Drug and Alcohol Treatment Programs' (2001) 34(1) Journal of Offender Rehabilitation 61. 443

- ⁴⁴³ Carl G Leukefeld and Frank Tims, 'An Introduction to Compulsory Treatment for Drug Abuse: Clinical Practice and Research' in Carl G Leukefeld and Frank Tims (eds), *Compulsory Treatment for Drug Abuse: Research and Clinical Practice*, Monograph Series 86 (National Institute on Drug Abuse Research, USA, 1988), 1. See also M Douglas Anglin and Yih-Ing Hser, 'Criminal Justice and the Drug-Abusing Offender: Policy Issues of Coerced Treatment' (1991) 9 *Behavioural Sciences and the Law* 243, 247, 253; Hough, above n 442, 35; M Douglas Anglin, 'The Efficacy of Civil Commitment in Treating Narcotic Addiction' in Carl G Leukfield, and Frank M Tims (eds), *Compulsory Treatment of Drug Abuse: Research and Clinical Practice*, Research Monograph No 86 (National Institute on Drug Abuse, 1988); Frederick Rotgers, 'Coercion in Addictions Treatment' (1992) *Annual Review of Addictions Research and Treatment* 403, 409; A Uchtenhagen et al 'Evaluation of therapeutic alternatives to imprisonment for drug-dependent offenders. Findings of a comparative European multi-country study' (2008) 10(2) *Heroin Addiction and Related Clinical Problems* 5, 9; Alex Stevens et al, 'The Relationship between Legal Status, Perceived Pressure and Motivation in Treatment for Drug Dependence: Results from a European Study of Quasi-Compulsory Treatment' (2006) 12 *European Addiction Research* 197; Karen K Parhar et al, 'Offender Coercion in Treatment: A Meta-Analysis of Effectiveness' (2008) 35(9) *Criminal Justice and Behavior* 1109, 1109.
- See, eg, Hough, above n 442, 5; Anglin and Hser, above n 442; Makkai, above n 24, 2; Leukefeld and Tims, above n 443; Satel, above n 442, 2-3: According to Satel, '... evidence shows that addicts who get treatment through court order or employer mandates benefit as much as, and sometimes more than, their counterparts who enter treatment voluntarily'; Huddleston, Freeman-Wilson and Boone, above n 425, 4: Huddleston et al compiled a report for the National Drug Court Institute on drug court research. They reviewed four national studies which included patients in treatment who had been 'court ordered or otherwise mandated' into a drug treatment program. They conclude: 'Two major findings emerged. First, the length of time a patient spent in treatment was a reliable predictor of his or her post-treatment performance. Second, coerced patients tended to stay in treatment longer than their "non-coerced" counterparts. In short, the longer a patient stays in drug treatment Outcome Study (DATOS)' (1997) 11(4) *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors* 211; D D Simpson and S B Sells, 'Effectiveness of Treatment for Drug Abuse: An Overview of the DARP Research Program' (1983) 2 *Advances in alcohol and substance abuse* 7; Hubbard et al, *Drug Abuse Treatment: A National Study of Effectiveness* (University of North Carolina Press, USA, 1989); Center for Substance Abuse Treatment, *National Treatment Improvement Evaluation Study*,

reduce drug related crime.⁴⁴⁵ Investigation of how the appeal court uses information about or suggesting coercion to construct representations of the participant/appellant is important because legal coercion is an important component of drug court treatment practice. In contrast, the appeal court may use information suggesting legal coercion in a different context to inform the sentencing and appeal outcome.

A Choosing to Enter the Program

"Coercion" is a term '... used more or less interchangeably with "compulsory treatment", "mandated treatment", "involuntary treatment", "legal pressure into treatment" [and] refers to an array of strategies that shape behaviour by responding to specific actions with external pressure and predictable consequences'.⁴⁴⁶ Compulsory and coerced treatment are distinct concepts. Compulsory treatment occurs when 'the individual is forced to enter treatment primarily as a result of a direct legal order, that is, either a civil commitment or an order disposing of a criminal case'.⁴⁴⁷ This includes pre-sentence drug court programs where participation forms part of the sentence. On the other hand, coerced treatment enables individuals to choose either treatment for drug dependence or legal sanctions.⁴⁴⁸ Coerced treatment also offers a reduction in sentence to participants who successfully

Preliminary Report: Persistent Effects of Substance Abuse Treatment – One Year Later (US Department of Health and Human Services, USA, 1996); Wayne Hall, 'The Role of Legal Coercion in the Treatment of Offenders with Alcohol and Heroin Problems' (1997) 30 *The Australian and New Zealand Journal of Criminology* 103: Hall reviewed American research into the effectiveness of legal coercion in treating drink-driving offenders and heroin dependent property offenders. Hall found 'there is reasonable evidence that all major forms of community based treatment for heroin dependence are effective in reducing heroin use and crime, regardless of whether they are provided under 'legal pressure' or not', at 113. This statement was made with particular reference to methadone maintenance treatment, therapeutic communities and out-patient counselling, rather than court based drug programs. Hall concludes that 'the research literature on the effectiveness of drug treatment under legal coercion probably provides an optimistic assessment of its likely effectiveness under contemporary conditions in our overcrowded and under-resourced criminal justice and treatment systems', at 114. Furthermore, '... the effectiveness of legally coerced treatment will be impaired if such programs are poorly resourced and managed, and if they are driven by unrealistic expectations of what can be achieved', at 114.

 ⁴⁴⁵ Hough, above n 442, 5; Makkai, above n 24, 4-5; Richard S Gebelein, *The Rebirth of Rehabilitation: Promise and Perils of Drug Courts, Sentencing and Corrections: Issues for the 21st Century* (National Institute of Justice, USA, 2000), 3. See also Robert L Hubbard et al, 'The Criminal Justice Client in Drug Abuse Treatment' in Carl G Leukefeld and Frank Tims (eds), *Compulsory Treatment for Drug Abuse: Research and Clinical Practice,* Monograph Series 86 (National Institute on Drug Abuse Research, USA, 1988), 57.

⁴⁴⁶ Huddleston, Freeman-Wilson and Boone, above n 425, 4.

⁴⁴⁷ Stefanie Klag, Frances O'Callaghan and Peter Creed, 'The Use of Legal Coercion in the Treatment of Substance Abusers: An Overview and Critical Analysis of Thirty Years of Research' (2005) 40 Substance Use & Misuse 1777, 1778.

⁴⁴⁸ Ibid.

complete the program.⁴⁴⁹ This includes post sentence programs where a sentence is imposed upon program completion, such as the SA drug court. The application of legal pressure — whether compulsory or coerced — to encourage offenders into drug treatment so that deviant behaviours can be addressed is a form of disciplinary power (and normative process) in action because both types of legal pressure initiate entry into drug treatment. Coercion to enter the program is the beginning of the process of coercion towards transformation sought by the drug court.

Coercion into treatment and during treatment is important to drug court practice. It provides incentives for participants to enter and to engage in the normative recovery goals of the program. Coercion responds to deviant attitudes and behaviours and forms an intricate part of the process of normalisation that occurs in drug courts. The appeal decisions discussed above, suggest the appeal courts discussively represented some participants as passivated (subject to process or the actions of others) when commencing the program.

In contrast, cases discussed in the next section show the appeal courts discursively representing other participant/appellants as activated (responsibilised) for commencing the program. Representation of participant/appellants as activated or passivated when commencing the program partly justified characterisations of the participant/appellant as making or failing to make positive steps towards recovery which informed the sentencing/appeal outcome. In particular, the appeal courts in limited decisions represent the appellant's commencement in the program as a positive active step towards recovery that was initiated by the participant's themselves, despite subsequent failure in the program. In other findings the appeal courts specifically identify voluntary withdrawal from the program in circumstances where the potential for a suspended sentence of imprisonment for

⁴⁴⁹ Ibid 1779 citing David Farabee and Carl G Leukefeld, 'Recovery and the criminal justice system' in Frank M Tims, Carl G Leukefeld and Jerome J Platt (eds), *Relapse and Recovery in Addictions* (Yale University Press, USA, 2001), 40; Norman S Miller and Joseph A Flaherty, 'Effectiveness of coerced addiction treatment (alternative consequences): a review of the clinical research' (2000) 18(1) *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment* 9; Carey, Finigan and Pukstas, above n 186, 23, 27, 28. See also Adele Harrell and John Roman, 'Reducing Drug Use and Crime among Offenders: The Impact of Graduated Sanctions' (2001) 31(1) *Journal of Drug Issues* 207, 217.

successful completion was to be denied. These findings are important because these appellants may have entered the program expecting to receive a suspended sentence of imprisonment for successfully completing the program. These appeal decisions and other findings related to legal coercion to commence the program are discussed below.

This first section explores how some appeal decisions revealed or suggested legal coercion may have motivated some participants to enter the program through constrained choice between continued remand in custody or treatment in the community, and a reduction in sentence. It is through constrained choice that drug court participants were motivated to initiate engagement in the normative process of the program.

1 Custody vs Treatment in the Community

The South Australian program treats middle to hard end recidivist offenders. A requirement for acceptance into that program is the applicant must be facing a sentence of imprisonment of two years or more.⁴⁵⁰ 10 appeal decisions indicate the appellant was in custody before starting the program.⁴⁵¹ Other appellants were likely in custody, however, that is not clearly indicated in the decision. For those appellants in custody before applying for the program it is possible bail had been refused by the courts previously. Participation in the program in those circumstances has the incentive of release back into the community, rather than serving a sentence of imprisonment. This is consistent with research suggesting an opportunity for drug treatment and avoidance of imprisonment is a powerful motivator to apply for participation in the program.⁴⁵² Four appeal decisions include discourse

⁴⁵⁰ This is based on my experience representing clients in that court. This requirement appears to have been adjusted to 'charged with an offence that is related to their drug use (but not necessarily a drug offence), for which they are likely to be imprisoned': See Courts Administration Authority <www.courts.sa.gov.au/OurCourts/Magistrates Court/Intervention Programs/Pages/Drug-Court.aspx> (last viewed 5 December 2014).

 ⁴⁵¹ Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130, [11]; R v Gasmier [2011] SASCFC 43, [13]-[14]; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174, [7]; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21, [6]; Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62, [18]-[20]; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42, [3]; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [20], [32]; Police v Bieg [2008] SASC 261, [7]; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183, [5(2)]; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258, [66].

⁴⁵² Eley et al, above n 391, 33, 34; Andrew Fulkerson, Linda D Keena and Erin O'Brien, 'Understanding Success and Nonsuccess in the Drug Court' (2013) 57(10) *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology* 1297, 1305; Gemma Kothari, John Marsden and John Strang, 'Opportunities and Obstacles for Effective Treatment of Drug Misusers in the Criminal Justice System in England and Wales' (2002) 42 *British Journal of Criminology* 412, 416; Carey, Finigan and Pukstas, above n 186.

representing the appellant as activated (responsibilised) for commencing the program. In *Chandler*⁴⁵³ Michelle "entered" the program;⁴⁵⁴ in *Ketoglou v Police*⁴⁵⁵ (*Ketolou*) Simela Ketoglou "participated" in the program;⁴⁵⁶ in *Police v Van Boxtel*⁴⁵⁷ (*Van Boxtel*) Joseph Van Boxtel "commenced" the program;⁴⁵⁸ and in *R v Gasmier*⁴⁵⁹ (*Gasmier*) Shane Gasmier "made an application" for participation in the program.⁴⁶⁰ Representation as activated to commence the program suggests the appeal courts acknowledged appellants' actively seeking to participate in the program. This suggests the participant/appellant initiated a positive step towards recovery. In *Chandler*⁴⁶¹ and *Parsons*⁴⁶² the appeal courts go further by explicitly acknowledging those appellants (who were in custody before the program) had actively sought to address their drug dependence, despite failure in the program: 'the appellant had a commitment to change of attitude and lifestyle';⁴⁶³ '… he applied for, and was accepted into, the Drug Court Program, which demonstrates a genuine desire on his part to change his life. As it turned out that failed'.⁴⁶⁴ These findings suggest the appeal courts have considered commencing the program to be a positive step towards recovery, in spite of the coercion to enter the drug court, and this has been taken into account during the sentencing/appeal process.

2 Reduction in sentence

According to Deputy Chief Magistrate Cannon from the SA drug court:

In the Drug Court model in Australia a degree of paternalistic coercion is used. Defendants do volunteer, but they are only selected if they face an immediate term of imprisonment, and the threat is that it will be imposed if they do not comply with the program. If they graduate in the South Australian model the imprisonment is suspended. In some States the imprisonment is imposed but suspended for as long as they are successful in the drug court program. This coercion is a core feature of Drug Court ...⁴⁶⁵

⁴⁵³ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130.

⁴⁵⁴ Ibid [11].

⁴⁵⁵ [2008] SASC 243.

⁴⁵⁶ Ibid [11]. In addition, *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21, [6] also "participated".

⁴⁵⁷ [2013] SASC 82.

⁴⁵⁸ Ibid [25].

⁴⁵⁹ [2011] SASCFC 43.

⁴⁶⁰ Ibid.

⁴⁶¹ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130.

⁴⁶² *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339.

⁴⁶³ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130, [15].

⁴⁶⁴ *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339, [64].

⁴⁶⁵ Cannon, above n 24, 132.

Legal coercion operates through the incentive of a possible reduction in sentence, including a suspended sentence for successfully completing the program. Carey et al, however, suggest programs that sentence in advance of participation in the program likely 'prevent more punitive ... sentences when participants fail'.⁴⁶⁶ This finding is not the focus of this research project, however, the observation that sentencing practices vary for participants who fail the program is relevant because at least 11 appeal decisions are about participants who failed the program. Those 11 appellants clearly had their program terminated.⁴⁶⁷ Furthermore, the grounds of appeal in some appeal decisions argued for credit for guilty pleas (a requirement to enter the program),⁴⁶⁸ home detention bail⁴⁶⁹ and time in custody⁴⁷⁰ (accrued during the program through program requirements and sanctions). Other appeals argued there had been insufficient weight afforded to rehabilitation and whether or not to suspend the sentence based on program participation in the original sentencing process.⁴⁷¹ These factors if taken into consideration would produce a reduction in sentence.

For participants facing a sentence of imprisonment, a potential reduction in sentence could be a powerful motivator for change. The coercive power of a reduced sentence (in the context of sentencing and diversion courts) was recognised by Gray J in R v McMillan⁴⁷² who stated '[i]f satisfactory progress is made then the "criminal proceedings" may be discontinued or alternatively a lesser penalty may be imposed than would otherwise have been after the period of treatment has been

⁴⁶⁶ Carey, Finigan and Pukstas, above n 186, 29.

⁴⁶⁷ Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [37]; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183, [5]; Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62, [45]; Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255, [4]; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117, [6]; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82, [25]; Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224, [3]; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163, [12]; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21, [6]; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395, [5]; Police v Bieg [2008] SASC 261, [7]: details excluded. In these appeal decisions, the appeal court has clearly stated that the appellant's participation in the program was terminated. There are other decisions, where time in the program ended, however it is not clear whether or not the program was formally terminated: See, eg, Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Field v Police [2009] SASC 354, [16]; Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108; Ketoglou v Police [2008] SASC 243, [30]: did not complete 12 months in the program.

⁴⁶⁸ Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [51]-[65]; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21, [14]-[15], [28].

⁴⁶⁹ Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224, [6]-[8]; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [45]-[50]; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21, [14]-[15], [28].

⁴⁷⁰ Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [45]-[50]; Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130, [8].

⁴⁷¹ Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [66]. 472

^{(2002) 81} SASR 540.

effectively undertaken'.⁴⁷³ Analysis found discourse suggesting consideration of a reduction in sentence in two contexts: 1) a reduced sentence as an incentive to enter the program; 2) varied circumstances (including participants who did not successfully complete the program) where a reduced sentence was or was not imposed. Consideration of a reduction in sentence by the appeal court was partly informed through information from the drug court and other sources of information ie outstanding parole, seriousness of the offending and support in the community.

In three appeal decisions, withdrawal from the program was characterised by the sentencing and appeal courts as having been "voluntary". Those appellants withdrew when it appeared inevitable they would be sentenced to serve an immediate term of imprisonment upon program completion. This suggests some participants no longer had the incentive of a reduced sentence operating as coercion to remain in the program. In *Chandler*⁴⁷⁴ Michelle withdrew '[ulpon discovering that she would have to <u>serve</u> nearly seven years of the unexpired portion of her parole'.⁴⁷⁵ In *Reed*⁴⁷⁶ Michael withdrew after a relapse into drug use and allegations of 'an altered medical certificate'.⁴⁷⁷ This was considered by the appeal court as 'simply bowing to the inevitable, as he was failing in regard to his attendance at that programme'.⁴⁷⁸ This suggests had Michael not withdrawn, the program would have been terminated. In *Place*⁴⁷⁹ Mr Place is represented as passivated in the decision to withdraw from the program: it was '... always known [details excluded] <u>that even a successful completion</u> to the drug counselling <u>would still see</u> [him] <u>in prison</u> for these offences'.⁴⁸⁰ It was agreed [details excluded] that Mr Place would leave the program '<u>in light of that pressure</u> and [his] then recent behaviour'.⁴⁸¹ In these appeal decisions, the appeal court represents the potential for suspension of a sentence of imprisonment as diminished, and subsequently each participant chose to withdraw from the program.

⁴⁷³ Ibid [60].

⁴⁷⁴ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130.

⁴⁷⁵ Ibid [12].

⁴⁷⁶ *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26.

⁴⁷⁷ Ibid [28].

⁴⁷⁸ Ibid [31].

⁴⁷⁹ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101.

⁴⁸⁰ Ibid [97].

⁴⁸¹ Ibid.

Michelle and Mr Place voluntarily withdrew from the program when a sentence of imprisonment became the inevitable penalty. Michael withdrew following breaches of program conditions, perhaps simply pre-empting removal from the program.

In one appeal, *Monterold*⁴⁸² Rex Monerola graduated from the program.⁴⁸³ The sentencing magistrate took into account the efforts Rex made while in the program,⁴⁸⁴ the fact Rex did not commit similar dishonesty offences⁴⁸⁵ and abstinence from drug use for extended periods but nevertheless imposed a sentence of immediate imprisonment.⁴⁸⁶ The appeal court considered the drug court reports as '<u>in the main positive</u> and indicate that <u>the appellant was endeavoring to resolve his</u> drug problems and <u>had recognised the detrimental effects</u> that drugs and consequent offending had on his lifestyle'.⁴⁸⁷ Despite this assessment about progress in the program, Rex received a sentence of immediate imprisonment when sentenced by the drug court and also later on appeal.⁴⁸⁸ This was based on an assessment of Rex's criminal history and previous breaches of suspended sentences making him '<u>an unlikely candidate for suspension of sentence</u>, notwithstanding his completion of the Drug Court program'.⁴⁸⁹ In recognition of Rex's progress in the program, the appeal court reduced the non-parole period (the period of imprisonment to be served) to make 'allowance for the appellant's progress towards rehabilitation'.⁴⁹⁰

Monterola raises issues when considering how a reduction in penalty acts as an incentive to enter and then perform well in the program, this incentive being part of the normative approach adopted by drug courts. To graduate a participant, then sentence them to a term of immediate imprisonment undoes the achievements gained through treatment in the community as well as undermines any "internal adjustments" made on the path to recovery. A similar concern was posited

⁴⁸⁷ Ibid [18].

⁴⁸² *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42.

⁴⁸³ Ibid [3], [6], [7].

⁴⁸⁴ Ibid [6].

⁴⁸⁵ Ibid [8].

⁴⁸⁶ Ibid.

 ⁴⁸⁸ Sentencing considerations are explored further in Chapter Five.
 489 [2000] SASC 42 [22]

⁴⁸⁹ [2009] SASC 42, [22].

⁴⁹⁰ Ibid [18].

by Gray J in *Thompson*⁴⁹¹ when considering deferral of sentencing to allow for rehabilitation in the community:

The requirement that there be a real expectation founded upon solid grounds and not mere sentimentality that such reform is likely to occur cannot be over emphasised. The prospect of failure and subsequent imprisonment has the very real potential to leave an offender with a justifiable sense of grievance, an outcome to be avoided. There is also the prospect of a sentence ultimately being imposed after failure to demonstrate a capacity to reform, and reform resulting in the imposition of a greater penalty that may otherwise be the case.⁴⁹²

In three appeal decisions, the appeal court clearly states the appellant received none or very little credit for their poor participation in the program. In *Andreasen v Police*⁴⁹³ (*Andreasen*) Steven Daniel Andreasen has a history of dishonesty offences related to his drug dependence. He participated in the program for a short period and it appears he may have absconded. Steven failed to meet attendance reporting requirements [details excluded] and his participation was terminated.⁴⁹⁴ The sentencing magistrate concluded, '[i]n my view after reviewing your involvement in the Drug Court program there is no proper basis for any further reduction or suspension of the sentence of imprisonment'.⁴⁹⁵ In *Kells v Police*⁴⁹⁶ (*Kells*) Stephen Richard Kells, 30 years of age, had his participation in the program terminated due to further offending.⁴⁹⁷ Stephen did not receive a discount for time spent on home detention bail (possibly as a condition of his time in the program).⁴⁹⁸ The appeal court considers such a discount as discretionary and no error had been made in the sentence.⁴⁹⁹ In *Van Boxtel*⁵⁰⁰ Joseph Van Boxtel's program was terminated for failing to participate in a urine test, removal of the home detention monitoring bracelet and his arrest for further offences while in the program.⁵⁰¹ The appeal court concludes, '[t]he grounds upon which any leniency could be extended

- ⁴⁹⁸ Ibid [6].
- ⁴⁹⁹ Ibid [8].

⁴⁹¹ *R v Thompson* [2012] SASCFC 149.

⁴⁹² Ibid [34].

⁴⁹³ [2004] SASC 255.

⁴⁹⁴ Ibid [4].

⁴⁹⁵ Ibid [6].

⁴⁹⁶ [2007] SASC 224.

⁴⁹⁷ Ibid [3].

⁵⁰⁰ *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82.

⁵⁰¹ Ibid [25].

were limited, especially as the respondent was not being sentenced after a successful completion of a Drug Court program'.⁵⁰²

In four appeal decisions the appellant did not successfully complete the program, yet received either recognition for progress towards recovery or more lenient sentences based on factors other than drug court participation. In Ashton v Police⁵⁰³ (Ashton) Jason Wayne Ashton completed 12 months in the program, but relapsed prior to graduation. The sentencing magistrate imposed an immediate term of imprisonment because Jason relapsed into drug use at the end of the program. The magistrate did impose a lesser head sentence and non-parole period to reflect gains made while in the program.⁵⁰⁴ In *B*, WR^{505} the sentencing magistrate noted if Mr B had been sentenced earlier, the court would likely have imposed a suspended sentence of imprisonment because of substantial progress towards rehabilitation.⁵⁰⁶ Instead, Mr B's program was terminated due to re-offending and this deprived 'him of the possible benefits attributable to a successful completion of the program'.⁵⁰⁷ The appeal court, however, suspended the sentence because '[t]here were and are good prospects of rehabilitation, which prospects will be reduced if he is to be imprisoned again'.⁵⁰⁸ This decision took into consideration assistance provided to police.⁵⁰⁹ In Lawrie v DPP⁵¹⁰ (Lawrie 1) Nigel Thomas Lawrie, an Aboriginal man, aged 24 participated in the program for eight months. Nigel had been in a relationship with a woman for eight years and had three children under six years of age. Nigel's program was terminated for breaching home detention bail.⁵¹¹ At the time he failed the program, he was attending an inquest into a death in custody involving his cousin. When suspending the sentence of imprisonment, the sentencing magistrate considered 'the appellant does have the potential for rehabilitation notwithstanding the frequency of his offending and had arrived at a point in his life

⁵⁰² Ibid [35].

⁵⁰³ [2008] SASC 174.

⁵⁰⁴ Ibid [14].

⁵⁰⁵ *Police v B, WR* [2005] SASC 163.

⁵⁰⁶ Ibid [9].

⁵⁰⁷ Ibid.

⁵⁰⁸ Ibid [29].

⁵⁰⁹ Ibid.

⁵¹⁰ [2008] SASC 21.

⁵¹¹ Ibid [6].

where he could embark upon a process of genuine redemption'.⁵¹² In *Parsons v Police*⁵¹³ (*Parsons*) Sam Benjamin Parsons' program was terminated due to non-compliance with program conditions.⁵¹⁴ On appeal, the sentence of imprisonment was suspended on the grounds Sam had served 10 months in custody⁵¹⁵ and had a relationship with a young woman who was opposed to drug taking.⁵¹⁶

The variation in sentencing approach evident in the appeal decisions above, appears consistent with Carey et al who found significant variance in the sentencing practices across programs in the United States for participants who failed the program.⁵¹⁷ Their concern was a frequent finding that participants failing the program received longer periods of imprisonment than similar offenders not eligible for the program.⁵¹⁸ In contrast to the findings of Carey et al, with the exception of *Monterola*, the appeal decisions outlined above are about participants who did not successfully complete the program. However, in *Ashton, B, WR, Lawrie* and *Parsons* the appeal courts nevertheless constructed the participant/appellant discursively as having made some progress towards recovery. This justified a reduction in sentence or a suspended sentence of imprisonment. This sentencing approach is consistent with the use of coercion by drug courts to get participants into the program through the incentive of a reduction in sentence. Furthermore, the findings show how participants who do not complete the program may be considered to have made remarkable progress in some areas of their lives and receive a suspended sentence of imprisonment or a reduction in the sentence.

IV LEGAL COERCION DURING THE PROGRAM

Belenko asserts that drug courts 'provide more comprehensive and closer supervision of the drugusing offender than other forms of community supervision'.⁵¹⁹ This is attributed to high levels of

⁵¹² Ibid [8].

⁵¹³ [2008] SASC 339.

⁵¹⁴ Ibid [13].

⁵¹⁵ Ibid [78].

⁵¹⁶ Ibid [69], [79].

⁵¹⁷ Carey, Finigan and Pukstas, above n 186, 28.

⁵¹⁸ Ibid 29.

⁵¹⁹ Belenko, above n 442, 21. See also Steven Belenko, 'Research on Drug Courts: A Critical Review 1999 Update' (1999) National Drug Court Institute Review 1; William M Burdon, John M Roll, Michael L Prendergast and Richard A Rawson, 'Drug Courts and Contingency Management' (2001) 31(1) Journal of Drug Issues 73, 77; Burke, above n 186, 48.

judicial engagement in the management and supervision of participants. Judicial officers monitor participant progress through team meetings and written reports. They use this information during court hearings when dealing directly with the participant.⁵²⁰ Judicial involvement means that '[t]he coercive power of the court is used to encourage success and compliance with treatment goals'.⁵²¹ Discourse related to judicial involvement during program participation was located in some appeal decisions (outlined below). This information was used by the appeal court to assess whether or not the appellant could be considered successful in becoming the law-abiding citizen.

A Judicial Involvement

An overview of the appeal decisions indicates reliance on the sentencing remarks in the lower court as a source of information about progress or non-progress in the program, rather than progress reports or other sources of information from the drug court. Only five decisions — *Van Boxtel*,⁵²² *Crockford* v *AMC* & *Anor*⁵²³ (*Crockford*), *Chandler*,⁵²⁴ *Ashton*⁵²⁵ and *Monerola*⁵²⁶ — include discourse directly sourced from the drug court other than the sentencing remarks. All the appeal decisions rely on discourse from the sentencing remarks either directly quoted or recontextualised into the body of the appeal decision as a source of information about progress or non-progress during the program. More reliance on sentencing remarks from the drug court and less reliance on other sources of information ie drug court reports as a source of information about participant progress suggests recognition by the

⁵²⁰ Carey, Finigan and Pukstas, above n 186, 58-9. See also Burke, above n 186, 41; Gill McIvor, 'Therapeutic Jurisprudence and Procedural Justice in Scottish Drug Courts' (2009) 9(1) Criminology & Criminal Justice 29, 35.

⁵²¹ Hora, Schma and Rosenthal, above n 46, 475. See also Laura Sian Cresswell and Elizabeth Piper Deschenes, 'Minority and Non-Minority Perceptions of Drug Court Program Severity and Effectiveness' (2001) 31(1) *Journal* of Drug Issues 259, 260.

⁵²² Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82: A drug court progress report dated 12 November 2012, at [25] and an Eligibility Assessment Report dated 14 August 2012, at [26]. Also considered was a Magistrates Court Diversion Program Final Report dated 3 February 2012, at [23].

⁵²³ [2008] SASC 62: The court was provided with a number of affidavits and exhibits from the solicitors who represented the plaintiff in the drug court and from the drug court prosecutors. These exhibits include all progress reports and a progress addendum report, at [21], [22], [24], [28], [35].

⁵²⁴ Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130: A report from the Senior Community Corrections Officer with the Drug Court, at [13].

Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174: A Drug Court Progress Report – Final Report dated 14 March 2008, Exhibit
 "A" attached to the Affidavit of D Misell, 2 May 2008.

Monerola v Police [2009] SASC 42: A Drug Court Final Report, Exhibit YJAM 15 to the McMahon affidavit, at [4]. A Drug Court Assessment Report, Exhibit YJAM 1 to the McMahon affidavit, at [5]. Drug court progress reports, contained in YJAM 2 to McMahon affidavit, at [18].

appeal courts of judicial involvement in monitoring participants and the distinctive role of drug court magistrates in sentencing participants upon program completion. Judicial involvement is linked with coercion during the program to keep participants in treatment. The use of coercion during the program by the drug court magistrate is to encourage program compliance and progress towards recovery. Much treatment information is generated to inform the drug court magistrate about each participant's day-to-day progress, and this information is then used by the drug court magistrate to coerce participant investment in the program through praise and admonishments, excuse testing, rewards and sanctions.

In two appeal decisions, judicial involvement was explicitly acknowledged. In *Reed*⁵²⁷ the appeal court recontextualised submissions made by prosecution:

On the critical issue of rehabilitation, <u>the Magistrate gave consideration to the appellant's performance</u> on the Drug Court programme and to his history of offending. ... <u>the Magistrate had considerable knowledge</u> of the appellant's performance on the Drug Court programme <u>as she had been involved in aspects of his</u> monitoring.⁵²⁸

In *Van Boxtel*⁵²⁹ the appeal court states:

... <u>the Magistrate's approach to sentencing</u> of the respondent <u>was influenced</u>, to an extent, <u>by the fact he</u> was sitting in the Drug Court and that, prior to sentencing, the respondent had been subject to supervision <u>by that Court</u>. It is preferable for the respondent to be re-sentenced in that same context.⁵³⁰

The appeal decisions include discourse demonstrating direct judicial interaction with participants, through praise and admonishments, excuse testing, and the use of rewards and sanctions. This information was used by the appeal courts to construct representations of the participant/appellant as either making progress or failing to make progress towards recovery which then partly informed the appeal decision.

⁵²⁷ *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26.

⁵²⁸ Ibid [29].

⁵²⁹ *R v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82.

⁵³⁰ Ibid [63].

1 Direct interaction

Judicial involvement in the supervision and management of participants through direct interaction with the participant in court is a key aspect of drug courts.⁵³¹ Judicial interaction with participants is central to achieving the normative goals of the program. One appeal decision, Ashton⁵³² yielded findings of the magistrate supervising, monitoring and encouraging progress through the incentive of a suspended sentence. The appeal court outlines how the appellant Jason attended his final review and was told by the drug court magistrate that he would graduate from the program and receive a suspended sentence if there is a good report on the next occasion.⁵³³ This provides an example of how constrained choice generated by the drug court places responsibility for consequences of the decision on the participant with the aim to trigger or enhance investment on the part of the participant in the normative goals of the program.⁵³⁴ The appeal court acknowledges that Jason was offered the choice of a suspended sentence or an immediate sentence of imprisonment by the drug court. Before the graduation and sentencing date,535 Jason was called back to the drug court for an additional review before the magistrate due to positive urine test results.⁵³⁶ At that hearing his matter was relisted for sentencing (not graduation) a few days later.⁵³⁷ The sentencing remarks (directly quoted) show the magistrate continuing to address Jason about his progress in the program: 'Yours has been an unusual journey in that you had done very very well on the programme for the first 6 months or so';⁵³⁸ and '[n]oting the many plusses that you have gained along the way'.⁵³⁹

⁵³¹ Office of Justice Programs, above n 54, 15. See, eg, McIvor, above n 520, 35; Burdon et al, above n 519, 74; Carey, Finigan and Pukstas, above n 186, 54, 59; Eley et al, above n 391, 53. See also John S Goldkamp, 'Judicial "Hands On" in Drug Courts: Moving from Whether to How Drug Courts Work' (Paper presented at the 1st Key Issues Conference of the International Societies of Criminology, Paris, May 2004) as cited in McIvor, above n 520, 35: Goldkamp found lower levels of recidivism where participants had high levels of contact with the same judge.

⁵³² *Ashton v Police* [2008] SASC 174.

⁵³³ Ibid [11].

⁵³⁴ See, eg, Burns and Peyrot, above n 115, 423.

⁵³⁵ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174, [11].

⁵³⁶ Ibid.

⁵³⁷ Ibid.

⁵³⁸ Ibid [14].

⁵³⁹ Ibid.

2 Praise and admonishments

Wexler suggests that law-abiding behaviours are encouraged through judicial praise.⁵⁴⁰ In the appeal decision above, Jason was praised for performing well throughout most of the program.⁵⁴¹ In Ashton the magistrate admonished Jason for drug use: '... a gradual slide occurred, which was almost like a death wish that you imposed upon yourself'.⁵⁴² Drug court staff expressed concern about a high reading for a urine test. The magistrate states, 'I have heard some figures from the clinical staff regarding a very recent use of amphetamines by you. The amount taken by you was extremely and dangerously high and I am certain would have been of some considerable danger to your health'.⁵⁴³By recontextualising the direct interactions that occurred between the magistrate and Jason, the appeal court represents Jason as failing the program due to drug use despite further opportunities to demonstrate recovery and receive a suspended sentence. This subsequently informs the sentencing/appeal decision. Similar findings of admonishments were in *Crockford*⁵⁴⁴ where the drug court magistrate threatened removal from the program to encourage progress: '[should] any problems [arise], then the plaintiff's matter would be listed for a termination argument';⁵⁴⁵ 'if the plaintiff appeared on a future occasion ... and there was a repeat of this type of behavior ... the plaintiff would be 'off the program''.⁵⁴⁶ This interaction which occurred in the drug court is now used by the appeal court to construct a representation of the appellant's behaviour during the program.

3 Excuse testing

Rehabilitation through judicial involvement can occur through desistance narratives in court which assist offenders to describe, explain and make sense of their lives.⁵⁴⁷ "Explanatory narratives" by participants are considered to occur alongside desistance behaviour and the process of explaining can

⁵⁴⁰ Wexler, above n 152. See, eg, McIvor, above n 520, 39.

⁵⁴¹ [2008] SASC 174, [14].

⁵⁴² Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174, [14].

⁵⁴³ Ibid.

⁵⁴⁴ Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62.

⁵⁴⁵ Ibid [33].

⁵⁴⁶ Ibid.

⁵⁴⁷ David B Wexler, 'Robes and Rehabilitation: How Judges Can Help Offenders "Make Good" (2001) 38(1) Court Review 18, 20: outlining research conducted by Maruna into desistance narratives. See Shadd Maruna, Making Good: How Ex-Inmates Reform and Rebuild Their Lives (American Psychological Association, 2001); McIvor, above n 520, 42.

help to sustain desistance.⁵⁴⁸ Burns and Peyrot, for example, observed judicial officers translating excuses (explanatory narratives) as either '... that of a person who can benefit from his mistakes, move forward and take responsibility, or someone who is essentially unchanged, a manipulative addict who lacks self-control and the personal motivation for recovery'.⁵⁴⁹ These alternative translations depended on 'whether or not the person admits that he or she is in need of help'.⁵⁵⁰

Excuse testing, particularly placing responsibility back onto the participant, was evident in *Chandler, B, WR, Reed, Ryan* and *Richards* as discussed in the context of responsibilisation, individualisation and deviance in Part II of this chapter. For example, in *Ryan*⁵⁵¹ denial of drug use was considered and found inadequate as an excuse by the appeal court. By denying drug use, Eamon did not admit he was in need of help. He was constructed discursively as dishonest and not genuine. His dishonest behaviour during the program was characterised by the sentencing magistrate as 'colour[ing] any positive outcomes'.⁵⁵²

In *Ashton*⁵⁵³ Jason Ashton is represented as activated for explaining that a relapse into drug use was triggered by stress of the impending sentence. The final progress report, recontextualised into the appeal decision indicated: '[t]he author of the report could not accept <u>the appellant's reasons for his</u> relapse into drug use ...'.⁵⁵⁴ In contrast to *Ryan*, Jason requested help by being allowed more time in the program. The appeal court, however, found Jason did not demonstrate a commitment to addressing his drug dependence. The appeal court observes further adjournment to allow Jason to continue rehabilitation would '<u>unsatisfactorily place the appellant's status in limbo</u> ... <u>especially</u> since he claimed to have relapsed due to his impending sentence'.⁵⁵⁵ The appeal court determined

⁵⁴⁸ Ibid.

⁵⁴⁹ Burns and Peyrot, above n 115, 425-6.

⁵⁵⁰ Ibid 426.

⁵⁵¹ *Ryan v Police* [2003] SASC 108.

⁵⁵² Ibid [11].

⁵⁵³ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174.

⁵⁵⁴ [2008] SASC 174, [12].

⁵⁵⁵ Ibid [17].

'the appellant has not demonstrated a commitment to addressing the problems (the primary one being

drug use) out of which his offending arose'.556

4 Rewards and sanctions

Disciplinary (or normative) power uses rewards and penalties as incentives to advance normalisation of an individual's deviant behaviour or attitude.⁵⁵⁷ Key Component Six in *Defining Drug Courts: The Key Components* states, '[a] coordinated strategy governs drug court responses to participants' compliance'.⁵⁵⁸ The focus is 'behaviour shaping and modification that is the cornerstone of the drug court approach', and '[t]his involves the strategies that drug courts use to respond to different participant behaviour'.⁵⁵⁹ In the SA drug court:

Rewards are used to reinforce positive behavior [sic] and consist of non-monetary "social reinforcers" such as recognition for progress or sincere effort and program staff provide small tangible rewards such as bus tickets and food vouchers to reinforce sustained compliance with the treatment regime.

The Magistrate applies graduated sanctions for noncompliant [sic] behaviour. A point system operates and points are awarded for minor non-compliance. Increasingly severe sanctions may be issued for more serious or continued problem behavior [sic]. These sanctions may include bail revocation and a period of incarceration.⁵⁶⁰

Dr Cannon AM from the SA drug court observed:

We do think our program is deficient in the rewards we offer. There is the carrot of a suspended sentence, and the important judicial encouragement, but we should provide more rewards along the way, such as participation in recreational activities and providing more employment opportunities.⁵⁶¹

In Crockford⁵⁶² George Crockford was dealt with by the drug court for non-compliance of the

programs requirements as follows:

After hearing submissions ... declined to list the matter for termination, deciding, instead, to allocate the plaintiff:

o two points for his home detention breaches;

⁵⁵⁶ Ibid.

⁵⁵⁷ Hunt and Wickham, above n 377, 21.

⁵⁵⁸ Carey, Finigan and Pukstas, above n 186, 47. See also Office of Justice Programs, above n 54, 13.

⁵⁵⁹ Carey, Finigan and Pukstas, above n 186, 47, 52-3; Harrell and Roman, above n 449, 208-11, 217; Burdon et al, above n 519, 74, 78-9, 80, 84; Burke, above n 186, 42, 45; See also Dive, above n 39, 2: which outlines sanctions used in the Drug Court of NSW; McIvor, above n 520, 45; Eley et al, above n 391, 54.

⁵⁶⁰ See <<u>http://www.courts.sa.gov.au/OurCourts/MagistratesCourt/InterventionPrograms/Pages/Drug-Court.aspx</u># progress> (last viewed 11 September 2015).

⁵⁶¹ Cannon, above n 24, 132.

⁵⁶² Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62.

Whilst the application of points for behaviours is formulated, there remains judicial discretion in the allocation of points and in determining whether or not to list matters for termination hearings. In the SA drug court there is a written guideline setting sanctions and demerit points for specific behaviours. When points reach 20 or more, the magistrate decides whether or not a termination hearing is required.⁵⁶⁴ The discretion to allocate or not allocate points can be used to coerce more compliant behaviour.

There was evidence of sanctions in four appeal decisions aside from *Crockford*. The appellants in *Hughes v Police*⁵⁶⁵ (*Hughes*), *Reed*,⁵⁶⁶ *Place*⁵⁶⁷ and *Parsons*⁵⁶⁸ were remanded into custody for stabilisation or detoxification and then released back into the program. Discourse suggesting rewards for progress in the program was located in *Ashton*⁵⁶⁹ and *Lawrie 1*.⁵⁷⁰ In these decisions, the appeal court includes information about progress through stages of the program, including loosening of bail and supervision conditions. In *Ashton*⁵⁷¹ Jason Ashton progressed through program stages including home detention bail, curfew and residence only bail conditions.⁵⁷² In *Lawrie 1*⁵⁷³ Nigel Lawrie was moved into phase two of the program⁵⁷⁴ which likely included removal of home detention bail conditions. Being allowed to progress through program stages is considered a reward as this often includes relaxing bail conditions and other drug court attendance requirements. The decisions

[•] two points for his behaviour; and

[•] two points for a dilute sample in his drug testing.⁵⁶³

⁵⁶³ Ibid [32].

⁵⁶⁴ Ibid [12].

⁵⁶⁵ [2012] SASC 183, [5]: the appellant was remanded into custody for drug use.

⁵⁶⁶ *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26, [28]: the appellant was remanded into custody for drug use.

⁵⁶⁷ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101, [97]: the appellant was remanded into custody for drug use.

⁵⁶⁸ Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [35]: the appellant left the premises for 12 hours without permission of the drug court case manager. He remained remanded into custody for 10 days and was then released back into the program.

⁵⁶⁹ *Ashton v Police* [2008] SASC 174.

⁵⁷⁰ *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21.

⁵⁷¹ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174.

⁵⁷² Ibid [7].

⁵⁷³ *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21.

⁵⁷⁴ Ibid [6].

outlined above — *Crockford*,⁵⁷⁵ *Hughes*,⁵⁷⁶ *Reed*,⁵⁷⁷ *Place*,⁵⁷⁸ *Parsons*,⁵⁷⁹ *Ashton*⁵⁸⁰ and *Lawrie* 1⁵⁸¹ — were the only findings of rewards and sanctions evident in the appeal decisions. Arguably other appellants were in the program long enough to experience rewards or sanctions. In 20 decisions, the period of time spent in the program is stated or can be calculated. Six appellants were in the program between 1-3 months;⁵⁸² four appellants for 3-6 months;⁵⁸³ four for 6-9 months;⁵⁸⁴ six for 9-12 months.⁵⁸⁵ Discourse about rewards and sanctions has potential to inform the courts about progress through the program within the context of the drug court's disciplinary regime. Limited acknowledgement of rewards and sanctions (which indicates progress during the program) by the appeal courts suggests this information may not have been considered by the appeal courts, assuming other instances of rewards and sanctions were experienced by the appellants.

B Participant Investment

Drug courts use normative/disciplinary power to coerce participant investment in the normative goals

of the program. Normative discourse is consistent with the goals of the SA drug court as evident in

the following table copied from the Courts Administration website. The degree to which the SA drug

⁵⁷⁵ Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62.

⁵⁷⁶ *Hughes v Police* [2012] SASC 183, [5].

⁵⁷⁷ *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26, [28].

⁵⁷⁸ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101, [97].

⁵⁷⁹ *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339, [35].

⁵⁸⁰ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174.

⁵⁸¹ *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21.

⁵⁸² 1-3 months = *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82: commenced 3 September 2012, terminated 8 October 2012, at [25]; *Roberts v Police* [2013] SASC 117: commenced 11 February 2013, terminated 8 April 2013, at [6]; *Ketoglou v Police* [2008] SASC 243: participated 'in the latter part of 2004 and early 2005', at [30]; *Police v Bieg* [2008] SASC 261: commenced 18 July 2007, terminated 10 October 2007, at [7]; *Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor* [2008] SASC 62: commenced 20 August 2007, at [20], terminated 22 October 2007, at [35]; *R v Proom* [2003] SASC 88: participated for two months, at [18].

⁵⁸³ 3-6 months = *Ryan v Police* [2003] SASC 108: commenced program end of August 2002, at [9], sentenced in drug court 16 December 2002, at [4]; *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101: commenced program October 2000, withdrew April 2001, at [97]; *Hughes v Police* [2012] SASC 183: commenced 28 February 2011, terminated 29 August 2011, at [5]; *R v Caplikas* [2002] SASC 258: admitted towards end of 2000, compliant for six months, at [66].

⁵⁸⁴ 6-9 months = *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130, [11]; *Robson v Police* [2007] SASC 395, [41]; *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21, [25]; *Andreasen v Police* [2004] SASC 255: commenced May 2003, arrested 2 December 2003, at [4]-[5].

⁵⁸⁵ 9-12 months = Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339: commenced 3 September 2007, at [32], terminated 16 June 2008, at [22]; *Habra v Police* [2004] SASC 430: commenced 5 June 2002, completed 9 July 2003, at [7]; *Police v B, WR* [2005] SASC 163: commenced June 2003, at [9], terminated May 2004, at [10]-[12]; *Ashton v Police* [2008] SASC 174: commenced 21 February 2007, at [7], sentenced in drug court on 5 March 2008, at [1]; *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42: commenced 27 August 2007, completed 12 September 2008, at [3]; *R v Pumpa* [2013] SADC 157: successfully completed, at [33].

court relies upon normative discourse and disciplinary power is apparent in how this table outlines the transformative treatment goals of the program and the treatment strategies for attaining those goals. The treatment goals of the program are the normative aims of the program and include attitudes such as self-awareness, commitment to honesty, developing values, setting life goals and decreasing dishonest behaviour. The second column also provides evidence of the four key ways drug courts use normative power: legal coercion, judicial monitoring, surveillance and participant investment as outlined in this chapter. Surveillance is discussed in detail in Chapter Four. Legal coercion, judicial monitoring and surveillance are evident in "court monitoring", "case management", "rewards and sanctions", "drug testing and discussions about use" whilst participant investment is evident in the normative treatment goals.

Table Four: List of the goals and strategies for treatment in the SA drug court.⁵⁸⁶

Table has been removed due to copyright restrictions

⁵⁸⁶ Courts Administration Authority of South Australia, *Drug Court* <<u>http://www.courts.sa.gov.au/</u> OurCourts/MagistratesCourt/InterventionPrograms/Pages/Drug-Court.aspx > (last viewed 16 May 2015).

Normative power is considered most effective when participants are in the latter stages of the program because the participant is more likely to be morally committed to the program.⁵⁸⁷ Participant investment is likely to occur where the participant has a sense of self-agency in decision-making and perceives procedural fairness.⁵⁸⁸ Research on procedural justice suggests reduced recidivism when defendants perceive the court *process* as fair. This principle applies even when the stakes are high for defendants such as when they are facing a penalty of imprisonment.⁵⁸⁹ As Tyler argues:

A key antecedent of trust is justification. When authorities are presenting their decisions to the people influenced by them, they need to make clear that they have listened to and considered the arguments made. They can do so by accounting for their decisions. Such accounts should clearly state the arguments made by the various parties ... [and] explain how those arguments have been considered and why they have been accepted or rejected.⁵⁹⁰

Research into drug courts suggests 'the strongest predictor of reduced future criminality [is] a defendant's [positive] attitude towards the judge'.⁵⁹¹ This attitude towards the judge is also a strong predictor of reduction in drug use and compliance with program requirements.⁵⁹²

Perceptions of procedural fairness by participants can also be considered perceptions of being given a "choice". This was evident in *Ashton* and *Crockford* where they were warned about the consequences of continued non-compliant behaviour. Warnings about consequences placed responsibility for the consequences of further non-compliant behaviour on the participants. In continuing with deviant behaviour, they failed to demonstrate "an internal decision to change" to the drug court and to the appeal courts. Discourse from the appeal decisions about internal transformation is discussed further in the next chapter.

⁵⁸⁷ Steen, above n 31, 64-5: This is based on organisational theories of compliance, at 52-3. Steen also explores normative power strategies and the norms underlying those strategies in drug courts through discussion of the history of the drug court movement, at 53-4. See also Eley et al, above n 391, 45.

⁵⁸⁸ See, eg, McIvor, above n 520, 34, 38, 40.

⁵⁸⁹ Jonathan D Casper, Tom Tyler and Bonnie Fisher, 'Procedural Justice in Felony Cases' (1988) 22(3) *Law Society Review* 483.

⁵⁹⁰ Tom R Tyler, 'Social Justice: Outcome and Procedure' (2000) 35(2) *International Journal of Psychology* 117, 122.

⁵⁹¹ Greg Berman and Emily Gold, 'Procedural Justice from the Bench: How Judges can improve the effectiveness of Criminal Courts' (2012) 51(2) *The Judges' Journal* 20, 20.

⁵⁹² Ibid. See also Gottfredson et al, 'How Drug Treatment Courts Work: An Analysis of Mediators' (2007) 44(1) Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency 3; Matrix Knowledge Group, Dedicated Drug Court Pilots: A Process Report (Ministry of Justice, London, 2008).

V SUMMARY

This chapter analysed and discussed the data through the lens of disciplinary/normative power. In this chapter, the courts were found to construct discursively responsibilised appellants using normative discourse covering deviant attitudes and behaviours related to drug court participation. In some instances deviant behaviours identified during program participation were translated by the appeal courts as states of mind indicative of a failure to transform into the law-abiding citizen. The main source of information about program participation were the drug court sentencing remarks recontextualised into the appeal decisions. The appeal courts also acknowledged judicial interaction in the monitoring of participant progress during the program. Information about judicial interaction with participants was then used to assess progress towards recovery.

The hallmark of a disciplinary regime is surveillance, the monitoring and collection of information which informs decision-makers about deviant behaviours so that they can be addressed. The next chapter considers surveillance discourse, discourse about program compliance, located in the appeal decisions.

4. SURVEILLANCE AND COMPLIANCE DISCOURSE

A court-ordered program must build a chain-link fence around the drug-using offender whose links consist of frequent supervision contacts and drug testing, direct access to full information on the drug offender's progress, immediate responses to program failures, and frequent progress report hearings before a single Drug Court judge and permanent staff.⁵⁹³

The previous chapter outlined the relationship between disciplinary power and normative understandings of the transformation of deviant behaviours and attitudes of drug court participants towards those consistent with the law-abiding citizen. In this chapter, insight is provided into the operation of disciplinary power through surveillance, which in drug courts constitutes monitoring for compliance with program requirements. This chapter posits that surveillance and the collection of information assists drug courts to implement, justify and sustain acts of disciplinary power.⁵⁹⁴ Analysis for sources of information recontextualised into the appeal decisions finds the drug court and the appeal courts using information about compliance, particularly non-compliance, with program requirements to construct representations of progress or non-progress towards recovery (movement towards transformation). This chapter outlines that compliance discourse. This is followed by discussion about the discursive link between compliance discourse, successful completion and recovery evident in the appeal decisions.

I DEFINING COMPLIANCE DISCOURSE

The previous chapter considered discourse about the operation of normative power in drug courts evident in the appeal decisions. This includes strategies to coerce or motivate participants to engage with the normative goals of the program. In doing so, participants became invested in those goals enabling them to demonstrate progress towards recovery to the drug court and subsequently to the appeal courts. In a disciplinary regime, normalisation requires the presence of the subject and observance of their behaviour.⁵⁹⁵ The quote at the beginning of this chapter describes monitoring for

⁵⁹³ Jeffrey S Tauber, 'A Judicial Primer on Unified Drug Courts and Court-ordered Drug Rehabilitation Programs' (Paper presented at the California Continuing Studies Program, Dana Point, California, August 20 1993), 11. See also Kevin Whiteacre, *Drug Court Justice: Experiences in a Juvenile Drug Court* (Peter Lang, New York, 2008), 76.

⁵⁹⁴ Pat O'Malley (ed), *Crime and the Risk Society* (Ashgate Publishing, England, 1998), xii.

⁵⁹⁵ Deidre Greig, 'Professions and the Risk Society' (1997) 4 *Psychiatry, Psychology and Law* 231, 238.

program compliance as building "a chain link-fence around the drug using offender". This is consistent with disciplinary regimes because it is:

... surveillance that makes it possible to qualify, to classify and to punish. It establishes over individuals a visibility through which one differentiates them and judges them ... At the heart of the procedures of discipline, it manifests the subjection of those who are perceived as objects and the objectification of those who are subjected.596

Assessments about recovery and non-recovery involve ongoing surveillance including 'the keeping of records, the writing of reports, and monitoring and inspection'⁵⁹⁷ to promote desirable forms of conduct. This writing and record keeping:

... makes it possible to describe individuals as objects and track their development, or lack thereof, as well as to monitor through comparison phenomena within the larger aggregate of population.⁵⁹⁸ Finally, the accumulation of documents through the examination forges the individual as a case defined in terms of a status bound up with all of the "measurements", "gaps" and "marks" characteristic of disciplinary power.⁵⁹⁹

In drug courts, the desired conduct that is sought from participants is day-to-day compliance with the program's requirements. Wolf and Colyer observed monitoring for compliance and progress in a drug court with 'information provided by treatment providers and case managers to the judge prior to each hearing'.⁶⁰⁰ Similarly, in the SA drug court the magistrate is provided with written progress reports prior to court hearings. As discussed in the previous chapter, desirable forms of conduct are encouraged through regular contact between the judge and participant during court hearings to review progress (compliance with program requirements) and through rewards and sanctions. This case management approach was described by Judge Burke as one '... designed to incentivize compliance with the program and to disincentive failures'.⁶⁰¹

⁵⁹⁶ Foucault, above n 376, 184-5.

⁵⁹⁷ Hunt and Wickham, above n 377, 21.

⁵⁹⁸ Marcelo Hoffman, Foucault and Power: The Influence of Political Engagement on Theories of Power (Bloomsbury, New York and London, 2014), 31 citing Foucault, above n 376, 189-91. 599

Ibid citing Foucault, above n 376, 192.

⁶⁰⁰ Wolf and Colver, above n 173, 236: They observed the interactions between the judge, treatment providers, case managers and participants during 104 drug court sessions and recorded/coded the problems identified by participants and the extent participants appeared to be compliant with program requirements.

⁶⁰¹ Burke, above n 186, 47; See also Damien Carrick, 'Drug Courts', ABC Radio National, Tuesday 14 March 2000 http://www.abc.net.au/Radionational/programs/lawreport/drug-courts/3464696#transcript (last viewed 11 January 2017): Professor Arie Freiberg (guest speaker - at the time, Professor at Melbourne University Department of Criminology) and Susanna Lobez (presenter) discuss pilot drug court programs in Australia.

In a disciplinary regime, normalisation:

... is essentially corrective rather than punitive in orientation, concerned to induce conformity rather than to exact retribution or expiation. It involves, first of all, a means of assessing the individual in relation to a desired standard of conduct: a means of knowing how the individual performs, watching his movements, assessing his behaviour, and measuring it against the rule. Surveillance arrangements and examination procedures provide this knowledge, allowing incidents of non-conformity or departures from set standards to be recognized and dealt with, at the same time 'individualizing' the different subjects who fall under this gaze.⁶⁰²

Research suggests drug courts operate in a manner consistent with a disciplinary regime, with some degree of non-compliance expected as part of the recovery process.⁶⁰³ Relapse into drug use, breaches of program requirements and some limited re-offending are measured and sanctioned during the program.⁶⁰⁴ This is based on research indicating drug dependence is a relapse prone condition⁶⁰⁵ and there is to be expected some level of continued use or drug substitution. In drug courts, these forms of deviance are addressed through coercion ie judicial admonishments and sanctions. The drug court "chain-link fence" is consistent with the interaction between surveillance and normalisation because surveillance in drug courts is monitoring for instances of non-compliance which can then be responded to accordingly. Monitoring for program compliance by drug courts occurs within the context of the normative institutional social practice of drug courts to monitor and address participant progress from a treatment perspective. Exploring how the appeal courts subsequently use compliance information is important because from a treatment perspective some deviance in behaviour and attitude is expected, actively sought and then addressed as a normative process. Information about deviance that occurs during the program may be considered differently by subsequent courts because illicit drug use, breaching bail and offending are illegal behaviours. Discourse analysis finds the original sentencing and appeal courts recontextualising discourse about compliance and noncompliance with program requirements to construct discursive representations of progress or non-

⁶⁰² Garland, above n 376, 145 citing Foucault, above n 376.

⁶⁰³ See, eg, Steen, above n 31, 55, 60-2; John Terrence A Rosenthal, 'Therapeutic Jurisprudence and Drug Treatment Courts: Integrating Law and Science' in Nolan, above n 30, 145, 162-3; Philip Bean, 'Drug Courts, the Judge, and the Rehabilitative Ideal' in Nolan, above n 30, 235, 239-40, 248-9.

⁶⁰⁴ See, eg, Hora, Schma and Rosenthal, above n 46; Cannon, above n 24, 129; Wolf and Colyer, above n 173; Burke, above n 186, 41, 45; McIvor, above n 520, 32.

⁶⁰⁵ Anglin and Hser, above n 442, 258-9.

progress towards recovery. Information about program compliance originally collected during the program to monitor participant behaviour was subsequently used by different courts for a different purpose, that is, to construct representations of the participant/appellant within the sentencing/appeal framework as a subject capable of being reformed, or not. These findings are outlined below.

II COMPLIANCE WITH PROGRAM REQUIREMENTS

Analysis of the appeal decisions located discourse about compliance and non-compliance with program requirements in 17 decisions.⁶⁰⁶ Discourse about compliance or non-compliance was evident in relation to drug testing and results (13 decisions), bail conditions (10 decisions), re-offending (12 decisions) and responding to case managers or counsellors (four decisions). This discourse characterised the participant as mostly compliant or non-compliant with program requirements. Non-compliance was used by the drug court to justify acts of disciplinary power through sanctions and program termination. In the appeal decisions, this information was recontextualised to partly justify the appeal outcome.

In at least 11 decisions the program was terminated for non-compliance.⁶⁰⁷ Three decisions detail non-compliance with program conditions leading to program termination. These decisions provide insight into how the original sentencing and appeal courts use information about non-compliance when representing the appellant as failing the program and therefore failing to demonstrate transformation. They also provide insight into the extent some participants were non-compliant before program termination. In *Parsons*⁶⁰⁸ the appeal court represents the appellant Sam

^{Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62; R v Place [2002] SASC 101; Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255; Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117; Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258; Field v Police [2009] SASC 354; Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368; Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21.}

^{Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [37]; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183, [5]; Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62, [45]; Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255, [4]; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117, [6]; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82, [25]; Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224, [3]; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163, [12]; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21, [6]; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395, [5]; Police v Bieg [2008] SASC 261, [7]. See also Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Field v Police [2009] SASC 354, [16]; Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108; Ketoglou v Police [2008] SASC 243, [30]: In these decisions it is not clear the program was formally terminated.}

⁶⁰⁸ *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339.

as activated and responsible for his non-compliance with program conditions.⁶⁰⁹ The findings include: 'the defendant found the conditions of the drug program <u>difficult to comply with</u>',⁶¹⁰ 'the defendant <u>struggled to comply</u> with the conditions imposed';⁶¹¹ and '<u>Itlhe appellant had issues</u> during his time on the program'.⁶¹² Sam's program was terminated by the drug court 'because <u>he had failed to comply</u> with the conditions of the program'.⁶¹³ While on home detention bail '<u>he had breached</u> the conditions of <u>his bail</u> in that on occasions he was found to have a positive alcohol reading';⁶¹⁴ on '43 occasions ... <u>the defendant left the premises</u>, <u>returning late</u>, or <u>left without a leave pass</u> in contravention of his bail conditions',⁶¹⁵ and Sam ''removed''⁶¹⁶ or '<u>cut</u> the electronic bracelet <u>from his wrist</u>'⁶¹⁷ on at least two occasions.⁶¹⁸ Sam 'voluntarily <u>hands himself in</u> to police' after absconding on one occasions during the program.⁶²¹ The remainder of the breaches (for which he was not charged) are considered by the appeal court as forming '<u>part of the background</u> to the <u>defendant's conduct</u>'.⁶²²

In contrast, the appeal court represents Sam discursively as passivated in relation to detection for drug and alcohol use while in the program. Sam is '<u>found to have a positive alcohol</u> reading';⁶²³ "<u>tests positive</u>" to <u>alcotests</u> on three occasions;⁶²⁴ and '<u>tested positive</u> for <u>cannabis</u> on four occasions, <u>positive</u> for <u>amphetamines</u> on four occasions, <u>positive</u> to <u>opiates</u> on three occasions, and <u>positive</u> to <u>morphine</u> on one occasion'.⁶²⁵ Sam is represented as activated by his counsel when referring to the

- ⁶¹⁰ Ibid [22].
 ⁶¹¹ Ibid [34].
 ⁶¹² Ibid [37].
 ⁶¹³ Ibid [13].
- ⁶¹⁴ Ibid [20]. ⁶¹⁵ Ibid [21]
- ⁶¹⁵ Ibid [21]. ⁶¹⁶ Ibid [33]
- ⁶¹⁶ Ibid [33].
 ⁶¹⁷ Ibid [20].
- ⁶¹⁸ Ibid [37].
- ⁶¹⁹ Ibid [33].
- ⁶²⁰ Ibid [37].
- ⁶²¹ Ibid [21].
- ⁶²² Ibid.
- ⁶²³ Ibid [20].

⁶⁰⁹ Ibid [13], [22], [34], [37].

⁶²⁴ Ibid [34], [36].

⁶²⁵ Ibid [37].

positive test for morphine when his counsel asserts that 'he was taking the morphine for pain relief'.⁶²⁶ The appeal court concludes, '[h]e was terminated finally from the program ...'.⁶²⁷ In summary, Sam was non-compliant with positive alcohol readings,⁶²⁸ positive tests for cannabis, amphetamines, opiates and morphine;⁶²⁹ leaving his residence without leave passes or returning late on 43 occasions;⁶³⁰ removing his electronic bracelet (absconding);⁶³¹ and damaging property.⁶³² Nevertheless, as outlined in Chapter Three (p 81), the appeal court considers his starting the program as demonstrating 'a genuine desire ... to change his life', however, that attempt failed.⁶³³

In *Hughes*⁶³⁴ the appellant Tanya Jean Hughes, aged 36, (possibly of Aboriginal descent) was in the program for approximately four months. The original sentencing remarks (directly quoted) summarise non-compliance during six progress reviews and in doing so represents Tanya discursively as activated and responsible for her behaviour. The findings include: 'Your first review was very good';⁶³⁵ 'By the end of your third review ... you were placed back into custody for stabilisation because of your constant methamphetamine and cannabis use';⁶³⁶ 'your fourth review only disclosed one <u>declared cannabis</u> use and a number of <u>home detention breaches</u>';⁶³⁷ 'On <u>your</u> fifth review there was a declared cannabis use and a failure to attend testing';⁶³⁸ 'the serious criminal trespass residential and theft ... was disputed';⁶³⁹ 'Your sixth review had a cold sample, a late attendance for testing and four more breaches of home detention';⁶⁴⁰ 'you failed to attend three urine tests';⁶⁴¹ 'you were arrested in Port Augusta for fresh offending'.⁶⁴² Tanya's program participation is terminated due to 'your fresh

626 Ibid. 627 Ibid. 628 Ibid [20], [34], [36]. 629 Ibid [37]. 630 Ibid [21]. 631 Ibid [20], [33], [37]. 632 Ibid [37]. 633 Ibid [64]. 634 Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183. 635 Ibid 5 [2]. 636 Ibid. 637 Ibid. 638 Ibid. 639 Ibid. 640 Ibid. 641 Ibid. 642

offending, your continual <u>drug usage</u>, your provision of <u>substituted samples</u> and the fact that <u>you went</u> missing without leave in breach of your bail'.⁶⁴³

Tanya is represented as activated by the original sentencing magistrate and the appeal court when they consider her progress or lack of progress during the program. The magistrate determined 'you performed badly and made no satisfactory progress'⁶⁴⁴ and concludes 'your failure to successfully <u>complete a program</u> is not relevant to the sentence I must impose'.⁶⁴⁵ Similarly, the appeal court refers to "her failure to complete" the program.⁶⁴⁶ On the other hand, Tanya is represented as passivated when the appeal court and the magistrate determine the consequence of poor performance in the program. The magistrate concludes, '<u>I intend to treat you and sentence you</u> on the basis as if you had not been on the Drug Court program'.⁶⁴⁷ The appeal court concludes, '<u>I there can be no argument</u> that the Magistrate <u>correctly approached</u> the question of the appellant's failure to successfully complete the Drug Court program <u>when sentencing</u>'.⁶⁴⁸

By including information about program non-compliance, the appeal court represents Tanya as having failed to successfully complete the program.⁶⁴⁹ Tanya consistently breached home detention bail, was remanded into custody for stabilisation due to drug use, re-offending, providing cold samples (suggesting urine substitution) and failing to attend or was late to urine testing.⁶⁵⁰ Tanya absconded and the program was terminated.⁶⁵¹ The appeal court combines information about program non-compliance with information from a psychological report, restated in the original sentencing remarks, to represent Tanya as having failed to demonstrate transformation. The findings include:

- ⁶⁴⁴ Ibid.
- ⁶⁴⁵ Ibid. ⁶⁴⁶ Ibid.
- ⁶⁴⁶ Ibid 5 (mentioned twice). ⁶⁴⁷ Ibid 5 [3]
- ⁶⁴⁷ Ibid 5 [3].
- ⁶⁴⁸ Ibid 5.
 ⁶⁴⁹ Ibid.
- 650 Ibid

⁵¹ Ibid.

⁶⁴³ Ibid.

⁶⁵⁰ Ibid.

'You realise your drug use is your problem and, whilst you say you were motivated to try and deal with it, as the program shows you were not able to do so'.⁶⁵²

Similarly, in *Crockford*⁶⁵³ discourse from four progress reviews is quoted or restated in the decision. The appellant George Crockford received "points" for breaching home detention bail, inappropriate behaviour towards staff and for providing a dilute urine sample.⁶⁵⁴ George's program was terminated due to 'abusive language or conduct towards programme staff'.⁶⁵⁵ The justification provided by the drug court for program termination (quoted) was that George by way of conduct and words '... declared himself to be unwilling to continue as a participant'.⁶⁵⁶

In five decisions, Hughes,⁶⁵⁷ Place,⁶⁵⁸ Reed,⁶⁵⁹ Andreasen⁶⁶⁰ and Parsons⁶⁶¹ the appeal courts represent the participant as non-compliant leading to the sanction of a remand into custody. In *Place*,⁶⁶² for example, Mr Place was remanded into custody for 14 days for drug use.⁶⁶³

You remained there [in the programme], with significant success, until April 2001. In that time, you substantially reduced your drug habit, notwithstanding some breaches^ which saw your home detention bail revoked for 14 days in January this year. Significantly, you were not then removed from the programme.664

Remanding participants into custody for 14 days is standard procedure in the SA drug court to address relapse into drug use and non-compliance with program requirements. The original sentencing remarks (quoted) in *Place* specifically observe that Mr Place's relapse led to a remand into custody

⁶⁵² Ibid 6 [26].

⁶⁵³ Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62.

⁶⁵⁴ Ibid [32].

⁶⁵⁵ Ibid [45].

⁶⁵⁶ Ibid.

⁶⁵⁷ Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183, [5].

⁶⁵⁸ R v Place [2002] SASC 101.

⁶⁵⁹ Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26, [28].

⁶⁶⁰ Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255, [6]: the appellant commenced the program in May 2003. In June, he was on remand in custody. It is possible this is related to the appellant's participation in the program at that time. 661

Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [35]: After leaving home without permission of his case manager and was away for 12 hours. The appellant was released back into the program 10 days later. 662

R v Place [2002] SASC 101.

⁶⁶³ Ibid [97].

⁶⁶⁴ Ibid.

rather than program termination: '<u>[s]ignificantly</u>, <u>you</u> were <u>not</u> then <u>removed</u> from the programme'.⁶⁶⁵ This suggests acknowledgement by the sentencing judge that relapses can occur during the recovery process.

In other decisions, the courts represent the participant as non-complaint with program conditions, however details about non-compliance are excluded. In *Chandler*⁶⁶⁶ submissions made by defence counsel (restated) refer to 'the appellant's failure to complete'⁶⁶⁷ the program and 'the appellant's failure to comply'.⁶⁶⁸ Similar to *Place*, the appellant Michelle's program was not terminated. She chose to leave the program.⁶⁶⁹ In *Andreasen*⁶⁷⁰ Steven Andreasen is represented as having 'failed to meet his attendance obligations' leading to program termination, '... he failed to meet his attendance reporting obligations and his participation in that program has been terminated'.⁶⁷¹ In *R v Caplikas*⁶⁷² (*Caplikas*) Matthew Caplikas participated in the program for six months. During this time he was living with his father, employed and drug free. It is unclear whether Matthew's program was terminated. However, Matthew is represented as making good progress for six months, followed by drug use connected with 'renewed association with his drug using friends'.⁶⁷³

<u>He was released</u> on home detention <u>under his father's supervision</u>. <u>He was employed</u> for six months and <u>remained drug free</u> for a similar period. However, <u>he again found</u> the regime too strict <u>for his</u> liking.⁶⁷⁴

And:

In July 2001 <u>the respondent was given</u> a quantity of amphetamines in discharge of a debt <u>owed to him</u>. <u>He</u> <u>used</u> some of the drugs and this in conjunction <u>with his</u> renewed association <u>with his</u> drug using friends <u>saw his drug abuse</u> continue.⁶⁷⁵

⁶⁶⁵ Ibid.

⁶⁶⁶ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130.

⁶⁶⁷ Ibid [16].

⁶⁶⁸ Ibid.

⁶⁶⁹ Ibid [12]: Due to an unexpired balance of parole of seven years which would need to be served.

⁶⁷⁰ Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255.

⁶⁷¹ Ibid [4].

⁶⁷² [2002] SASC 258.

⁶⁷³ Ibid [66].

⁶⁷⁴ Ibid.

⁶⁷⁵ Ibid.

In the findings above, the courts used information about program compliance originally sought by the drug court to monitor for relapse during the program to partly inform its own assessment of whether or not the participant demonstrated internal transformation. An assessment of internal transformation is important as it informs the appeal court about prospects of rehabilitation, a sentencing consideration which could affect the sentencing/appeal outcome.

Discourse about non-compliance leading to program termination fell into four broad categories: urine testing, bail, re-offending and responses to case managers and counsellors, as outlined below.

A Drug Testing

Discourse about drug testing was evident in 13 decisions.⁶⁷⁶ Information about non-compliance with drug testing was recontextualised in *Parsons, Hughes, Crockford* and *Place* (discussed above). In *Roberts v Police*⁶⁷⁷ (*Roberts*) Damian Jordan Roberts participated in the program for two months, however his program was terminated due 'to <u>his inability</u> to provide urine samples' which was considered by the appeal court 'an integral part of the program'.⁶⁷⁸ In *Ryan*⁶⁷⁹ the appellant Eamon 'tested positive for methylamphetamine on more than one occasion' but denied drug use.⁶⁸⁰ It is not clear whether his program was terminated. In *Van Boxtel*⁶⁸¹ the program was terminated for failure to participate in a urine test, removing the home detention monitoring bracelet and re-offending.⁶⁸² In *Reed*⁶⁸³ the appellant Michael voluntarily withdrew from the program following relapses into drug use.⁶⁸⁴

⁶⁷⁶ Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62; R v Place [2002] SASC 101; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117; Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; Ketoglou v Police [2008] SASC 243; Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430.

⁶⁷⁷ [2013] SASC 117.

⁶⁷⁸ Ibid [6].

⁶⁷⁹ *Ryan v Police* [2003] SASC 108.

⁶⁸⁰ Ibid [9].

⁶⁸¹ *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82.

⁶⁸² Ibid [25]: Further information excluded.

⁶⁸³ *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26.

⁶⁸⁴ Ibid [28], [31].

In the findings above, participants were sanctioned for drug use through the "point" system leading to remands into custody or eventually program termination. As Whiteacre observes, '[s]urveillance through drug testing connects treatment to punishment'.⁶⁸⁵ Drug testing is considered:

... the most objective and efficient way to establish a framework for accountability and to gauge each participant's progress. Modern technology offers highly reliable testing to determine if an individual has recently used specific drugs ... [Alcohol and drug testing] is central to the drug court's monitoring of participant compliance. It is both objective and cost effective.⁶⁸⁶

Drug testing is a tool through which disciplinary power and normalisation operate during program participation. Drug tests are considered most effective when linked to sanctions for positive test results,⁶⁸⁷ and are used by drug courts to monitor for relapse and program compliance. Information about drug tests that occurred during the program was revisited by the appeal courts.

Analysis identified discourse about compliance with drug tests from program participation recontexualised into seven appeal decisions. In *Ashton*⁶⁸⁸ the appeal court restates Jason's urine test results from commencement in the program until sentencing, which included periods of abstinence and some drug use.⁶⁸⁹ Jason did not complete the program due to drug use. In the discourse below, Jason is represented as activated and responsible for drug use.

From the time of commencing the Program until September 2007, all of <u>the appellant's</u> urine tests returned <u>negative results</u>. The appellant <u>had declared</u> methylamphetamine <u>use</u> in August 2007. Throughout

⁶⁸⁵ Whiteacre, above n 595, 76.

⁶⁸⁶ Ibid 77. See also Office of Justice Programs, above n 54: This report outlines the key components of drug courts and recognises the importance of drug testing to monitor for drug use. Key component five provides that abstinence from drug use be 'monitored by frequent alcohol and other drug testing' during the treatment phases of the program, at 11; Burke, above n 186, 44.

⁶⁸⁷ Eley et al, above n 391, 67: Eley et al observed participants on the Glasgow Drug Court acknowledging the deterrent power of drug tests to refrain from illicit drug use, at 44. See also Carey, Finigan and Pukstas, above n 186, 46; McIvor, above n 520, 45: McIvor observes that drug testing (in Scottish drug courts) was considered the main deterrent for drug use and assisted participants to maintain their progress towards recovery. This view about drug testing as a main deterrent in Scottish drug courts is interesting to note considering when the Scottish drug courts were first established they did not have any 'legislated sanctions available to deal with more serious or persistent non-compliance, other than to terminate the order and impose an alternative (usually custodial) sentence', at 33. Instead, they were limited in response to non-compliant behaviour with the powers to 'impose sanctions, such as varying the frequency of reporting and/or testing', at 32-3. Since 2003, the courts can impose penalties of imprisonment up to 31 days and community service for non-compliance with program requirements, at 33. This is unlike the SA drug court which since inception has used the powers of the *Bail Act 1985* (SA) to grant and revoke bail to facilitate periods in custody as a sanction for non-compliance; Hough, above n 442: Hough observes: '[d]rug testing provides a technology to make ... coercion meaningful', at 44; Anglin and Hser, above n 442, 256.

⁶⁸⁸ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174.

⁶⁸⁹ Ibid [10]-[12].

September and October 2007 <u>the appellant's</u> urine tests <u>returned positive</u> results, with a final reading for methylamphetamine on 2 November 2007. After <u>returning negative</u> test results in the intervening months, <u>the appellant</u> then suffered <u>a further relapse</u> into illicit drug use commencing on 14 January 2008, which <u>he initially declared</u> and for which he was later tested in February 2008. On 11 February 2008, 18 February 2008 and 25 February 2008, <u>the appellant tested positive</u> for methylamphetamine. Two subsequent <u>positive results</u> were considered^ to have arisen from <u>the appellant's</u> methylamphetamine <u>use</u> in late February 2008.⁶⁹⁰

Similarly, in *Caplikas*⁶⁹¹ the appeal court restates Matthew Caplikas' drug use history and notes 'the only time <u>he abstained</u> from drugs was during the year 2000 <u>when he participated</u> on the Drug Court program'.⁶⁹² In *Reed*⁶⁹³ counsel representing the appellant argued that Michael's 'first five months on the Drug Court programme <u>were relatively drug free</u>'.⁶⁹⁴ In these decisions, the appellants were characterised by the courts as prone to relapse into drug use in the future, based on past relapses into drug use and this assessment partly informed the appeal outcome.

In *Place*⁶⁹⁵ the sentencing judge outlines a period in the program when Mr Place had "significant success" in <u>substantially reduc[ing] your</u> drug habit' and 'even though <u>you did not finish</u> the course at the Drug Court ... <u>you are now drug free</u> as a consequence of it ...'.⁶⁹⁶ In *Monterola*⁶⁹⁷ the sentencing magistrate constructs Rex Monerola as having <u>managed to remain</u> abstinent of drugs for some lengthy periods of time'.⁶⁹⁸ In *Ketoglou*⁶⁹⁹ Simela Ketoglou's counsel submitted Simela made 'significant steps' towards recovery including program participation and overcoming a heroin addiction.⁷⁰⁰ In *Habra v Police*⁷⁰¹ (*Habra*) the appeal court acknowledges drug use during the program and observes Joseph Habra was <u>free</u> of <u>illicit drug addiction</u>, by the end of the program.⁷⁰²

⁶⁹⁰ Ibid [10].

⁶⁹¹ *R v Caplikas* [2002] SASC 258.

⁶⁹² Ibid [65]: The respondent (Matthew Caplikas) was drug free for six months before relapsing into drug use, at [66].

⁶⁹³ *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26.

⁶⁹⁴ Ibid [27].

⁶⁹⁵ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101.

⁶⁹⁶ Ibid [98].

⁶⁹⁷ Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42.

⁶⁹⁸ Ibid [8].

⁶⁹⁹ *Ketoglou v Police* [2008] SASC 243.

⁷⁰⁰ Ibid [30].

⁷⁰¹ [2004] SASC 430.

⁷⁰² Ibid [7].

In these appeal decisions, the appellants were considered to have demonstrated normative behaviour and movement towards transformation based on compliance with drug testing.

In the SA drug court, successful participants must demonstrate significant reduction or abstinence from drug use during the program.⁷⁰³ An expected period of time abstinent from drug use was not evident in the appeal decisions. However, the courts did acknowledge periods of abstinence as outlined above.

B Bail

In 10 decisions the appeal courts considered non-compliance with bail conditions (in addition to drug testing). In *Place*⁷⁰⁴ Mr Place breached bail conditions during the program, but further details are excluded.⁷⁰⁵ In *Crockford*⁷⁰⁶ the applicant George received "points" in the drug court for breaching home detention bail. The reported breaches of bail include minor breaches ie returning home "minutes" late or being out of range of the home detention monitoring device for "minutes".⁷⁰⁷ In *Monterola*⁷⁰⁸ the sentencing magistrate mentions periods the appellant Rex spent on home detention bail⁷⁰⁹ and observes that Rex breached those bail conditions.⁷¹⁰ Rex was not removed from the program for those breaches (he graduated from the program). In these decisions, participants were not removed from the program for breaching bail. In the SA drug court, participants are assessed points for non-compliance with program conditions ie for breaching bail and drug use. From a legal perspective, when participants breach bail they are committing an offence for which they can be

⁷⁰³ Courts Administration Authority of South Australia, *Drug Court* <http://www.courts.sa.gov.au/ OurCourts/MagistratesCourt/InterventionPrograms/Pages/Drug-Court.aspx> (last viewed 16 May 2015). In contrast, drug courts from other jurisdictions have required periods of abstinence: See, eg, Carey, Finigan and Pukstas, above n 186, 42 who found courts varied (between 30 days – 6 months) with the amount of time a participant was to abstain from drug use before graduation; Lyons, 'Judges as therapists', above n 82, 414: Lyons observed Canadian drug courts requiring periods of abstinence from drug use ranging from 2 – 4 months before graduation.

⁷⁰⁴ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101.

⁷⁰⁵ Ibid [97].

⁷⁰⁶ Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62.

⁷⁰⁷ Ibid [32]: The applicant also received points for inappropriate behaviour towards staff and for providing a dilute urine sample. Minor home detention breaches are listed, at [22], [24], [37].

⁷⁰⁸ *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42.

⁷⁰⁹ 27 months, 2 weeks and 3 days, at [7].

⁷¹⁰ Ibid [7]: It is unclear whether or not the appellant was charged with those breaching offences. The appeal court mentions charges of breaching bail which were dealt with by way of fine and not subject to the appeal, at [2].

charged. Participants are not usually charged for minor breaches of bail. Instead, the drug court monitors their progress through the point system which measures levels of compliance with program conditions. This information was subsequently recontextualised into the appeal decisions.

Seven appellants absconded from the program and the program was terminated.⁷¹¹ In *Parsons*⁷¹² Sam removed electronic monitoring and absconded on two occasions.⁷¹³ Sam breached bail on 43 other occasions (leaving the premises, returning late, leaving without a leave pass).⁷¹⁴ Sam was charged for four significant breaches⁷¹⁵ and received a conviction without further penalty for those breaches when sentenced. In *Field v Police*⁷¹⁶ (*Field*) home detention bail was cancelled because the appellant Samuel Troy Field was not 'at the designated residence'.⁷¹⁷ In *Richards*⁷¹⁸ Walter Richards removed the home detention monitoring device and left the premises without permission of his case manager.⁷¹⁹ Walter was charged for breaching bail and received a penalty of two months imprisonment for that breach when sentenced.⁷²⁰ In *Lawrie 1*⁷²¹ the program was terminated for breaching home detention bail, particularly for not residing where directed.⁷²² Nigel Lawrie was charged with breaching bail on three occasions, twice for breaching curfew conditions, and once for breaching home detention by appearing under the influence of alcohol and not residing at the correct address.⁷²³ Whilst Nigel pleaded guilty to all three counts, the penalty imposed is unclear. In *Van Boxtel*⁷²⁴ Joseph Van Boxtel removed the home detention monitoring bracelet and absconded from

⁷¹¹ Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183: absconded from program, at [5]; Field v Police [2009] SASC 354: home detention bail was cancelled, absconded, at [16]; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339: positive alcohol readings, removed electronic monitoring, at [20], removed monitoring and absconded on two occasions, at [33], [37], breached bail on 43 occasions while in the program and was charged with breach of bail for four significant breaches, at [21]; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82: cut off bracelet and absconded from program, at [15]; Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368: removed electronic monitoring device and absconded, at [20].

⁷¹² *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339.

⁷¹³ Ibid [20], [33], [37].

⁷¹⁴ Ibid [20]-[21].

⁷¹⁵ Ibid [21].

⁷¹⁶ [2009] SASC 354.

⁷¹⁷ Ibid [16]: Further information is excluded.

⁷¹⁸ *Richards v Police* [2007] SASC 368.

⁷¹⁹ Ibid [20], [24].

⁷²⁰ Ibid [20].

⁷²¹ *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21.

⁷²² Ibid [6]: Further details excluded.

⁷²³ Ibid: See Table of Offences numbers 72-4 at the end of the appeal decision.

⁷²⁴ *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82.

the program.⁷²⁵ Whilst Joseph was charged with breaching bail on one occasion while in the program the penalty imposed is unclear.⁷²⁶ In *Hughes*⁷²⁷ Tanya Hughes absconded from the program.⁷²⁸ Tanya was charged with breaching bail on that occasion.⁷²⁹ The penalty for that offence is not clear in the decision. In *Andreasen*⁷³⁰ Steven Andreasen may have absconded from the program, described as having 'failed to meet his reporting obligations and his participation in that program has been terminated'.⁷³¹

Whilst there may be a degree of tolerance with minor breaches of bail, these participants were charged for significant breaches of bail such as removing home detention monitoring devices or absconding from the program.⁷³² In *Richards*⁷³³ the appeal court considered release on home detention bail as a "privilege" with 'the alternative [being] detention in custody'.⁷³⁴ Breaching home detention bail was considered a serious breach of trust '... even more so where the person on bail has been trusted to participate in the Drug Court program and breaches that trust'.⁷³⁵ Breaching bail was characterised by the appeal court as Walter failing 'by his own conduct to take advantage' of the program.⁷³⁶ This is indicative of the important role compliance with bail conditions plays when progress or non-progress towards recovery is considered by the appeal courts.

The findings outlined above are important because there appears little consideration in literature about the significance of compliance with bail conditions in drug courts.⁷³⁷ In these appeal decisions,

⁷²⁵ Ibid [25]: Further information excluded. Participation in the program was subsequently terminated.

⁷²⁶ Ibid: See Appendix A – Summary of Offences at the end of the appeal decision.

⁷²⁷ Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183.

⁷²⁸ Ibid [5].

⁷²⁹ Ibid [4].

⁷³⁰ Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255.

⁷³¹ Ibid [4].

⁷³² Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183, [5]; Field v Police [2009] SASC 354, [16]; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [20], [33], [37], [21]; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82, [15]; Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368, [20]. However, in Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21, the appellant was charged with minor breaches of home detention bail, twice for 'not being home between the hours of 17:00 and 10:00am' and once for being under the influence of alcohol and not at the correct residing address, at [6], Table of Offences.

⁷³³ *Richards v Police* [2007] SASC 368.

⁷³⁴ Ibid [23].

⁷³⁵ Ibid [24].

⁷³⁶ Ibid [25].

⁷³⁷ See, eg, Lyons, 'Judges as therapists', above n 82: In a study of Canadian drug courts, Lyons observed participants were 'required to contend with a rigorous program including bail conditions such as abstaining from drugs and

breaches of bail which may have been accepted as part of drug court treatment process were later reconsidered by the appeal courts to demonstrate program non-compliance and lack of response to the program. More significant breaches resulted in criminal charges.

C Re-offending

12 appellants re-offended during the program. Not all re-offenders had the program terminated for offending. In *Monterola*⁷³⁸ Rex Monterola re-offended during the program⁷³⁹ but was not removed from the program.⁷⁴⁰ In the sentencing remarks (quoted), the sentencing magistrate observes, 'I take into account your progress through the Drug Court Program and in particular the fact that <u>you have not committed dishonesty offences</u> whilst on the program ...'.⁷⁴¹ The sentencing magistrate distinguished between the driving offences which occurred during the program and Rex's history of committing dishonesty offences. Similarly, in *Lawrie 1*⁷⁴² Nigel Lawrie was charged with theft of alcohol during the program but not removed from the program at that time.⁷⁴³

Five appellants had participation terminated for re-offending: *Kells*,⁷⁴⁴ *Van Boxtel*,⁷⁴⁵ *B*, *WR*,⁷⁴⁶ *Robson v Police*⁷⁴⁷ (*Robson*) and *Hughes*.⁷⁴⁸ In contrast, three appellants committed serious offences

alcohol, observing curfews, staying out of assigned areas, reporting any drug use and high-risk situations to the court, and participating in treatment to the satisfaction of the treatment counselors [sic]', at 413-4.

⁷³⁸ *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42.

⁷³⁹ Ibid [4]: Two separate driving offences. These were dealt with by way of fines and not subject to the appeal, at [2].

⁷⁴⁰ Ibid [6].

⁷⁴¹ Ibid [8].

⁷⁴² *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21.

⁷⁴³ Ibid: See Appendix list of offences no 71. The offence occurred on 2 May 2007. Participation in the program was terminated on 8 August 2007, at [6].

⁷⁴⁴ *Kells v Police* [2007] SASC 224, [3]: Further details excluded.

⁷⁴⁵ Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82, [25]: Further information excluded. The offending was being on premises without lawful excuse, Appendix A - Summary of Offences no 31 at end of appeal decision.

⁷⁴⁶ *Police v B, WR* [2005] SASC 163, [12]: The charges were three counts of non-aggravated serious criminal trespass, two counts of theft and one count of property damage, at [10].

⁷⁴⁷ [2007] SASC 395, [4]: aggravated serious criminal trespass (non-residential) and theft between 16 and 19 November 2006. Was arrested and charged on 23 January 2007.

⁷⁴⁸ Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183, [5]: The appellant was charged with theft which occurred on 28 February 2011, the day she commenced the program. The charge was laid in the drug court in April 2011. A further charge of serious criminal trespass (residential) and theft occurred during the program on 5 May 2011. The sentencing remarks, however, state the charges were laid on 15 April 2011. Those charges were disputed and the appellant was released back into the program on 1 June 2011. In addition, there is "fresh offending" (not clearly specified) after she absconded from the program. It is likely the appellant was charged with breaching bail and giving false details.

during the program but were not removed from the program for that offending. In *Ryan*⁷⁴⁹ Eamon reoffended during the program,⁷⁵⁰ however, that offending is not the focus of the appeal court when representing him as having failed the program. Instead, the court represents Eamon as testing positive confirming drug use and then denying drug use.⁷⁵¹ Furthermore, there is a suggestion Eamon substituted his urine samples with someone else's urine.⁷⁵² Counsel representing Eamon conceded he 'has drug problems with the drug program [sic]'.⁷⁵³ In *Chandler*⁷⁵⁴ Michelle re-offended during the program.⁷⁵⁵ A psychological report recontextualised into the appeal decision alludes to her 'lengthy <u>history</u> of <u>drug abuse</u> and <u>constant drug related offending</u>'.⁷⁵⁶ Counsel representing Michelle argued the offending occurred 'upon her release from gaol without adequate support systems being provided to assist her ...'.⁷⁵⁷ Whether the offending was a consideration in her withdrawal from the program is not clear with emphasis placed on her own decision to withdraw from the program due to an unexpired balance of parole yet to be served.⁷⁵⁸

In *Caplikas*⁷⁵⁹ it is unclear if Matthew Caplikas re-offended while in the program or within months of the program ending.⁷⁶⁰ Similarly, in *Andreasen*⁷⁶¹ whilst not clear, it is possible Steven

⁷⁵³ Ibid [13].

⁷⁴⁹ *Ryan v Police* [2003] SASC 108.

⁷⁵⁰ Ibid [9]: the appellant was accepted into the program in August 2002. He re-offended on 13 November 2002. The offences are illegal use of a motor vehicle, theft of a packet of cigarettes and a cigarette lighter, driving without due care, fail to stop, and drive unlicensed, at [2E].

⁷⁵¹ Ibid [9].

⁷⁵² Ibid.

⁷⁵⁴ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130.

⁷⁵⁵ Ibid [11]-[12]: The appellant participated in the program from May 2000 until January 2001. There are unspecified offences (likely false pretences and/or theft) from this period (up until January 2001) for which she was sentenced, at [3]-[4].

⁷⁵⁶ Ibid [14].

⁷⁵⁷ Ibid [16].

⁷⁵⁸ Ibid [12]: The unexpired balance of parole was triggered by a breaching offence which occurred on 23 September 1999, prior to her acceptance in the program.

⁷⁵⁹ *R v Caplikas* [2002] SASC 258.

⁷⁶⁰ Ibid: The offences are serious and violent and include armed robbery, attempted rape, indecent assault and assault with attempt to rob, at [46]. The offences occurred 15 September – 29 October 2001. The respondent was on the drug court program at least until July 2001 when he relapsed into drug use, at [66]. At the time of the offences, he was under supervision under the terms of a bond, at [66]. It is possible (but not confirmed) the bond was part of a drug court sentence.

⁷⁶¹ Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255.

Andreasen re-offended whilst in the program or after absconding from the program.⁷⁶² In *Habra*⁷⁶³ Joseph Habra re-offended eight days⁷⁶⁴ and then one month⁷⁶⁵ after completing the program. Joseph was refused re-entry into the program.⁷⁶⁶ The sentencing magistrate observes that offending while under the influence of illicit drugs 'negated 12 months of relatively close observation ending less than a month beforehand'.⁷⁶⁷ These findings appear consistent with the expectation there will be a reduction in the frequency of offending during program participation.⁷⁶⁸

D Failure to Respond to Case Managers or Counsellors

In four decisions, failure in the program was partly attributed to the participant not following directions from drug court staff. In these instances, the participant was represented as activated for their non-compliance. In only one decision, *Crockford*⁷⁶⁹ the program was terminated for failing to respond appropriately to drug court staff. George Crockford failed to follow directions by going out of range of home detention monitoring after being warned not to do so⁷⁷⁰ and failed to negotiate leave passes to attend appointments.⁷⁷¹ A drug court report (quoted) describes George as 'extremely rude, hostile, uncooperative and unwilling to follow direction. He is also unwilling to accept responsibility for his own behaviour'.⁷⁷²

⁷⁶² Ibid: The appellant was on home detention bail for six months, at [6]. This is a common bail condition for drug court participants. He commenced the program in May 2003, at [4]. He re-offended in November and December 2003, at [2] – two charges of theft and unlawful possession, one charge of providing a false name and address, at [6].

⁷⁶³ *Habra v Police* [2004] SASC 430.

⁷⁶⁴ Ibid [8].

⁷⁶⁵ Ibid [9].

⁷⁶⁶ Ibid [10].

⁷⁶⁷ Ibid [15].

⁷⁶⁸ Makkai, above n 24, 4. See also James Ward, Richard Mattick and Wayne Hall, *Key Issues in Methadone Maintenance* (University of New South Wales Press, NSW, 1992); Douglas Lipton, *The Effectiveness of Treatment for Drug Abusers Under Criminal Justice Supervision* (National Institute of Justice Research Report, Washington, 1996); Hall, above n 444: Hall observes, '[t]he case for treating heroin dependent offenders under coercion is reinforced by evidence they are likely to relapse to drug use on their release, and hence to re-offend and return to prison', at 104.

⁷⁶⁹ Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62.

⁷⁷⁰ Ibid [24], [37].

⁷⁷¹ Ibid [26], [38].

⁷⁷² Ibid [26].

In *Place*,⁷⁷³ regarding responsiveness to treatment and program compliance, the appeal court implies Mr Place responded to his first counsellor⁷⁷⁴ but did not establish a rapport with another counsellor.⁷⁷⁵ Subsequent breaches of bail were attributed, in part, to Mr Place's lack of rapport with the new counsellor:

In April, <u>your counsellor</u> had changed and <u>your</u> regime was upset. <u>You were unable</u> to establish the same rapport with <u>her replacement</u> and <u>breached your</u> bail conditions. It was always known[^] that even a successful conclusion to the drug counselling would still see <u>you</u> in prison for these offences. By May 2001, the pressure of this knowledge became extreme and it was agreed[^] that <u>you</u> would leave the Drug Court programme in light of that pressure and <u>your</u> then recent behaviour[^]. It was then that <u>you</u> were committed to this court for sentence.⁷⁷⁶

Similarly, (as discussed in Chapter Three) in *Reed*⁷⁷⁷ the appeal court notes Michael Reed did not seek assistance from support services and drug court staff when relapsing into drug use.⁷⁷⁸ In *B*, *WR*⁷⁷⁹ the prosecutor observes Mr B failed to seek assistance from drug court staff when threats were made about a drug debt.⁷⁸⁰ The importance of monitoring for program compliance is evident in *Madden*⁷⁸¹ where the appellant Jarrod Allan John Madden was assessed as unsuitable 'for management in the Drug Court Program'⁷⁸² and 'a poor candidate for meaningful participation' because it was unlikely Jarrod would comply 'with the <u>court ordered supervision</u> which participation in those respective programs entailed'.⁷⁸³ This assessment by the magistrate was based on previous breaches of parole and bail conditions.⁷⁸⁴

This section outlined discourse concerned with program compliance. Information gathered through monitoring during program participation, for the purpose of observing and addressing

⁷⁷⁸ Ibid [28].

 ⁷⁷³ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101.
 ⁷⁷⁴ Ibid [07]: Details excluded

⁷⁷⁴ Ibid [97]: Details excluded.⁷⁷⁵ Ibid.

⁷⁷⁶ Ibid.

⁷⁷⁷ *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26.

⁷⁷⁹ *Police v B, WR* [2005] SASC 163.

⁷⁸⁰ Ibid [20].

⁷⁸¹ *Madden v Police* [2005] SASC 304.

⁷⁸² Ibid [19].

⁷⁸³ Ibid.

⁷⁸⁴ Ibid.

deviance from the norms of the program, was revisited when the participant was originally sentenced and then later by the appeal courts.

III COMPLIANCE AND "SUCCESS"

Data analysis finds the original sentencing and appeal courts using compliance discourse to subsequently construct representations of the participant/appellant as compliant or non-compliant during the program. This section demonstrates how these courts conceptually connect recovery from drug dependence (transformation into the law-abiding citizen) with program compliance (the normative goals of the program). This conceptualisation by the sentencing and appeal courts appears consistent with literature suggesting that compliance discourse may also be considered a dominant form of discourse in drug courts, with successful participation being equated with program compliance, rather than internal transformation which is not directly detectable.

In at least 11 appeal decisions the program was terminated for non-compliance.⁷⁸⁵ In 12 decisions the participant was rearrested for further offending, leading to program termination for at least five participants.⁷⁸⁶ In four decisions the participant was imprisoned during the program for drug use⁷⁸⁷ and one participant for breaching bail.⁷⁸⁸ In 13 decisions the participant tested positive for substance use.⁷⁸⁹ Discourse about non-compliance through drug use and re-offending did not necessarily lead to program termination. However, Jason Ashton, Matthew Caplikas and Michael

Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [37]; Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224, [3]; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395, [5]; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21, [6]; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163, [12]; Police v Bieg [2008] SASC 261, [7]; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82, [25]; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117, [6]; Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255, [4]; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183, [5]; Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62, [45].

 ⁷⁸⁶ *Kells v Police* [2007] SASC 224, [3]: for further offending; *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82, [25]: for further offending; *Police v B, WR* [2005] SASC 163, [10], [12]: for further offending; *Hughes v Police* [2012] SASC 183, [5]: for further offending. Also see *Robson v Police* [2007] SASC 395, [4]-[5]: The appellant was arrested and charged with major indictable offences while in the program. The nature of the charges made him no longer eligible to participate in the program. Those charges were later reduced to lesser charges, at [7].

⁷⁸⁷ R v Place [2002] SASC 101, [97]; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183, [5]: both were remanded into custody by the drug court for stabilisation/detoxification.

Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [35]: after leaving home without permission of his case manager and was away for 12 hours. Was released back into the program 10 days later.

 ⁷⁸⁹ Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26, [28]; Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108, [9]; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174, [10], [12]-[14]; R v Place [2002] SASC 101, [97]; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42, [3]-[4]; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258, [66]; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [34], [36]-[37]; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183, [5]: In each of these decisions the appeal court has considered drug use during the program.

Reed did not successfully complete the program due to drug use. Some appellants had their program terminated for issues peripheral to drug testing such as missing tests: 'the respondent had <u>failed to participate</u> in a urine test';⁷⁹⁰ being unable to provide urine samples: 'his participation in the program was terminated because of <u>his inability to provide urine samples</u>, which was an integral part of the program';⁷⁹¹ denial of drug use following positive test results;⁷⁹² or for allegations of substitution of urine,⁷⁹³ but not necessarily for drug use. In these instances, the participant could not be accurately monitored for drug use and this information was taken into consideration by the appeal courts.

An evaluation of the SA drug court (SA report) outlines the reasons given for program termination during the first three years of operation.⁷⁹⁴ The reasons are non-compliance, re-offending, having a warrant issued, bail breaches, positive urine tests, failure to appear in court, imprisonment and referrals to the mental impairment court.⁷⁹⁵ Non-compliance includes failure to comply with case managers' instructions, avoiding case managers, not attending urine tests and breaches of home detention bail, curfew or other bail conditions. Non-compliance was provided as the reason for program termination where there was more than one incidence of behaviour such as failure to adhere to a case manager's direction, non-attendance at urine testing or breach of home detention or curfew bail conditions.⁷⁹⁶ Re-offending led to program termination when the offending posed 'a risk to the community' such as property and violent offences.⁷⁹⁷ Positive urine tests indicating drug use led to program termination if the participant was not making gains towards abstinence despite further support and assistance. Half of all program participants had their program terminated for "non-

⁷⁹⁰ *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82, [25].

⁷⁹¹ *Roberts v Police* [2013] SASC 117, [6].

⁷⁹² *Ryan v Police* [2003] SASC 108, [9].

⁷⁹³ Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108, [9]; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183, [5]. However, in Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62, [32] the applicant received "two points" for providing a cold sample, indicating substitution of urine. This did not trigger program termination.

⁷⁹⁴ Skrzypiec, above n 33, 18-20: This report is limited to the first few years of the program when it was in the pilot phase. The SA drug court has since evolved in relation to practice and procedure, the adoption of drug use risk assessment tools to screen potential participants, the nature and frequency of treatment for drug dependence and the provision of other treatment and rehabilitative services: See Ziersch and Marshall, above n 24, 6-8.

⁷⁹⁵ Skrzypiec, above n 33, 19, Table 10.

⁷⁹⁶ Ibid 19.

⁷⁹⁷ Ibid: Participants were generally not removed from the program for minor offending such as traffic offences.

compliance" and two participants in five had their program terminated for re-offending with only a small proportion of terminations due to drug use.⁷⁹⁸ The report found non-compliance the most common reason for program termination.⁷⁹⁹

This thesis adopts a broader definition of non-compliance compared to the SA report. The SA report considers issues that impact on the courts ability to monitor and supervise participants such as not following case managers' instructions or avoiding case managers', not attending urine tests and breaching bail conditions as non-compliance. Other issues such as positive urine tests and re-offending are separate categories to non-compliance. The reasons for program termination identified in the SA report are similar to issues of non-compliance raised in the appeal decisions (ie issues with urine testing, breaching bail, re-offending and failure to adhere to case managers' directions). The SA report suggests the most common reason for program termination was more than one incidence of non-compliance with program requirements.⁸⁰⁰ Four appellants were persistently non-compliant during the program, *Parsons, Hughes, Crockford* (discussed in Part II) and *Van Boxtel*. In *Van Boxtel*⁸⁰¹ participation was terminated for failing to participate in urine testing, removing home detention monitoring and further offending.

The compliance discourse in the appeal decisions and the SA report suggest discourse about program compliance could be considered a dominant form of discourse in the drug court and in the appeal decisions when referring to program participation. If that is the case, then a "successful" participant could be considered one who has complied with program conditions. Information on the SA drug courts website further suggests a connection between program compliance and successful completion. Under the heading "Determining progress and successful completion" is the following:

The points system of allocating points for non-compliance provides a total that can provide an easy overview of progress. Points are awarded for failure to attend treatment sessions, minor breaches of bail,

 ⁷⁹⁸ Ibid: The report also suggests 'a substantial number of participants ... absconded from the program' which subsequently led to program termination, at 20.
 ⁷⁹⁹ Ibid 20

⁷⁹⁹ Ibid 20. ⁸⁰⁰ Ibid 10

⁸⁰⁰ Ibid 19.

⁸⁰¹ *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82, [25].

lying about drug use or delivering a positive drug test. Relapses in drug use are common during the early phases of the program but continued drug use is a sign that progress is not being made.

Successful completion is achieved if the person remains on the program for the 12 month period without reoffending and progresses through the treatment and is able to significantly reduce or totally abstain from drug use.⁸⁰²

Similarly, Brewster in a drug court evaluation from the United States (US report), found the judge, treatment staff and probation officers 'were realistic about the likelihood that many of the participants might suffer relapses early on but agreed that there should be some way to measure their long-term success'.⁸⁰³ The indicators of success (or lack of success) put forward by those involved were program termination, rearrest and imprisonment during the program, vocational and housing status, and substance use.⁸⁰⁴ These indicators were similarly evident as compliance discourse in the appeal decisions as discussed above. The findings relating to vocational and housing status are discussed in Part IV below.

Whiteacre observes that a successful drug court participant could be described as:

... one who follows the rules of the program, attends the required treatment meetings and courtroom hearings, turns in clean drug tests, progresses through the treatment phases, does not get rearrested, finally graduates from the program within a specified time span, and has the original charges dismissed or expunged.⁸⁰⁵

Similarly, in *Ashton*⁸⁰⁶ it seems a high level of compliance (perhaps complete compliance) was expected as a measure of successful completion. Jason Ashton's program compliance is described by the appeal court as follows:

During the time he was on the Program, he secured full-time employment, gained permanent accommodation, attended counselling, improved his support network, complied with bail conditions and demonstrated extended periods of abstinence from illicit drug use. He punctually attended all appointments and his rehabilitation through the Program seemed on track.⁸⁰⁷

⁸⁰² Courts Administration Authority of South Australia, *Drug Court* <<u>http://www.courts.sa.gov.au/</u> OurCourts/MagistratesCourt/InterventionPrograms/Pages/Drug-Court.aspx > (last viewed 16 May 2015).

⁸⁰³ Brewster, above n 185, 184.

⁸⁰⁴ Ibid.

⁸⁰⁵ Whiteacre, above n 595, 89.

⁸⁰⁶ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174.

⁸⁰⁷ Ibid [8].

Jason relapsed into drug use near the end of the program. Consequently, the drug court magistrate considered his time in the program as a failure: 'I believe you need to complete the program with a "gold star" as opposed to what I have to classify as being a failure',⁸⁰⁸ despite Jason's compliance and significant achievements in many areas of his life. In three other decisions the appeal courts articulate a standard to be reached during the program to be considered a successful participant. In *Ryan v Police*⁸⁰⁹ the appeal court observes, '[i]f the appellant <u>had performed well</u> in the drug program, this was a matter which might have offered <u>some hope of rehabilitation</u> which, in turn, could have been reflected in a lesser allowance for personal deterrence than that which might otherwise have been made'.⁸¹⁰ In *Police v Van Boxtel*⁸¹¹ the appeal court posits, '[t]he grounds upon which any leniency could be extended were limited, especially as the respondent was <u>not being sentenced after a successful completion</u> of a Drug Court program'.⁸¹² In *R v Proom*⁸¹³ the appeal court observes in some situations the sentence should be reduced to 'encourage what seem[s] to be <u>strong prospects of rehabilitation linked to real progress</u> in breaking addiction'.⁸¹⁴ These findings suggest an expectation by the appeal courts that participants demonstrate real progress towards recovery from drug dependence.

As discussed in Chapter One, there is debate in literature about what constitutes successful program completion. Cooper argues successful participants complete the program and make a substantial start to their recovery. They demonstrate achievements in many areas, for example, gaining employment, custody of children or participating in education programs.⁸¹⁵ These signs of improved societal functioning may also be evident for non-graduates.⁸¹⁶ These achievements are

⁸¹³ [2003] SASC 88.

⁸⁰⁸ Ibid [14].

⁸⁰⁹ [2003] SASC 108.

⁸¹⁰ Ibid [14].

⁸¹¹ [2013] SASC 82.

⁸¹² Ibid [35].

⁸¹⁴ Ibid [44].

⁸¹⁵ Cooper, above n 391, 4.

⁸¹⁶ Ibid. See also Dive, above n 39, 3.

observable. Similarly, compliance discourse focusses on deviant behaviours which are also observable. On the other hand, internal changes are not so easily determined:

It's perhaps the hardest thing because you want to be somewhat objective — you don't really know if they're benefiting. The [treatment] experts are telling you it doesn't appear [that they are], but these experts are not infallible — they may be misperceiving. If they're attending all their meetings, if they're doing all their group sessions, if they're meeting with their counsellor regularly, if they're testing negatively, you have to be very careful . . . I think I would raise it with the person [defendant] in court [and say] "you're doing fine with everything objective, but . . . your counselor [sic] just doesn't think you're getting it" and then hear what the person says. (Interview with Drug Court Judge)⁸¹⁷

This quote reflects the observations of Wolf and Colyer who reason that recovery from drug dependence is unobservable, but certain behaviours indicative of behavioural change such as compliance with program requirements are observable.⁸¹⁸ Similarly, Bull acknowledges that monitoring in drug courts makes participant behaviour visible.⁸¹⁹ According to Bull, drug courts 'can be characterised as a network of strategies for surveillance which have the capacity to make behaviour visible ... [t]hey are processes which seek to ensure compliance, governing from above through deterrence — the threat of punishment directed at behaviour change'.⁸²⁰ Lyons also found that compliance with treatment orders and bail conditions equated with successful progress in the program.⁸²¹ The visibility of behavior may explain why compliance discourse, which involves observation and correction of deviant behavior, seems a dominant form of discourse in drug courts. The findings show the original sentencing and appeal courts similarly engaging with discourse about compliance with program requirements to assess the "real progress towards recovery" that occurred during program participation.

⁸¹⁷ Burns and Peyrot, above n 115, 430.

⁸¹⁸ Wolf and Colyer, above n 173, 254, ft 2: They concluded discourses about compliance provided their research with a way to measure patterns of recovery because compliance is observable.

⁸¹⁹ Bull, above n 135, 4-5, 18.

⁸²⁰ Ibid. Whilst Bull concluded drug courts are not just about monitoring and compliance, at 17. This research nevertheless demonstrates how surveillance and compliance discourse is used in drug courts to encourage progress towards recovery.

⁸²¹ Lyons, 'Judges as therapists', above n 82, 414.

IV COMPLIANCE AND RECOVERY

The risk of focusing on compliance as a measure of successful completion is that compliance may not necessarily indicate internal transformation. As Burns and Peyrot observe:

Success in drug court requires more than complying with the letter of the law. It is about demonstrating the recovering self. The problem of how defendants demonstrate that they are benefiting from treatment is illustrated in cases where they have complied with all objective requirements and indicators, but according to treatment staff and experts, do not appear to be recovering.⁸²²

Analysis found compliance discourse discursively linked with discourse about transformation in the appeal decisions. This included the courts connecting program compliance with the participant's own insight into recovery, as outlined below.

A Program Requirements and Internal Transformation

20 decisions include discourse suggesting program compliance was equated with recovery. This was evident in *Ashton*⁸²³ where complete compliance appears expected as a measure of recovery (discussed above). 10 decisions (including *Ashton*) include discourse about failure to transform based on information about program non-compliance. 10 decisions include positive discourse about transformation connected with varied levels of program compliance.

1 Failure to transform

In Part II of this Chapter (pp 102-6), the findings in *Parsons, Hughes* and *Crockford* show how the courts use discourse about program non-compliance to construct representations of participants as having failed the program and failed to demonstrate transformation. Similarly, the appellants in *Chandler, B, WR, Reed, Ryan* and *Richards* failed to demonstrate transformation as constructed through discourse about deviant behaviours conceptually linked to deviant attitudes (see Chapter Three pp 70-5). The deviant behaviours identified by the courts in those appeal decisions were also instances of program non-compliance. In *Chandler*⁸²⁴ the appeal court identified ongoing dysfunctional behaviour and concluded that in spite of Michelle's 'commitment to change of attitude

⁸²² Burns and Peyrot, above n 115, 430.

⁸²³ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174.

⁸²⁴ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130.

and lifestyle', Michelle had 'never been successful in achieving that goal'.⁸²⁵ In contrast, in Caplikas⁸²⁶ Matthew Caplikas is represented as finding the drug court regime 'too strict for his liking'.⁸²⁷ Despite program termination for non-compliance, Matthew is represented by the appeal court as having potential to transform and be 'usefully employed if he can reform his tendency for criminal behaviour'.828

In five decisions program non-compliance was considered by the courts as lack of genuineness for change suggesting failure to transform. In *Reed*⁸²⁹ counsel representing Michael Reed at the appeal hearing alluded to 'the appellant's developed awareness of his vulnerability to offending' and 'insight into his vulnerable drug addiction'.⁸³⁰ Michael requested his own removal from the program and a return to custody.⁸³¹ This was considered by the appeal court as '... it might be true that he has shown insight', however, Michael has not taken advantage of the supports available during the program.⁸³² In Richards⁸³³ Walter Richards's pleas for another chance was considered not genuine.⁸³⁴ In Ryan⁸³⁵ denial of drug use was represented as 'dishonest behaviour' which 'colour[s] any positive outcomes' and which renders his apology in a letter to the sentencing magistrate 'difficult ... to accept as genuine'.⁸³⁶ An assessment about "genuineness" to change was considered in *R v Proom*⁸³⁷ (*Proom*). The appeal court stated:

Addiction to drugs may indicate that assurances by an offender of a desire to be rehabilitated are unreliable, or must at least be treated with caution, and sadly may mean that even a genuine wish to rehabilitate may have to be treated with caution. In the worst case, if there is no reason to think that the addiction will be broken, there will be no basis for leniency by reference to the prospect of rehabilitation.⁸³⁸

- 825 Ibid [15].
- 826 R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258.
- 827 Ibid [6]. 828
- Ibid [67]. 829
- Reed v Police [2007] SASC. 830
- Ibid [30]. 831
- Ibid [27]. 832
- Ibid [31]. 833
- Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368. 834
- Ibid [25].
- 835 Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108.
- 836 Ibid [11].

838 Ibid [50].

⁸³⁷ [2003] SASC 88.

In *Habra*⁸³⁹ it is observed, '[w]hilst there were lapses, <u>the defendant completed</u> the program and was thought to be <u>free of illicit drug addiction</u>'.⁸⁴⁰ Whilst Joseph Habra's time in the program was considered a '<u>practical display</u> of his desire to overcome his addiction and consequent offending',⁸⁴¹ relapsing into drug use and re-offending shortly after completing the program negated the achievements gained during the program.⁸⁴²

2 Transformation and compliance

In 10 decisions the appellant demonstrated transformation through varied levels of program compliance. These decisions include discourse about the participant's own insight into recovery and readiness for change. In *B*, *WR*⁸⁴³ despite program termination, the sentencing magistrate considered Mr B had 'performed "exceptionally well" in the program.⁸⁴⁴ The appeal court represents Mr B's progress in the program as '<u>a genuine</u> and <u>apparently successful</u> attempt at rehabilitation'.⁸⁴⁵ In *Place*⁸⁴⁶ the original sentencing remarks (quoted) indicate Mr Place remained in the program with "significant success" despite some breaches⁸⁴⁷ and is now considered to be drug free.⁸⁴⁸ In *Lawrie 1*⁸⁴⁹ the sentencing magistrate considers Nigel Lawrie's program compliance and determines there is '... potential for rehabilitation ... [having] arrived at a point in his life where <u>he could embark upon a process of genuine redemption</u>'.⁸⁵⁰ This assertion is supported by 'the fact that he managed to complete 8 months of the 12 month course [which] is noteworthy' because Nigel then relapsed into drug use during a time when he was attending an inquest into a death in custody.⁸⁵¹

⁸³⁹ *Habra v Police* [2004] SASC 430.

⁸⁴⁰ Ibid [7]. ⁸⁴¹ Ibid [16]

⁸⁴¹ Ibid [16].
⁸⁴² Ibid [15]

 ⁸⁴² Ibid [15].
 ⁸⁴³ Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163.

⁸⁴⁴ Ibid [9].

⁸⁴⁵ Ibid [45].

⁸⁴⁶ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101.

⁸⁴⁷ Ibid [97].

⁸⁴⁸ Ibid [98].

⁸⁴⁹ Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21.

⁸⁵⁰ Ibid [8].

⁸⁵¹ Ibid [25].

In *Monterola*⁸⁵² the appeal court recontextualised compliance discourse when constructing Rex's insight into recovery and therefore potential for internal change. In that decision, the appeal court summarises the drug court progress reports as⁸⁵³ '... in the main positive and indicate that the appellant was endeavoring to resolve his drug problems and had recognised the detrimental effects that drugs and consequent offending had on his lifestyle'.⁸⁵⁴ In Robson⁸⁵⁵ Daymane Charles Robson, 27 years of age, participated in the program for eight months. Daymane is the father of two children who do not reside with him. The appeal court directly quotes the sentencing remarks referring to a psychological report indicating '... you have developed some self-perception about where you have been and where you are going to go and you are getting old enough now to take a more mature look at your life'.⁸⁵⁶ Similarly, in *Van Boxtel*⁸⁵⁷ the appeal court directly guotes the sentencing remarks referring to a psychiatric report: 'you are now in a contemplative ... stage of thinking how better to manage the stresses that you were brought up with so you can live a better life for you and your kid and other people around you'⁸⁵⁸ and 'You are reaching an age when ... people begin to think about living life better because they realise that it is not going to go on forever'.⁸⁵⁹ This is translated by the appeal court as 'the respondent had reached that stage of wanting to change aspects of his life and of developing the motivation to seek help and treatment to do so'.⁸⁶⁰ In Ketoglou⁸⁶¹ counsel submissions for Simela Ketoglou (restated) suggest Simela made 'significant steps towards her own rehabilitation' including program participation, recovery from heroin addiction and employment.⁸⁶²

In three decisions the courts used other sources of information to construct representations about internal transformation in addition to information about program compliance. In *Parsons*⁸⁶³

⁸⁵² *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42.

⁸⁵³ Ibid: Progress reports contained in Exhibit YJAM 2 to McMahon affidavit.

⁸⁵⁴ Ibid [18].

⁸⁵⁵ *Robson v Police* [2007] SASC 395.

⁸⁵⁶ Ibid [42].

⁸⁵⁷ Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82.

⁸⁵⁸ Ibid [15].

⁸⁵⁹ Ibid.

⁸⁶⁰ Ibid [21].

⁸⁶¹ *Ketoglou v Police* [2008] SASC 243.

⁸⁶² Ibid [30].

⁸⁶³ *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339.

Sam Parsons was mainly non-compliant during the program. Sam is considered by the appeal court as having a choice to 'try and maintain a stable life' because of a relationship he has with a 'young woman who is opposed to drug taking, who has a good, stable job, and who can bring some stability to the defendant's life'.⁸⁶⁴ Taking this into account, the appeal court concludes, '[t]he defendant has satisfied me that because he now has a relationship which he wants to continue, and <u>he is really</u> <u>desirous</u> of <u>getting his life in to order</u>, and that he should be given a further opportunity in which to do that'.⁸⁶⁵ Similarly, in *R v Pumpa*⁸⁶⁶ (*Pumpa*) Shane Pumpa successfully completed the program. During the program Shane 'entered into a stable relationship' and made significant progress with his rehabilitation.⁸⁶⁷ In *Gasmier*⁸⁶⁸ the appeal court notes Shane Gasmier is a qualified engineer and has a relationship with a woman who does not use drugs.⁸⁶⁹

In these appeal decisions the courts accept varied levels of compliance with program requirements as signs of movement towards recovery. This approach is consistent with the expectation for relapses on the path towards recovery. The findings suggest compliance discourse is connected with discourse about transformation with the courts associating program compliance with the participant's own insight into recovery. This discoursal and conceptual link between compliant behaviour and internal transformation is concerning because compliant behaviour may not necessarily be related to internal transformation.

B Transformation in Prison

In six decisions the courts represent participants as activated and responsible for future transformation while in prison. In *Habra*⁸⁷⁰ the sentencing magistrate considered immediate imprisonment an opportunity to address his addiction and offending.⁸⁷¹ After addressing these issues 'one would hope

⁸⁶⁴ Ibid [69].

⁸⁶⁵ Ibid [79].

⁸⁶⁶ [2013] SADC 157.

⁸⁶⁷ Ibid [33].

 ⁸⁶⁸ *R v Gasmier* [2011] SASCFC 43: The appellant applied to participate on the drug court program at the time he was being sentenced for other matters in the District Court, at [13].
 ⁸⁶⁹ Ibid

⁸⁶⁹ Ibid.

⁸⁷⁰ *Habra v Police* [2004] SASC 430.

⁸⁷¹ Ibid [17].

the defendant emerges from prison with <u>a new resolve</u> not to offend seriously'.⁸⁷² This suggests Joseph Habra will emerge from prison transformed into the law-abiding citizen instead of through participation in the program. In *Proom*⁸⁷³ the sentencing remarks (quoted) indicate similar discourse: 'I must impose a significant period in custody, <u>long enough</u> I hope for <u>you to actually beat your</u> <u>addiction</u>'.⁸⁷⁴ In *Lawrie 1*⁸⁷⁵ the sentencing remarks (restated) refer 'to the time Mr Lawrie has spent in custody <u>reflecting upon his life</u> and <u>his hopes for the future</u>'.⁸⁷⁶ In *Van Boxtel*⁸⁷⁷ the sentencing remarks (quoted) state '[y]ou did it. You caused it. <u>When you come out</u>, <u>do better</u>'.⁸⁷⁸ In *Field*⁸⁷⁹ the sentencing magistrate states '[y]ou will have to serve the time. I do hope that <u>when you are released</u> that <u>you lead a law-abiding lifestyle</u> and teach your son and any other children to lead a law-abiding lifestyle. I would hate to see them in your footsteps'.⁸⁸⁰

Discourse about transformation in prison is not consistent with research indicating imprisonment may stop offending temporarily, however, most drug dependent offenders will recommence drug use and offending upon release from custody.⁸⁸¹ Furthermore, it raises the question as to whether imprisonment for some participants might undo any of the gains made while in the program. This appears to have been considered in *B*, *WR*⁸⁸² where the appeal court considers there are 'good prospects of rehabilitation' which will be lost if Mr B is imprisoned.⁸⁸³ This is a consideration for Rex Monterola⁸⁸⁴ who despite graduating received a sentence of immediate imprisonment. Furthermore, in *Ashton*⁸⁸⁵ Jason Ashton was refused more time in the program following drug use and was instead sentenced by the drug court magistrate. Both the drug court and

⁸⁷⁴ Ibid [24].

⁸⁷² Ibid.

⁸⁷³ *R v Proom* [2003] SASC 88.

⁸⁷⁵ *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21.

⁸⁷⁶ Ibid [17].

⁸⁷⁷ *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82.

⁸⁷⁸ Ibid [57].

⁸⁷⁹ *Field v Police* [2009] SASC 354.
⁸⁸⁰ Ibid [20]

⁸⁸⁰ Ibid [20].

⁸⁸¹ Klag, O'Callaghan and Creed, above n 447, 1778. ⁸⁸² *Police v P. WP* [2005] SASC 163

 ⁸⁸² *Police v B, WR* [2005] SASC 163.
 ⁸⁸³ Ibid [20]

⁸⁸³ Ibid [29].

⁸⁸⁴ *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42.

⁸⁸⁵ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174.

the appeal court acknowledge Jason's significant progress towards rehabilitation.⁸⁸⁶ He nevertheless received a sentence of immediate imprisonment.

C Barriers to Recovery

Drug courts provide participants with a wide range of supports to assist with recovery from drug dependence enabling them to rebuild their lives in the community and become productive citizens.⁸⁸⁷ In 16 decisions the presence or absence of social and treatment support contributed towards discourse about program compliance. This included housing, employment, finances, relationships, treatment and counselling.

In *Ashton*⁸⁸⁸ gains made during the program include permanent housing, full-time employment, attendance at counselling and improved social support networks.⁸⁸⁹ These factors provide Jason Ashton with the stability needed to comply with the program (ie compliance with bail conditions, extended periods of abstinence from drugs, not re-offending and punctual attendance at appointments).⁸⁹⁰ Similarly, in *Caplikas*⁸⁹¹ Matthew Caplikas was employed and drug free for six months. The appeal court attributes this period of stability to home detention bail 'under his father's supervision'.⁸⁹² In addition to *Ashton* and *Caplikas*, four decisions include positive discourse about employment: *Place*,⁸⁹³ *Ketoglou*,⁸⁹⁴ *Pumpa*⁸⁹⁵ and *Gasmier*.⁸⁹⁶ Seven decisions include discourse about stable relationships: *B*, *WR*,⁸⁹⁷ *Van Boxtel*,⁸⁹⁸ *Ketoglou*,⁸⁹⁹ *Parsons*,⁹⁰⁰ *Pumpa*,⁹⁰¹ *Gasmier*.⁹⁰²

- ⁸⁸⁸ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174.
- ⁸⁸⁹ Ibid [8], [14], [25].
- ⁸⁹⁰ Ibid [8], [10].
- ⁸⁹¹ *R v Caplikas* [2002] SASC 258.
- ⁸⁹² Ibid [66].
- ⁸⁹³ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101, [110].
- ⁸⁹⁴ *Ketoglou v Police* [2008] SASC 243, [30].
- ⁸⁹⁵ *R v Pumpa* [2013] SADC 157, [35].
- ⁸⁹⁶ *R v Gasmier* [2011] SASCFC 43, [13].
- ⁸⁹⁷ *Police v B, WR* [2005] SASC 163, [15]: Regular contact with his children.
- ⁸⁹⁸ *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82, [21]: Stable relationship, good relationship with a social worker.
- ⁸⁹⁹ *Ketoglou v Police* [2008] SASC 243, [30].
- ⁹⁰⁰ *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339, [69].

⁹⁰² *R v Gasmier* [2011] SASCFC 43, [13].

⁸⁸⁶ Ibid [14], [17], [25], [27].

⁸⁸⁷ Cooper, above n 391, 2-3.

⁹⁰¹ *R v Pumpa* [2013] SADC 157, [33].

and Lawrie 1.903 In contrast, in Police v Lawrie904 (Lawrie 2) the drug court's suspended sentence was revoked after Nigel Lawrie committed further offences. The appeal court observes that offending occurred after 'the respondent had moved away from his family, thus inhibiting his path towards recovery' and whilst 'he was living by himself without the support systems that he needed'.⁹⁰⁵

Five decisions include discourse suggesting lack of support contributed towards program noncompliance. In *Reed*⁹⁰⁶ Michael Reed is represented as lacking in family and social support⁹⁰⁷ and he failed to seek assistance when relapsing into drug use.⁹⁰⁸ In *Monterola*⁹⁰⁹ a relapse into drug use is attributed to 'relationship conflicts and poor coping skills'.⁹¹⁰ In *Robson*⁹¹¹ non-compliance is partly attributed to allegations of domestic violence towards his young son by the partner of his son's mother.⁹¹² In *Place*⁹¹³ Mr Place is non-compliant following a change in counsellors.⁹¹⁴ In *Chandler*⁹¹⁵ Michelle has accommodation, financial and relationship issues as well no support from her case manager.⁹¹⁶ Michelle's inability to comply is represented as 'struggling with an independent lifestyle'.⁹¹⁷ She is represented as responsibilised for not taking 'advantage of opportunities'⁹¹⁸ and for failing to comply with program requirements.⁹¹⁹

In relation to housing, Cooper observes '[m]any drug court participants at the commencement of the program are homeless or live in housing considered unsuitable for progress towards recovery by the drug court'.⁹²⁰ Jason Ashton was homeless at the start of the program and gained permanent

- 904 [2010] SASC 117.
- 905 Ibid [16].

- Ibid. 908
- Ibid [28]. 909
- Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42, [4]. 910 Ibid.

914 Ibid [97], [98].

⁹⁰³ Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21, [11].

⁹⁰⁶ Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26, [18]. 907

⁹¹¹

Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395, [41]. 912 Ibid.

⁹¹³ R v Place [2002] SASC 101.

⁹¹⁵ Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130.

⁹¹⁶ Ibid [11], [14].

⁹¹⁷ Ibid [14].

⁹¹⁸ Ibid [16], [18].

⁹¹⁹ Ibid [16].

⁹²⁰ Cooper, above n 391, 5.

Housing Trust accommodation during the program.⁹²¹ In contrast, three participants (including Michelle Chandler) struggled to maintain their housing status. In *Crockford*⁹²² a drug court report suggests George Crockford is at risk of losing his accommodation due to neighbour complaints 'regarding excessive noise and people coming and going at all hours of the night'.⁹²³ In addition, an official complaint is lodged with the Housing Trust.⁹²⁴ This information is presented in the context of ongoing breaches of bail and a request by drug court staff for program termination.⁹²⁵ Similarly, in *Parsons*⁹²⁶ Sam Parsons is accused of damaging Anglicare property,⁹²⁷ one instance of numerous breaches, immediately followed with '[h]e was terminated finally from the program'.⁹²⁸

The discourse outlined above shows how everyday problems can affect program compliance and this is subsequently reconsidered in legal contexts. Wolf and Colyer conducted research into how everyday hassles can be a barrier to recovery in drug courts. In a case study, they observed Beverly as 'unable to progress in the program and her treatment because of a variety of barriers',⁹²⁹ including the availability of suitable accommodation and issues with access to her children. Similar issues were evident in the appeal decisions. For example, Michelle Chandler has similar issues with housing, finances⁹³⁰ and gaining access to her child.⁹³¹

Analysis yielded wide ranging issues affecting program compliance, further confirming participants require extensive supports and services. The extent of participant needs is confirmed by a report from the SA drug court on the profiles of drug court participants at the application and assessment stage of the program. This report indicates 23.5 per cent of applicants had accommodation issues due to 'a lack of suitable accommodation or difficulties keeping their current accommodation

⁹²⁹ Wolf and Colyer, above n 173, 246-7.

⁹²¹ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174, [8].

⁹²² Crockford v AMC Anor [2008] SASC 62.

⁹²³ Ibid [39].

⁹²⁴ Ibid.

⁹²⁵ Ibid.

⁹²⁶ *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339.

⁹²⁷ Ibid [37].

⁹²⁸ Ibid.

⁹³⁰ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130, [11].

⁹³¹ Ibid [11].

as well as wanting to move because of problems with neighbours or living in an area with other known drug users';⁹³² 11.9 per cent had experienced periods of homelessness in the past;⁹³³ 47.4 per cent had financial difficulties including 'high levels of debt, such as money owed for utilities, rent and fines, or owing large amounts of money due to drug based transactions';⁹³⁴ 94.3 per cent were unemployed;⁹³⁵ 68.4 per cent had left school at year 10 or before;⁹³⁶ 66.1 per cent were single;⁹³⁷ 49.6 per cent had children;⁹³⁸ 48.5 per cent reported impaired family relationships;⁹³⁹ 82.9 per cent had spent time in custody prior to acceptance into the program;⁹⁴⁰ and 61.2 per cent had a criminal history of 10 years or more.⁹⁴¹ Some of these factors (ie issues with accommodation, neighbour complaints, financial problems, unemployment, child custody and impaired relationships) were taken into consideration by the courts when constructing representations of compliance with program requirements and recovery.

In some instances situations arose which were out of the participant's control. In other instances, the participant was complicit in creating a barrier to their own recovery or resisted program conditions. Regardless, the drug court and the appeal courts used this information to construct representations of compliance and movement towards recovery. The findings are outlined below.

1 Complicity

Discourse analysis identified instances of complicity with barriers to recovery by some drug court participants. In *Reed*⁹⁴² and in *B*, WR^{943} the appellants were complicit by not seeking assistance or support, Michael Reed when relapsing into drug use⁹⁴⁴ and Mr B when threatened by drug dealers.⁹⁴⁵

- ⁹³⁸ Ibid 29.
- ⁹³⁹ Ibid 30.
- ⁹⁴⁰ Ibid 18.
- ⁹⁴¹ Ibid 21.
- ⁹⁴² *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26, [28].
- ⁹⁴³ *Police v B, WR* [2005] SASC 163, [13].
- ⁹⁴⁴ *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26, [28].

⁹³² Skrzypiec, above n 24, 33.

⁹³³ Ibid 34.

⁹³⁴ Ibid.

 ⁹³⁵ Ibid 14.
 ⁹³⁶ Ibid 15

⁹³⁶ Ibid 15.
⁹³⁷ Ibid 14.

⁹⁴⁵ *Police v B, WR* [2005] SASC 163, [13].

Michael Reed was further complicit by altering a medical certificate.⁹⁴⁶ Other findings of complicity include: *Parsons*⁹⁴⁷ where Sam Parsons damaged property; *Caplikas*⁹⁴⁸ where Matthew Caplikas reassociated with drug using friends; and *Hughes*,⁹⁴⁹ *Van Boxtel*⁹⁵⁰ and *Roberts*⁹⁵¹ where the appellants avoided urine testing.

Discourse analysis identified issues which seemed beyond the control of some participants. For example, an inability to deal with financial issues (including drug debts) as encountered in *Chandler*.⁹⁵² Also in *Chandler*,⁹⁵³ *Monterola*⁹⁵⁴ and *Robson*⁹⁵⁵ the appellants experienced unsupportive and disruptive behaviour from family members, friends and associates.⁹⁵⁶ In *Monterola*, for example, Rex Monterola relapsed into drug use on three occasions following relationship conflicts. In *Chandler*⁹⁵⁷ and in *Place*⁹⁵⁸ there were issues with counselling services and other supports.⁹⁵⁹

In *Habra*⁹⁶⁰ and *Robson*⁹⁶¹ the appellants were charged with further offences which occurred before starting the program, there being a delay with the charges being laid in court.⁹⁶² Joseph Habra is represented by the sentencing magistrate as having failed a requirement of the program by not admitting 'all offending to the court' (which is not a requirement for acceptance into the program).⁹⁶³ Daymane Charles Robson was charged with a major indictable offence, making him no longer eligible

- ⁹⁴⁷ *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339, [37].
- ⁹⁴⁸ *R v Caplikas* [2002] SASC 258, [66].
 ⁹⁴⁹ *Hurdhag v Police* [2012] SASC 182 [5
- ⁹⁴⁹ *Hughes v Police* [2012] SASC 183, [5].
- Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82, [25].
 Police v Police [2013] SASC 117 [6]
- ⁹⁵¹ *Roberts v Police* [2013] SASC 117, [6].
 ⁹⁵² *Chandlary Police* [2002] SASC 120, [1]
- ⁹⁵² Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130, [11].
 ⁹⁵³ Ibid
- ⁹⁵³ Ibid.

⁹⁵⁵ *Robson v Police* [2007] SASC 395, [41].

⁹⁵⁷ Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130, [11], [14].

⁹⁴⁶ *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26, [28].

⁹⁵⁴ *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42, [4].

⁹⁵⁶ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130, [11]; *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42, [4]; *Robson v Police* [2007] SASC 395, [41].

⁹⁵⁸ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101, [97].

⁹⁵⁹ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130, [11], [14]; *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101, [97].

⁹⁶⁰ *Habra v Police* [2004] SASC 430, [7].

⁹⁶¹ *Robson v Police* [2007] SASC 395, [4]-[5].

⁹⁶² *Robson v Police* [2007] SASC 395, [4]-[5], [7]; *Habra v Police* [2004] SASC 430, [7].

⁹⁶³ *Habra v Police* [2004] SASC 430, [11].

to participate in the program.⁹⁶⁴ These events beyond the participant's control were later used to partly inform the courts about levels of program compliance. In these findings, Joseph Habra is represented as having not complied with the program requirement of admitting all offences before commencing the program (which was not a requirement), Daymane Robson is no longer eligible to remain in the program.⁹⁶⁵

Wolf and Colyer similarly observed Beverly being complicit in constructing some of the barriers to her recovery, however, other barriers were not under her control.⁹⁶⁶ Furthermore, they found 'personal problems ... associated with recovery, at least as it is measured by compliance with program requirements'.⁹⁶⁷ The types of personal problems experienced by participants observed by Wolf and Colyer included welfare department sanctions which precluded participants from receiving public assistance funds, unstable accommodation, poor mental and physical health, domestic violence, separation from children and delays in receiving treatment.⁹⁶⁸ For some participants, simply getting to counselling sessions was problematic with 'many [participants having] to worry about how they can get to counselling sessions without even enough pocket money to take a bus'.⁹⁶⁹ From a program compliance perspective it seems essential participants have a high level of support to ensure the stability needed to comply with the requirements of the program.

⁹⁶⁴ *Robson v Police* [2007] SASC 395, [7]: That charge was later reduced to a lesser charge.

⁹⁶⁵ To be eligible to participate on the South Australian program, applicants must not have pending major indictable offences.

⁹⁶⁶ Wolf and Colyer, above n 173, 246-7.

⁹⁶⁷ Ibid 251.

⁹⁶⁸ Ibid 250-1.

⁹⁶⁹ Ibid. Such issues are not uncommon in drug courts. See, eg, Dive, above n 39, 1; Kothari, Marsden and Strang, above n 452, 428: They observe that 'treatment needs to be in place for as long as the offender requires help, not simply for the duration of their sentence', at 428. See also Anglin and Hser, above n 443, 259 who provide that many drug court participants also require longer term intervention after participation in the program in order for them to maintain their recovery from drug dependence.

2 Resistance

The appellants in *Ashton*,⁹⁷⁰ *Monterola*,⁹⁷¹ *Habra*⁹⁷² and *B*, WR^{973} are considered compliant throughout most of the program, whereas the appellants in *Chandler*,⁹⁷⁴ *Parsons*⁹⁷⁵ and *Hughes*⁹⁷⁶ demonstrate persistent non-compliance. Some non-compliance supports the assertion that disciplinary power can never be considered as absolute or complete because 'even in the face of custodial imperatives and restrictive legislation ... [or] the combined forces of punishment and therapy ... the struggle for autonomy is ever-present and gives rise to resistance'.⁹⁷⁷ This might explain why Jason Ashton, for example, became non-compliant late in the program. His explanation for drug use was 'that the stress of [the] impending sentence had triggered another relapse'.⁹⁷⁸ Similarly, in *B*, *WR* Mr B re-offended weeks before graduation. His explanation for re-offending was threats from a drug dealer due to a drug debt.⁹⁷⁹ Resistance might explain why Michelle Chandler, Sam Parsons and Tanya Hughes were consistently non-compliant during the program. Those participants appeared non-responsive to judicial encouragement and admonishments as well as rewards and sanctions.

Jason Ashton was told by the drug court magistrate that a report showing clean urine test results at the next hearing would lead to a suspended sentence.⁹⁸⁰ Sam Parsons was arrested during the program for breaching bail by disappearing for 12 hours.⁹⁸¹ Sam was eventually bailed and returned to the program, only to continue to be non-compliant.⁹⁸² Similar examples of resistance are evident

⁹⁷⁰ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174.

 ⁹⁷¹ Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42.
 ⁹⁷² Habra v Police [2004] SASC 420

 ⁹⁷² Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430.
 ⁹⁷³ Polica v B WP [2005] SASC 163

Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163.
 Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 13

 ⁹⁷⁴ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130.
 ⁹⁷⁵ *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339.

 ⁹⁷⁶ Hughes v Police [2003] SASC 333.

⁹⁷⁷ Deidre N Greig, Neither Bad Nor Mad: The Competing Discourses of Psychiatry, Law and Politics (Jessica

Kingsley Publishers, London and Philadelphia, 2002), 265.
 Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174 [11]

 ⁹⁷⁸ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174, [11].
 ⁹⁷⁹ Police v P. WP [2005] SASC 163 [0] [1

Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163, [9], [13].
 Achten v, Police [2008] SASC 174, [11]

 ⁹⁸⁰ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174, [11].
 ⁹⁸¹ Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339 [35]

Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [35].
 Ibid [36] [37]

⁹⁸² Ibid [36], [37].

in literature. For example, Lyons found resistance to the judge making "therapeutic" interventions by participants refusing to answer questions or give further information about drug use.⁹⁸³

Seven appellants demonstrated resistance to the program by removing home detention monitoring and absconding: *Hughes*,⁹⁸⁴ *Field*,⁹⁸⁵ *Van Boxtel*,⁹⁸⁶ *Richards*⁹⁸⁷ and *Andreasen*.⁹⁸⁸ In *Parsons*,⁹⁸⁹ as well as disappearing for 12 hours,⁹⁹⁰ Sam Parsons removed electronic monitoring and absconded on at least two occasions.⁹⁹¹ Similarly, in *Lawrie 1*⁹⁹² Nigel Lawrie twice went missing overnight. Anglin argues the likelihood of drug addicts absconding from court ordered rehabilitative programs 'becomes more common as controls become stricter'⁹⁹³ and it is 'necessary to balance the level of constraint that supervision places on addicts against the likelihood that they will abscond if the control becomes too severe'.⁹⁹⁴ Similarly, Rotgers observes:

Research is also needed on the nature of coercive measures themselves, and how coercive measures exert their impact on individuals. Of particular interest in this regard is why many individuals abscond from or leave treatment, even though apparently strong coercive measures are in place to keep them in treatment.⁹⁹⁵

Desistance literature may explain why some participants are resistant to following program conditions including absconding from the program. Desistance from illicit drug use and offending is 'conceptualized as protracted processes rather than discrete events',⁹⁹⁶ and research suggests 'drug treatment form[s] a crucial but minor aspect in the larger process of recovery'.⁹⁹⁷ Research also

⁹⁸³ Lyons, 'Judges as therapists', above n 82, 418-19: Lyons found many women in the study resisted answering questions about drug use with some perceiving differential and harsher sanctions compared to those received by the men in the program, at 419.

⁹⁸⁴ Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183, [5].

⁹⁸⁵ *Field v Police* [2009] SASC 354, [16].

⁹⁸⁶ *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82, [15].

⁹⁸⁷ *Richards v Police* [2007] SASC 368, [20].

⁹⁸⁸ Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255, [4].

⁹⁸⁹ *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339.

⁹⁹⁰ Ibid [35].

⁹⁹¹ Ibid [20], [33], [37], [21].

⁹⁹² *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21, Table of Offences — offence no 73.

⁹⁹³ M Douglas Anglin, 'The Efficacy of Civil Commitment in Treating Narcotics Addiction' (1988) 18(4) *Journal of Drug Issues* 527, 534.

⁹⁹⁴ Ibid 543. See also Rotgers, above n 443, 409.

⁹⁹⁵ Rotgers, above n 443, 413.

⁹⁹⁶ Tim McSweeney et al, 'Twisting Arms or a Helping Hand? Assessing the Impact of "Coerced" and Comparable "Voluntary" Drug Treatment Options' (2007) 47(3) *British Journal of Criminology* 470, 485.

⁹⁹⁷ Ibid: McSweeney et al observe 'that expectations of treatment — whether 'coerced' or not — should be realistic; these options are not a panacea for tackling the wider problems of drug misuse and drug-related crime', at 485.

suggests 'the effects of substance misuse treatment may be cumulative and their impact associated with stages in individual drug-using careers'.⁹⁹⁸ Perhaps those participants who resisted the program were not ready to engage meaningfully with the program. As Klag et al observe, '[c]oercion can bring individuals into treatment, but it cannot force them to actively participate and engage in treatment',⁹⁹⁹ particularly where 'motivation for treatment is ... poor, unstable, and inconsistent'.¹⁰⁰⁰ This may partly explain why some appellants failed to complete the program with many having their program participation terminated. Perhaps for some drug court participants, incentives such as treatment whilst living in the community, a reduction in sentence for successful completion and sanctions during the program are not sufficient motivators for change.

V COMPLIANCE AND TREATMENT DISCOURSE

Analysis for inclusion and exclusion of sources of information found the courts constructing versions of progress towards recovery based on compliance discourse recontextualised predominately from the sentencing remarks. Only five decisions include information from drug court progress reports (see p 88). In addition, 10 decisions recontextualised discourse from psychological or psychiatric reports to assess signs of recovery.¹⁰⁰¹ Such reports are often provided to the courts as part of the sentencing

⁹⁹⁸ Ibid 486. See also Michael Gossop, *Treatment outcomes: what we know and what we need to know*, Treatment Effectiveness Series No 2 (National Treatment Agency for Substance Misuse, London, 2005); Stevens et al, above n 443; A Uchtenhagen et al, above n 443.

⁹⁹⁹ Klag, O'Callaghan and Creed, above n 447, 1781. See also Farabee, Prendergast and Anglin, above n 442, 3. There is, however, a competing view that the effectiveness of legal coercion may be overstated. For example, Klag et al conducted a review of research into the effectiveness of legal coercion. They concluded that '[r]eviews of three decades of research into the effectiveness of coerced substance user treatment have yielded a mixed, inconsistent, and inconclusive pattern of results', at 1782. They also found, whilst some 'studies have found that voluntary clients have better treatment outcomes', other studies indicated 'that mandated clients are more likely to successfully complete treatment compared to voluntary clients', at 1782. Furthermore, they located studies which 'suggest that legal pressure is either unrelated or negatively related to treatment outcomes', at 1782.

¹⁰⁰⁰ Klag, O'Callaghan and Creed, above n 447, 1781.

Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130: psychological report and report from the corrections officer from the drug court, at [13]-[14]; Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430: presentence report, at [21], medical report, at [28]-[31], neuropsychological report, at [32]-[33], report from prison health service, at [34]; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174: final progress report, at [12], psychological report, at [13]; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339: neuropsychological report, at [41]-[42]; Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224: psychological report, psychiatric report and antecedent report, at [3]; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117: two psychological report, at [5]; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395: psychological report, at [42]; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82: psychiatric report, at [15], psychological report, at [20], final report of the Magistrates Court Diversion Program, at [23], drug court progress report, at [26]; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258: psychiatric report, at [66]; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183: psychological report, at [18]-[26].

process and the expert providing the report has not necessarily been involved with treating the participant during the program.

Excluded from the appeal decisions were assessments about internal transformation by treatment professionals who worked directly with the participant, with the exception of *Place*,¹⁰⁰² *Crockford*,¹⁰⁰³ *Ashton*¹⁰⁰⁴ and *Chandler*.¹⁰⁰⁵ In *Place*¹⁰⁰⁶ it is implied that Mr Place responded to his first counsellor¹⁰⁰⁷ but was unable to establish a rapport with a subsequent counsellor.¹⁰⁰⁸ In *Crockford*¹⁰⁰⁹ reference is made to George Crockford's attendance at counselling sessions¹⁰¹⁰ and a future appointment for anger management counselling.¹⁰¹¹ In *Ashton*¹⁰¹² Jason's regular attendance at counselling is considered one of his "achievements" while in the program.¹⁰¹³ Jason was offered further counselling after relapsing into drug use.¹⁰¹⁴ In *Chandler*¹⁰¹⁵ Michelle's case supervisor was unable to provide the supports needed due to her client case load.¹⁰¹⁶ In these appeal decisions, the courts focussed on compliance discourse rather than discourse about progress with treatment. The voices of treatment professionals' best positioned to assess progress with treatment and recovery during the program was absent. Indeed, the compliance discourse located in the appeal decisions focusses on behavioural management, rather than internal transformation.¹⁰¹⁷

¹⁰⁰⁷ Ibid [97].

¹⁰⁰² *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101.

Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62.
 Ashten v Bolice [2008] SASC 174

¹⁰⁰⁴ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174.

¹⁰⁰⁵ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130.

¹⁰⁰⁶ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101.

¹⁰⁰⁸ Ibid.

¹⁰⁰⁹ Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62.

¹⁰¹⁰ Ibid [42].

¹⁰¹¹ Ibid [38], [41].

Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174.
 Ibid [14]

¹⁰¹³ Ibid [14].

¹⁰¹⁴ Ibid [12].

¹⁰¹⁵ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130.

¹⁰¹⁶ Ibid [14].

¹⁰¹⁷ See, eg, Lyons, 'Judges as therapists', above n 82, 415; Greig, above n 979, 197: Greig similarly observed therapeutic/treatment providers justifying therapeutic programs in court by referring to them as if they were simply about behavioural management. This observation by Greig is in the context of tension between mental health treatment plans and correctional services management plans for Garry David whilst in prison.

Other research may provide an explanation for the absence of discourse about recovery from

treatment professionals. There is contention about the competing role and goals of treatment providers

in programs, with a particular issue with confidentiality:

Coercion and confidentiality have an uncomfortable relationship with one another. Where a client freely chooses treatment, the obligations of the treatment agency are largely but not exclusively to the client, who can expect confidential treatment — with a few rare exceptions.

Where the client is coerced into treatment by a court as a condition of probation, the treatment providers are, arguably, as accountable to the court as to the client. This accountability is not easily reconciled with current working practice: disclosure by drug workers to probation officers of clients' attendance records or drug tests is one area in which difficult issues arise.¹⁰¹⁸

Similarly Hall observes:

Treatment staff usually see the drug offender as their client and, hence, as someone who should be involved in making treatment decisions and as someone to whom they owe an obligation to respect the confidentiality of information provided. Treatment staff also expect that their clients will have relapses to drug use and believe that they should be dealt with therapeutically rather than punitively. Correctional and judicial personnel, by contrast, often expect treatment to produce immediate and enduring abstinence. They may see treatment as something directed by the court, and hence regard any instances of drug use in treatment as breaches that treatment staff should report.¹⁰¹⁹

In addition to confidentiality, both Hough and Hall (cited above), and Rotgers¹⁰²⁰ suggest the aims of drug courts may conflict with clinical assessments of treatment professionals 'as to what the most effective treatment might be, how long treatment should last, and what the most reasonable outcome goals are for that individual'.¹⁰²¹ An explanation for exclusion of information from treatment providers may be located in the following questions by Rotgers:

What information about a client's progress in treatment does a coercive agent *need* to know? Should a clinician report every slip or relapse, and what are the consequences to the patient's treatment of doing so? What outcome goals should be the focus of treatment? Is total abstinence the only legitimate outcome goal, or are there other, more clinically appropriate goals that might be the focus of treatment for some coerced clients? Who selects the outcome goal? Are these questions the business of the coercive agent, the clinician, the client, two of these but not the other, or all three?¹⁰²²

¹⁰¹⁸ Hough, above n 442, 47.

¹⁰¹⁹ Hall, above n 444, 6.

¹⁰²⁰ Rotgers, above n 443, 407.

¹⁰²¹ Ibid 407, 412.

¹⁰²² Ibid 406.

The absence of discourse about internal transformation from treatment providers may be indicative of treatment providers providing the drug court with information limited to attendance at counselling but not including details about internal responses to treatment. Information about "attendance" is compliance discourse. This discourse has then been recontextualised into the appeal decisions.

The absence of discourse about internal transformation from treatment providers in the appeal decisions may be indicative of the power of the drug court (the coercive agent) to determine treatment goals and to define treatment outcomes. This is consistent with a disciplinary regime where actuarialism, the gathering and use of scientific data and expert knowledges, is *subordinated* to achieving the disciplinary aims of that regime.¹⁰²³ The primary aim of drug courts is a reduction in drug related crime through reformation of the individual offender. In this context, the drug court may not necessarily be seeking treatment goals in drug courts is acknowledged by Rotgers who observes, '[i]f social control and treatment goals in drug courts is acknowledged by Rotgers who observes, '[i]f social control is a primary goal of coercive treatment, then that needs to be stated clearly, and treatment agents enlisted in that process, if possible. However, ideally, treatment decisions should be kept separate from social control decisions'.¹⁰²⁴ The lack of information from treatment providers in the appeal decisions suggests constraint being exercised by the drug court on how information from treatment providers is considered and disseminated.

VI SUMMARY

This chapter explored compliance discourse created through surveillance to assist the drug court with monitoring participants during the program. That discourse was later recontextualised by the drug court during sentencing and the appeal courts to construct discursive representations of the participant as having made progress or non-progress towards recovery. Analysis for compliance discourse in the appeal decisions in conjunction with literature suggests compliance discourse may be a dominant form of discourse in drug courts. Furthermore, discourse analysis found compliance discourse linked

¹⁰²³ O'Malley, above n 596, xii.

¹⁰²⁴ Rotgers, above n 443, 414.

with discourse about recovery (internal transformation) in 20 decisions. The findings suggest the courts equate successful participation with program compliance. There is a paucity of treatment discourse from treatment providers evident in the appeal decisions. Where treatment discourse is evident, it is limited to compliance discourse.

This chapter suggests that behaviours such as compliance with program requirements were translated by the courts as signs of recovery because those behaviours are observable. The predominance of compliance discourse alongside assessments about internal transformation suggests the drug court and the appeal courts are operating from a disciplinary and social control agenda, rather than from a treatment agenda during the sentencing and appeal process for these participant/appellants.

5. REHABILITATION AND RISK: DISCOURSE ABOUT PUNISHMENT

Rehabilitation as an object of sentencing is aimed at the renunciation by the offender of his wrong doing and his establishment or re-establishment as an honourable law-abiding citizen ... The object of the courts is to fashion sentencing measures designed to reclaim such individuals wherever such measures are consistent with the primary object of the criminal law which is protection of the community.¹⁰²⁵

This chapter contemplates how punishment through the use of sanctions in the drug court partly justifies the punishment imposed by the original sentencing and appeal courts. In this chapter theoretical understandings about punishment and risk assist to develop an understanding about how the courts use compliance discourse and other information to justify punishment or to suspend a custodial sentence on appeal. 15 appellants received sentences of immediate imprisonment.¹⁰²⁶ In nine decisions the original sentence was upheld.¹⁰²⁷ In three decisions the non-parole period only was reduced.¹⁰²⁸ In two decisions the overall sentence was reduced.¹⁰²⁹ In one decision the suspension of the original sentence was revoked.¹⁰³⁰ Four appellants received suspended or time served sentences

¹⁰²⁵ Vartokas v Zanker (1988-89) 51 SASR 277, 279 (King CJ).

¹⁰²⁶ In addition, the following appeals were remitted back to the Magistrates Court for resentence following appeal, consequently the new sentence is unknown: *Police v Bieg* [2008] SASC 261, [20] (prosecution appealed); *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82, [65] (prosecution appealed); *Norman v Police* [2005] SASC 12, [15] (N appealed). Furthermore, in *Hughes v Police* [2012] SASC 183, [12] (H appealed) counsel submissions in relation to resentencing were yet to be heard by the court and the new sentence is unknown.

¹⁰²⁷ Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108, [4]: 2 years, 10 months and 19 days with a non-parole period of 15 months (R appealed - original sentence, appeal dismissed); Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255, [6]: 3 years, 6 months with a non-parole period of 2 years and 4 months (A appealed - original sentence, appeal dismissed); Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26, [5]: 3 years and 8 months with a non-parole period of 2 years and 9 months (R appealed - original sentence, appeal dismissed); Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224, [5]: 26 months with a non-parole period of 11 months (K appealed - original sentence, appeal dismissed); Rells v Police [2007] SASC 224, [5]: 26 months with a non-parole period of 11 months (K appealed - original sentence, appeal dismissed); Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368, [11]: 30 months with a non-parole period of 18 months (R appealed - original sentence, appeal dismissed); Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117, [2]: 23 months and 1 week with a non-parole period of 12 months (R appealed - original sentence, appeal dismissed); R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258, [47], [100]: 15 years and 8 months with a non-parole period of 7 years and 8 months (prosecution appealed - original sentence, appeal dismissed); Ketoglou v Police [2008] SASC 243, [3]: 12 months then to be released on a recognizance after serving 4 months (K appealed - original sentence, appeal dismissed).

¹⁰²⁸ Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130, [19]: 10 years, 9 months and 2 days with a non-parole period of 6 years (C appealed – re-sentenced by appeal court which reduced the non-parole period only); *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42, [1]: 3 years and 7 months with a non-parole period of 15 months, at [22] (M appealed – re-sentenced by appeal court which reduced the non-parole period only); *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101, [117]: 11 years and 6 months with a non-parole period of 6 years (P appealed – re-sentenced by appeal court which reduced the non-parole period only).

Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395, [50]: 41 months with a non-parole period of 21 months (R appealed – resentenced by appeal court – sentence reduced); *R v Proom* [2003] SASC 88, [91]: 6 years with a non-parole period of 3 years (P appealed – re-sentenced by appeal court – sentence reduced).

Police v Lawrie [2010] SASC 117, [17]: 3 years with a non-parole period of 15 months, suspended (prosecution appealed – re-sentenced by appeal court – suspension of sentence revoked).

on appeal.¹⁰³¹ In most of the decisions outlined above, the courts rely on compliance discourse as well as information about the seriousness of the offending, the appellant's criminal history and general background to construct appellants discursively as at risk of future drug related offending and so uphold immediate custodial sentences. These decisions include appellants who were mainly compliant during the program. In two cases, appellants who were consistently non-compliant were considered to have prospects of rehabilitation and so received suspended sentences. In those instances, the appellant was represented as having some form of social stability in the community such as a stable relationship.

Using theories about punishment, rehabilitation and risk, this chapter first explores punishment in the form of sanctions imposed by the drug court to promote program compliance because drug court sanctions address deviant behaviour to encourage progress towards recovery during the program. The chapter then considers discourse in the appeal decisions to show how information generated to monitor participant progress originally created for a therapeutic purpose and other information was recontextualised to inform assessments about future risk of offending and rehabilitation in relation to punishment as the actual sentence.

I PUNISHMENT AS AN OBJECT OF STUDY

Garland argues punishment should not be viewed as the operation of power alone. Rather, the framework of study should include 'interpretation of the conflicting social forces, values, and sentiments, which find expression in penal practice'.¹⁰³² Punishment as an object of study cannot be reduced 'to a single meaning or a single purpose'.¹⁰³³ Rather, punishment is a 'multifaceted process'

Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163, [16], [52]: suspended sentence of 12 months imprisonment with a non-parole period of 6 months in the drug court. On appeal, the sentence was reduced to 4 months imprisonment which is time already served in custody (re-sentenced by appeal court); *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21, [28]-[29]: suspended sentence of 6 years and 6 months with a non-parole period of 3 years (re-sentenced by appeal court); *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339, [80]: suspended sentence of 3 months imprisonment (re-sentenced by appeal court); *Habra v Police* [2004] SASC 430, [47]: 6 months imprisonment which is time already served in custody (re-sentenced by appeal court). Also *R v Gasmier* [2011] SASCFC 43, [15] received a suspended sentence of 9 months imprisonment (original sentence, appeal dismissed). G, however, is not a former drug court participant. G had applied for the drug court program at the time he was sentenced for these offences, at [13].

¹⁰³² Garland, above n 376, 167.

¹⁰³³ Ibid 17.

involving 'a complex set of interlinked processes and institutions'.¹⁰³⁴ Punishment is enmeshed in complex relationships between 'processes of law-making, conviction, sentencing, and the administration of penalties'.¹⁰³⁵ These complex relationships incorporate:

... discursive frameworks of authority and condemnation, ritual procedures of imposing punishment, a repertoire of penal sanctions, institutions and agencies for the enforcement of sanctions and a rhetoric of symbols, figures, and images by means of which the penal process is represented to its various audiences.¹⁰³⁶

According to Garland, '... penality communicates meaning not just about crime and punishment but also about power, authority, legitimacy, normality, morality, personhood, social relations, and a host of other tangential matters'.¹⁰³⁷ Furthermore, '... if we are to understand the social effects of punishment then we are obliged to trace this positive capacity to produce meaning and create 'normality' as well as its more negative capacity to suppress and silence deviance'.¹⁰³⁸ When considering disciplinary power and normative judgements it is important to consider the values or objectives sought by institutions and the methods used to achieve those aims.¹⁰³⁹ State sanctioned punishment limits an individual's freedom and therefore must have moral and normative justification.¹⁰⁴⁰

According to Duff, "inclusion' (as a manifestly good thing) and 'exclusion' (as a manifestly bad thing)' are ideals which can assist with understanding how legislation and common law represent the normative constructs of the wider community.¹⁰⁴¹ The "ideal" view of law is that '[i]t embodies the shared values, the shared understandings and way of life, of the whole community'.¹⁰⁴² The role of the legislature and judges is 'to articulate the values embedded in the community's life'.¹⁰⁴³ This

¹⁰³⁴ Ibid 16.

¹⁰³⁵ Ibid 17. ¹⁰³⁶ Ibid

¹⁰³⁶ Ibid. ¹⁰³⁷ Ibid 2

¹⁰³⁷ Ibid 252. ¹⁰³⁸ Ibid 253

¹⁰³⁸ Ibid 253.

¹⁰³⁹ Ibid 169, 170.

¹⁰⁴⁰ R A Duff and David Garland, 'Introduction: Thinking about Punishment' in Antony Duff and David Garland (eds), *A Reader On Punishment* (Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1994), 1-6. See also Boldt, above n 30, 129.

¹⁰⁴¹ R A Duff, 'Inclusion and Exclusion: Citizens, Subjects and Outlaws' (1998) 51(1) *Current Legal Problems* 241, 241.

¹⁰⁴² Ibid 253.

¹⁰⁴³ Ibid 254.

view of law includes 'a certain notion of inclusion — those bound by the law must be included within, as members of, a community whose law it is; and that notion of inclusion has normative substance'.¹⁰⁴⁴ In relation to legal punishment, Greig observes, 'sanctions reflect the value system of a society and communities have a sense of boundary separation between the included and the excluded'.¹⁰⁴⁵ Similarly, Foucault argues that whilst social groups have a margin of tolerance (for deviant behaviour), they all 'have a threshold beyond which exclusion is demanded'.¹⁰⁴⁶ From these perspectives, legal punishment is inclusive when it allows the offender to remain in the community, but punishment can also exclude persons from the community. Punishment represents a 'form of moral ordering'; it is '... the Law, the authorative voice of society, using force and authority publicly to enact its basic terms and relationships and to impress them, like a template, upon the conduct of social life'.¹⁰⁴⁷

In drug courts, disciplinary power is an act of social inclusion because it defines and promotes normative social behaviour. Participation is also inclusive literally because the program operates in the community. According to Garland, community based practices (which include drug courts) are:

... concerned not just to prevent law-breaking, but also inculcate specific norms and attitudes. By means of the personal influence of the probation or after-care officer, they attempt to straighten out characters and to reform the personality of their clients in accordance with the requirements of 'good citizenship'.¹⁰⁴⁸

Many drug court participants are released from custody into the community to enable participation. There is an expectation they will remain in the community upon successful completion of the program. This was recognised by the appeal court in $R v Tran^{1049}$ which stated '[t]he expectation is that a significant number of those concerned will ultimately appear for sentence as persons who have overcome their addiction and have been rehabilitated'.¹⁰⁵⁰ Furthermore, '[t]he inference is that

¹⁰⁴⁴ Ibid 242.

¹⁰⁴⁵ Greig, above n 979, 248.

¹⁰⁴⁶ Foucault, above n 9, 45.

¹⁰⁴⁷ Garland, above n 376, 265.

¹⁰⁴⁸ David Garland, *Punishment and Welfare: A history of penal strategies* (Gower Publishing Company Limited, 1985), 238.

¹⁰⁴⁹ [2000] SASC 431.

¹⁰⁵⁰ Ibid [24].

such persons may well have the expectation that their success will be recognised by a merciful sentence, possibly not involving a requirement actually to serve any terms of imprisonment in the first instance'.¹⁰⁵¹ From this perspective, sentencing successful drug court participants is intended to facilitate ongoing social inclusion.

The sentencing process is an example of disciplinary power in action because it is about the individualisation of punishment¹⁰⁵² and '... constitutes a context within which there occurs an assessment of normality and the formulation of prescriptions for enforced normalisation'.¹⁰⁵³ According to Garland:

Penal law in effect ... [has become] a hybrid system combining the principles of legality with the principles of normalization. Its jurisdiction is thus extended so that it now sanctions not just 'violations of the law' but also 'deviations from the norm'.¹⁰⁵⁴

The sentencing process '... is a signifying practice';¹⁰⁵⁵ it 'is a dramatic, performative representation of the way things officially are and ought to be'.¹⁰⁵⁶ Furthermore, 'the speech act of sentencing ... signifies condemnation of the behaviour of the individual offender and signals the commencement of punishment'.¹⁰⁵⁷ During the sentencing process, '[i]t is not just 'the criminal' who is interpellated by the symbols of penality' but also 'the identity of the 'law-abiding citizen' derives in part from the same symbolic frame'.¹⁰⁵⁸

¹⁰⁵¹ Ibid [25].

¹⁰⁵² Garland, above n 1050, 28-9; Foucault, above n 376, 98-9.

¹⁰⁵³ Barry Smart, 'On Discipline and Social Regulation: a Review of Foucault's Genealogical Analysis' in David Garland and Peter Young (eds), *The Power to Punish: Contemporary Penality and Social Analysis* (Gower Publishing Company Limited, 1989), 72. See also Garland, above n 1050, 29.

¹⁰⁵⁴ Garland, above n 376, 151: Garland further observes that these hybrid conditions have effectively eroded protections such as due process and the rule of law in many areas where modern administrative power now operates.

¹⁰⁵⁵ Ibid 256.

¹⁰⁵⁶ Ibid 265.

¹⁰⁵⁷ Ibid 261.

¹⁰⁵⁸ Ibid 271.

II REHABILITATION AND RISK

There is evidence of social and political movement away from welfarist and disciplinary regimes towards and into that of a risk society,¹⁰⁵⁹ which focusses on intervention and risk minimisation.¹⁰⁶⁰ A shift from a disciplinary society into that of a risk society has profoundly influenced most areas, including how crime is identified and addressed.¹⁰⁶¹ This change is said to be reflected in a fundamental 'ideological shift away from penal welfarism towards increased punitiveness, along with the application of actuarial justice and risk-oriented approaches in responding to adult and youth crime'.¹⁰⁶² Rather than focus on reformation of the individual offender, risk minimisation practices focus on minimising the risk of categories of offenders through intervention strategies which includes drug court programs. According to Castel, discourse about crime control intervention is considered to be less about the dangerousness of individuals and more about *potential* risk, with risk considered 'autonomous from that of danger'.¹⁰⁶³ Assessing risk still involves surveillance because 'the intended objective is that of anticipating and preventing the emergence of some undesirable event', such as the consequences of deviant behaviour.¹⁰⁶⁴ Alongside assessment and management of risk is an emphasis on individual responsibility and accountability. From this perspective, crime control is less about addressing the cause of crime through internal transformation of the individual offender and more about predicting and circumscribing the risk of certain behaviours upon the wider

¹⁰⁵⁹ See eg, Richard Ericson, 'The division of expert knowledge in policing and security' in O'Malley, above n 596, 111: Institutions such as those involved in insurance, social security and regulatory bodies 'refigure the community into communications about risk in every conceivable aspect of life', at 111. Ericson further asserts that 'late modern society has become a 'risk society', at 111 citing Anthony Giddens, *The Consequences of Modernity* (Polity, Cambridge, 1990); Anthony Giddens, *Modernity and Self-Identity: Self and Society in the Late Modern Age* (Stanford University Press, Stanford, 1991); Ulrich Beck, 'Modern Society as a Risk Society' in Nico Stehr and Richard Ericson (eds), *The Culture and Power of Knowledge* (De Gruyter, New York, 1992); Ulrich Beck, *The Risk Society* (London, Sage, 1992).

¹⁰⁶⁰ See eg, O'Malley, above n 596, xi citing Beck, 'Modern Society as a Risk Society', above n 1061; Ulrich Beck, *Risk Society: Towards a New Modernity* (Sage, New York, 1992); Mary Douglas, *Risk and Blame* (Routledge, London, 1992); Mary Douglas and Aaron Wildavsky, *Risk and Culture* (University of California Press, Berkeley, 1986). See also Nikolas Rose, 'The Death of the Social? re-figuring the Territory of Government' (1996) 25 *Economy and Society* 349 as cited in Greig, above n 597, 238, 349.

¹⁰⁶¹ O'Malley, above n 596, xi.

¹⁰⁶² Bouhours and Daly, above n 203, 371–94.

¹⁰⁶³ Robert Castel, 'From Dangerousness to Risk' in Graham Burchell, Colin Gordon and Peter Miller (eds), *The Foucault Effect: Studies in Governmentality with two lectures and an interview with Michel Foucault* (Harvester Wheatsheaf, Great Britain, 1991), 287.

¹⁰⁶⁴ Castel, above n 1065, 288.

population. The focus shifts from internal transformation of the individual offender as viewed through the lens of a disciplinary regime, to monitoring and assessing the external physical disposition of offenders so that the risk a particular group of offender poses can be addressed.¹⁰⁶⁵

From a risk perspective, compliance discourse could be considered less about individual transformation and more about monitoring the cohort of drug court participants for risk behaviours, indicating a *potential* for relapse into drug use and drug related offending. Risk discourse still necessitates surveillance of the individual and the detailed observation from which compliance discourse arises. However, from a risk perspective, program compliance is less about facilitating and measuring internal transformation, and more about managing drug court participants as a risk group. Compliance discourse in this context arises from expert knowledges about risk and the assessment and management of risk. Movement away from disciplinary regimes and practices into a society focussed on risk has implications for understanding compliance and risk discourse located in the appeal decisions because the detection and management of risk during the program informed some discourses of knowledge evident in the appeal decisions.

III PUNISHMENT: DRUG COURT SANCTIONS

According to Garland and Young, "legal punishment" is clearly defined within the formal-legal boundaries of the criminal justice system. They argue '[t]he matrix of criminal and quasi-criminal sanctions imposed in law, and the institutions, practices and agencies which exercise and enforce these sanctions, are in fact quite clearly defined and identifiable *in legal terms* ... in this formal-legal sense, the field of study is already clearly demarcated'.¹⁰⁶⁶ The formal legal boundaries (and therefore the power to punish) within which drug courts operate are less clear. Case law suggests the drug court remains a court while functioning in its treatment mode. This is the therapeutic/legal context within which compliance discourse arises in drug courts.

¹⁰⁶⁵ O'Malley, above n 596, xii.

David Garland and Peter Young, 'Towards a Social Analysis of Penality' in David Garland and Peter Young (eds), *The Power to Punish: Contemporary Penality and Social Analysis* (Gower Publishing Company Limited, 1989), 9 (emphasis in original).

In *R* v $McMillan^{1067}$ Justice Grav posited that diversion courts (including the SA drug court) were 'not "courts" in the traditional sense but rather the forum through which treatment services and rehabilitation programs are coordinated, implemented and individual outcomes monitored'.¹⁰⁶⁸ In Crockford¹⁰⁶⁹ Justice Layton observed 'the role of a magistrate in relation to the Program is largely supervisory, the reviews of progress of persons in the Program by the Drug Court may be characterised as supervisory administrative decision-making performed by a judicial officer'.¹⁰⁷⁰ Justice Layton observed the drug court was called "Drug Court" when referring to a magistrate conducting a participant's review'¹⁰⁷¹ and '[i]t appears this name has been adopted by most involved in the process, despite it differing in nature from a conventional court ...'.¹⁰⁷² In *Crockford*, whether or not the drug court could be characterised as a "court" was not decided.¹⁰⁷³ However, it was noted by Justice Layton that during progress hearings, 'the Drug Court ... is able to impose sanctions and appears to have all the trappings of a court, with listing procedures and hearing processes modelled on court procedures'.¹⁰⁷⁴ Furthermore, '[w]hen a magistrate exercises powers to terminate from the program, revoke bail or remand for sentencing — they are acting in their 'capacity as a court''.¹⁰⁷⁵ The drug court uses its legal authority to promote program compliance. Furthermore, drug courts operate within or as part of the sentencing process. The sentencing process is considered 'an opportunity to manage change in the offender',¹⁰⁷⁶ the goal being transformation of the drug dependent offender. Whilst drug courts have a therapeutic intention by seeking 'a moral and arguably a cultural cure' presented in terms of 'behavioural change',¹⁰⁷⁷ they remain positioned inside the criminal justice system and can be conceptualised within the context of the use of state power to punish.

¹⁰⁶⁸ Ibid [553].

¹⁰⁶⁷ (2002) 81 SASR 540.

¹⁰⁶⁹ Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62.

¹⁰⁷⁰ Ibid [67].

¹⁰⁷¹ Ibid [7].

¹⁰⁷² Ibid. ¹⁰⁷³ Ibid [

¹⁰⁷³ Ibid [71].

¹⁰⁷⁴ Ibid.

¹⁰⁷⁵ Ibid [90].

¹⁰⁷⁶ Dive, above n 39, 2.

¹⁰⁷⁷ Gowan and Whetstone, above n 363, 80.

The complex relationship between program participation and later sentencing and appeal process is evident in how the courts use information about program compliance to justify punishment. The surveillance and report writing which took place during the program produces much information about deviant and compliant behaviour displayed by participants. Similar discourse was located in the appeal decisions. For example, 17 decisions include discourse about non-compliance, with compliance discourse related to drug testing and results, bail conditions, re-offending and responses to case managers or counsellors (Chapter Four). The original intention of discourse about program compliance was for use by the drug court to monitor participant progress and justify acts of punishment through sanctions for deviant behaviour and rewards for compliant behaviour during the program. The findings (outlined below) suggest compliance discourse generated by the drug court is revisited to justify punishment during sentencing and appeal process.

In post-plea courts such as the SA drug court, sentencing is adjourned until program completion. Concerns are raised in case law that adjourning sentence to allow time for rehabilitation could result in an increased penalty. In *Thompson*,¹⁰⁷⁸ for example, the appeal court stated that remanding sentence to allow for rehabilitation should only be considered when contemplating a decreased non-parole period or a suspended sentence. Similarly, Boldt raised concern that honesty about drug use and criminal activity are important components of recovery, however, this can expose participants to prejudice at sentencing or further charges based on admissions.¹⁰⁷⁹

In four decisions, *Ashton*,¹⁰⁸⁰ *Hughes*,¹⁰⁸¹ *Reed*¹⁰⁸² and *Roberts*¹⁰⁸³ the appeal courts state those appellants are not to be penalised for poor progress or failure to complete the program. The *Criminal Law (Sentencing) Act 1988* (SA) (Sentencing Act) section 10(5) makes achievements gained by a participant in an intervention program relevant to sentence and section 10(6)(b) makes bad

¹⁰⁷⁸ *R v Thompson* [2012] SASCFC 149.

¹⁰⁷⁹ Boldt, above n 30, 127.

¹⁰⁸⁰ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174.

¹⁰⁸¹ *Hughes v Police* [2012] SASC 183.

¹⁰⁸² *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26.

¹⁰⁸³ *Roberts v Police* [2013] SASC 117.

performance or failure to make satisfactory progress in an intervention program not relevant to sentence.¹⁰⁸⁴ In *Ashton*¹⁰⁸⁵ the appeal court quotes the second reading speech relating to section 10(6)(b). This emphasises 'it is important not to deter people from undertaking intervention by penalising them for failing in their attempt'.¹⁰⁸⁶ *Ashton, Hughes, Reed* and *Roberts* were determined after sections 10(5) and 10(6) were included in the Sentencing Act.¹⁰⁸⁷

In *Ashton*, *Hughes*, *Reed* and *Roberts* the appeal courts recontextualised compliance discourse alongside consideration that failure to complete the program is not a sentencing factor. The courts nevertheless represent those appellants discursively as having failed to demonstrate rehabilitation and as posing a risk of future drug use and offending. In *Ashton*¹⁰⁸⁸ the appeal court considers the sentencing magistrate erred in 'classifying the appellant's results in the latter part of the Program as a failure and taking them into account'¹⁰⁸⁹ when deciding whether or not to suspend the sentence of imprisonment.¹⁰⁹⁰ The appeal court nevertheless found there was not "good reason" to suspend the sentence 'hoping that the appellant will rehabilitate himself'¹⁰⁹¹ and 'the considerations going to whether the sentence should be suspended are outweighed by the likelihood of the appellant reoffending and the need for the protection of the community'.¹⁰⁹² In *Hughes*¹⁰⁹³ the sentencing magistrate determined 'your failure to successfully complete a program at law is not relevant to the sentence I must impose. I, therefore, intend to treat you and sentence you on the basis as if you had not been on the Drug Court program'.¹⁰⁹⁴ The appeal court agrees with this approach stating '[1]here can be no argument that the Magistrate correctly approached the question of the appellant's failure to

¹⁰⁸⁴ These sections commenced on 19/12/2005.

¹⁰⁸⁵ [2008] SASC 174.

¹⁰⁸⁶ Ibid [19]: quoting South Australia, Parliamentary Debates, House of Assembly, 22 September 2005, 3557-3559 (Michael Atkinson, Attorney-General).

 ¹⁰⁸⁷ Criminal Law (Sentencing) Act 1988 (SA). These sections have since been amended to 10(4) and 10(5)(b) respectively.
 ¹⁰⁸⁸ Ashten v Police [2008] SASC 174

¹⁰⁸⁸ *Ashton v Police* [2008] SASC 174.

¹⁰⁸⁹ Ibid [22]. ¹⁰⁹⁰ Ibid [22] [1

¹⁰⁹⁰ Ibid [22], [18]. ¹⁰⁹¹ Ibid [27]

¹⁰⁹¹ Ibid [27].

¹⁰⁹² Ibid. ¹⁰⁹³ Hugl

¹⁰⁹³ *Hughes v Police* [2012] SASC 183.

¹⁰⁹⁴ Ibid [5].

successfully complete the Drug Court Program when sentencing'.¹⁰⁹⁵ Similar to Jason Ashton, Tanya Hughes is characterised by the courts as 'being a high risk of re-offending in the future'.¹⁰⁹⁶ In *Reed*¹⁰⁹⁷ the sentencing magistrate stressed that Michael Reed was not to be punished for failure to complete the program.¹⁰⁹⁸ However, the magistrate imposed a non-parole period which formed a significant portion of the head sentence because of the appellant's 'poor prospects for rehabilitation'.¹⁰⁹⁹ This representation includes consideration that Michael had not overcome his drug dependence.¹¹⁰⁰ In *Roberts*¹¹⁰¹ the magistrate made it clear there was no penalty for failing to complete the program.¹¹⁰² Discourse about failure to complete the program¹¹⁰³ was preceded by the appellant Damian's 'long history of drug abuse' restated from the original sentencing remarks.¹¹⁰⁴

These provisions of the Sentencing Act are intended to prevent an increase in penalty for failing the program. It nevertheless seems incongruous to provide that achievements gained can be taken into consideration but failure cannot, because compliance discourse demands attention be paid to finding and addressing deviance. Compliance discourse seeks fault which means instances of non-compliance are disclosed and discussed as part of discourse about progress in the program and transformation. Whilst Jason Ashton, Tanya Hughes, Michael Reed and Damian Roberts may not have been directly penalised for failing the program, compliance discourse nevertheless informed the construction of the appellant discursively as having failed to demonstrate transformation, or rehabilitation, which remains a sentencing consideration. In these decisions, the courts used compliance discourse to partly inform assessment of future risk to the community through drug related offending. These discursive representations justified punishment, the appropriate sentence to be imposed.

¹⁰⁹⁵ Ibid.

¹⁰⁹⁶ Ibid [6(26)].

¹⁰⁹⁷ *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26.

¹⁰⁹⁸ Ibid [29].

¹⁰⁹⁹ Ibid [34]: The appeal court found no error in setting that non-parole period.

¹¹⁰⁰ Ibid [32].

¹¹⁰¹ *Roberts v Police* [2013] SASC 117.

¹¹⁰² Ibid [7].

¹¹⁰³ Ibid [6].

¹¹⁰⁴ Ibid [5].

IV PUNISHMENT, REHABILITATION AND RISK

The quote at the beginning of this chapter provides an example of a court engaging in discourse about rehabilitation and risk. In that example, the court balances rehabilitation against future risk to the community. Analysis identified similar discourse about rehabilitation and risk partly informed through compliance discourse in the appeal decisions. There were competing discourses about program participation, levels of compliance, internal transformation and predictions about re-offending in the future. These discourses contributed towards constructions of the participant as either worthy of inclusion in the community or as a future risk to the community requiring exclusion through a custodial sentence. The next section focusses on two decisions where, despite discourse about significant progress in the program, the sentencing and the appeal courts determined an immediate term of imprisonment was required, based on compliance discourse, rehabilitation and risk.

A Compliance and Risk

In two appeal decisions, the original sentencing court and the appeal court recontextualised compliance discourse to represent the appellant as "mostly" successful during the program, but nevertheless imposed a custodial sentence. In *Monterola*¹¹⁰⁵ the appellant Rex completed 12 months in the program¹¹⁰⁶ and graduated from the program.¹¹⁰⁷ The drug court final report indicates Rex 'demonstrated drug abstinence' during the program 'except for three major relapses into [drug] use'.¹¹⁰⁸ The sentencing remarks (directly quoted) state 'I take into account your progress through the Drug Court Program and in particular the fact that you have not committed dishonesty offences whilst on the program, and have managed to remain abstinent of drugs for some lengthy periods of time'.¹¹⁰⁹ The appeal court considers the drug court progress reports¹¹¹⁰ as 'in the main positive', indicating

¹¹⁰⁵ *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42.

¹¹⁰⁶ Ibid [4].

¹¹⁰⁷ Ibid [6]-[7].

¹¹⁰⁸ Ibid [4].

¹¹⁰⁹ Ibid [8].

¹¹¹⁰ Contained in YJAM2 to McMahon affidavit.

Rex 'was endeavouring to resolve his drug problems and had recognised the detrimental effects that drugs and consequent offending had on his lifestyle'.¹¹¹¹

Rex re-offended during the program with two separate driving offences. Information about the nature of the offences is excluded. He graduated from the program which suggests the offences were relatively minor or different in nature to the offending which led to his entry in the program. The appeal court observes, '[t]he commission of further offences while on the program are of concern, but they are at least of a different nature to the long history of offending which preceded the appellant's entry into the drug program'.¹¹¹² Furthermore, the original sentencing remarks (directly quoted) states 'I ... take into account ... the fact that you have not committed similar offences during the time you have been on the program'.¹¹¹³

Information about program compliance (and non-compliance) is used by the appeal court to represent Rex as a participant who successfully completed and graduated from the program. This representation included periods of non-compliance through drug use and re-offending. The appeal court represents Rex discursively as having achieved internal transformation by recognising the effect drug use and offending had on his lifestyle, and through assessments from the drug court about behaviours consistent with program compliance, 'the reports are in the main positive'.¹¹¹⁴ Furthermore, submissions by defence counsel representing Rex at the appeal hearing (restated) suggest program completion and 'the likelihood of re-offending, given the appellant's age at the time of the offences and the absence of allegations of like offending since being on the program' were indicative of rehabilitation.¹¹¹⁵

¹¹¹¹ Ibid [18].

¹¹¹² Ibid.

¹¹¹³ Ibid [6].

¹¹¹⁴ Ibid [18].

¹¹¹⁵ Ibid [9].

On the other hand, the prosecutor's affidavit (directly quoted) represents Rex's progress in the program as 'cyclical' when referring to periods of abstinence and drug use.¹¹¹⁶ Furthermore, the prosecutor raised concern about re-offending and drug use at the end of the program¹¹¹⁷ arguing that '... the Court cannot be satisfied that he has overcome his drug addiction and would abstain from offending in the future'.¹¹¹⁸ The prosecutor used information about non-compliance to predict a risk of future drug use and offending. The original sentencing magistrate determined the seriousness of the offences leading to his program participation required sentences of immediate imprisonment, despite graduation from the program.¹¹¹⁹ A lenient non-parole period was set to reflect Rex's 'progress through the program' because he did not commit further dishonesty offences during the program and had periods of abstinence from drug use.¹¹²⁰ The non-parole period was set aside by the appeal court and replaced with a lower non-parole period.¹¹²¹

Monterola includes interaction between discourses about program compliance, internal transformation and future risk of offending. A similar discoursal interplay was evident in *Ashton*.¹¹²² Jason was mostly compliant during the program and was told at a progress hearing to 'expect to receive a suspended sentence' so long as there were 'all clean tests'.¹¹²³ Jason relapsed into drug use before graduation. The author of the final progress report (directly quoted) expressed 'grave concerns for his ability to maintain his stability in the community if all [the] restrictions [he was on were to stop]'.¹¹²⁴ The sentencing remarks (directly quoted) indicate clinical staff verbally provided the court with further information about drug use at the sentencing hearing: 'I have heard some figures from the clinical staff regarding a very recent use of amphetamines by you. The amount taken by you was

¹¹¹⁶ Ibid [3].

¹¹¹⁷ Ibid.

¹¹¹⁸ Ibid.

¹¹¹⁹ Ibid [6]-[7].

¹¹²⁰ Ibid [8].

¹¹²¹ Ibid [20]: The non-parole period set by the sentencing magistrate was 2 years, at [1]. The non-parole period set by the appeal court was 15 months, at [20].

¹¹²² Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174.

¹¹²³ Ibid [11].

¹¹²⁴ Ibid [12]: Drug Court Progress Report – Final Report, 14 March 2008, Exhibit "A" to the Affidavit of D Misell, 2 May 2008.

extremely and dangerously high and I am certain would have been of some considerable danger to your health'.¹¹²⁵ This relapse is considered by the sentencing magistrate as having '... put your health at risk and at risk of re-offending'.¹¹²⁶ The appeal court dialogically represents the views of the sentencing magistrate stating 'I can certainly understand the difficult position in which the magistrate found himself, because, when considering whether or not to suspend the sentence, the positive test results ... would cause concern'.¹¹²⁷ The appeal court predicted Jason is likely to re-offend should he receive a suspended sentence of imprisonment.¹¹²⁸

In addition to discourse about program non-compliance, the appeal court considered the nature of the offending leading to Jason's program participation as 'serious and persistent'¹¹²⁹ and Jason's past criminal history as 'significant'.¹¹³⁰ Whilst the appeal court acknowledges rehabilitation,¹¹³¹ it nevertheless determines 'the appellant has not demonstrated a commitment to addressing the problems (the primary one being drug use) out of which his offending arose'.¹¹³²

Monterola and *Ashton* include competing discourses about compliance and non-compliance, risk and internal transformation. In these decisions, both the sentencing magistrate and the appeal courts determined an immediate term of imprisonment was warranted despite significant progress during the program and indications of internal transformation. In imposing that sentence, in both instances, the drug court participant was excluded from further community participation.

B Punishment and Exclusion

Monterola and *Ashton* show how appellants are constructed discursively to justify punishment. In these appeal decisions, discourse about rehabilitation and risk partly informed the justification for punishment through imprisonment. Garland suggests that whilst imprisonment was once viewed as

- ¹¹²⁶ Ibid.
- ¹¹²⁷ Ibid [23]. ¹¹²⁸ Ibid [2]
- ¹¹²⁸ Ibid [2]. ¹¹²⁹ Ibid [26].
- ¹¹³⁰ Ibid [27].
- ¹¹³¹ Ibid [25].

¹¹²⁵ Ibid [14].

¹¹³² Ibid [17].

central to the penal system, it is now located in 'a kind of terminal position, forming the endpoint on an extended network of 'alternatives to imprisonment' and specialist establishments.¹¹³³ Similarly, Greig observes '[t]here are degrees of condemnation with sentencing mechanisms, such as parole and corrections' orders offering the possibility of reconciliation at the 'softer' end of the spectrum, whilst the physical, economic and social deprivations intrinsic to custody are a much harsher means of enforcing conformity'.¹¹³⁴ *Monterola* and *Ashton* represent movement through these networks, including drug court participation with the endpoint, based on assessments of rehabilitation and risk, being imprisonment as an act of segregation.¹¹³⁵ As Garland observes:

Typically each measure operates upon two different registers: an expressive, punitive scale that uses the symbols of condemnation and suffering to communicate its message; and an instrumental register, attuned to public protection and risk management. The favoured modes of punitive expression are also, and importantly, modes of penal segregation and penal marking.¹¹³⁶

Rex Monterola and Jason Ashton received immediate sentences of imprisonment with reduced nonparole periods for progress during the program.¹¹³⁷ In *Monterola*¹¹³⁸ the appeal court determines that '... it is desirable to set a non-parole period which will assist in removing the appellant from the prison system in the not too distant future and allow him to pursue his rehabilitation in the community'.¹¹³⁹ Rex and Jason were immediately exposed to imprisonment 'through the harsher means of enforcing conformity', but also offered the potential of reconciliation through early parole.

V INCAPACITATION, DETERRENCE AND RISK

Protection of the community (reflected in the quote at the start of the chapter) is *the* primary sentencing consideration in South Australia.¹¹⁴⁰ Similarly, drug courts aim to protect the community

¹¹³³ Garland, above n 1050, 28. See also Foucault, above n 376, 115: Foucault suggests 'that imprisonment ... [can] cover the whole of the middle ground of punishment, between death and light penalties'.

¹¹³⁴ Greig, above n 979, 248.

¹¹³⁵ Ibid 241-3.

¹¹³⁶ David Garland, 'The Culture of High Crime Societies. Some Preconditions of Recent "Law and Order" Policies' (2000) 40 British Journal of Criminology 347, 350. See also Rasmus H Wandall, Decisions to Imprison: Court Decision-Making Inside and Outside the Law (Ashgate, Hampshire, 2008), 130.

¹¹³⁷ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174, [14]: reduced head sentence and non-parole period by one year; *Monterola v* Police [2009] SASC 42, [20].

¹¹³⁸ *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42.

¹¹³⁹ Ibid [20].

¹¹⁴⁰ Criminal Law (Sentencing) Act 1988 (SA) s 10.

from drug related crime by reforming the drug dependent offender. Disciplinary power operating in drug courts enables active participation in the community. On the other hand, the courts may consider protection of the community as necessitating incapacitation. In *Thompson*¹¹⁴¹ the appeal court stated 'the protection of the community is the cardinal sentencing objective ... [a purpose] served by imprisonment is the prevention of recidivism'.¹¹⁴² Incapacitation ideology involves predicting future offending and removal of the offender from the community.¹¹⁴³

Analysis suggests compliance discourse, created with the intention of enabling active participation in the community, was recontextualised alongside other information in the appeal decisions to represent appellants as at risk of future offending. This other information included discourse about the seriousness of the offending (26 decisions),¹¹⁴⁴ criminal history (22 decisions)¹¹⁴⁵ and personal background history (18 decisions).¹¹⁴⁶ These factors must be taken into account during

¹¹⁴³ Rosenthal, above n 605, 152.

¹¹⁴¹ *R v Thompson* [2012] SASCFC 149.

¹¹⁴² Ibid [29].

<sup>R v Place [2002] SASC 101, [91], [94]-[95], [109]-[114]; Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130, [4], [5], [16], [18];
R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258, [54]-[59], [85], [94], [98]; Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108, [15]; Andreasen v
Police [2004] SASC 255, [8], [11]; Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430, [11]; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163,
[26], [28]; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26, [11], [17]; Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224, [7]; Richards v Police
[2007] SASC 368, [23]-[24]; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395, [5]; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174, [6], [14],
[26]; Police v Bieg [2008] SASC 261, [3]; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [42], [70]; Monterola v Police
[2009] SASC 42, [6]; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82, [35]; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117, [3], [9],
[11]; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183, [1], [4]; Field v Police [2009] SASC 354, [19], [27]; R v Gasmier [2011]
SASCFC 43, [19]; Madden v Police [2005] SASC 304, [2]: on parole whilst offending; Ketoglou v Police [2008]
SASC 243, [35]; R v Proom [2003] SASC 88, [11], [31], [43], [55]. On the other hand, Lawrie v DPP [2008]
SASC 21, [24]: not serious, no violence and opportunistic; Police v Lawrie [2010] SASC 117, [13], [16]: offences breaching the drug court bond found to be 'not nearly as serious or as extensive as the original offending', at [16]. Alternatively, in R v Pumpa [2013] SADC 157, deemed a serious repeat offender based on the seriousness of the offences.</sup>

The following appellants were found to have "significant" criminal histories: *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130, [18], [19]; *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42, [18], [20], [22]; *Ashton v Police* [2008] SASC 174, [4], [13], [27]; *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26, [19]-[24]; *Ryan v Police* [2003] SASC 108, [9]; *Andreasen v Police* [2004] SASC 255, [3], [11]; *Kells v Police* [2007] SASC 224, [3]; *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82, [17], [35]; *Roberts v Police* [2013] SASC 117, [8]; *R v Caplikas* [2002] SASC 258, [66]; *Hughes v Police* [2012] SASC 183, [5]; *Police v B, WR* [2005] SASC 163, [19], [26], [40]; *Field v Police* [2009] SASC 354, [12]; *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339, [39]-[40], [43]; *R v Gasmier* [2011] SASCFC 43, [19]; *Madden v Police* [2005] SASC 304, [13]-[17]; *Robson v Police* [2007] SASC 395, [9], [38]; *Ketoglou v Police* [2008] SASC 243, [8], [52]; *Police v Lawrie* [2010] SASC 117, [14]; On the other hand, in *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101, [110]: sentenced as a first offender; *R v Proom* [2003] SASC 88, [90]: sentenced as a first offender; *R v Pumpa* [2013] SADC 157, [1], [20], [48]: serious repeat offender. *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101, [92]-[93]; *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130, [9]-[11], [14]; *R v Caplikas* [2002] SASC 258, [60]-[67]; *Habra v Police* [2004] SASC 430, [21], [26]-[35]; *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26, [18]; *Robson v Police* [2007] SASC 395, [38]-[41]; *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21, [11]-[12], [25]; *Ashton v Police*

^[2008] SASC 174, [8], [13]; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42, [5]; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82, [18]-[21]; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117, [5]; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183, [6]; Field v Police [2009] SASC 354, [13]-[17]; Madden v Police [2005] SASC 304, [18]-[21]; Ketoglou v Police [2008] SASC 243, [30]; R v

the sentencing process.¹¹⁴⁷ This legal discourse is common in sentencing and appeal decisions generally. The focus of this section is how legal discourse interacts with compliance discourse in the appeal decisions to inform the courts assessment of rehabilitation and risk.

Monterola and *Ashton* (discussed above) include legal discourse about the seriousness of the offending,¹¹⁴⁸ criminal history¹¹⁴⁹ and personal background history¹¹⁵⁰ as well as compliance discourse. Both decisions include competing discourse about rehabilitation and risk of future drug related offending. In contrast, *Hughes*¹¹⁵¹ does not include competing discourse about rehabilitation and risk, but instead includes discourse about program non-compliance alongside a background history that suggests risk. Tanya Hughes has an extensive criminal history¹¹⁵² and the current offences were serious and numerous.¹¹⁵³ Consideration about risk of future offending can be implied from focus in the sentencing remarks on Tanya's unsatisfactory program progress which includes absconding, re-offending, drug use and substituted urine samples.¹¹⁵⁴ Concern about future crime risk can be inferred from Tanya's personal history recontextualised from a psychological report which forms a significant portion of the appeal decision.¹¹⁵⁵ The appeal court characterises Tanya's background history as 'the appellant's difficult and unfortunate background'.¹¹⁵⁶ This includes 'physical, emotional and sexual abuse';¹¹⁵⁷ unstable relationships and living conditions; being made a ward of the state, continually running away, refusal to 'follow rules' and having 'issues with authority';¹¹⁵⁸ living on the streets and running speed for a drug dealer;¹¹⁵⁹ a limited employment

Proom [2003] SASC 88, [64]-[71]; *Police v Lawrie* [2010] SASC 117, [16]; *R v Pumpa* [2013] SADC 157, [30]-[41].

¹¹⁴⁷ See Criminal Law (Sentencing) Act 1988 (SA) s 10.

¹¹⁴⁸ *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42, [6]; *Ashton v Police* [2008] SASC 174, [6], [14], [26].

¹¹⁴⁹ *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42, [18], [20], [22]; *Ashton v Police* [2008] SASC 174, [4], [13], [27].

¹¹⁵⁰ *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42, [5]; *Ashton v Police* [2008] SASC 174, [8], [13].

¹¹⁵¹ *Hughes v Police* [2012] SASC 183.

¹¹⁵² Ibid [5].

¹¹⁵³ Ibid [4].

¹¹⁵⁴ Ibid [5].

¹¹⁵⁵ Over one page of the appeal decision taken from [18]-[26] of the sentencing remarks.

¹¹⁵⁶ Ibid [6].

¹¹⁵⁷ Ibid [6], [18].

¹¹⁵⁸ Ibid [6], [18]-[19].

¹¹⁵⁹ Ibid [6], [20].

history;¹¹⁶⁰ and an extensive drug use history.¹¹⁶¹ Whilst not specifically mentioned, it is possible Tanya is of Aboriginal descent considering this statement, '[y]ou were taken away with your siblings and placed in an Aboriginal family group'.¹¹⁶² Of note, is how positive factors are negatively constructed in the appeal decision such as Tanya's education as mainly achieved whilst in prison;¹¹⁶³ the significance of her relationships with her two sons, '[y]ou probably, aptly, summarised it ... when you say the only thing you have are your two sons';¹¹⁶⁴ and with partners, Tanya's current partner having spent 10 years of their 13 year relationship in prison.¹¹⁶⁵ These factors combined with program non-compliance suggest instability and risk of future drug related offending. Tanya's background history¹¹⁶⁶ in the appeal decision concludes with 'drug use is your problem' followed by 'you are assessed at being a high risk of re-offending in the future'.¹¹⁶⁷

This risk discourse is consistent with Wandall's observation that courts consider a defendant's future crime risk based on their prior criminal record and the personal and social circumstances of the defendant (including age).¹¹⁶⁸ Wandall interviewed court personnel about incapacitation ideology and how it relates to drug addicts and repeat property offenders. When asked to discuss 'the relevance of prior crimes for decisions to incarcerate and whether prior crimes were used as indicators of future crimes of offenders', a judge responded 'prior crimes were not used as predictions of future crimes and that defendants were not incarcerated for crimes they have not yet committed'.¹¹⁶⁹ This statement was then followed by the judge who 'referred to cases concerning drug-addicts and said, 'for them you can say that a consideration of pacification is used. But that is also the only group".¹¹⁷⁰ When asked is it possible to categorise offenders 'according to whether some are more risky than others'

- Ibid [6], [18]. 1163 Ibid [6], [21].
- 1164

¹¹⁶⁰ Ibid [6], [22]. 1161

Ibid [6], [20], [25]. 1162

Ibid [24]. See also [6], [23]-[24]. 1165

Ibid [6], [23]. 1166

Ibid [18]-[26]. 1167

Ibid [6], [26]. 1168

Wandall, above n 1138, 90, 94.

¹¹⁶⁹ Ibid 124.

¹¹⁷⁰ Ibid.

Wandall received responses from court personnel characterising drug addicts as a particularly risky group of repeat offenders.¹¹⁷¹

In *Hughes*¹¹⁷² (above) the courts construct discursively a chaotic and disrupted lifestyle based on information about Tanya's background, drug dependence, criminal history and seriousness of the offences. Similar constructions were located in other decisions, outlined below.

A Chaotic and Disrupted Lives

Similar to *Hughes*, in *Chandler*¹¹⁷³ the appeal court and the sentencing magistrate represent Michelle Chandler as having lived a chaotic and disrupted life. The magistrate took into account her personal circumstances¹¹⁷⁴ including child sexual abuse,¹¹⁷⁵ drug and alcohol dependence,¹¹⁷⁶ 10 years in custody¹¹⁷⁷ and the birth of her son.¹¹⁷⁸ Also a period of time when she 'made a valiant attempt to re-establish herself in society'¹¹⁷⁹ and gained employment.¹¹⁸⁰ Following this period, Michelle encountered financial problems and relapsed into drug related offending.¹¹⁸¹ Michelle has an extensive criminal history which the appeal court considers reduces the opportunity for leniency.¹¹⁸² The appeal court considers the seriousness and extent of the current dishonesty offences¹¹⁸³ and concludes a sentence of 12 years imprisonment with a non-parole period of seven years '… might, in the circumstances appear to be severe, but regrettably it is the inevitable result of a protracted history of offending by the appellant'.¹¹⁸⁴

¹¹⁷⁷ Ibid.

¹¹⁷⁹ Ibid [10]. ¹¹⁸⁰ Ibid.

¹¹⁷¹ Ibid 123-4.

¹¹⁷² *Hughes v Police* [2012] SASC 183.

¹¹⁷³ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130.

¹¹⁷⁴ Ibid [19], [5].

¹¹⁷⁵ Ibid [9].

¹¹⁷⁶ Ibid.

¹¹⁷⁸ Ibid.

¹¹⁸¹ Ibid.

¹¹⁸² Ibid

¹¹⁸² Ibid [18]: This includes over 189 convictions for dishonesty offences.

¹¹⁸³ Ibid: This included more than 47 current dishonesty offences.

¹¹⁸⁴ Ibid [19].

Similarly, in *Lawrie* 1^{1185} the sentencing magistrate and the appeal court considers Nigel Lawrie's "difficult upbringing"¹¹⁸⁶ and "traumatic and unstable" background.¹¹⁸⁷ In Reed¹¹⁸⁸ the sentencing magistrate considers Michael Reed's background history including 'his past history of offending, his amphetamine addiction, health and mental issues, [and] lack of family and social support'.¹¹⁸⁹ In *Caplikas*¹¹⁹⁰ the appeal court recontextualised information to represent Matthew Caplikas' background history as "lacking in structure and discipline" having been raised 'in a chaotic environment where illicit drug use was always present'.¹¹⁹¹ In Robson¹¹⁹² Daymane Robson is represented similarly as having a "disrupted" and "unsettled" background, including being the victim of physical violence as a child,¹¹⁹³ witnessing domestic violence¹¹⁹⁴ and becoming a ward of the state.¹¹⁹⁵ Daymane is characterised as having such an 'appalling childhood ... it is hardly surprising that he felt a stranger in society. It is hardly surprising that drugs recognised his isolation and befriended him'.¹¹⁹⁶ In Van Boxtel¹¹⁹⁷ Joseph Van Boxtel is characterised as having a "difficult childhood", having been subjected to 'physical, psychological and sexual abuse'.¹¹⁹⁸ His past offending is characterised as 'impulsive and reckless behaviour'.¹¹⁹⁹ The following discourse from that decision represents similar characterisations of a drug user's background history in other appeal decisions:

Since his mid teens, the respondent has been a significant user of illicit drugs including amphetamines, heroin and marijuana as well as alcohol. Much of his offending has been related to his drugs, or to obtain food because his available money had been used for drugs. Some of his offending may have been committed while he was affected by illicit drugs.¹²⁰⁰

- 1187 Ibid [25]. 1188
- Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26. 1189
- Ibid [18]. 1190

Ibid [65]. 1192

- Ibid [38]. 1194
- Ibid. 1195

Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82. 1198

¹¹⁸⁵ Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21.

¹¹⁸⁶ Ibid [11].

R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258. 1191

Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395. 1193

Ibid [39]. 1196 Ibid [11].

¹¹⁹⁷

Ibid [18]. 1199

Ibid [19].

¹²⁰⁰ Ibid.

In this quote, Joseph "has been a significant user" with "his offending" related to "his drugs".

B The Drug Addict

14 appellants are represented discursively as activated (responsibilised) for their drug dependence and offending. This suggests representation as a 'criminal type', the 'drug addict'. In *Gasmier*¹²⁰¹ Shane Gasmier 'has a chronic drug problem'.¹²⁰² In contrast, in *Ryan*¹²⁰³ Eamon Ryan is considered as 'having the misfortune to suffer drug addiction, including an addiction to heroin'.¹²⁰⁴ In a number of the decisions, drug dependence is described as "became addicted",¹²⁰⁵ "used" or "commenced using",¹²⁰⁶ "abused drugs",¹²⁰⁷ "has had problems with drugs",¹²⁰⁸ and "a long history of drug abuse".¹²⁰⁹ In *Chandler*¹²¹⁰ Michelle Chandler 'reverted to the use of heroin and indulged in further offending'.¹²¹¹ In *B*, *WR*¹²¹² Mr B committed offences 'to obtain money to purchase drugs'.¹²¹³ In *Richards*¹²¹⁴ the offences were considered 'driven by a longstanding drug addiction of the appellant'.¹²¹⁵ In *Madden*¹²¹⁶ Jarrod Madden 'had a history of use of illicit drugs' and '... much of his offending may have been related to the use of those drugs'.¹²¹⁷ In *Robson*¹²¹⁸ Daymane Robson's 'drug addiction ... was the predominant influence on his recent offending'.¹²¹⁹ In *Andreasen*¹²²⁰ Steven Andreasen's 'offending was brought about by his drug addiction'.¹²²¹ In *Ryan*¹²²²the appeal court observes, 'the appellant has had the misfortune to suffer from drug addiction, including an

- ¹²⁰⁶ R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258, [65]; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183, [20], [25]; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42, [5]; R v Place [2002] SASC 101, [92].
 ¹²⁰⁷ L muria v DDB [2009] SASC 21, [12]
- ¹²⁰⁷ *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21, [12].
- ¹²⁰⁸ Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224, [3]; Police v Lawrie [2010] SASC 117, [11].
- ¹²⁰⁹ *Roberts v Police* [2013] SASC 117, [5].
- ¹²¹⁰ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130.
- ¹²¹¹ Ibid [10].
- ¹²¹² *Police v B, WR* [2005] SASC 163.
- ¹²¹³ Ibid [40].

¹²⁰¹ *R v Gasmier* [2011] SASCFC 43.

¹²⁰² Ibid [12].

¹²⁰³ *Ryan v Police* [2003] SASC 108.

¹²⁰⁴ Ibid [9].

¹²⁰⁵ *Robson v Police* [2007] SASC 395, [39].

¹²¹⁴ *Richards v Police* [2007] SASC 368.

¹²¹⁵ Ibid [25].

¹²¹⁶ *Madden v Police* [2005] SASC 304.

¹²¹⁷ Ibid [20].

¹²¹⁸ *Robson v Police* [2007] SASC 395.

¹²¹⁹ Ibid [34].

¹²²⁰ Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255.

¹²²¹ Ibid [2].

¹²²² *Ryan v Police* [2003] SASC 108.

addiction to heroin'.¹²²³ In Chandler¹²²⁴ Michelle's 'offending consists of crimes of dishonesty committed to support her drug habit'.¹²²⁵ In Habra¹²²⁶ the offending is characterised as drug related and for 'the purpose of providing funds for his drug addiction'.¹²²⁷ However, the sentencing magistrate observes drug use is not the sole reason motivating Joseph Habra's offending behaviour.¹²²⁸ In Reed¹²²⁹ Michael Reed is represented as offending to 'raise funds which the appellant used either on his amphetamine addiction or his gambling addiction'.¹²³⁰ The appeal court concludes Michael's 'drug addiction has not been overcome'.¹²³¹ Of note, the appeal court represents Michael's past offending as not related to drug use.¹²³² In Ashton¹²³³ the court observes, '[a]t the time of his offending, the appellant had been struggling with an addiction to methylamphetamine'.¹²³⁴ In *Kells*¹²³⁵the appeal court notes 'the offending was carried out for the purpose of obtaining money to purchase illicit drugs'.¹²³⁶ The discourse outlined above suggests the appeal court is using the participant/appellant's drug use history to frame the appellant as likely to continue drug use and related offending in the future. By positioning the appellant as posing a risk to the community in the future, the courts are able to justify sentences of imprisonment for the protection of the community.

Offending Categories С

Four decisions represent appellants as having committed the "typical" offences of a drug addict. In Place¹²³⁷ Mr Place committed armed robberies whilst 'using amphetamines heavily and ... to finance his habit'.¹²³⁸ The appeal court states, '... crimes of armed robbery are frequently committed by

¹²²³ Ibid [9].

¹²²⁴ Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130.

¹²²⁵ Ibid [9]. 1226

Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430.

¹²²⁷ Ibid [6]. 1228

Ibid [12]. 1229

Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26. 1230

Ibid [10]. 1231

Ibid [32]. 1232 Ibid [26].

¹²³³ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174.

¹²³⁴ Ibid [8].

¹²³⁵

Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224. 1236 Ibid [4].

¹²³⁷

R v Place [2002] SASC 101.

¹²³⁸ Ibid [93].

persons addicted to and affected by alcohol and other drugs who commit the crimes in order to obtain

funds to meet their addiction'.¹²³⁹ Similarly in *Proom*¹²⁴⁰ the sentencing judge observes:

... much offending of the kind for which Ms Proom was sentenced is committed by people addicted to drugs. The levels of penalty that are imposed include many penalities imposed on drug addicts. In other words, the comparable penalties reflect, in many cases, the presence of addiction.¹²⁴¹

In *Gasmier*¹²⁴² the appeal court observes:

It is an unfortunate regular occurrence that persons who are addicted to drugs commit armed robberies to obtain monies to finance their drug habit. Shootings have also occurred at popular entertainment venues and, with disturbing frequency, in private premises. Many shootings are drug related.¹²⁴³

In $Robson^{1244}$ the appeal court states:

There was nothing extraordinary about the offending. It was typical of a non-aggravated serious criminal trespass (non-residential) in search of convertible property in order to support a drug habit.¹²⁴⁵

These findings show how the courts positioned some appellants into the "category" of the drug addicted offender.

D Serious Offending and Deterrence

Construction of risk based on the seriousness of the offending was located in 26 decisions and criminal history in 22 decisions. Risk discourse based on the seriousness of the offending and criminal history was located in *Monterola*, *Ashton*, *Hughes* and *Chandler* (above). Other findings include *Andreasen*¹²⁴⁶ where counsel for the Crown submitted the nature of the offending was 'ongoing and continuing'.¹²⁴⁷ In *Van Boxtel*¹²⁴⁸ a psychological report (restated) indicates 'the respondent's risk of re-offending was closely related to his ability to control his illicit drug use and, in turn, his ability to manage the ordinary stresses of life'.¹²⁴⁹ The appeal court notes that Joseph Van Boxtel offended

¹²³⁹ Ibid [100].

¹²⁴⁰ *R v Proom* [2003] SASC 88.

¹²⁴¹ Ibid [32].

¹²⁴² *R v Gasmier* [2011] SASCFC 43. ¹²⁴³ Ibid [18]

¹²⁴³ Ibid [18].

¹²⁴⁴ *Robson v Police* [2007] SASC 395.

 ¹²⁴⁵ Ibid [37].
 ¹²⁴⁶ Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255.

¹²⁴⁷ Ibid [8].

¹²⁴⁸ **Doligo**

¹²⁴⁸ *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82.

¹²⁴⁹ Ibid [22].

during and after participation in the Magistrates Court Diversion Program (before entry into the drug court).¹²⁵⁰ In *Reed*¹²⁵¹ counsel representing Michael Reed highlight Michael's own awareness of a vulnerability to relapse and his request to be returned to prison.¹²⁵²

In *Place*¹²⁵³ the appeal court focusses on the seriousness of the offending, particularly the impact on victims. The court also identifies the class of offenders, "drug addict" as commonly committing these offences "to obtain funds to meet their addiction". For example,

This Court has emphasised that such crimes of armed robbery are frequently committed by persons addicted to and affected by alcohol or other drugs who commit the crimes in order to obtain funds to meet their addiction ... the standard of penalty appropriate for those types of armed robberies committed by those types of offenders ...¹²⁵⁴

This approach suggests that despite addressing his drug dependence (and not re-offending), Mr Place continues to be a person from whom the community needs protection and who should be used as an example to others contemplating committing such crimes in accordance with the principles of general deterrence. Mr Place had no history of serious offending. The appeal court observes the community (rather than Mr Place) will benefit from Mr Place 'serving a reasonable term of imprisonment' followed by 'the opportunity of a lengthy period on parole to ensure the completion of his rehabilitation and his return to the community as a useful citizen'.¹²⁵⁵

In *Reed*¹²⁵⁶ the sentencing magistrate and the appeal court considered the seriousness of the offending.¹²⁵⁷ According to the appeal court, 'the offences having regard to the circumstances of the commission, were extremely serious and ... general deterrence was an important factor'.¹²⁵⁸ The sentencing magistrate took into account Michael's personal background and offending history when

¹²⁵⁰ Ibid [22], [24].

¹²⁵¹ *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26.

¹²⁵² Ibid [27].

¹²⁵³ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101.

¹²⁵⁴ Ibid [100].

¹²⁵⁵ Ibid [116].

¹²⁵⁶ *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26.

¹²⁵⁷ Ibid [11].

¹²⁵⁸ Ibid [17].

assessing prospects of rehabilitation and the need for personal deterrence.¹²⁵⁹ Michael had an extensive history of similar offending.¹²⁶⁰ The appeal court concludes, '[i]n light of the appellant's poor prospects of rehabilitation, the Magistrate imposed a non-parole period which was a significant portion of the head sentence imposed ... I see no error in the setting of the non-parole period'.¹²⁶¹ Similarly, in *Richards*¹²⁶² the appeal court considered breaching drug court bail a breach of trust which warranted a deterrent sentence.¹²⁶³

The seriousness of the offending as a sentencing consideration is closely linked with punishment through deterrent principles, as was considered in *Place*, *Reed* and *Richards* above. Overall, deterrence was considered in 14 decisions.¹²⁶⁴ Deterrence focusses on future events and aims to demonstrate the consequences of future offending to the individual being punished (specific deterrence) and to the wider community (general deterrence) so that others are discouraged from committing similar offences.¹²⁶⁵ According to Bogart, the exercise of power in modern society is both disciplinary and deterrent.¹²⁶⁶ Disciplinary power focusses on altering the offending behaviour of a specific person through punishment (specific deterrence). General deterrence, on the other hand, focusses on maintaining the status quo of existing law-abiding citizens by discouraging them from committing offences:

If discipline serves as a "corrective" for behavior — i.e., to align conduct more closely to the norm — deterrence serves as a disinclination to depart from a norm already embodied in action: it is not, for example, the criminal who must be deterred, but the law-abiding citizen.¹²⁶⁷

¹²⁵⁹ [2007] SASC 26.

¹²⁶⁰ Ibid [19]-[22].

¹²⁶¹ Ibid [34].

¹²⁶² *Richards v Police* [2007] SASC 368.

¹²⁶³ Ibid [23]-[25].

^{Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108, [14]; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163, [19]; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26, [7], [14]-[18], [25]; Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368, [24]; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395, [30]; Police v Bieg [2008] SASC 261, [10], [13]; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [70]; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42, [10], [15], [17]; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82, [42]; R v Place [2002] SASC 101, [14], [27]-[29], [61], [63], [100], [106]; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258, [74], [79]; R v Proom [2003] SASC 88, [36], [38], [43], [48]-[51], [53], [55], [72]; Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430, [17], [24], [43]; Field v Police [2009] SASC 354, [19], [29].}

¹²⁶⁵ Rosenthal, above n 605, 149.

¹²⁶⁶ William Bogard, 'Discipline and Deterrence: Rethinking Foucault on the Question of Power in Contemporary Society' (1991) 28(3) *Social Science Journal* 325, 326, 340.

¹²⁶⁷ Ibid 341.

General deterrence (community deterrence) was evident in *Place*¹²⁶⁸ where the court conceptualised the offending as part of a category of offences often committed by drug dependent offenders (above). The interplay between disciplinary power and general deterrence is evident in *Proom*¹²⁶⁹ where the appeal court observes Melissa Proom's offending 'was driven by the insatiable needs of her heroin addiction'.¹²⁷⁰ This is followed by observation the sentencing judge 'was correct to emphasise the community concern associated with offences of this type. General deterrence was an important matter'.¹²⁷¹ In *Proom*¹²⁷² the appeal court states:

Deterrence through punishment may be a blunt remedy, but courts do what they can to deter addicts from using crime to sustain their addiction. Society is entitled to be protected from persons who commit crime to fund their addiction.¹²⁷³

The appeal court concludes, '[w]hen considerations of deterrence predominate, or require greater weight, there is less scope for leniency on the basis of addiction'.¹²⁷⁴ *Place* and *Proom* (discussed above) show the courts using their own expert institutional knowledge about punishment and risk when considering the appropriate penalties to be imposed for offences committed to sustain a person's illicit drug dependence.

In contrast to the decisions above, in *Habra*¹²⁷⁵ Joseph Habra was originally sentenced 'on the basis that the defendant was full of intelligence, needed personal deterrence and was a person who would respond appropriately to a custodial sentence'.¹²⁷⁶ However, following that sentence Joseph was assaulted in prison and suffered severe and ongoing brain injury. The appeal court represents Joseph as a victim of an assault in prison with need of ongoing medical care and supervision due to 'considerable and possibly permanent brain injuries'.¹²⁷⁷ The fact that Joseph was assaulted in

¹²⁶⁸ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101.

R v Proom [2003] SASC 88.
 Ibid [71]

¹²⁷⁰ Ibid [71]. ¹²⁷¹ Ibid [72]

¹²⁷¹ Ibid [72].
¹²⁷² *R* v *Proor*

¹²⁷² *R v Proom* [2003] SASC 88. ¹²⁷³ Ibid [48]

¹²⁷³ Ibid [48].

¹²⁷⁴ Ibid [51]. ¹²⁷⁵ Habra v I

¹²⁷⁵ *Habra v Police* [2004] SASC 430. ¹²⁷⁶ Ibid [43]

¹²⁷⁶ Ibid [43].
¹²⁷⁷ Ibid.

custody suggests to the appeal court that his time in custody has been 'onerous'.¹²⁷⁸ If returned to prison Joseph 'is likely to find the experience overwhelmingly difficult, not just as a result of his physical and mental disabilities but also due to the fear of such violence occurring again'.¹²⁷⁹ Furthermore, in custody Joseph 'would have difficulty responding appropriately to situations of confrontation and would require continuous supervision in order to participate in day-to-day tasks'.¹²⁸⁰ The court concludes that Joseph has been adequately punished through time already spent in custody and the ongoing consequences of the assault.¹²⁸¹

The catastrophic consequences of the assault suffered by the defendant whilst in custody and the resultant disabilities constitute special circumstances that allow for a merciful approach to be taken to the resentencing of the defendant.... Given the nature and extent of the disabilities and the manner in which they were sustained, the defendant should not be returned to custody.¹²⁸²

In the findings above, appellants are represented as "drug addict" and in doing so the appeal courts assign them to a group of offenders likely to pose a future risk to the community. Assessments about risk then justified the punishment imposed. Wandall observes, '[w]hen the courtroom system decides to incarcerate an offender because he or she is considered a future crime risk, this is more a matter of crime prevention than of the individual offender'.¹²⁸³ This is how defendants become 'categorized as being particular criminals, habitual offenders, persistent offenders or alternatively as first-timers or as persons who do not belong in the penal system'.¹²⁸⁴ Similar categorisations were evident in the appeal decisions. Analysis found the courts representing appellants discursively as "drug addicts", living chaotic and disrupted lives, and having committed the expected categories of offences of a drug addict. Furthermore, the seriousness of the offending and criminal histories triggered deterrent sentencing principles. This is consistent with Wandall who observes a common perception in the court system is 'that drug addicts and repeat property offenders of economically low

¹²⁷⁸ Ibid [44].

¹²⁷⁹ Ibid.

¹²⁸⁰ Ibid.

¹²⁸¹ Ibid [46].

¹²⁸² Ibid [45].

¹²⁸³ Wandall, above n 1138, 125.

¹²⁸⁴ Ibid 90.

standing constitute an identifiable group of incorrigible offenders against whom imprisonment is used proactively to prevent them from re-offending during a period of time'.¹²⁸⁵ This is consistent in approach to that of a risk, rather than a disciplinary regime as explained below.

Feeley and Simon observe that 'intervention and treatment of the individual offender' has increasingly been replaced by 'techniques that identify, classify and manage' offender groups according to their risk profiles.¹²⁸⁶ Garland similarly observes, offenders may become 'characterized as a being apart, as an outlaw or a 'criminal type' who is less than fully human, in which case it is a relationship (or perhaps a non-relationship) of difference and exclusion which is implied'.¹²⁸⁷ Analysis suggests that a history of drug dependence may continue to inform the courts when making predictions about the risk of future offending. In some circumstances, this prediction may override other signs of progress towards rehabilitation such as abstinence from drug use or other demonstrations of progress towards recovery and a law-abiding way of life in the community, as demonstrated in *Monterola* and *Ashton* discussed earlier in this chapter. Of all the versions about the appellant that could have been constructed by the courts, some appellants continued to be represented as "drug addicts" or "prone to relapse" and likely to offend in the future. This is consistent with Garland who observes:

Individuals who appear before the courts are addressed, examined, and understood according to the laws implicit conception of a normal person and normal attributes. No matter what the reality of that individual is, the law insists upon seeing him or her in a particular, predefined way, and dispersing judgement accordingly.¹²⁸⁸

In the appeal decisions, the courts used selected information about compliance with program requirements as well as other sources of information to assess risk of future relapse into drug use and re-offending. This justified punishment on the basis of potential risk to the participant and/or the community. Simon and Feeley observe that criminal sanctioning is formulated according to

¹²⁸⁵ Ibid 123-4.

¹²⁸⁶ Malcolm Feeley and Jonathan Simon, 'The New Penology: Notes on the Emerging Strategy of Corrections and Its Implications' (1992) 30(4) *Criminology* 449, 452, 457-8. See also Wandall, above n 1138, 116-7.

¹²⁸⁷ Garland, above n 376, 272.

¹²⁸⁸ Ibid 268.

'individual-based theories of punishment'.¹²⁸⁹ In contrast, current crime control strategies are 'less concerned with responsibility, fault, moral sensibility, diagnosis, or intervention and treatment of the individual offender' and more concerned with 'techniques to identify, classify and manage groupings sorted by dangerousness'.¹²⁹⁰ Policies about crime control are influenced by governments and political agendas. The appeal decisions outlined above, show how the courts maintain their independence of decision-making by relying upon the courts own institutional expert knowledge about the typical drug dependent offender when considering punishment, rehabilitation and risk. However, by classifying certain groups of offenders as more at risk of future crime, the courts are inherently contributing towards a social risk minimisation agenda.

VI PROSPECTS OF REHABILITATION

Chief Justice King describes rehabilitation as 'renunciation by the offender of his wrong doing and his establishment or re-establishment as an honourable law-abiding citizen'.¹²⁹¹ Rehabilitation aims to "reclaim" worthy individuals and place them back into the community.¹²⁹² The offender is viewed as having had limited control over the circumstances that led to the offending behaviour¹²⁹³ because of some physical or mental disease, or socioeconomic factor which can be addressed through treatment.¹²⁹⁴ Accordingly, rehabilitative punishment is justified 'to "cure" or "reform" the offender'.¹²⁹⁵ The aim of drug courts is rehabilitative. They aspire to reform the drug using offender by addressing drug dependence and other factors contributing towards a criminal way of life. This section explores how the appeal courts represented other appellants as having prospects of future rehabilitation based on compliance discourse and other information. For these appellants, an assessment of having prospects of rehabilitation contributed towards a suspended sentence.

Malcolm M Feeley and Jonathan Simon, 'The New Penology: Notes On The Emerging Strategy Of Corrections And Its Implications' in O'Malley, above n 596, 233.
 Ibid 224

¹²⁹⁰ Ibid 234.

¹²⁹¹ Vartokas v Zanker (1988-89) 51 SASR 277, [279] (King CJ).

¹²⁹² Ibid.

¹²⁹³ Rosenthal, above n 605, 151.

¹²⁹⁴ Ibid.

¹²⁹⁵ Ibid.

A Punishment and Inclusion

Four appellants received suspended or time served sentences on appeal: B, WR,¹²⁹⁶ Parsons,¹²⁹⁷ Lawrie 1¹²⁹⁸ and Habra.¹²⁹⁹ Habra is discussed earlier in this chapter (pp 168-9) and is not discussed in this section. In B, WR¹³⁰⁰ Mr B is represented as "substantially" and "exceptionally" successful in the program, as is Monterola and Ashton (above). Mr B re-offended a few weeks before graduation from the program. The original sentencing remarks (restated) suggest Mr B performed "exceptionally well"¹³⁰¹ in the program. Had Mr B graduated 'it was likely that any sentence imposed ... would have been suspended in recognition of his substantial progress towards rehabilitation'.¹³⁰² The fresh offending was serious and of a similar nature to that leading to Mr B's program participation.¹³⁰³ The sentencing remarks (restated) indicates acceptance by the magistrate that the offending occurred following threats to Mr B and his family and to raise money for a drug debt.¹³⁰⁴ In relation to rehabilitation and risk, the appeal court determines 'all the indications were that there was a good prospect that he would avoid the use of drugs, and would rehabilitate himself'.¹³⁰⁵ On the other hand, submissions made by prosecution (restated) indicate concern the fresh offences 'were committed at a time when he was receiving substantial support, and had various avenues for assistance'.¹³⁰⁶ This suggests risk of offending in the future. Furthermore, prosecution argued Mr B's extensive criminal history and the seriousness of the offences warranted a sentence based on deterrence.¹³⁰⁷

¹²⁹⁶ *Police v B, WR* [2005] SASC 163: B originally received a suspended sentence from the drug court. Prosecution appealed the sentence on the basis the penalty imposed was inadequate. B is the respondent in this decision.

¹²⁹⁷ Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339: P originally received a sentence of immediate imprisonment from the drug court. P appealed that sentence.

¹²⁹⁸ *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21: L originally received a suspended sentence from the drug court. L appealed the sentence.

Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430: H originally received a sentence of immediate imprisonment and appealed that sentence. See also *R v Gasmier* [2011] SASCFC 43: G was a drug court applicant, not a participant.
 Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163.

¹³⁰¹ Ibid [9].

¹³⁰² Ibid.

 ¹³⁰³ Ibid [3]-[4]: non-aggravated serious criminal trespass and larceny (original offences leading to acceptance into the program) and non-aggravated serious criminal trespass and theft (further offending while in the program), at [10].
 ¹³⁰⁴ Ibid [13].

¹³⁰⁵ Ibid [15].

¹³⁰⁶ Ibid [20].

¹³⁰⁷ Ibid [19].

Aside from this suggestion about risk of future offending, there is no further discourse about risk in *B*, *WR*. Rather, the appeal court characterises Mr B as having 'good prospects of rehabilitation, which prospects will be reduced if he is to be imprisoned again'.¹³⁰⁸ When resentencing Mr B, the appeal court imposed a suspended sentence of imprisonment having been 'influenced by the combined effect of the rehabilitation that apparently occurred in the course of the Drug Court Program, the circumstances under which the offences of May 2004 were committed, and the assistance that Mr B has given to the Police' (which likely significantly contributed towards the suspended sentence).¹³⁰⁹ Whilst *B*, *WR* has similar discourse about rehabilitation and risk as *Monterola* and *Ashton*, the predominant discourse is centred on rehabilitation.

In two decisions the appellant was mostly non-compliant while in the program but nevertheless received a suspended sentence. In these decisions the courts found a prospect for future rehabilitation, not necessarily based on compliance discourse, but rather from other information. In *Parsons*¹³¹⁰ the appeal court considered Sam Parsons' early guilty pleas demonstrated a 'desire to change his lifestyle and his offending history'.¹³¹¹ By applying for the program, Sam demonstrated 'a genuine desire on his part to change his life'.¹³¹² The appeal court, when assessing whether to suspend imprisonment, considers Sam's relationship with a woman a relevant consideration.¹³¹³ It is unclear in the decision whether that relationship existed during Sam's program participation. The appeal court constructs Sam as a person with prospects of rehabilitation based on his early guilty pleas, his attempt in the program and on his relationship with a law-abiding citizen and concludes:

The defendant has satisfied me that because he now has a relationship which he wants to continue, and he is really desirous of getting his life in to order, and that he should be given a further opportunity in which to do that. In the circumstances, I conclude that good reason exists to suspend the balance of the sentence.¹³¹⁴

¹³⁰⁸ Ibid [29]. ¹³⁰⁹ Ibid [49]

 ¹³⁰⁹ Ibid [49].
 ¹³¹⁰ Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339.

¹³¹¹ Ibid [88].

¹³¹² Ibid [64].

¹³¹³ Ibid [69].

¹³¹⁴ Ibid [79].

This can be contrasted against the way both the sentencing magistrate and the appeal court originally represent Sam as a traffic offender with an "appalling" driving history who poses 'a significant danger not only to [himself] but to members of the public'.¹³¹⁵ Why is it that Sam, consistently non-compliant during the program, and considered a danger to the community, is subsequently found suitable for release into the community by the appeal court? As Wandall observes:

The link between the defendant's personal and social life and criminal profile extends to a link between the expected *future social stability* and the expected *future criminal profile* of the defendant. A partner, cohabitant, wife, the care-taking responsibility for children, just as well as a permanent occupation, educational activities and concrete plans of employment or education, all serve to create an image of an defendant living in socially stable environment and express the image of a defendant with the prospects of future social stability. In contrast, defendants devoid of such characteristics are seen as having unstable social environments and with future prospects of criminal activity.¹³¹⁶

Similarly, in *Lawrie 1*¹³¹⁷ Nigel Lawrie's program was terminated for non-compliance with program conditions.¹³¹⁸ Nigel nevertheless received a suspended sentence by the sentencing magistrate because Nigel had 'the potential for rehabilitation notwithstanding the frequency of his offending and had arrived at a point in his life where he could embark upon a process of genuine redemption'.¹³¹⁹ The appeal court includes information about Nigel's 'traumatic and unstable'¹³²⁰ background history which included a 'difficult upbringing',¹³²¹ sexual abuse as a child and drug use history.¹³²² The appeal court also includes a current relationship with 'a woman for about eight years' as well as his 'three children aged six, five and four'.¹³²³ Nigel also participated in the *Mullighan* enquiry and an enquiry into a death in custody.¹³²⁴ The appeal court dialogically agrees with the sentencing magistrate's assessment that Nigel has prospects of rehabilitation by stating, '[t]he appellant is still a very young man'¹³²⁵ and 'I consider as the magistrate did that there is still a potential for rehabilitation

¹³²⁴ Ibid [25].

¹³¹⁵ Ibid [43].

¹³¹⁶ Wandall, above n 1138, 94-5.

¹³¹⁷ *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21.

¹³¹⁸ Ibid [6]: L breached home detention bail conditions and was charged for further offences including theft and three counts of breach bail, see Table of Offences.

¹³¹⁹ Ibid [8].

¹³²⁰ Ibid [25]. ¹³²¹ Ibid [11]

 ¹³²¹ Ibid [11].
 ¹³²² Ibid [11].

¹³²² Ibid [11], [25]. ¹³²³ Ibid [11]

¹³²³ Ibid [11]. ¹³²⁴ Ibid [25]

¹³²⁵ Ibid [26]: L was 24 years of age.

and that the sentence should be as short as the interests of justice permit'.¹³²⁶ Accordingly, the appeal court suspended the sentence of imprisonment.¹³²⁷

Just as Sam Parsons and Nigel Lawrie are involved in stable relationships, in *Gasmier*¹³²⁸ and *Pumpa*¹³²⁹ the courts similarly construct signs of rehabilitation through relationships. Similar to Sam Parsons, Shane Gasmier's partner is described as 'a woman who is very opposed to drugs' and Shane is considered to be 'attempting to get his life into order'.¹³³⁰ Shane Pumpa had 'entered a stable relationship' during the drug court program.¹³³¹ Similarly, in *Van Boxtel*¹³³² Joseph Van Boxtel is considered to have entered 'into a stable relationship' with the birth of a child imminent.¹³³³ It is unclear in the decision whether that relationship existed during Joseph's program participation. In *B, WR*¹³³⁴ Mr B has 'two children with whom he has regular contact'.¹³³⁵ This was likely the situation whilst Mr B participated unsuccessfully in the program. These findings of the courts discursively constructing social stability were discussed previously in the context of transformation and compliance (pp 125-8). Overall, eight appellants had some social stability through relationships

¹³²⁶ Ibid.

¹³²⁷ Ibid [29].

¹³²⁸ *R v Gasmier* [2011] SASCFC 43, [13].

¹³²⁹ *R v Pumpa* [2013] SADC 157, [33].

R v Gasmier [2011] SASCFC 43, [13]: At the time G received the suspended sentence, G was applying for admission into the drug court program in relation to other offences. See also Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339, [69], [79].

¹³³¹ *R v Pumpa* [2013] SADC 157, [33]. See also *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339, [69], [79].

¹³³² *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82.

¹³³³ Ibid [21]: The appeal court remitted the case back to the Magistrates Court for resentence. The new sentence is unknown.

¹³³⁴ *Police v B, WR* [2005] SASC 163.

¹³³⁵ Ibid [15].

^{Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163, [15]: maintains regular contact with his two children (a time served sentence on appeal);} *Lawrie v DPP* [2008] SASC 21, [11]: long term relationship and three children (suspended sentence on appeal); *Ashton v Police* [2008] SASC 174, [14]: improved family relationships (immediate imprisonment, appeal dismissed); *Parsons v Police* [2008] SASC 339, [69], [79]: now has a relationship with a young woman who is opposed to drug and is employed (suspended sentence on appeal); *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82, [21]: stable relationship, imminent birth of child, mentoring relationship with a social worker (immediate imprisonment, on appeal remitted to Magistrates Court for resentence, new sentence unknown); *R v Proom* [2003] SASC 88, [19]: long term relationship and 18 month old child (imprisonment on appeal); *Ketoglou v Police* [2008] SASC 243, [30]: employment, a supportive partner, a small business, stable domestic circumstances (immediate imprisonment, appeal dismissed); *R v Pumpa* [2013] SADC 157, [33]: stable relationship (serious repeat offender application).

In contrast, in *Lawrie* 2¹³³⁷ Nigel Lawrie was imprisoned when he re-offended after completing the program and breached the suspended sentence he received from the drug court.¹³³⁸ The appeal decision recontextualised submissions made by Nigel's counsel which indicate at the time of the new offences Nigel 'had moved away from his family, thus inhibiting his path towards rehabilitation'.¹³³⁹ A psychological report before the drug court for sentence previously suggests Nigel 'was living by himself without the support systems that he needed' when offending before program participation.¹³⁴⁰

Wandall observed the personal circumstances of the defendant including age may affect a courts assessment about future crime risk.¹³⁴¹ The age of the appellant in *Lawrie*, *Gasmier* and *Van Boxtel* was linked with discourse about rehabilitation. On the other hand, in *B*, *WR* Mr B's age (47) is stated but not linked with any further discourse about rehabilitation or risk.¹³⁴² In *Parsons*, Sam's age is excluded. In *Lawrie*, Nigel is considered a young man with prospects of rehabilitation. Nigel was 24 years of age.¹³⁴³ In *Gasmier*, Shane was 33 years of age when sentenced.¹³⁴⁴ The sentencing judge 'considered that there was good reason to suspend the sentence, having regard to the appellant's age, his lack of prior relevant offending, the fact that he had spent considerable time in custody, as well as her acceptance that he was determined to rehabilitate himself'.¹³⁴⁵ In *Van Boxtel*, the sentencing magistrate observed '[y]ou are reaching an age when, at 35, people begin to think about living life better because they realise that it is not going to go on forever. When you are twenty you think you are immortal but when you are forty you realise you are not, and you are reaching that age'.¹³⁴⁶

¹³⁴¹ Wandall, above n 1138, 90, 94.

¹³⁴⁴ *R v Gasmier* [2011] SASCFC 43, [12].

¹³³⁷ *Police v Lawrie* [2010] SASC 117.

¹³³⁸ Ibid [2]-[3].

¹³³⁹ Ibid [16].

¹³⁴⁰ Ibid.

¹³⁴² *Police v B, WR* [2005] SASC 163, [15].

¹³⁴³ Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21, [11]. ¹³⁴⁴ P.v. Carmian [2011] SASCEC 42 [12]

¹³⁴⁵ Ibid [15].

¹³⁴⁶ *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82, [15].

In the findings outlined above, there was suggestion of support in the community. Aside from that commonality, there appears to be no discernible pattern to determining which appellants should remain in the community.

VII SUMMARY

Analysis finds the drug court participant/appellant constructed through competing discourse about rehabilitation and risk of future drug related offending based on compliance discourse and information about the seriousness of the offending, criminal and background history (including drug dependence) and the availability of support in the community. In subsequent legal events following program participation, these appellants are consistently constructed as responsibilised "drug addicts" and considered prone to relapse. Garland observed that legal punishment is individualised and normative,¹³⁴⁷ however, the effect of persistence in characterising former participants as "drug addicts" is a more generalised approach to sentencing that category of offender through assessments of risk.

Discourse about drug court participation when translated into the framework of a sentencing or appeal decision can affect the outcome with real consequences for the participant. The findings suggest compliance discourse, intended to monitor progress during the program, is revisited to assist justify punishment during sentencing and appeal processes. In particular, program non-compliance is used alongside other information to predict future risk of drug use and offending. Assessments about program non-compliance and future risk triggers sentencing principles based on the protection of the community, incapacitation and deterrence which overshadows, for some participants, any achievements gained during the program. This finding is particularly salient because many participants failed the program. Taking into account the appeal decisions represent participants who were not successful in the program, there appears correspondence between assessments of risk

¹³⁴⁷ Garland, above n 1050, 28-9.

occurring during the treatment phases of the program usually leading to termination of the program, and later sentencing and appeal process.

15 appellants received sentences of immediate imprisonment on appeal. This included appellants who performed well during the program but were non-compliant near the end of the program, or graduated but nevertheless received a penalty of immediate imprisonment. Four appellants received suspended or time served sentences on appeal with three appellants considered to have prospects of rehabilitation. For two appellants, this included an assessment of stability through existing relationships in the community and the sentence occurred despite consistent non-compliance during the program. It appears compliance discourse resonates with and contributes towards court decision-making because compliance is about behaviour for which individuals can be held responsible and partly informs the courts of the potential for risk of future drug use and offending.

6. CONCLUSION

[t]he law ... *enslaves* other discourses by moulding them to fit its cognitive mode of deciding issues of responsibility and moral accountability. Human agency is abstracted in a semantic process.¹³⁴⁸

This thesis analyses discourse in appeal decisions about former drug court participants to determine how information about program participation is used alongside other information to construct discursive representations of the participant/appellant in more formal legal contexts. The aim is to theorise the space between treatment during the program and subsequent legal contexts by exploring how the original sentencing and the appeal courts discursively construct and conceptualise the appellant. Exploring how participation discourse is used in these contexts is important because drug courts introduced new institutional knowledges and concepts for the treatment and management of drug dependent offenders into the criminal court system. There is no research seeking to understand how information about program participation is used in subsequent legal contexts. Whilst this research does not address the direct experiences of former drug court participants, it does contribute towards existing research¹³⁴⁹ by seeking how the original sentencing and the appeal courts construct discursive representations of former participants, and the consequences. The research findings show the courts constructing the participant/appellant discursively to fit the framework of sentencing and appeal process. The following discusses the research findings and clarifies how this thesis is a significant and original contribution to existing research.

There is an assumption underlying existing research that the epistemological differences between treatment and legal professions create differences in the discourse arising during the program.¹³⁵⁰ This is evident in literature about the less adversarial process in drug courts¹³⁵¹ and how sentencing practices in drug courts are a therapeutic process.¹³⁵² Other research identifies how the

¹³⁴⁸ Greig, above n 979, 117 (emphasis in original).

¹³⁴⁹ See, eg, Quinn, above n 245, 65, 69.

¹³⁵⁰ See, eg, Wolf, above n 50; Bull, above n 135; Lyons, 'Judges as therapists', above n 82; Moore, above n 135; Baker, above n 57. With the exception of research conducted by Bull, this research was not conducted strictly through discourse analysis. However, this research provides examples of existing research into drug court social practice, organisational structure and the processes of decision-making that occurs between treatment and legal professionals during the program.

¹³⁵¹ See, eg, Office of Justice Programs, above n 54; Cannon, above n 24.

¹³⁵² See, eg, Cannon, above n 24, 129; Freiberg, above n 24; King, above n 39; Dive, above n 39.

boundaries between treatment and legal discourse becomes blurred during reviews of participant progress, with treatment professionals arguing for legal sanctions intended to achieve therapeutic goals and address deviance from program requirements, and legal team members (including the judge) arguing for more therapeutic responses rather than punitive responses.¹³⁵³ Research also finds treatment and legal team members constructing participants discursively as treatable or untreatable subjects to determine potential for internal transformation (recovery from drug dependence) and to justify punishment for program non-compliance.¹³⁵⁴ In contrast, this thesis focussed primarily on discourse in appeal decisions and defined treatment discourse narrowly as discourse about internal transformation through counselling and other therapies for drug dependence.

Treatment discourse was excluded from the appeal decisions. In four decisions, discourse related to treatment was about compliance with treatment orders such as attendance at counselling and not responding to counsellors or case managers.¹³⁵⁵ This discourse was not about internal responses to treatment. Rather than treatment discourse, the main source of information about program participation in all cases is the original sentencing remarks. Five decisions include information such as drug court assessment and progress reports in addition to the sentencing remarks.¹³⁵⁶ 10 decisions include information from psychiatric or psychological reports, not from the drug court, which assess internal transformation and risk of future relapse.¹³⁵⁷ The use of these reports to inform the sentencing process is common practice. This may explain why they were provided to the courts as a source of information indicative of internal transformation, rather than information from drug court treatment professionals.

¹³⁵³ See, eg, Moore, above n 135; Lyons, 'Judges as therapists', above n 82; Baker, above n 57.

¹³⁵⁴ See, eg, Burns and Peyrot, above n 115; Lyons, 'Simultaneously treatable', above n 90; Paik, above n 100; Mackinem and Higgins, above n 107; Baker, above n 57.

¹³⁵⁵ *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101; *Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor* [2008] SASC 62; *Ashton v Police* [2008] SASC 174; *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130.

Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62; Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Monerola v Police [2009] SASC 42.

 ¹³⁵⁷ Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174;
 Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183.

Drug courts introduced new concepts to the criminal courts with the normative goal of assisting participants with recovery from drug dependence. Some normative discourse in the appeal decisions highlighted the role of judicial interaction and legal coercion to encourage participants into the program, and to retain them in the program. The incentive to commence the program which offers treatment in the community instead of continued incarceration was apparent, with 10 appellants released from custody to commence the program.¹³⁵⁸ Another incentive to participate in the program is the potential for a reduction in sentence at the end of the program. This incentive was evident in three decisions where the appellants withdrew from the program when it became apparent they would receive immediate sentences of imprisonment regardless of any progress towards recovery made during the program.¹³⁵⁹ In one decision, a graduate received an immediate sentence of imprisonment from the drug court which was upheld on appeal.¹³⁶⁰ This contradicts the normative goals of the program and potentially undermined any progress made towards recovery by that participant. In contrast, four appellants who did not successfully complete the program had their progress acknowledged discursively by the original sentencing and the appeal courts and/or received more favourable sentences attributed in part to having made some degree of progress during the program.¹³⁶¹ The diversity in sentencing outcomes confirms previous research that highlights the complexity of sentencing drug court participants.¹³⁶²

The original sentencing and appeal courts engaged in normative discourse to construct discursive representations of responsibilised participant/appellants. The importance of ongoing judicial interaction in the supervision and management of participants during the program was explicitly recognised in three decisions.¹³⁶³ The appeal cases also include normative discourse in the

 ¹³⁵⁸ Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; R v Gasmier [2011] SASCFC 43; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21; Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; Police v Bieg [2008] SASC 261; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258.

¹³⁵⁹ *Chandler v Police* [2002] SASC 130; *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26; *R v Place* [2002] SASC 101.

¹³⁶⁰ *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42.

Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21; Parsons v
 Police [2008] SASC 339.

¹³⁶² See, eg, Carey, Finigan and Pukstas, above n 186, 28-9; Harrell and Roman, above n 449, 227.

¹³⁶³ *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26; *R v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82; *Ashton v Police* [2008] SASC 174.

forms of judicial praise¹³⁶⁴ and admonishments,¹³⁶⁵ rewards¹³⁶⁶ and sanctions,¹³⁶⁷ and excuse testing.¹³⁶⁸ The encouragement of participant investment in the normative goals of the program was recognised in two decisions where the participant was warned about the consequences of any further program non-compliance.¹³⁶⁹ Four participants were consistently compliant during most of the program¹³⁷⁰ and three participants were consistently non-compliant despite coercion to engage with the program.¹³⁷¹ Seven appellants demonstrated resistance by removing home detention monitoring and absconding.¹³⁷² This suggests participant resistance to coercion to accept the normative goals of the program.¹³⁷³ Resistance is consistent with existing research which finds drug addicts are more likely to abscond from treatment programs when under high levels of constraint and control.¹³⁷⁴

This thesis conceptualises compliance discourse broadly as meeting program requirements and non-compliance as failing to meet program requirements, regardless of whether those requirements could also be considered as legal or treatment requirements. Discourse about compliance and non-compliance was located in the following categories: attendance at drug testing and results (13 decisions);¹³⁷⁵ issues with bail conditions (10 decisions);¹³⁷⁶ re-offending during the program (12

¹³⁶⁴ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62.

¹³⁶⁵ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62.

¹³⁶⁶ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21.

¹³⁶⁷ Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; R v Place [2002] SASC 101; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339.

 ¹³⁶⁸ Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Ryan v
 Police [2003] SASC 108; Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368.

¹³⁶⁹ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62.

Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163.

¹³⁷¹ Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183.

 ¹³⁷² Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Field v Police [2009] SASC 354; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82;
 Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368; Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339;
 Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21.

¹³⁷³ Greig, above n 979, 265.

¹³⁷⁴ Anglin, above n 995, 534, 543.

Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62; R v Place [2002] SASC 101; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117; Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; Ketoglou v Police [2008] SASC 243; Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430.

 ¹³⁷⁶ R v Place [2002] SASC 101; Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Field v Police [2009] SASC 354; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21; Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255.

decisions);¹³⁷⁷ and failing to adhere to instructions from managers or counsellors (4 decisions).¹³⁷⁸ Compliance and non-compliance discourse was linked with discourse about recovery (internal transformation) in 20 decisions.¹³⁷⁹

A consequence of the courts focussing on compliance discourse is that information created during program participation intended for supervising participants and monitoring progress is used later to make judgements about attitudes and internal transformation in subsequent legal contexts. This thesis finds the courts in more formal legal contexts engaging in discourse about deviant behaviour, attitudes and internal transformation partly informed through compliance discourse from the drug court. In five decisions the courts construct versions of progress or non-progress during the program through deviant behaviour which is then conceptually linked to negative attitudes such as dishonesty. Negative attitudes then signalled a lack of internal transformation or ability or willingness to change.¹³⁸⁰ In seven decisions the courts represent the appellants as having chaotic and disrupted lifestyles through information about program non-compliance, lack of treatment and other supports during the program and personal background histories.¹³⁸¹ In 16 decisions, the presence or absence of social or program support contributed towards discourse about non-compliance.¹³⁸² These

 ¹³⁷⁷ Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21; Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163; Robson v Police[2007] SASC 395; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108; Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258; Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255; Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430.

¹³⁷⁸ Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62; R v Place [2002] SASC 101; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163.

 ¹³⁷⁹ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62; Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368; Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368; Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108; R v Proom [2003] SASC 88; Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163; R v Place [2002] SASC 101; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; Ketoglou v Police [2008] SASC 243; R v Pumpa [2013] SADC 157.

¹³⁸⁰ Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163; Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108; Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368.

 ¹³⁸¹ Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82.

Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258; R v Place [2002] SASC 101; Ketoglou v Police
 [2008] SASC 243; R v Pumpa [2013] SADC 157; R v Gasmier [2011] SASCFC 43; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC
 163; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21;
 Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395; R v
 Place [2002] SASC 101; Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; Crockford v AMC Anor [2008] SASC 62.

constructions were applied to situations where non-compliance was out of the participant's control¹³⁸³ as well as situations where participants were complicit with program non-compliance.¹³⁸⁴

This thesis provides an original and significant contribution to existing research which defines discourse that occurs in drug courts using therapeutic and legal boundaries. The treatment and legal discourse identified in previous research could also be characterised as normative and about program compliance because some of that discourse is about whether or not participants complied with program conditions.¹³⁸⁵ Similar discourse has filtered into the appeal decisions to partly inform assessments about progress during the program and signs of internal transformation. Whilst this thesis is limited to discourse located in the appeal decisions, the predominance of compliance discourse in the appeal decisions, existing research¹³⁸⁶ and court evaluation reports¹³⁸⁷ combined suggests compliance discourse may be a dominant form of discourse in drug courts. This thesis addresses a gap in research by showing how such discourse is subsequently used in legal contexts to inform assessments about recovery and internal transformation. The findings in this thesis are important because it demonstrates how compliance discourse partly informs and justifies the sentence on appeal.

Existing research demonstrates how drug courts recognise relapse and other deviant behaviours occur as part of the recovery process and also use this information to justify punishment through sanctions, increased monitoring, remands into custody for stabilisation and program termination. This thesis expands that research by showing how the same information is recontextualised alongside other information to justify punishment in sentencing and appeal process. In particular, analysis finds the

 ¹³⁸³ Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395; R
 v Place [2002] SASC 101; Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430.

Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117.

¹³⁸⁵ See, eg, Moore, above n 135; Lyons, 'Judges as therapists', above n 82; Baker, above n 57; Burns and Peyrot, above n 115; Lyons, 'Simultaneously treatable', above n 90; Paik, above n 100; Mackinem and Higgins, above n 107; Wolf, above n 50; Bull, above n 135, 4-5, 18: Bull observed that drug courts use processes that seek to ensure program compliance through deterrence, however, drug courts were not just about compliance, they also offered participants freedom and an opportunity to change, at 17.

¹³⁸⁶ Ibid.

¹³⁸⁷ See, eg, Skrzypiec, above n 33; Brewster, above n 185; Taxman and Bouffard, above n 175.

courts making assessments about program compliance, rehabilitation and risk, with more emphasis on risk. Information about program non-compliance was located alongside other information such as the seriousness of the offences leading to program participation (26 decisions),¹³⁸⁸ criminal antecedents (22 decisions)¹³⁸⁹ and personal background history (18 decisions)¹³⁹⁰ to support representation of appellants as responsibilised drug addicts at risk of future drug use and offending. Many appellants were explicitly characterised as responsibilised "drug addicts" at risk of future offending.¹³⁹¹ The characterisation of the appellant as "drug addict" triggered sentencing principles based on incapacitation, protection of the community and deterrence which justified sentences of immediate imprisonment. Protection of the community and deterrence were dominant sentencing considerations, rather than rehabilitation, for 14 appellants found to be non-compliant during the program.¹³⁹² In contrast, four appellants who were mainly non-compliant in the program were found to have prospects of rehabilitation based on stability in the community through ongoing

^{R v Place [2002] SASC 101; Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258; Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108; Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255; Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224; Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Police v Bieg [2008] SASC 261; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Field v Police [2009] SASC 354; R v Gasmier [2011] SASCFC 43; Madden v Police [2005] SASC 304; Ketoglou v Police [2008] SASC 243; R v Proom [2003] SASC 88; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21; Police v Lawrie [2010] SASC 117; R v Pumpa [2013] SADC 157.}

¹³⁸⁹ Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108; Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255; Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163; Field v Police [2009] SASC 354; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; R v Gasmier [2011] SASCFC 43; Madden v Police [2005] SASC 304; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395; Ketoglou v Police [2008] SASC 243; Police v Lawrie [2010] SASC 117; R v Place [2002] SASC 101; R v Proom [2003] SASC 88; R v Pumpa [2013] SADC 157.

¹³⁹⁰ R v Place [2002] SASC 101; Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258; Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Field v Police [2009] SASC 354; Madden v Police [2005] SASC 304; Ketoglou v Police [2008] SASC 243; R v Proom [2003] SASC 88; Police v Lawrie [2010] SASC 117; R v Pumpa [2013] SADC 157.

 ¹³⁹¹ R v Gasmier [2011] SASCFC 43; Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; R v Place [2002] SASC 101; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21; Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224; Police v Lawrie [2010] SASC 117; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117; Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163; Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368; Madden v Police [2005] SASC 304; Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255; Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174.

 ¹³⁹² Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395; Police v Bieg [2008] SASC 261; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; R v Place [2002] SASC 101; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258; R v Proom [2003] SASC 88; Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430; Field v Police [2009] SASC 354.

relationships.¹³⁹³ Where a standard of expected compliance representing success in the program was articulated, it was a high standard such as a gold star standard.¹³⁹⁴

The intention of drug courts is to rehabilitate individuals from drug dependence by normalising their behaviour and lifestyle. Section 10(6)(b) was included in the *Criminal Law (Sentencing) Act 1988* (SA) to ensure participants would not be penalised for unsuccessful participation in the program. This section was considered on appeal in four decisions.¹³⁹⁵ The findings show how information about program compliance and non-compliance is nevertheless used to inform the courts about prospects of rehabilitation and risk of future relapse. It appears program non-compliance is considered when assessing prospects of rehabilitation because rehabilitation is a normative process inherently about addressing deviant attitudes and behaviours. Assessments about the risk of future relapse into drug use and related offending are similarly connected with deviance and program non-compliance. The findings demonstrate how the nature of compliance discourse, which focusses on deviance, no matter how minor, when moulded into the framework of sentencing and appeal process, can affect the outcome of the decision with real consequences for the participant/appellant.

The appeal courts relied mostly on their own expert knowledge and experience when considering program compliance, rehabilitation and risk. This was evident in the extent of reliance on the original sentencing remarks to inform the appeal decision, the categorisation of many appellants as "drug addict" and the exclusion of treatment information to inform the court about internal transformation (outlined above). In two decisions, the drug court magistrate who originally sentenced the appellant was explicitly considered 'best positioned' to make an assessment about

¹³⁹³ Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21; R v Gasmier [2011] SASCFC 43; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82.

 ¹³⁹⁴ Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174. See also Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; R v Proom [2003] SASC 88.

Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117.

compliance, rehabilitation and risk based on their personal knowledge of the participant through judicial supervision and information gathered during the program.¹³⁹⁶

The research findings are likely influenced by the fact many appellants failed to complete the program, with 11 appellants having their participation terminated for non-compliance.¹³⁹⁷ There appears to be correspondence between assessments of risk occurring during the program leading to program termination and assessments of risk in later sentencing and appeal process. By failing the program, the participant/appellant continues to pose a risk of future drug use and offending. This assessment included appellants who were mostly compliant during the program.¹³⁹⁸ Assessment of future risk of relapse justified punishment by immediate imprisonment on appeal in many decisions.¹³⁹⁹ Other appellants received suspended or time served sentences on appeal, with the justification for that form of punishment not related to drug court participation, but rather some form of stability in the community.¹⁴⁰⁰

The findings show the appeal courts making limited use of information from the drug court and more reliance on the sentencing remarks for information about program participation. The predominance of discourse about compliance and non-compliance and lack of treatment discourse suggests that representation of the participant/appellant is influenced by legal institutional knowledges and practice, rather than treatment knowledges and practice. The findings are consistent with existing research into how courts construct legal subjects with particular characterisations about

¹³⁹⁶ *Reed v Police* [2007] SASC 26; *Police v Van Boxtel* [2013] SASC 82.

 ¹³⁹⁷ Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21; Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163; Police v Bieg [2008] SASC 261; Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117; Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255; Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183; Crockford v Adelaide Magistrates Court & Anor [2008] SASC 62.

¹³⁹⁸ See, eg, *Monterola v Police* [2009] SASC 42; *Ashton v Police* [2008] SASC 174.

 ¹³⁹⁹ Chandler v Police [2002] SASC 130; Ryan v Police [2003] SASC 108; Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255;
 Reed v Police [2007] SASC 26, [5]; Kells v Police [2007] SASC 224; Richards v Police [2007] SASC 368; Robson v Police [2007] SASC 395; Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174; Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42; Roberts v Police [2013] SASC 117; R v Place [2002] SASC 101; R v Caplikas [2002] SASC 258; R v Proom [2003] SASC 88; Ketoglou v Police [2008] SASC 243; Police v Lawrie [2010] SASC 117.

Police v B, WR [2005] SASC 163; Lawrie v DPP [2008] SASC 21; Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339; Habra v
 Police [2004] SASC 430.

the offender,¹⁴⁰¹ the offence,¹⁴⁰² and in particular, categorise offenders as particular types of offenders.¹⁴⁰³

Drug courts are described as treatment courts and conceptualised as different to mainstream courts because of less adversarial process and the focus on treating drug dependent offenders. However, by conceptualising the drug court as a court, a legal entity rather than a treatment entity, normative discourse about compliance and risk created in that court (and recontextualised into later legal contexts) may be considered more in line with legal institutional knowledges and practices than is recognised in case law and wider literature. As this thesis is limited to the discourse evident in the appeal decisions, at the very least, this thesis has demonstrated the types of information about program participation that is used in later legal contexts, and how it is used to construct representations of the participant/appellant to fit the sentencing and appeal process to justify punishment. The absence of treatment discourse in the appeal decisions, does not necessarily mean that discourse is absent from the drug court during the program.

It appears that normative and compliance discourse originating from the drug court resonates with later court decision-making because compliance is about behaviour which can be identified and for which individuals can be held responsible. Compliance discourse informs the drug court and later courts of the potential for risk of relapse and offending. In the quote at the start of this section, Greig describes how the law enslaves and moulds other discourses to fit within established cognitive modes of legal decision-making. To do so, the courts test and transform material 'to match a legal reality'.¹⁴⁰⁴ This thesis demonstrates how all the possible stories that could be told about the participant/appellant, including their time during the drug court program, was filtered and compressed to meet the criteria underlying the sentencing and appeal process.

¹⁴⁰¹ Gurevich, above n 206; Phoenix, above n 205.

¹⁴⁰² See, eg, Bouhours and Daly, above n 203; MacMartin and Wood, above n 202.

¹⁴⁰³ Wandall, above n 1138.

¹⁴⁰⁴ Greig, above n 979, 117.

APPENDIX ONE

Table Three: Sample of record of initial analysis for inclusion and exclusion

Representation/Construction Appellant Defendant Offender Victim Drug addict Sentencing considerations Actual rehabilitation		1 × Hace 2002	Chundler 2002	Caplikas 2002	Ryan 2003	Proom 2003	Lanrence 2003	en 2004 º	2004	10	50	12	13 vo				17 18	19	20	21		_	4 2	_			29 1102	2012 8	n 2012 E	32	33 19	34 E102	35	36		
Representation/Construction Appellant Defendant Offender Victim Drug addict Sentencing considerations Actual rehabilitation	~ - - -	✓ -		Caplificas 200	Ryan 2003	om 2003	nce 201	an 20	200	8 I	۳.	ë i	s l	813	8 1	5 P				Z		8 8		8	8	3	201	201	n 20	012	le l		3			
Appellant Defendant Offender Victim Drug addict Sentencing comiderations Actual rehabilitation	- ~	-	~			Ă	Lame	Andreasen 200	Hahra 2004	Norman 2005	B, WR 2005	Waugh 2005	H,T 2005	Madden 2005	Becker 2005	Keel 2007	Richards 2007	Robson 2007	Lanrie (1) 2008	Ashton 2008	Bieg 2008	Pursons 2008 Victorian 2009	Crockford 2008	Monterola 2009	Fidd 2009	Lanarie (2) 2010	Gasmier 2011	Hughes 2012	'Dicimpsion 2012	Patz d 2012	Van Boxtel 2013	Roberts 2013	Pumpa 2013	2015	NCL	EXCL
Appellant Defendant Offender Victim Drug addict Sentencing comiderations Actual rehabilitation	- ~	-	\checkmark							_				_	_	_	_	-					_													
Defendant Offender Victim Drug addict Sentencing comiderations Actual rehabilitation	-	-		~	~	~	_	~	× -	~	~	~	× .	~ .	√ ,	/ •	/ /	~	~	~	~	× •	-	~	~	-	~	~	_	-	~	~	_	~	30	6
Offender Victim Drug addict Sentencing comiderations Actual rehabilitation	-		_	-	-	_	-	-	~	~	-	-	~	- '	✓.			-	-	-	-	✓ .	. 🗸	_	~	-	_	-	~	~	-	_	~	√	11	25
Drug addict Sentencing considerations Actual rehabilitation	-	\checkmark	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	_	√	_	1	1	√ ,	/ ,	/ /	1	~	~	~	v ,	/ /	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	34	2
Drug addict Sentencing considerations Actual rehabilitation	~	_	_	_	-	_	_	_	~	_	_	_	_	_				~	_	_	_			-	_	_	_	-	_	-	_	_	-	-	2	34
Sentencing considerations Actual rehabilitation		~	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	_	~	~	_	 Image: A second s	v ,	/ •	/ /	~	~	~	~	v .		~	~	~	~	~	-	~	~	~	~	-	32	4
Actual relation																																				
Prospects of rehabilitation	~	_	_	_	_	~	_	_	-	_	_	_	✓	_				_	-	_	~		. 🗸	_	_	-	_	-	\checkmark	_	_	_	_	-	6	30
	~	~	~	~	~	~	-	_	\checkmark	_	~	~	× .	¥ .	× ,	/ .		~	<	~	~	× ,		~	~	<	\checkmark	1	<	~	~	-	~	~	29	7
Personal deterrence	~	~	-	~	~	~	-	-	~	-	√	~	-	- '	× ,	1.	- ✓	~	-	-	~	× ,	′ _	~	~	-	-	-	<	-	-	-	-	~	19	17
General deterrence	~	~	_	~	-	~	-	-	-	-	✓	~	~	-	< ·	1.	- V	~	-	-	✓	< ,	′ _	~	~	-	~	-	\checkmark	-	-	-	-	✓	19	17
Protection of community	_	✓	_	~	_	~	_	_	~	_	_	_	✓	_ `	× ,	/ .	~	_	-	~	_	✓ _		_	~	-	~	-	<	-	-	_	~	✓	15	21
Seriousness of offences	~	~	~	~	~	~	-	~	~	-	√	√	< ·	< ·	× ,	/ ,	/ /	1	~	~	~	× •	\ \	~	~	~	~	~	<	-	~	~	~	√	33	3
Extensive history of offending	_	_	~	~	~	_	_	~	-	_	✓	~	< ·	× .	× ,	/ ,	/ /	~	-	✓	-	_ `	′ _	~	~	~	~	\checkmark	\checkmark	1	~	~	~	✓	25	11
Assessment of progress on drug court program																																				
"Significant success"	_	~	_	~	-	-	_	-	-	_	~	_	_	_				_	-	~	_	_ `	-	~	-	-	_	-	_	_	-	_	_	-	6	30
Substantially reduced drug use	_	~	_	~	-	_	_	_	_	_	~	_	_	_	- `	/ .		-	_	~	_	v ,	-	~	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	8	28
Drug free	_	~	_	~	_	_	_	_	~	_	~	_	_	_	- `	/ .		-	_	~	_	_ *	1	~	_	_	_	-	_	_	_	_	_	_	8	28
Completed program / graduated	_	_	_	-	_	_	_	_	~	_	-	_	-	-		_		_	_	_	_			~	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	~	-	3	33
Imprisonment was inevitable	_	~	~	-	-	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_				-	_	_	_	_	1	~	_	-	_	-	-	-	-	_	_	_	4	32
"Exhausted resources"	_	-	~	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	- ,	/ .	~	-	-	-	-	✓ .		-	-	-	_	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	4	32
Issues urine testing / results	_	~	_	~	~	_	_	_	-	_	_	_	_	_	- `	1		-	_	~	_	✓ .	. 🗸	~	_	_	_	~	_	-	~	~	_	_	11	25
Breaches of bail	_	~	_	_	~	_	_	~	_	_	_	_	_	_	_		~	_	~	_	_	~	~	~	~	_	_	~	_	_	~	_	_	_	11	25
Reoffended while on program	_		~	_	_	_	_	~	_	_	~	_	_	_			/ _	~	~	_	_	✓ .		~	_	_	_	~	_	_	~	_	_	_	10	26
Failure to comply	_	~	~	~	~	~	_	~	_	_	√	_	_	_	_ ,	/ ,	/ /	_	~	~	~	~	1	~	~	_	_	~	_	_	~	~	_	_	20	16
Program terminated	_	~	~	~	~	~	_	~	_	_	√	_	-	_	- ,	/ ,	/ /	~	~	~	~	v ,	/ /		~	-	-	~	-	_	~	~	-	-	21	15
Lildihood of relapse / reoffending	_	_	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	_	_	~	_	~	_ 、	/	~	-	_	~	_	_		~	_	_	_	~	_	_	✓	_	_	_	15	21
Sources of Information	- 1	- 1								- 1	- 1		- 1		- 1						- 1					_				_		- 1	- 1	-		
Sentencing Remarks		~	~	~	~	~		~	~	_	√	√	1	× .	√ ,	/ ,	/ /	1	~	~	~	v .	/	1	1	~	~	~	~		~	~	_	~	30	6
Charges/Apprehension Reports	_	✓	~	~	~	~	~	~	~	_	√	~	< ·	 Image: A second s	v ,	/ ,	/ /	~	~	√	~	v .	/ /	~	~	~	√	~	~	-	✓	_	_	_	30	6
Drug Court Report	_	_	~	_	_	_	_	_	-	_	_	_		~				_	_	~	_		. 🗸	~	_	_	_	-	-	-	~	_	_	-	6	30
Time in custody	-	~	~	√	~	_	~	~	~	-	√	√	_	× .	× ,	/ ,	/ /	~	~	~	~	✓ .		~	-	-	~	~	-	-	✓	_	-	√	24	12
Time on home detention		~		~				~			~	~		~ .	v ,	Ζ,	/ /	~	~	~	~	~	Т	~				~				~			18	18
	-		-		-	-	-	-	-	-	+	+	-	~	-	+	+	+			+		+-	+	-	-	-	~	-	-	-		-	-	9	27
Unexpired parole Criminal history	-	-	~	-	• √	-	• √	-	~	-	~	~	-	-		7		-	~	-	-			-	• √	~	-	~	• √	-	~	-	~	-	29	7
	-	·	~	~	·	~	•	·		-	·	·		-	/	_		1		~	-	· ·		+ ·	·	~	·	~	~	-	~	-	~		17	19
Psych (either) report	-	-	•	•	-	~	-	-	• •	-	-	-	~	-	· .		/-	,	~	•	-			-	-	*	-	•	•	•	•	·	~	-	9	19
Presentence report	-+	-	-	-	-	v	-	-	Ŷ	-	-	-	*	-		÷	<u> -</u>	-	~	-	-	- `	+-	-	v	-	-	-	-	-	~	-	Ŷ	Ŷ	4	32
Letter to court written by appellant	-	-	·	-	·	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	~			- -	-		-	-			-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	6	30
Defence at sentencing	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	•	-	-	-	-	*	-	-		-	-	-	-	· -	÷	17	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	~	6	30
Prosecution at sentencing	-	-	~	-	× ✓	-	-	-	~	-	-	~	-	-	-			v	~	-	-	7 7	· ·	-	~	~	-	-	-	~	~	~	-	* ~	30	50 6
Submissions on appeal - defence	-	• √	* ~	• √	* ~	* ~	-	* ✓	* ~	-	-	-	~	_	_		_	v	~		~	• •	_	-	* ~	~	* ~	~	-	* ~	~		-	* ~	26	10
Submissions on appeal - prosecution Background History	-	•	-				- 1	•	•	- 1	•	·	·	- 1	<u>· </u>			1*		_	•	- 1 *	*	11	1.		· ·		-			- 1	- 1		20	10
Child abuse	Т		~	~						T	T	T	T	Т		Т	1	~	~	~	T	Ι.	-	T		~		~			~			~	10	26
	7	~	· ~	~	~	~	~	7	~	-	~	-	-	~ .		7	7	~	~	~	~	7		-	-	* ~	-	~	-	-	~	~	~		32	4
Alcohol addiction	-		~	~	F		-			-+		-	-	_	· ·	+	-	É	~		_	· ·	Ť	+	~	~		-	-				~	-	10	26
Previous convictions	-+	• •	~	~	~	-	~	~	-	-	-+	7	-	-		7				~	-		+-	17	~		-	-	-	-	~	2	~	~	24	12
Previous convictions Previous imprisonment	-+		• √	• •	~	-	~	• √	~	-+	-	~	-	_	_	_	/-	7	-	~	-+	-	+-	+·	• √	-	• √	* ~	• √	• •	~		~	~	24	12
	~	7	~	× √	Ľ.	~				-	~	-	-		_	<u> </u>		v v	~	× √	-	7,		17	× √	~	× √	~	~	~		~	v V	v v	21	15
		-	~	~	-	~	~	-	~	-	-	7		_	· ·	+-		~	-	-	-+		_	+	~	~	-	~	~	~	~	-	~	-	18	18
Drug Court Program	- 1	-			-			-		- 1	- 1	×		- 1	-		- 1 ·	<u> </u>	-	-	- 1				<u> </u>			-	-	-	-	- 1	•	-	10	10
Rehabilitation resources (including	Т									Т	Т	Т	Т	Т			1	T			Т		T	Ι.												
counselling) Case management /supervision	-	~	~	-	-	-	-	-	~	-	-	-	-	-	- `	-		-	-	~	-		. 1	~	-	-	-	~	-	-	~	-	-	-	9	27
/monitoring (including bail and drug testing)	-	~	~	~	~	-	-	~	~	-	~	-	-	-	- '	-	- 🗸	-	~	~	-	-	. 🗸	~	~	-	-	~	-	-	~	~	-	-	18	18
Time on program																							_				_									
2-3 months					~	~		~				Т	T	Т		Т	T				~	T	7	T							~	~			7	29
6 months	-+	~	-	~			-		-	-+	-	-+	-	-+					-	-	+		+	+-	-	-	-	~	-	-			-	-	3	33
8 months	-+		~	-		-	-+	-	-	-	-+	-+	-+	-+	-+:			~	~	-	-	-+-	+-	+-		-	-		-	-	-	-	-+	-	4	32
9 months	-+	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-+	-+	-+	-+	-+	-+-			É	-	-	-+	~ -	+-	+-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	35
> 12 months	-+	-	-	-	-	-	-+	-	~	-	~	-+	-+	-+-	-+-	-+-		+-	-	~	-+	-+-	+-	7	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	~	-	5	31
1	- 1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		- 1		NCI	IRP	ON (0/1	EXC	LUSIC)N()		- 1			<u> </u>	-	-	_	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	54

APPENDIX TWO

*Case Summaries*¹⁴⁰⁵

	CASES	DRUG COURT PARTICIPANT (JUST COMPLETED – SENTENCED IN DRUG COURT)
1	<i>Chandler v Police</i> [2002] SASC 130 Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (Nyland J)	<i>Michelle Lea Chandler (female), age 37</i> : Michelle is the mother of a 16 year old son who is in the care of her mother. Michelle spent most of the previous 10 years in custody. She has a history of sexual abuse as a child, drug and alcohol dependence, an extensive criminal history since childhood and as an adult has been convicted of 189 offences of dishonesty committed to support her drug dependence. Just prior to her participation in the program, Michelle was released from custody, gained employment and became a partner in a hotel. That business failed, leaving her in debt. Soon thereafter, Michelle relapsed into heroin use and re-offended. She was accepted into the drug court program after spending 4 months in custody. Michelle participated in the program from May $2000 - 16$ January 2001 (approx. 8 months on a 12 month program). She withdrew from the program on the understanding she had an unexpired balance of parole of seven years yet to serve in custody whether or not she successfully completed the program. It appears she re-offended during the program. Michelle received an immediate sentence of imprisonment from the drug court and appealed that sentence. On appeal, she was re-sentenced, receiving an immediate term of imprisonment.
2	<i>Ryan v Police</i> [2003] SASC 108 Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (Perry J)	<i>Eamon Patrick William Ryan (male), age 50</i> : Eamon has an extensive offending history connected to his drug dependence, including heroin. He participated in the program for a short period commencing in August 2002. His participation was terminated after allegations of substitution of urine following positive drug tests for methamphetamine and denial of drug use. Eamon received a sentence of immediate imprisonment from the drug court. The appeal was dismissed.

¹⁴⁰⁵ The cases are listed according to the three columns of cases outlined in Table Two and discussed in the methodology chapter. Each case was subjected to discourse analysis. Not all cases were found to include discourse relevant to the thesis, particularly some cases in the broader third column, "Discussion of drug court program / sentencing principles / unresolved offences in other courts / applying for the program".

3	Andreasen v Police [2004] SASC 255 Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (Gray J)	Steven Daniel Andreasen (male), age not provided: Steven has a history of dishonesty offences related to his drug dependence. He participated in the program from May 2003 for a short period. After failing to meet attendance reporting requirements [details excluded], his participation was terminated. It appears he may have absconded. There are further offences which appear to have occurred after the program ended. Steven received a sentence of immediate imprisonment from the drug court. The appeal was dismissed.
4	<i>Police v B, WR</i> [2005] SASC 163 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal by prosecution — (Doyle CJ)	<i>Mr B (name suppressed) (male), age 47:</i> Mr B is the father of two children with whom he maintains regular contact. He participated in the program from June 2003 – May 2004. Mr B was due to graduate from the program on 28 May 2004. On 8 May 2004 he re-offended with offences of a similar nature to those committed before the program. Mr B argued he re-offended due to threats made to his family because of a drug debt. His participation was terminated and he was sentenced in the drug court. Mr B received a suspended sentence of imprisonment. On appeal, he was re-sentenced receiving a time served sentence.
5	<i>Reed v Police</i> [2007] SASC 26 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (Layton J)	<i>Michael Reed (male), age not provided:</i> Michael has a history of fraudulent offending committed before and after developing an addiction to amphetamine. He also has a gambling addiction. Michael participated in the program from 23 November 2005 – (possibly) May/June 2006 when he withdrew from the program following a relapse into drug use and allegations of altering a medical certificate to excuse his non-attendance. Michael received an immediate term of imprisonment from the drug court. The appeal was dismissed.
6	<i>Kells v Police</i> [2007] SASC 224 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (David J)	Stephen Richard Kells (male), age 30: Stephen was a participant in the program. His participation was terminated due to further offending. No further information about his background history or participation in that program is included. He received an immediate term of imprisonment from the drug court. The appeal was dismissed.

7	<i>Richards v Police</i> [2007] SASC 368 — Supreme Court – Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (Bleby J)	<i>Walter John Richards (male), age not provided:</i> Walter was a participant in the program. His participation was terminated after he removed the home detention monitoring device and absconded. There are a number of charges for breaches of bail which appear related to his time during the program. No further information about his background history is included. Walter was not sentenced in the drug court but was sentenced in the Elizabeth Magistrates Court where he received an immediate term of imprisonment. The appeal was dismissed.
8	<i>Robson v Police</i> [2007] SASC 395 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (Bleby J)	Daymane Charles Robson (male), age 29: Daymane was subjected to violence and neglect as a child and was made a Ward of the State by age 14. He was using amphetamines whilst still at school. He has two children who do not reside with him. Daymane was a participant in the program. The dates of his participation are unclear. Daymane progressed in the program for 8 months. His participation was terminated following allegations of a major indicatable offence. When he was sentenced in the drug court the major indictable offence remained unresolved. Later the outstanding offence was amended to a minor indictable offence and Daymane appeared before a different magistrate for sentence. Daymane received an immediate term of imprisonment. He was re-sentenced by the appeal court to an immediate term of imprisonment.
9	<i>Lawrie v DPP</i> [2008] SASC 21 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (Kelly J)	<i>Nigel Thomas Lawrie (male), age 24 (of Aboriginal descent)</i> : Nigel was subjected to neglect and sexual abuse as a child and commenced using drugs at a young age, including heroin and amphetamines. During the program, he participated in the <i>Mullighan</i> enquiry which resulted in the perpetrator being charged. Nigel has been in a relationship with a woman for the past eight years and has three children aged six, five, and four. He was a participant in the program from 13 Dec 2006 – 8 August 2007 (8 months). His program was terminated following breaches of bail for which he was charged and for re-offending. Nigel received a suspended term of imprisonment from the drug court. He was re-sentenced by the appeal court receiving a suspended sentence of imprisonment. [See also: <i>Police v Lawrie</i> [2010] SASC 117 in which this sentence is discussed in a subsequent prosecution appeal on an application for the drug court suspended sentence to be revoked following further offending].

10	Ashton v Police [2008] SASC 174 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (David J)	Jason Wayne Ashton (male), age not provided: Jason has an extensive criminal history including 14 sentences of immediate imprisonment and 4 suspended sentences of imprisonment. At the time of his offending leading to participation in the drug court, Jason was using methamphetamine, homeless and unemployed. He was a participant in the program from 21 February 2007 – 5 March 2008 (12 months). During the program, he gained permanent housing trust accommodation, abided by drug court requirements and demonstrated periods of abstinence from drug use. At his final review he was told by the drug court magistrate that should he return to court on the next occasion with a good report he would graduate from the program and receive a suspended sentence. Before the sentencing date, the matter was called on by drug court staff due to concerns about a relapse into drug use. Jason was sentenced a few days later and received an immediate sentence of imprisonment. The appeal was dismissed.
11	Police v Bieg [2008] SASC 261 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by prosecution — (David J)	<i>Michael Patrick Bieg (male), age 30</i> : Michael was a participant in the program from 18 July – 10 October 2007 (3 months). His participation was terminated and he was released from the program on bail. No further information about his background history is included. When sentenced by the drug court he received a suspended term of imprisonment. Prosecution appealed the sentence. The appeal was allowed and remitted for re-sentence before another magistrate.
12	Parsons v Police [2008] SASC 339 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (Sulan J)	Sam Benjamin Parsons (male), age not provided: Sam has a history of driving offences, a significant drug dependence and is diagnosed with Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Syndrome. He was a participant in the program from 3 September 2007 – 16 June 2008. His participation was terminated due to failure to comply with program requirements. At the time of the appeal, Sam was in a relationship with a woman who had stable employment and was opposed to drug taking. No further information about his background history is included. He received an immediate term of imprisonment from the drug court. On appeal, he was resentenced and received a suspended term of imprisonment, based on time already served in custody.
13	Monterola v Police [2009] SASC 42 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (Nyland J)	<i>Rex Monterola (male), age 45:</i> Rex is the eldest of three children and has five children between the ages of eight and 28. He commenced using methamphetamines at age 27 and morphine at age 42. He suffers from depression and anxiety following marriage breakdowns, and has attempted suicide on several occasions. He was a participant in the program from 27 August 2007 – 12 September 2008. Rex successfully completed

		and graduated from the program. He received an immediate term of imprisonment from the drug court. The appeal was allowed in relation to the non-parole period only, which was reduced.
14	Hughes v Police [2012] SASC 183 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (David J)	Tanya Jean Hughes (female), age 36 (possibly of Aboriginal descent): Tanya has a history of neglect and abuse as a child. She was made a Ward of the State at age 11, lived on the streets from age 12 and commenced using amphetamines. Tanya has two sons from previous relationships aged 15 and 18. The eldest son is about to have a child with his partner. Tanya has been in a relationship for 13 years with her current partner who has been in prison for the past 10 years. Tanya has an extensive criminal history and has previously spent time in custody. Tanya was a participant in the program from 28 February – 29 August 2011. Her participation was terminated due to offending, continual drug use, substituted samples and absconding from the program. She received an immediate term of imprisonment from the drug court. The appeal was allowed and counsel submissions were yet to be heard in relation to sentence.
15	Police v Van Boxtel [2013] SASC 82 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by prosecution — (White J)	Joseph Van Boxtel (male), age 36: Joseph was subjected to neglect and abuse as a child. He commenced using heroin and amphetamines as a teenager but managed to complete an apprenticeship as a painter. He has an extensive criminal history. Joseph was a participant in the program from 3 September – 8 October 2012. His participation was terminated due to failure to participate in a urine test, removal of the home detention monitoring bracelet and his arrest for further offences during the program. He received an immediate term of imprisonment from the drug court. The appeal was allowed and the matter remitted to the Magistrates Court for re-sentence.
16	<i>Roberts v Police</i> [2013] SASC 117 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (David J)	<i>Damian Jordan Roberts (male), age 30:</i> Damian, at the time he was sentenced, was unemployed and single. He is the father of two young children who are not in his care. Damian has a history of cannabis and methamphetamine use. He was a participant in the program from 11 February – 8 April 2013. His participation was terminated because he was unable to provide urine samples. Damian received an immediate term of imprisonment by the drug court magistrate. The appeal was dismissed.

		DRUG COURT PARTICIPANT (NOT SENTENCED IN DRUG COURT)
17	<i>R v Place</i> [2002] SASC 101 — Supreme Court of Criminal Appeal — District Appeal — by the appellant — (Doyle CJ, Prior, Lander, Martin and Gray JJ)	<i>Mr Place (first name not provided) (male), age 42:</i> Mr Place was raised in an affluent family, has a good employment history and no significant offending history. He commenced heroin and amphetamine use as a teenager. Mr Place has one son, aged 15 years from a previous marriage. Following the breakdown of his marriage, Mr Place started using amphetamines heavily and committed armed robberies to fund his dependence. Mr Place participated in the program from October 2000 – May 2001. He withdrew from the program following breaches of program requirements, a relapse into drug use and difficulty establishing a relationship with his new counsellor. In addition, Mr Place was aware that he would receive an immediate term of imprisonment regardless of progress during the program. After he ceased program participation, Mr Place was arraigned to appear in the District Court for sentence. He received an immediate term of imprisonment by the District Court. He was re-sentenced by the appeal court to an immediate term of imprisonment.
18	Crockford v AMC ANOR [2008] SASC 62 — Supreme Court — Civil Judicial Review — by the appellant — (Layton J)	<i>George Crockford (male), age not provided:</i> George was non-compliant with program requirements including breaches of bail, a dilute urine sample and was at risk of losing his accommodation. His participation was terminated due to abusive language to staff. This is a judicial review of a decision by a magistrate to terminate participation in the drug court program and not an appeal against sentence.
		PREVIOUS DRUG COURT PARTICIPANT
19	<i>R v Caplikas</i> [2002] SASC 258 — Supreme Court of Criminal Appeal - District Appeal — by prosecution — (Perry, Williams and Gray JJ)	<i>Matthew John Caplikas (male), age 20:</i> Matthew participated in the program from the end of 2000 – July 2001 (approx. 6 months). Matthew remained drug free for the first six months in the program before relapsing into drug use, using a mixture of amphetamine, cocaine and heroin. Matthew's participation was terminated following a return to his previous drug using associates and lifestyle. The offences subject to appeal occurred after his time in the drug court program. In the District Court he received a sentence of immediate imprisonment. Matthew was re-sentenced by the appeal court to a sentence of immediate imprisonment.

20	<i>R v Proom</i> [2003] SASC 88 — Supreme Court of Criminal Appeal — District Appeal — by the appellant — (Doyle CJ, Duggan and Gray JJ)	<i>Melissa Mandy Proom (female), age 19:</i> Melissa developed heroin dependence in her teenage years. She has one child, aged two years. She participated in the program for two months. Participation was terminated. It appears the offences before the District Court for sentence occurred after her participation in the program. In the District Court she was sentenced to serve a term of immediate imprisonment. The appeal was allowed. Melissa was re-sentenced to serve a term of immediate imprisonment.
21	Habra v Police [2004] SASC 430 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (Gray J)	<i>Joseph Habra (male), age not provided:</i> Joseph participated in the program from June 2002 – 9 July 2003 and successfully graduated. Joseph received a suspended sentence of imprisonment by the drug court magistrate. He re-offended 8 days and then one month after completing the program. Joseph was sentenced by the Magistrates Court for those further offences to a sentence of immediate imprisonment. Soon after receiving that sentence Joseph was assaulted in prison and suffered severe and ongoing brain injuries. The appeal court re-sentenced Joseph who received a suspended sentence of imprisonment.
22	<i>Ketoglou v Police</i> [2008] SASC 243 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (White J)	<i>Simela Ketoglou (female), age not provided:</i> Simela was admitted into the drug court program to address her heroin dependence. She re-offended after her time in the program. This appeal relates to penalties imposed for that offending and issues in relation to the suspended sentence bonds imposed by the drug court. Simela was ordered to serve time in custody in relation to suspended sentences arising from the drug court sentence due to further offending. The appeal was dismissed.
23	<i>Field v Police</i> [2009] SASC 354 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — (Gray J)	<i>Samuel Troy Field (male), age 25:</i> Samuel has a long history of dishonesty offences and previously served time in custody. He is the father of two young children. Samuel was a drug court participant from 2002 – 2003. It appears he may have absconded from the program in 2003 while on home detention bail. No further information is provided about time in the drug court program.
24	Police v Lawrie [2010] SASC 117 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by prosecution — (David J)	<i>Nigel Thomas Lawrie (male), age not provided:</i> Nigel is a former drug court participant. His original sentence from the drug court was appealed [See: <i>Lawrie v DPP</i> [2008] SASC 21] and he received a suspended sentence of imprisonment with a good behaviour bond. Nigel subsequently relapsed into drug use and re-offended during a period when he was living by himself. An application was made by prosecution to

		the Magistrates Court to revoke the drug court suspended sentence. This application was refused. On appeal Nigel was re-sentenced to serve a term of immediate imprisonment.
25	<i>R v Pumpa</i> [2013] SADC 157 — District Court — "serious repeat offender application" — by the applicant — (Beazley J)	<i>Shane David Leslie Pumpa (male), age not provided:</i> Shane is a former drug court participant. He successfully completed the program and received a suspended sentence from the drug court on 6 August 2012. Shane relapsed into drug use and re-offended in April 2013 (to raise money to pay a debt owed to a drug dealer). This is an application for a declaration that he is not to be sentenced as a serious repeat offender. Application declined.
		REFERENCES TO "DRUG COURT PROGRAM" BUT NOT A PARTICIPANT (Discussion of drug court program / sentencing principles / unresolved offences in other courts / applying for the program)
26	<i>R v Tran</i> [2000] SASC 431 — Supreme Court of Criminal Appeal — District Appeal — (Prior, Olsson and Debelle JJ)	<i>Hai Long Tran (male), age 22:</i> Hai is not a drug court participant. This appeal outlines the pilot drug court program and how this relates to sentencing principles for drug offences.
27	<i>R v Lawrence</i> [2003] SADC 112 — District Court — NPP application — — by the applicant — (Allan J)	<i>Michael David Lawrence (male), age not provided:</i> Michael is requesting a further non-parole period be set to allow for referral to apply for admission into the drug court program. Application refused.
28	<i>R v Waugh</i> [2005] SASC 470 — Supreme Court of Criminal Appeal — District Appeal — (Doyle CJ, Sulan and White JJ)	Shaun Matthew Waugh (male), age 31: Shaun argued the co-offender — a participant in the drug diversion program was more likely to receive a suspended sentence if successful in that program — parity in sentencing.

29	Norman v Police [2005] SASC 12 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — by the appellant — (Anderson J)	<i>Jamie Steven Norman (male), age not provided:</i> Jamie had an unresolved offence dealt with in a different court at the time he was a participant in the drug court program. He was brought from custody for a trial without prior notice. This proceeded with Jamie unrepresented. He received a sentence of immediate imprisonment. Appeal allowed and matter remitted.
30	<i>H, T v Police</i> [2005] SASC 143 — Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — (Sulan J)	Appellants name suppressed in this decision (female), age not provided: Ms H,T is not a drug court participant — discussion of aims of diversion programs and sentencing principles.
31	Madden v Police [2005] SASC 304 —Supreme Court — Magistrates Appeal — (White J)	<i>Jarrod Allan John Madden (male), age not provided:</i> Jarrod is not a drug court participant — whether an inability to participate on either the drug court or the diversion program is a relevant consideration in the sentencing process.
32	<i>R v Becker</i> [2005] SASC 186 — Supreme Court of Criminal Appeal — District Appeal — (Gray, Sulan and Layton JJ)	<i>Matthew Paul Becker (male), age 31</i> : Matthew is not a drug court participant. Outline of aims and rationale of diversionary programs. Detailed discussion of the drug court program which is considered to be well established, evaluated with favourable outcomes and continues with support from government. Outline of sentencing principles.
33	<i>R v Gasmier</i> [2011] SASCFC 43 — Supreme Court of Criminal Appeal — (Sulan, David and Kourakis JJ)	<i>Shane Gasmier (male), age 33:</i> At the time of sentence, Shane made an application to participate in the drug court program in relation to other offences.
34	<i>R v Patzel</i> [2012] SASCFC 108 — Supreme Court of Criminal Appeal — (Gray, Sulan and Stanley JJ)	Jason Mark Patzel (male), age 28: Jason was not a drug court participant. General discussion of diversion programs which include intensive treatment and regular court supervision. Jason did not have an opportunity to enter such a program.
35	<i>R v Thompson</i> [2012] SASCFC 149 — Supreme Court of Criminal Appeal — (Kourakis CJ, Gray and Anderson JJ)	<i>Lindsey Morgan Thompson (male), age early to mid-twenties</i> : Reference to section 19B of the <i>Criminal Law (Sentencing) Act 1988</i> (SA) to defer sentence for assessment and participation in an intervention program in the community. This provision is used by the drug court. Detailed discussion about remanding matters to allow for rehabilitation and factors which should be considered before granting such a remand. This includes whether or not imprisonment is inevitable due to the seriousness of the offending. Discussion of sentencing principles: rehabilitation, deterrence and retribution.

36	<i>R v Pennington</i> [2015] SASCFC 98 — Supreme Court of Criminal Appeal — (Gray, Sulan and Lovell JJ)	Jason Phillip Pennington (male), age 35 (of Aboriginal descent): Discussion of section 10(3)(c) of the Criminal Law (Sentencing) Act 1988 (SA) which states a court when sentencing must not have regard to the fact the defendant has not participated in an intervention program, or has performed badly or failed to make satisfactory progress in an intervention program. There are presently three programs used by the court: the Drug Court Program, the Magistrates Court Diversion Program (dealing with mental impairment) and the Violence Intervention Program. The concept of an "intervention programe" has a limited meaning.
----	--	---

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- M Douglas Anglin, 'The Efficacy of Civil Commitment in Treating Narcotic Addiction' in Carl G Leukfield and Frank M Tims (eds), *Compulsory Treatment of Drug Abuse: Research and Clinical Practice*, Research Monograph No 86 (National Institute on Drug Abuse, 1988).
- M Douglas Anglin, 'The Efficacy of Civil Commitment in Treating Narcotics Addiction' (1988) 18(4) Journal of Drug Issues 527.
- M Douglas Anglin, Mary-Lynn Brecht and Ebrahim Maddahian, 'Pre-treatment Characteristics and Treatment Performance of Legally Coerced versus Voluntary Methadone Maintenance Admissions' (1989) 27(3) *Criminology* 537.
- M Douglas Anglin and Yih-Ing Hser, 'Legal Coercion and Drug Abuse Treatment: Research Findings and Policy Implications' in James A Inciardi (ed), *Handbook of Drug Control in the United States* (Greenwood, Westport, 1990).
- M Douglas Anglin and Yih-Ing Hser, 'Criminal Justice and the Drug-Abusing Offender: Policy Issues of Coerced Treatment' (1991) 9 *Behavioural Sciences and the Law* 243.
- Australian Institute of Criminology, *Drug Courts: reducing drug related crime* (AICrime Reduction Matters No 24, 2004).
- Francis X Baird and Arthur J Frankel, 'The Efficacy of Coerced Treatment for Offenders: An Evaluation of Two Residential Forensic Drug and Alcohol Treatment Programs' (2001) 34(1) *Journal of Offender Rehabilitation* 61.
- Kimberly M Baker, 'Decision Making in a Hybrid Organization: A Case Study of a Southwestern Drug Court Treatment Program' (2013) 38(1) *Law and Social Inquiry* 27.
- Mikhail Bakhtin, *The Dialogic Imagination: Four Essays by M M Bakhtin* (Caryl Emerson and Michael Holquist trans, University of Texas Press, Austin, 1981).
- Mikhail Bakhtin, 'The Problem of Speech Genres' in Speech Genres Imagination and Other Late Essays (University of Texas Press, Austin, 1986).
- Mikhail Bakhtin, 'The Problem of the Text in Linguistics, Philology and the Human Sciences: An Experiment in Philosophical Analysis' in *Speech Genres and Other Late Essays* (University of Texas Press, Austin, 1986).
- Philip Bean, 'Drug Courts, the Judge, and the Rehabilitative Ideal' in James L Nolan Jr (ed), *Drug Courts in Theory and in Practice* (Aldine De Gruyter, New York, 2002) 235.
- Ulrich Beck, 'Modern Society as a Risk Society' in Nico Stehr and Richard Ericson (eds), *The Culture and Power of Knowledge* (De Gruyter, New York, 1992).
- Ulrich Beck, The Risk Society (Sage, London, 1992).
- Ulrich Beck, Risk Society: Towards a New Modernity (Sage, New York, 1992).

- Steven Belenko, 'Research on Drug Courts: A Critical Review' (1998) 1(1) National Drug Court Institute Review 1.
- Steven Belenko, 'Research on Drug Courts: A Critical Review 1999 Update' (1999) National Drug Court Institute Review 1.
- Steven Belenko, 'Research on Drug Courts: A Critical Review 2001 Update' (The National Center on Addiction and Substance Abuse, 2001).
- Greg Berman and John Feinblatt, 'Problem Solving Courts: A Brief Primer' (2001) 23(2) Law & Policy 125.
- Greg Berman and Emily Gold, 'Procedural Justice from the Bench: How Judges can improve the effectiveness of Criminal Courts' (2012) 51(2) *The Judges' Journal* 20.
- Mark Bevir, 'How Narratives Explain' in Dvora Yanow and Peregrine Schwartz-Shea (eds), Interpretation and Method: Empirical Research Methods and the Interpretive Turn (M E Sharpe, New York, 2006) 281.
- William Bogard, 'Discipline and Deterrence: Rethinking Foucault on the Question of Power in Contemporary Society' (1991) 28(3) Social Science Journal 325.
- Richard C Boldt, 'Rehabilitative Punishment and the Drug Treatment Court Movement' (1998) 76 Washington University Law Quarterly 1205.
- Richard C Boldt, 'The Adversary System and Attorney Role in the Drug Treatment Court Movement' in James L Nolan Jr (ed), *Drug Courts in Theory and in Practice* (Aldine De Gruyter, 2002) 115.
- Brigitte Bouhours and Kathleen Daly, 'Youth sex offenders in Court: An analysis of judicial sentencing remarks' (2007) 9(4) *Punishment and Society* 371.
- Mary P Brewster, 'An Evaluation of the Chester County (PA) Drug Court Program' (2001) 31(1) Journal of Drug Issues 177.
- Melissa Bull, *Just Treatment: Testing the Limits of Therapeutic Jurisprudence* (Paper presented at the 3rd International Conference on Therapeutic Jurisprudence, Perth, 7-9 June 2006).
- William M Burdon, John M Roll, Michael L Prendergast and Richard A Rawson, 'Drug Courts and Contingency Management' (2001) 31(1) *Journal of Drug Issues* 73.
- Kevin Burke, 'Just What Made Drug Courts Successful' (2010) 36(1) New England Journal on Criminal and Civil Confinement 39.
- Stacy Lee Burns and Mark Peyrot, 'Tough Love: Nurturing and Coercing Responsibility and Recovery in California Drug Courts' (2003) 50(3) Social Problems 416.
- Andrew Cannon, 'Therapeutic Jurisprudence in the Magistrates Court: Some Issues of Practice and Principle' in Professor Greg Reinhardt and Dr Andrew Cannon AM (eds), *Transforming Legal Processes in Court and Beyond* (Australian Institute of Judicial Administration Incorporated, 2007) 129.

- Jean Carabine, 'Unmarried Motherhood 1830-1990: A Genealogical Analysis' in Margaret Wetherell, Stephanie Taylor and Simeon J Yates (eds), *Discourse as Data: A Guide for Analysis* (Sage Publications, 2001) 267.
- Shannon M Carey, Michael W Finigan and Kimberly Pukstas, *Exploring the Key Components of Drug Courts: A Comparative Study of 18 Adult Drug Courts on Practices, Outcomes and Costs* (NPC Research, 2008).
- Damien Carrick, 'Drug Courts', *ABC Radio National*, Tuesday 14 March 2000 http://www.abc.net.au/Radionational/programs/lawreport/drug-courts/3464696#transcript (last viewed 11 January 2017).
- Timothy Casey, 'When Good Intentions Are Not Enough: Problem Solving Courts and the Impending Crisis of Legitimacy' (2004) 57(4) *SMU Law Review* 1459.
- Jonathan D Casper, Tom Tyler and Bonnie Fisher, 'Procedural Justice in Felony Cases' (1988) 22(3) Law Society Review 483.
- Robert Castel, 'From Dangerousness to Risk' in Graham Burchell, Colin Gordon and Peter Miller (eds), *The Foucault Effect: Studies in Governmentality with two lectures and an interview with Michel Foucault* (Harvester Wheatsheaf, Great Britain, 1991).
- Center for Substance Abuse Treatment, National Treatment Improvement Evaluation Study, Preliminary Report: Persistent Effects of Substance Abuse Treatment – One Year Later (US Department of Health and Human Services, USA, 1996).
- Centre for Health Economics Research and Evaluation, *The Costs of NSW Drug Court* (Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research, 2008).
- Sally Cherry, *Transforming Behaviour: Pro-social modelling in practice* (Willan Publishing, Devon, 2010).
- Louis Cohen, Lawrence Manion and Keith Morrison, *Research Methods in Education* (Routledge, 6th ed, 2007).
- Caroline S Cooper, Drug Courts Just the Beginning: Getting Other Areas of Public Policy in Sync (Justice Programs Office, Washington DC, 2006).
- Elissa Corlett, Grace Skrzypiec and Nicole Hunter, 'Offending Profiles of SA Drug Court Pilot Program 'completers'' (Office of Crime Statistics and Research, 2004).
- Courts Administration Authority of South Australia, *Drug Court* http://www.courts.sa.gov.au/OurCourts/MagistratesCourt/InterventionPrograms/Pages/Drug-Court.aspx (last viewed 13 May 2016).
- Laura Sian Cresswell and Elizabeth Piper Deschenes, 'Minority and Non-Minority Perceptions of Drug Court Program Severity and Effectiveness' (2001) 31(1) *Journal of Drug Issues* 259.
- Joula Dekker, Kate O'Brien and Nadine Smith, An Evaluation of the Compulsory Drug Treatment Program (CDTP) (NSW Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research, NSW, 2010).

- Norman K Denzin and Yvonne S Lincoln (eds), *Handbook of Qualitative Research* (Sage Publications, Thousand Oaks, 1994).
- Department of the Attorney-General, *A review of the Perth Drug Court* (Department of the Attorney-General, 2006).
- Roger Dive, *Sentencing Drug Offenders* (Paper presented at the Sentencing Principles, Perspectives and Possibilities Conference, Canberra, 10-12 February 2006).
- Mary Douglas and Aaron Wildavsky, *Risk and Culture* (University of California Press, Berkeley, 1986).
- Mary Douglas, Risk and Blame (Routledge, London, 1992).
- R A Duff and David Garland, 'Introduction: Thinking about Punishment' in Antony Duff and David Garland (eds), *A Reader On Punishment* (Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1994).
- R A Duff, 'Inclusion and Exclusion: Citizens, Subjects and Outlaws' (1998) 51(1) Current Legal Problems 241.
- Susan Eley, Margaret Malloch, Gill McIvor, Rowdy Yates and Alison Brown, *The Glasgow Drug Court in Action: The First Six Months* (Scottish Executive Social Research, Scotland, 2002).
- Richard Ericson, 'The division of expert knowledge in policing and security' in Pat O'Malley (ed), *Crime and the Risk Society* (Ashgate Publishing, England, 1998) 97.
- Frederick Erickson, 'Qualitative Methods in Research on Teaching' in Merlin C Wittrock (ed), *Handbook on Research on Teaching* (Macmillan, London, 3rd ed, 1986) 119.
- Norman Fairclough, Discourse and Social Change (Polity Press, Cambridge, 1992).
- Norman Fairclough, 'The Discourse of New Labour: Critical Discourse Analysis' in Margaret Wetherell, Stephanie Taylor and Simeon J Yates (eds), *Discourse as Data: A Guide for Analysis* (Sage Publications, 2001) 229.
- Norman Fairclough, Analysing Discourse: Textual Analysis for social research (Routledge, London and New York, 2003).
- David Farabee, Michael Prendergast and M Douglas Anglin, 'Effectiveness of Coerced Treatment of Drug-Abusing Offenders' (1998) 62(1) *Federal Probation* 3.
- David Farabee and Carl G Leukefeld, 'Recovery and the criminal justice system' in Frank M Tims, Carl G Leukefeld and Jerome J Platt (eds), *Relapse and Recovery in Addictions* (Yale University Press, USA, 2001).
- Malcolm Feeley and Jonathan Simon, 'The New Penology: Notes on the Emerging Strategy of Corrections and Its Implications' (1992) 30(4) *Criminology* 231.
- Malcolm M Feeley and Jonathan Simon, 'The New Penology: Notes On The Emerging Strategy Of Corrections And Its Implications' in Pat O'Malley (ed), *Crime and the Risk Society* (Ashgate Publishing, England, 1998), 231.

- Mick Finn, Martin Elliott-White and Mike Walton, 'Chapter 8: The Analysis of Qualitative Data Content Analysis and Semiological Analysis' in *Tourism and Leisure Research Methods* — *Data Collection, Analysis, and Interpretation* (Pearson Longman, Harlow, 2000) 160.
- Julia Foster, 'The Drug Court: A Police Perspective' in Professor Greg Reinhardt and Dr Andrew Cannon AM (eds), *Transforming Legal Processes in Court and Beyond* (Australian Institute of Judicial Administration Incorporated, 2007) 107.
- Michel Foucault, Archaeology of Knowledge (Routledge, London and New York, 1972).
- Michel Foucault, Discipline and Punish: The Birth of the Prison (Routledge, London, 1977).
- Michel Foucault, *The History of Sexuality Volume 1: An Introduction* (Robert Hurley trans, Pantheon Books, New York, 1978).
- Michel Foucault, 'The subject and power' (1982) 8 Critical Inquiry 777.
- Karen Freeman, New South Wales Drug Court Evaluation: Health, Well-being and Participant Satisfaction (NSW Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research, 2002).
- Arie Freiberg, 'Drug Courts: Sentencing responses to drug use and drug-related crime' (2002) 27(6) Alternative Law Journal 282.
- Andrew Fulkerson, Linda D Keena and Erin O'Brien, 'Understanding Success and Nonsuccess in the Drug Court' (2013) 57(10) International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology 1297.
- Michael Gardiner, *The Dialogics of Critique: M.M. Bakhtin and the Theory of Ideology* (Routledge, London, 1992).
- David Garland, *Punishment and Welfare: A history of penal strategies* (Gower Publishing Company Limited, 1985).
- David Garland, 'The Criminal and His Science: A Critical Account of the Formation of Criminology at the End of the Nineteenth Century' (1985) 25 *British Journal of Criminology* 109.
- David Garland and Peter Young, 'Towards a Social Analysis of Penality' in David Garland and Peter Young (eds), *The Power to Punish: Contemporary Penality and Social Analysis* (Gower Publishing Company Limited, 1989).
- David Garland, *Punishment and Modern Society: A Study in Social Theory* (The University of Chicago Press, Chicago, 1990).
- David Garland, 'The Culture of High Crime Societies. Some Preconditions of Recent "Law and Order" Policies' (2000) 40 British Journal of Criminology 347.
- Richard S Gebelein, *The Rebirth of Rehabilitation: Promise and Perils of Drug Courts, Sentencing and Corrections: Issues for the 21st Century* (National Institute of Justice, USA, 2000).
- Regan Gibson, 'Review: Rebecca Tiger, Judging Addicts: Drug Courts and Coercion in the Justice System, New York University Press (2013)', *The American Criminal Law Review* (online), 28 January 2013 http://www.americancriminallaw review.com/aclr-online/review-rebecca-tiger-

judging-addicts-drug-courts-and-coercion-justice-system-new-york-university-press-2013/> (last viewed 16 May 2015).

- Anthony Giddens, The Consequences of Modernity (Cambridge, Polity, 1990).
- Anthony Giddens, *Modernity and Self-Identity: Self and Society in the Late Modern Age* (Stanford, Stanford University Press, 1991).
- Barney G Glaser and Anselm L Strauss, *The Discovery of Grounded Theory: Strategies for Qualitative Research* (AldineTransaction, New Brunswick and London, 1967).
- John S Goldkamp, Michael D White and Jennifer B Robinson, 'Do Drug Courts Work? Getting Inside the Drug Court Black Box' (2001) 31(1) *Journal of Drug Issues* 27.
- John S Goldkamp, 'Judicial "Hands On" in Drug Courts: Moving from Whether to How Drug Courts Work' (Paper presented at the 1st Key Issues Conference of the International Societies of Criminology, Paris, May 2004).
- Michael Gossop, *Treatment outcomes: what we know and what we need to know*, Treatment Effectiveness Series No 2 (National Treatment Agency for Substance Misuse, London, 2005).
- Denise C Gottfredson, Brook W Kearley, Stacy S Najaka and Carlos M Rocha, 'How Drug Treatment Courts Work: An Analysis of Mediators' (2007) 44(1) *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency* 3.
- Teresa Gowan and Sarah Whetstone, 'Making the criminal addict: Subjectivity and social control in a strong-arm rehab' (2012) 14(1) *Punishment and Society* 69.
- Deidre Greig, 'Professions and the Risk Society' (1997) 4 Psychiatry, Psychology and Law 231.
- Deidre N Greig, Neither Bad Nor Mad: The Competing Discourses of Psychiatry, Law and Politics (Jessica Kingsley Publishers, London and Philadelphia, 2002).
- Liena Gurevich, 'Patriarchy? Paternalism? Motherhood Discourses in Trials of Crimes against Children' (2008) 51 Sociological Perspectives 515.
- Wayne Hall, 'The Role of Legal Coercion in the Treatment of Offenders with Alcohol and Heroin Problems' (1997) 30 Australian and New Zealand Journal of Criminology 103.
- Josue V Harari (ed), *Textual Strategies: Perspectives in Post-Structuralist Criticism* (Methuen & Co Ltd, London, 1979).
- Adele Harrell and John Roman, 'Reducing Drug Use and Crime among Offenders: The Impact of Graduated Sanctions' (2001) 31(1) *Journal of Drug Issues* 207.
- Adele Harrell, 'Judging Drug Courts: Balancing the Evidence' (2003) 2(2) Criminology and Public Policy 207.
- Marcelo Hoffman, *Foucault and Power: The Influence of Political Engagement on Theories of Power* (Bloomsbury, New York and London, 2014).

- Morris B Hoffman, 'The Denver Drug Court and its Unintended Consequences' in James L Nolan Jr (ed), *Drug Courts in Theory and in Practice* (Aldine De Gruyter, 2002) 67.
- Michael Holquist, Dialogism: Bakhtin and his Works (Routledge, London, 1990).
- Peggy Fulton Hora, William G Schma and John T A Rosenthal, 'Therapeutic Jurisprudence and the Drug Treatment Court Movement: Revolutionizing the Criminal Justice System's Response to Drug Abuse and Crime in America' (1999) 74 Notre Dame Law Review 439.
- Peggy Fulton Hora, 'The Synergy Between Therapeutic Jurisprudence and Drug Treatment Courts' in Professor Greg Reinhardt and Dr Andrew Cannon AM (eds), *Transforming Legal Processes in Court and Beyond* (Australian Institute of Judicial Administration Incorporated, 2007) 155.
- Michael Hough, *Drugs Misuse and the Criminal Justice System: A Review of the Literature*, Home Office Paper 15 (Home Office, London, 1996).
- Robert L Hubbard, James J Collins, J Valley Rachal and Elizabeth R Cavanaugh, 'The Criminal Justice Client in Drug Abuse Treatment' in Carl G Leukefeld and Frank Tims (eds), *Compulsory Treatment for Drug Abuse: Research and Clinical Practice, Monograph Series 86* (National Institute on Drug Abuse Research, USA, 1988).
- Robert L Hubbard, Mary Ellen Marsden, J Valley Rachal, Henrick J Harwood, Elizabeth R Cavanaugh and Harold M Ginzburg, *Drug Abuse Treatment: A National Study of Effectiveness* (University of North Carolina Press, USA, 1989).
- C West Huddleston, Karen Freeman-Wilson and Donna L Boone, *Painting the Current Picture: A National Report Card on Drug Courts and Other Problem Solving Court Programs in the United States* (National Drug Court Institute, USA, 2004).
- Alan Hunt and Gary Wickham, Foucault and Law: Towards a Sociology of Law as Governance (Pluto Press, London, 1998).
- Valerie J Janesick, 'Chapter 12: The Dance of Qualitative Research Design' in Norman K Denzin and Yvonne S Lincoln (eds), *Handbook of Qualitative Research* (Sage Publications, Thousand Oaks, 1994) 209.
- Barbara Johnstone, Discourse Analysis (Blackwell Publishing, 2008).
- Michael King, Solution-Focused Judging Bench Book (Australasian Institute of Judicial Administration, 2009).
- Stefanie Klag, Frances O'Callaghan and Peter Creed, 'The Use of Legal Coercion in the Treatment of Substance Abusers: An Overview and Critical Analysis of Thirty Years of Research' (2005) 40 Substance Use & Misuse 1777.
- Gemma Kothari, John Marsden and John Strang, 'Opportunities and Obstacles for Effective Treatment of Drug Misusers in the Criminal Justice System in England and Wales' (2002) 42 *British Journal of Criminology* 412.

Klaus Krippendorff, Content Analysis: An Introduction to Its Methodology (Sage, London, 1980).

- Mary Lacity and Marius Janson, 'Understanding Qualitative Data: A Framework of Text Analysis Methods' (1994) 11 Journal of Management Information Systems 137.
- Bruno Latour, Science in Action (Harvard University Press, 1987).
- Geoffrey Leech and Mick Short, *Style in Fiction: A Linguistic Introduction to English Fictional Prose* (Pearson Longman, London, 1981).
- Carl G Leukefeld and Frank Tims, 'An Introduction to Compulsory Treatment for Drug Abuse: Clinical Practice and Research' in Carl G Leukefeld and Frank Tims (eds), *Compulsory Treatment for Drug Abuse: Research and Clinical Practice*, Monograph Series 86 (National Institute on Drug Abuse Research, USA, 1988) 1.
- Bronwyn Lind, Don Weatherburn and Shuling Chen, *New South Wales Drug Court Evaluation: Cost Effectiveness* (NSW Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research, 2002).
- Douglas Lipton, *The Effectiveness of Treatment for Drug Abusers Under Criminal Justice Supervision* (National Institute of Justice Research Report, Washington, 1996).
- Douglas Longshore, Susan Turner, Suzanne Wenzel, Andrew Morral, Adele Harrell, Duane McBride, Elizabeth Deschenes and Martin Iguchi, 'Drug Courts: A Conceptual Framework' (2001) 31 *Journal of Drug Issues* 7.
- Arthur Lurigio, 'Drug Treatment Availability and Effectiveness: Studies of the General and Criminal Justice Populations' (2000) 27(4) *Criminal Justice and Behavior* 495.
- Tara Lyons, 'Judges as therapists and therapists as judges: the collision of judicial and therapeutic roles in drug treatment courts' (2013) 16(4) *Contemporary Justice Review* 412.
- Tara Lyons, 'Simultaneously treatable and punishable: Implications of the production of addicted subjects in a drug treatment court' (2014) 22(4) Addiction Research and Theory 286.
- Mitchell B Mackinem and Paul Higgins, 'Tell me about the test: The Construction of Truth and Lies in Drug Court' (2007) 36(3) *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography* 223.
- Clare MacMartin and Linda Wood, 'Sexual Motives and Sentencing: Judicial Discourse in Cases of Child Sexual Abuse' (2005) 24 *Journal of Language and Social Psychology* 139.
- Toni Makkai, *Drug Courts: Issues and Prospects* (Trends and Issues in Crime and Criminal Justice No 95, Australian Institute of Criminology, 1998).
- Douglas B Marlowe, David S Festinger, Patricia A Lee, Karen L Dugosh and Kathleen M Benasutti, 'Matching Judicial Supervision to Clients' Risk Status in Drug Court' (2009) 52(1) Crime & Delinquency 52.
- Shadd Maruna, *Making Good: How Ex-Inmates Reform and Rebuild Their Lives* (American Psychological Association, 2001).
- Matrix Knowledge Group, Dedicated Drug Court Pilots: A Process Report (Ministry of Justice, London, 2008).

- William H McGlothlin 'Criminal Justice Clients' in Robert I DuPont, Avram Goldstein and John O'Donnell (eds), *Handbook on Drug Abuse* (National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA), USA, 1979).
- Alex McHoul and Wendy Grace, A Foucault Primer: Discourse, power and the subject (Melbourne University Press, Victoria, 1993).
- Gill McIvor, Susan Eley, Margaret Malloch and Rowdy Yates, *Establishing Drug Courts in Scotland: Early Experiences of the Pilot Drug Courts in Glasgow and Fife* (Scottish Executive Social Research, Crime and Criminal Justice Research Programme, Research Findings No 71, 2003).
- Gill McIvor and Peter Raynor (eds), *Developments in Social Work with Offenders* (Jessica Kingsley Publishers, London and Philadelphia, 2007).
- Gill McIvor, 'Therapeutic Jurisprudence and Procedural Justice in Scottish Drug Courts' (2009) 9(1) Criminology & Criminal Justice 29.
- Alan McKee, Textual Analysis: A Beginner's Guide (Sage Publications, 2003).
- Tim McSweeney, Alex Stevens, Neil Hunt and Paul J Turnball, 'Twisting Arms or a Helping Hand? Assessing the Impact of "Coerced" and Comparable "Voluntary" Drug Treatment Options' (2007) 47(3) British Journal of Criminology 470.
- Sharan B Merriam, *Qualitative Research and Case Study Applications in Education* (Jossey-Bass Publishers, San Francisco, 1998).
- Sharan B Merriam, *Qualitative Research: A Guide to Design and Implementation* (Jossey-Bass, San Francisco, 2nd ed, 2009).
- Matthew B Miles and A Michael Huberman, *Qualitative Data Analysis: An Expanded Sourcebook* (Sage Publications, California, 2nd ed, 1994).
- Norman S Miller and Joseph A Flaherty, 'Effectiveness of coerced addiction treatment (alternative consequences): a review of the clinical research' (2000) 18(1) *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment* 9.
- Dawn Moore, 'Translating Justice and Therapy: The Drug Treatment Court Networks' (2007) 47 British Journal of Criminology 42.
- MRT Changes Minds < http://www.moral-reconation-therapy.com/> (last viewed 14 October 2016).
- National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers, America's Problem-Solving Courts: The Criminal Costs of Treatment and the Case for Reform (National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers, 2009).
- National Association of Drug Court Professionals, *Defining Drug Courts: The Key Components* (Drug Courts Program Office, 1997, 2004).
- James L Nolan Jr, Legal Accents, Legal Borrowing: The International Problem-Solving Court Movement (Princeton University Press, 2009).

James L Nolan Jr, Drug Courts in Theory and in Practice (Aldine De Gruyter, 2002).

Julie Novkov, 'Legal Archaeology' (2011) 64 Political Research Quarterly 348.

- Office of Crime Statistics and Research, Common Performance Measures for the Evaluation of Specialist Court Programs: Discussion Paper (Attorney-General's Department, 2010).
- Office of Justice Programs, *Defining Drug Courts: The Key Components* (US Department of Justice, 1997).
- Pat O'Malley (ed), Crime and the Risk Society (Ashgate Publishing, England, 1998).
- Leslie Paik, 'Organizational Interpretations of Drug Test Results' (2006) 40(4) Law and Social Review 931.
- Karen K Parhar, J Stephen Wormith, Dena M Derkzen and Adele M Beauregard, 'Offender Coercion in Treatment: A Meta-Analysis of Effectiveness' (2008) 35(9) Criminal Justice and Behavior 1109.
- Jason Payne, *Final report on the North Queensland Drug Court* (Australian Institute of Criminology, 2005).
- Penny Pether and Terry Threadgold, 'Chapter 8: Feminist methodologies in discourse analysis: sex, property equity' in Alison Lee and Cate Poynton (eds), *Culture and Text / Discourse and Methodology in social research and cultural practices* (Allen and Unwin, 2000) 132.
- Jo Phoenix, 'Pre-sentence reports, magisterial discourse and agency in the Youth Courts in England and Wales' (2010) 12(3) *Punishment and Society* 348.
- Mae C Quinn, 'The Modern Problem-Solving Court Movement: Domination of Discourse and Untold Stories of Criminal Justice Reform' (2009) 31 *Washington University Journal of Law & Policy* 57.
- Laurel Richardson, 'Writing: a Method of Inquiry' in Norman K Denzin and Yvonna S Lincoln (eds), *Handbook of Qualitative Research* (Sage Publications, 1994) 516.
- Nikolas Rose, 'Governing 'advanced' liberal democracies' in Andrew Barry, Thomas Osborne and Nikolas Rose (eds), *Foucault and Political Reason: Liberalism, Neoliberalism and Rationalities of Government* (UCL Press, 1996) 45.
- Nikolas Rose, 'The Death of the Social? re-figuring the Territory of Government' (1996) 25 Economy and Society 349.
- Nikolas Rose, Powers of Freedom: Reframing Political Thought (Cambridge University Press, 1998).
- John Terrence A Rosenthal, 'Therapeutic Jurisprudence and Drug Treatment Courts: Integrating Law and Science' in James L Nolan Jr (ed), *Drug Courts in Theory and in Practice* (Aldine De Gruyter, New York, 2002) 145.
- Frederick Rotgers, 'Coercion in Addictions Treatment' (1992) Annual Review of Addictions Research and Treatment 403.
- Sally L Satel, *Drug Treatment: The Case for Coercion* (American Enterprise Institute Press, USA, 1999).

- Petrina Schiavi, 'Chapter 9: The Construction of Truth in Legal Decision-making' in Anne Wagner and Le Cheng (eds), *Exploring Courtroom Discourse: The Language of Power and Control* (Ashgate Publishing Company, 2011) 193.
- Martin D Schwartz and David O Friedrichs, 'Postmodern Thought and Criminological Discontent: New Metaphors for Understanding Violence' (1994) 32 *Criminology* 221.
- Dale K Sechrest and David Shicor 'Determinants of Graduation from a Day Treatment Drug Court in California: A Preliminary Study' (2001) 31(1) *Journal of Drug Issues* 129.
- Susan Meld Shell, 'Drug Treatment Courts: A Traditional Perspective' in James L Nolan Jr (ed), Drug Courts in Theory and in Practice (Aldine De Gruyter, 2002) 173.
- D D Simpson and S B Sells, 'Effectiveness of Treatment for Drug Abuse: An Overview of the DARP Research Program' (1983) 2 Advances in Alcohol and Substance Abuse 7.
- D D Simpson and S J Curry (eds), 'Special Issue: Drug Abuse Treatment Outcome Study (DATOS)' (1997) 11(4) *Psychology of addictive behaviors* 211.
- Grace Skrzypiec, *The South Australian Drug Court: A profile of participants during its first thirty eight months of operation* (Office of Crime Statistics and Research, 2006).
- Grace Skrzypiec, *The South Australian Drug Court: An analysis of Participant Retention Rates* (Office of Crime Statistics and Research, 2006).
- Barry Smart, 'On Discipline and Social Regulation: a Review of Foucault's Genealogical Analysis' in David Garland and Peter Young (eds), *The Power to Punish: Contemporary Penality and Social Analysis* (Gower Publishing Company Limited, 1989).
- South Australia, Parliamentary Debates, House of Assembly, 22 September 2005.
- Cassia Spohn, R K Piper, Tom Martin and Erika Davis Frenzel, 'Drug Courts and Recidivism: The Results of an Evaluation Using Two Comparison Groups and Multiple Indicators of Recidivism' (2001) 31(1) *Journal of Drug Issues* 149.
- Robert E Stake, 'Case Studies' in Norman K Denzin and Yvonna S Lincoln (eds), *Handbook of Qualitative Research* (Sage Publications, California, 1994).
- Robert E Stake, The Art of Case Study Research (Sage Publications, 1995).
- Robert E Stake, Multiple Case Study Analysis (Guilford Press, 2006).
- Sara Steen, 'West Coast Drug Courts: Getting Offenders Morally Involved in the Criminal Justice Process' in James L Nolan Jr (ed), *Drug Courts in Theory and in Practice* (Aldine De Gruyter, 2002) 51.
- Alex Stevens, Daniele Berto, Ulrich Frick, Neil Hunt, Viktoria Kerschl, Tim McSweeney, Kerrie Oeuvray, Irene Puppo, Alberto Santa Maria, Susanne Schaaf, Barbara Trinkl, Ambros Uchtenhagen and Wolfgang Werdenich, 'The Relationship between Legal Status, Perceived Pressure and Motivation in Treatment for Drug Dependence: Results from a European Study of Quasi-Compulsory Treatment' (2006) 12 European Addiction Research 197.

- Stephanie Taplin, *The New South Wales Drug Court Evaluation: A Process Evaluation* (NSW Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research, 2002).
- Jeffrey S Tauber, 'A Judicial Primer on Unified Drug Courts and Court-ordered Drug Rehabilitation Programs' (Paper presented at the California Continuing Studies Program, Dana Point, California, 20 August 1993).
- Jeffrey Tauber, Drug Courts: A Research Agenda (National Drug Court Institute, 1999).
- Faye S Taxman and Jeffrey A Bouffard, 'Treatment as Part of Drug Court' (2005) 42(1) *Journal of Offender Rehabilitation* 23.
- Stephanie Taylor, 'Locating and Conducting Discourse Analytic Research' in Margaret Wetherell, Stephanie Taylor and Simeon J Yates (eds), *Discourse as Data: A Guide for Analysis* (Sage Publications, London, 2001) 5.
- Stephanie Taylor, 'Evaluating and Applying Discourse Analytic Research' in Margaret Wetherell, Stephanie Taylor and Simeon J Yates (eds), *Discourse as Data: A Guide for Analysis* (Sage Publications, 2001) 311.
- Rebecca Tiger, 'Drug Courts and the Logic of Coerced Treatment' (2011) 26(1) Sociological Forum 169.
- Tzvetan Todorov, *Mikhail Bakhtin: The Dialogical Principle* (Wlad Godzich trans, Manchester University Press, 1984).
- Tom R Tyler, 'Social Justice: Outcome and Procedure' (2000) 35 International Journal of Psychology 117.
- Ambros Uchtenhagen, Alex Stevens, Daniele Berto, Ulrich Frick, Neil Hunt, Viktoria Kerschl, Tim McSweeney, Irene Puppo, Alberto Santamaria, Susanne Schaaf, Elfriede Steffan, Barbara Gegenhuber, Paul Turnbull and Wolfgang Werdenich, 'Evaluation of therapeutic alternatives to imprisonment for drug-dependent offenders. Findings of a comparative European multicountry study' (2008) 10(2) *Heroin Addiction and Related Clinical Problems* 5.
- Valentin Nikolaevich Volosinov, *Marxism and the Philosophy of Language* (Ladislav Matejka and I R Titunik trans, Seminar Press, New York and London, 1973).
- Rasmus H Wandall, Decisions to Imprison: Court Decision-Making Inside and Outside the Law (Ashgate, Hampshire, 2008).
- James Ward, Richard Mattick and Wayne Hall, *Key Issues in Methadone Maintenance* (University of New South Wales Press, NSW, 1992).
- Tara Warner and John Kramer, 'Closing the revolving door?' (2009) 36(1) Criminal Justice and Behavior 89.
- Deena Weinstein and Michael A Weinstein, 'George Simmel: Sociological flaneur bricoleur' (1991) 8(3) *Theory, Culture and Society* 151.
- Richard Weisman, 'Being and Doing: the Judicial Use of Remorse to Construct Character and Community' (2009) 18(1) Social and Legal Studies 47.

- David B Wexler and Bruce J Winick (eds), *Law in a Therapeutic Key: Developments in Therapeutic Jurisprudence* (Carolina Academic Press, 1996).
- David B Wexler, 'Robes and Rehabilitation: How Judges Can Help Offenders "Make Good" (2001) 38(1) *Court Review* 18.
- David B Wexler, 'Two Decades of Therapeutic Jurisprudence' (2008) 24 Touro Law Review 17.
- David B Wexler, From Theory to Practice and Back Again in Therapeutic Jurisprudence: Now Comes the Hard Part (Arizona Legal Studies Discussion Paper No 10-12, University of Arizona, 2010).
- David Wexler, 'Therapeutic Jurisprudence and its Application to Criminal Justice Research and Development' (2010) 7 Irish Probation Journal 94.
- Kevin Whiteacre, *Drug Court Justice: Experiences in a Juvenile Drug Court* (Peter Lang, New York, 2008).
- Elaine Wolf and Corey Colyer, 'Everyday Hassles: Barriers to Recovery in Drug Court' (2001) 31(1) Journal of Drug Issues 233.
- Elaine M Wolf, 'Systematic Constraints on the Implementation of a Northeastern Drug Court' in James L Nolan Jr (ed), *Drug Courts in Theory and in Practice* (Aldine De Gruyter, 2002) 27.
- Linda A Wood and Rolf O Kroger, *Doing Discourse Analysis: Methods for Studying Action in Talk* and Text (Sage Publications, USA, 2000).
- Jan Wright, 'Disciplining the body: power, knowledge and subjectivity in a physical education lesson' in Alison Lee and Cate Poynton (eds), *Culture and Text / Discourse and Methodology in Social Research and Cultural Practices* (Allen and Unwin, NSW, 2000) 152.
- Emma Ziersch and Jayne Marshall, *The South Australian Drug Court: a recidivism study* (Office of Crime Statistics and Research, 2012).

Legislation

Bail Act 1985 (SA).

Criminal Law (Sentencing) Act 1988 (SA).

Drug Court Act 1998 (NSW).

Magistrates Court Act 1991 (SA).

Supreme Court Act 1935 (SA).

Cases

Vartokas v Zanker (1988-89) 51 SASR 277.